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WAR REFERENDUM
WEDNESDAY, MAY 10, 1939

UNITED STATES SENATE,
StmOoMImTE Oil THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, . C.
The subcommittee met at 10 a. m., in the committee room, Capitol.

Hon. Carl A. Hatch (chairman) presiding.
Present: Senators Hatch (chairman),M iller, and Wiley.
Present also: Senator William E. Borah and Senator Robert M. La

Follettw Jr.
Mr. HATH, The committee will come to order.
We have uncer consideration this morning Senate Joint Resolution

84, proposing an amendment to the Constitution of the United States
for a referendum on war. The resolution will be incorporated into
the record at this point.

(The resolution referred to is as follows:)

[S. J. RES. 84, 76th Cong., lst sess.]

JOINT RESOLUTION Proposing an amendment to the Constitution of the United States
for a referendum on war

Resolved by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United State8 of
America Mn. Con gre8 assembled (twothirds of each House concurring thereli),
That the following article is proposed as an amendment to the Constitution of
the United States, which shall be valid to all iitents and purposes as a part of
the Constitution when ratified by the legislatures of three-fourths of the several
States:

"ARTIcE

'SEcTIoN 1. Except In case of attack by armed forces, actual or Immediately
threatened, upon the United States or its Territorial possessions, or by any non-
American nation against any country in the Western Hemisphere, the people
shall have the sole power by a national referendum to declare war or to engage
In warfare overseas, Congress, when it deems a national crisis to exist in
conformance with this article, shall by concurrent resolution refer the question
to the people.

"Se. 2. Congress shall by law provide for the enforcement of this section.
"Seo. S. This article shall become operative when ratified as am amendment to

the Constitution by conventions in the several States, as provided in the
Constitution."

Senator HATCH. We have as witnesses this morning Senator La
Follette and Mr. Morris Ernst, and the committee will be glad to
hear them now.

Senator La Follette, are you ready to proceed?
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STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, SR., A SENATOR
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

Senator LA FOLLii'rrE. Yes.
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, at the outset, I

wish to express appreciation, on behalf of myself and the other 11
Senators who join in introducing this joint resolution, for the cour-
tesy and cooperation which we have received from the chairman of
the committee and the members of the committee in arranging for
hearings on this proposal.

It is not my purpose to make a lengthy statement this morning,
because I prefer to give the time to these witnesses who have come
here voluntarily from out of town to present their points of view
with regard to this important question. -However, it seemed appro-
priate that some brief statement should be made; and I appreciate
the opportunity that you have given me to appear here and to
testify.

The joint resolution proposing an amendment to the Constitution
which would give the people the right to vote on the issue of waging
an offensive war abroad has provoked attacks against it by people
who have been misinformed, and in some instances the attacks have
been sheer nonsense.

The sincere and profound desire of our people to have a vital and
authoritative voice in the matter of their life and death has even been
made the subject of dishonest and unfounded witicisms. Let me say
at the outset that the demand by the people for the right to make the
momentous decision for or against an offensive war outside of this
hemisphere and not waged to defend our possessions cannot be an-
swered by derision. This proposition is based -upon faith in the
democratic process. It presents the issue of permitting the voice of
the people to register its will on the question of life or death for
millions.

I want to emphasize that this resolution is so drawn as to leave with
the Congress the right to declare war in any case where the invasion,
or the threatened invasion, of this country, this hemisphere, or our
possessions is involved. This means that Congress would only submit
a question of war to the voters where an offensive war on foreign soil
was contemplated. Therefore, I hope this subcommittee will insist
upon stripping off from this proposal the absurd fears which some
opponents in and out of Congress have sought to attach to it.

There is nothing in the pending proposal which will cripple any
President in his conduct of our foreign policy so long as that policy is
not to be implemented in the end by involving this Mation in an offen-
sive war overseas. I do not believe that there is validity in the propo.
sition that there are effective measures short of war, but if there are
those who take an opposite view, this proposal for a referendum on
foreign war will strengthen and buttress that position. In short, this
joint resolution takes at their word the spokesmen for the adminis-
tration's foreign policy who maintain that it does not involve any
danger or risk of war. If nothing is being done or urged upon Con-
gress which will lead to our involvement in foreign war than it cannot
be logically maintained that this joint resolution cripples the adminis-
tion's foreign policy in any way.
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It has recently been suggested that Congress should remain in
session to prevent measures leading to war from being taken. I
have been a Member of the Senate for 13 years and I have great
respect for the Membership of both Houses of Congress but I believe
history proves that the legislative branch of our Government cannot
prevent diplomatic measures from being taken which lead to war.
Congress has no veto power in practical fact. Congress has only
the power to write bankrupt across a foreign policy when that policy
has finally culminated in a demand by the Executive that Congress
vote a declaration of war. Then it writes it with cheers mixed with
epithets and howls of derision against those few men who may oppose
the resolution declaring a state of war.

It has been charged by opponents that this joint resolution vio-
lates our traditional form of government which they contend is
purely representative in character. The same argument could have
been made against woman suffrage and the direct election of United
States Senators. Several States have incorporated the referendum
proposal in their constitutions without impairing their traditional

rms of government. The Democratic Party in convention assem-
bled, in 1924, without a single voice of opposition so far as I have
been able to ascertain, advocated that 11 * * Our Government
should secure a joint agreement with all nations for world disarma-
mnent and also for a referendum on war, except in case of actual or
threatened attack. Those who furnish the blood and bear the burdens
of war, should, whenever possible, be consulted before this supreme
sacrifice is required of them."

I venture the assertion that there is not a single Member of Con-
gress today who has received a mandate from the people to act in
his capacity as a representative to put this Nat, Dn into war in Europe,
Asia, or Africa. I cannot find a single member who raised that
issue in his campaign unless lie was on the negative side of it. We
have no mandate from the people on this question, nor could it be
fairly said that Members of congress would ever be in possession
of such a mandate unless a whole congressional campaign had been
waged on that issue and that alone. Only then could Members of
the legislative branch of our Federal Government say in any half-
way accurate or honest sense that they represented the people of their
respective States and Districts on the war issue. If, in the future,
Congress is presented with a demand by the Executive that it vote
a declaration of war-not a war of defense but a war abroad-I am
certain that they will not be acting in a representative capacity for
it is not conceivable to me that under any circumstances embers of
Congress will be standing upon platforms pledging that if elected
they will vote to plunge the United States into an offensive war on
foreign soil.

Instead, if that unfortunate issue is presented, I think history will
repeat itself and that rather than acting in a representative capacity
Congress will be forced to approve the Executive decision and to
make the best of Executive failure. I fear in the future, as in the
past, that the congressional function will be to vote the declaration
demanded and to follow it with conscription and the necessary funds
to carry on the war. This is a function but it is a stretch of the
imagination to characterize it as a representative function. No
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member of Congress with whom I have discussed the subject believes
that a majority of Congress would refuse a President a declaration
of war, if, and when, he asked for it.

There is no instance in our history when it has been refused by the
Congress. I am apprehensive that no such precedent will ever be
established. The demand to stand behind the President, the pressure
of party loyalty, becomes almost insuperable in such a situation.
Members of Congress may justify their course in the future as they
have in the past, but I do not think it can be said that they are act-
ing in a representative capacity.

Our concern should be to establish a closer contact between the
people and their Government on this vital matter of war abroad. If
any opponent of this resolution can suggest some way in which the
representative system can be made truly representative on this mo.
mentous issue, I, for one, would be glad to hear it advanced. But I
hop9 that the consideration of this proposal will not be beclouded by
empty phrases about a representative system which at this point of
foreign war loses its representative character,

To preserve the democratic p recess we must buttress it and make
it more effective. Nothing so discredits it as empty formalism. Let
us not overlook the fact that the political disillusionment following
the last war played its part in the undermining of faith in democ-
racy in some other nations. In the chaotic economic and political
situation prevailing in the world today no one can foresee future
developments, but I unhesitatingly assert that another war, if it
comes, will not give anyone what -he wants. Modern war does not
attain its announced objectives. Should war come and we become
involved in it, the people of this country will be more deeply shocked
and disillusioned by its results than they were after their tragic
experience in the "war to end war" and "to make the world safe for
democracy."

After another war has brought catastrophe at home and abroad
we may anticipate in the United States an attack upon the demo-
cratic system of proportions never before experienced. This pro-
posal, i submitted and ratified, would place the responsibility for
the decision on -war abroad in the hands of the people. If they
voted for it, they would have to accept responsibility for the results,
and thus we would protect our system of government from an effec-
tive charge, even though untrue, that a small group of public officials
in the legislative and executive branches of the Government had
made the decision for war and produced the chain of miseries which
are certain to follow it.

I have no doubt that opponents of this joint resolution will attack
it before this committee as they did in the House of Representatives
when it was under consideration at the last session, on the ground
that it will affect the present situation abroad. A year ago when a
different proposal for a referendum was before the House it was
strongly urged in the press and elsewhere that Members should
"stand by the President' in order to present a united front in the
Far Eastern struggle. Some newspapers which have been most violent
in their criticism of the President on domestic issues went so far as
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to urge the Members of the House to stand behind him at all costs
even at the sacrifice of their convictions. It was all emergency so
they said. A majority of the House took this advice. The referen-
dum resolution was not even permitted to be taken up for consider-
ation, but can anyone now maintain that the failure to consider that
proposal checked Japan in her war in China?

The war referendum was not again taken up for consideration after
January 1938, yet in March of that year there was a crisis, and Ger-
many absorbed Austria. It certainly cannot be argued that the war-referendum proposal aided that unhappy event. Then in September
1938 came Munich. Would anyone contend that the failure to con-sider the war-referendum proposal had checked Germany's advance?Hitler's help came, as Senator Borah has pointed out, from Eigland
and France. Then caie the partition of Czechoslovakia in March

1939, and later the Italian conquest of Albania. No consideration byCongress of the war-referendum proposal can be claimed by the wil
est stretch of the imagination to have had any effect upon the situation
in the Far East nor iBr Europe.

If this proposal should be submitted at this session of Congress it
could not-be ratified before the end of at least 2 years. During this
lapse of time there is grave possibility that there may be a succession
of crises. In short, either we wait with the urgent advocacy of this
measure forever or we start sometime. I believe that we should start
now, because anyone who raises the issue that this proposal will
weaken or strengthen any group in Euro e must do so upon the ground
that we are to implement our foreign policy by active military support
with an expeditionary force on foreign soil. To take this position is
to challenge the good faith of every statement which has been made,
so far as I know, by any responsible person speaking for the adminis-
tration. In short, it cannot be claimed that this measure affects in any
way the struggle for power abroad unless it is at the same time ad-
mitted that military measures on foreign soil are in contemplation.

Despite the misrepresentation despite the powerful opposition of
part of the press, and despite the opposition of the administration,
every poll of public opinion has shown a large majority of the people
to be in favor of this joint resolution. It is a measure to make democ-
racy real on the supreme issue of foreign war while at the same time
completely protecting the Nation, its possessions, and this hemisphere.
I believe that the people have a right to pass on this proposal.

I ask your consideration for the witnesses who at their own expense
have come here to testify in its behalf. I also ask that following the
testimony of those who may appear in opposition that you will give
an opportunity to Senators who have considered this matter to appear
later.

Senator HATCH. Thank you, Senator La Follette. So far as the
request just made is concerned, I am sure the members of the subcom-
mittee will be glad to hear, within reasonable limits, those who wish
to speak upon the joint resolution,

Senator LA FOLLnrTE, Yes. There has been a great deal of courtesy
in this matter, and we appreciate it very deeply.

Senator HATCH. The next witness on our list is Mr. Morris Ernst.
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STATEMENT OF MORRIS L, ERNST, NEW YORK CITY

Mr. ERNST. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I am all attorney and
represent no one but myself in this matter.

I think that this proposal must be approached calmly and with
caution, as an amendment to the Constitution. It cannot become
effective for a year or two, at least. And, therefore, it seems to me
that the consideration of this fundamental addition to the Constitu-
tion can carry no implications that are directed against individuals;
that is, the present Congressmen and Senators, in the main, or the
Chief Executive of the United States. It is a fundamental hango
that has to be considered entirely divorced from personalities, or
even ! you please, any immediate so-called emergency situations of

[He main attack, as I see it, on the proposal is that it is a new idea
and departure; that is, new in the sense of "new" known as derogatory.
And as I read the statement of ex-Secretary Stimson, it is a depar-
ture from the thinking of the American people. I think it is an
entirely false premise for the opposition to go upon, and it is entirely
inconsistent with the position taken by the founding fathers in the
debates on the Constitution of the United States. I think this pro-
posal is a logical and deductible conclusion from the position set
forth in the Federalist papers, the original acts of the Constitutional
Convention of 1787.

I think it is important to explain those amendments and that
approach to the problem, because, with all additions to the Consti-
tution, there is a lethargy of the public mind which starts in with
resentment for any change. I think that an examination of the 1787
records will show that a referendum on the most important points,
for humanity and for organized society-that is, sending our boys
abroad to be killed, if it is involuntary, violates the rights and the
thinkings of the founding fathers. In 1787, there was no capacity
for a referendum; and so the founding fathers had to proceed with
the democratic process with respect to a declaration of war, as far as
the then conditions permitted.

In the first place there was no literacy to amount to anything.
The record is clear that the illiteracy figures amounted to as high
as 75 percent among the people; and records also show, in the impan-
eling of jurors, that the literacy was no greater than 48 percent; a
very large percentage could neither read nor write.

And then the distance and the time of travel made a referendum
inconceivable. It took 2 days to travel from New York to Phila-
delphia, and you had to travel by boat to New Brunswick. And
the fastest conveyances during the Constitutional Convention ran
only 8 days a week. Pinckney and others at the Constitutional Con-
vention declared during the debates that they could not conceivably
go back home and come back to Philadelphia for the Convention,
because it was too arduous a trip. To go to Virginia required 4
weeks. There were only 75 postoffices at that time; there were less
than 100 newspapers; and the largest circulation of a newspaper was
about 1,000. And so, against that background of 'illiteracy and
the difficulty of communication, there was no reason to believe that
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the founding fathers could even think in terms of the completion
of the democratic process, to wit, allowing the people themselves to
share in the decision as to whether they themselves would serve in
the war.

As a matter of fact, although the Convention took tremendous
strides in the direction of democracy, it was projected in the main
on a society where very few people were even allowed to vote. Prop-
eity qualifications up and down the coast resulted in a situation
where, even on the vote on the ratification of the Constitution itself,
there were approximately only 200,000 people who had a legal right
to cast a vote.

The set-up of the Senate and the House is discussed by the found-
ing fathers, and it carried with it the implica',on that, against the
background of lack of communication and itliteracy, a distinction
must be made between the Senate and the House, and the Senate, in
effect, would be elected through a specially delegated authority
namely, the legislature of the States, so as to be sure that we would
preserve In our governmental structure at least one chamber that is
remote from the illiterate proposition, as to which there were ready
means of communication, as to the proposed desires of Congress.

Now, the Articles of Confederation, which had preceded the Con-
stitution, however, had made clear the principle which is carried in
this resolution, and carried in article VI, the definite construction
of the wishes of the people that were there that there was a difference
between defense in the case of an invasion and action in case of
ago-ression.

T'he preamble of the Constitution of the United States emphasizes
the question of the common defense; and inl the Federalist papers,
Nos. 25 and 28, they vent so far as to use modern terms and talk
of the fact that the'Colonies were encircled from Maine to Georgia
and indicated that the main concern with respect to the power of
declaring war was defense from invasion of enemies solely, and the
concern over insurrection within the Colonies. Each State at that
time had an enemy frontier. There was no such thing as discovery
and isolation from enemies.

Georgia, according to the records as I read them, only came into
the. Union because of the fear of the enemy to the South. Virginia
refused to join in the Nation until it was assured that Spain's posi-
tion with respect to navigation on the Mississippi had been clarified,
and the cession from Spain for 25 years of navigation had been
withdrawn.

The Treaty of Peace of 1783 was held up for months because Mas-
sachusetts' lain concern was the enemy to the north and the right of
fishing around the Newfoundland waters.

In other words, the founding fathers, in that period, were not only
faced with illiteracy and the lack of means of communication but
realized that we had enemies on the threshold.

Senator HATCH. Senator Borah.
Senator BoRmAH. I will ask a question later.
Mr. ERNsr. Against this background of 1787, it clearly indicates

that the founding fathers were faced at the Convention ini Philadel-
phia with the desire of pressing to the then extreme democratic proc-
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ess, the war-making power, due to the lack of communication, enemies
directly impinging on every State, and the illiteracy of the
popul tion.

We find that in the discussions in the Constitutional Convention
there is a very interesting parallel to the consideration of this reso-
lution. Obviously, the questions of war and treaties were not dis-
associated in the minds of the delegates at that time any more than
they can be entirely disassociated now.

It was urged that the treaty-making power must be left in a very
small group, which could be well informed. Madison on August 23
arose in the Convention to indicate that treaties impinge on the
needed negotiations in the meeting of human minds and, therefore,
have to be left to comparatively small groups. He indicated that
the war-making process cannot be analogized because, in order to
declare war, there was no necessity for the meeting of the minds
prior to the war. And he discussed this whole distinction.

You will find that Hamilton, who was the leader of the aristo-
cratic nondemocratic vote, and whose philosophy spurned in the
main the judgment of the people who were then, to be sure, to be
totally eclipsed, asked that this power to make war should not be
left to the House of Representatives because the House would be
too numerous, and it was then contemplated that the House would
include no more than 65 persons. He argued in effect that the
House would not meet often, and that in the bulk it was expensive
to get the House together, and therefore the sole power for the
making or declaration of war should be vested in the Senate.

That position was rejected because the delegates at the Conven-
tion insisted that this supreme function of society should be left
on the broadest possible base.

The original draft discussed by the founding fathers will respect
to this declaration, or power to make war included the words "make
war." That was changed to the words 'declare var," on the sug-
gestions and views of Madison, Gerry, and others, Butler, who
represented the extreme of the nondemocratic forces, wanted to have
the power rest solely in the President and he was defeated. Pinck-
ney wanted it solely in the Senate, and he was defeated.

The change from the word "make" to "declare" is a significant
one. It carries the idea of distinction also implied in this resolu-
tion, that the Executive would still have the power to repel invasion
and sudden attack. Ellsworth raised in the Convention the point
that there is a material difference between the case of making war
and making peace. It should be more easy, he said, to get out, of
war than to get into it. War is simply an overt declaration. Peace
is attended with intricate and secret negotiations.

George Mason, the only delegate in the entire Convention who
proposed that we incorporate in the Constitution the Bill of Rights,
for which he received no support during the entire debate, which
necessitated the separate addition of the first 10 amendments to
the Constitution, argued in favor of thwarting rather than facilitat-
ing war but of facilitating peace, and was against giving the'power
to the E4xecutive because the Executive could not safely be trusted
with it or giving it to the Senate alone because it was not so con-
structed as to be entitled to it.
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Jefferson at that time wrote to Madison-and we have already

given one example of an effective check to the beginning of a war:
We have already given, in example, one effectual check to the dog of war,

by transferring the power of letting him loose from the Executive to the
legislative body, from those vho are to spend to those who are to pay.

The reason why I differ fundamentally from the suggestion of
Mr. Stinison is that this proposal is not a new thing which is a
departure from the past but it is solely in the line of the logical
thinking of 1787. We find that in 1788 New York was in favor
of a two-thirds vote in the legislative chamber, in order to make
still more difficult the declaration of war. In 1814 Connecticut,
Massachusetts, and Rhode Island endorsed the position taken by
New York in 1788.

For the first 100 years at least of this experiment of ours, that
philosophy of the founding fathers seems to me to have been carried
forward without any variation. I find that, for example, as recently
as the time of Attorney General Wickersham-published in the At-
torney Generals' Opinion, volume 29, page 321-the following
statement:

That the militia can be called forth to execute the laws of the country only
when they are in force and can be executed and enforced.

The writings of the Attorneys General throughout the period
clearly indicate, then, in my opinion, that the civil laws of the United
States had originally no extraterritorial force.

It is true that there was a deviation accepted by the people of the
Nation when we sent troops abroad into the "war to end-wars." But
Woodrow Wilson said at Topeka, Kans., in 1916:

The national authority has no right to call the National Guard for any service
outside of the State, unless the territory of the Nation is actually in danger.

That philosophy was even incorporated in part, as Senator La
Follette has indicated, in the platform of the Democratic Party in
1924.

Now, against this background, it seems to me obvious that the
referendum concept was impossible, was not conceivable, in 1787.
There were enemies at the door. The war-making process was con-
sidered only from the point of view of invasion by enemies. A refer-
endum could not have been taken because of the expense and the lack
of communication facilities. Literacy, or illiteracy, rather, made it
impracticable to attempt a referendum. And the absence of the
democratic voting process, which permitted such a small percentage
of the people in 1787 to even hold the franchise, made a referendum
less than a worth-while extension of the democratic process.

In the Constitutional Convention it was perfectly apparent that
the group that won out against the Hamiltonign concept of the
President elected for life; and the concentration of power--or the
group that defeated that policy, In effect said, "Let us in case of war
the supreme act,' the Nation, broaden the base as much as possible.'
And the matter was debated step by step. But we limited it to'the
President and we limited it to the Senate. And the principle finally
went through to place the power in the broadest possible group that
existed at that time.'
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And since 1787, and that first step toward democracy, amendments
to the Constitution have always been consistent extensions and the
widening of the democratic faith, The change in the election of the
President, the adoption of the first, 10 amendments, and the thirteenth,
fourteenth, and fifteenth amendients, the woman's suffrage amend-
ment, and the amendment for the direct election of Senators are all
in the same direction as enunciated by the founding fathers; and I
assume, from a reading of the Federal Papers and tle debates in the
Constitutional Convention, that if there had been facilities for a
referendum at that time; and if the basis of voting had been broader,
and if we had been in a more fortunate location-which we did not
have, because we had enemies bordering on every State-it might
well be that in taking a vote on the question of war and the taking
of human fle, except for the preservation of the state, this resolution
would have well fitted into the policy of Madison and the group that
dominated the convention.

Now, may I refer to four objections that are raised to this proposal?
In the first place, I must constantly keep in my own mind that the

proposal in essence is nothing but a suggestion that the Congress of
the United States share the responsibility for men dying abroad in an
aggressive war. It does not take away from the President of the
United States any constitutional power that is vested in him. It
does not eliminate the Congress of the United States, because, as I
read the resolution, the people of the country cannot express their
desire to go into war unless the Congress of the United States has
placed the proposal before them.'

Now, it is said that the time element is a weakness, that it would
take time to have a referendum, and that in many people's minds
seems to be a major objection.

In the first place, it is not clear that the time element takes on a
different aspect if we are considering the time for a conclusion in the
public mind to defend our rights, rather than to go ahead and to
fight some enemy in another continent.

Now, I cannot pose in any way as an expert as to the length of
time it would take to have a referendum; others will testify on that
score. I know nothing about the subject.

But I find in the literature of this proposal, and others analogous
tq it, that high officials in the United States Navy have declared
according to printed declarations, that a referendum could be effected
in 48 hours and certainly in 72 hours. And I call to your attention
that it tooi 4. months before we had a division of troops abroad.
There were 4 days of debate of Congi'ess before there was a declare.
tion of war in 1917. I hazard the opinion that, on any declaration
of an aggressive war in a foreign country in the future, it might well
tun beyond 4 days,

Senator BORAB. Who was it that confined it to 4 days'?
Mr. ERST. Admiral MacGowan, Paymaster General of the Navy.
senator BORAH, I do not think it would be safe to take that es-

timate.
,,Mr. ERNST. I inferred to that, but I know nothing about it; but

I would ttke, the position that, even if it took several weeks, it it was
for the purpose of sending troops abroad, the effect that would arise,
from such a delay, in my opinion, would have to be balanced'off in
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our minds against the affirmative advantages of the proposal, which
will discuss in a moment or two.
It is said further that a referendum will weaken us, because the

popular vote. might be close. That argument also cannot be brushed
aside entirely; there is something to it.

But I do call to your attention that, at least in Australia, where
there were votes with respect to conscription, which in part can be
analogized to this kind of referendum, the conscription vote in Aus-
tralia in 1915 and 1916, with the electorate numbering approximately
2,000 000-the referendum was decided by a difference of approxi-
mately only 100,000 votes. And as far as I can read the evidence in
resepect to that area, all of the fears that had been enunciated in
advance as to a disunited people, due to the closeness of the vote,
evaporated instanter on the announcement of the vote.

Furthermore, what if the vote in the Congress were close? That
also is inconceivable. And I venture to express iy opinion that a
close vote in Congress, acting solely through a delegated authority,
acting perchance in a time when the Senators and Members of the
House were not elected on a mandate involving the declaration of a
foreign war, might have a far more disastrous effect than opposition
declared in a popular referendum.

And furthermore, Mr. Stimson and others indicate that we must
continue to operate solely through delegated authority, and imply
that there is something undemocratic, or something pernicious, is
merely conceiving philosophically such direct action by the people
supplementing the action of the Congress.

We submit that that is the same type of argument that was invoked
at the time of the debates with respect to the direct election of United
States Senators. You will recall the nature of the talks at that time,
and the debate on the theory that the local legislatures were so much
better informed and would be so much more intelligent, and that the
legislation would be so much more deliberate, that we ought not to
permit the democratic process to go down to what might now be
called the hoi polloi, which in effect means thu people who are, per-
haps, to be killed, to die on a foreign battlefield.

Now, it is also said that the President would be embarrassed in his
foreign relations if he should have delegated to Congress the power
to act on any proposal which lie would make with respect to a war.

I think that is true. I think that argument should be frankly
faced.

I said at the start that, fortunately this resolution can be ap-
proached in impersonal terms because'the article presumably would
not be adopted for a couple ok years. ,

But I am in favor of embarrassing a President of the United States,
because, as I see it, lie could in no way be embarrassed if his moves
were in the direction of peace, because those moves would not be sub-
jected to the criticism in the public mind that follows by a referendum.
But moves which might be construed to be in the diiection of a foreign
war.-not a war of defense, but a foreign war-would be subjected to
criticism, and the foreign police of the Nation would be embarrassed,
because it would have to be defended before the people of the land,
in addition to the Congress.'
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Senator BORAH. Suppose we had a situation such as we have in these
days, when there are a great many people who actually believe that,
as a matter of self-defense, we must first proceed to defend some other
nation, for fear they may be destroyed?
• Mr. ERNST. Well, Senator Borah, I did not want to get into legal-
ismls.

Senator BORAH. That is not a legalism.
Mr. ERNST. No; but you have according to the resolution itself, a

possible question arising as to whether or not such a situation would
in effect become a defensive war.

Senator BORAX! I simply suggested that for your consideration.
Mr. ERNST. Yes, sir.
May I just go on to another consideration? It is perfectly true-

and I meant to come to that later-that there are two great forces in
this world that, at one stage or another would be desirous, perchance,
to draw us into a foreign war and would try to sell us a bill of goods
on the theory that it is a defensive war-and if you do not mind I
would like to take that up later, because there is no doubt in my own
mind that the two groups I have referred to at this time believe in
the principle of dictatorship rather than that of democracy.It is also said that the people might make a wrong decision. That
after Congress has deliberated and come to the conclusion to put the
matter before the people for joint action, the people might be wrong.

I think we can say in all frankness that the people might be wrong,
I know of no process in the democratic mind' whereby anybody can
assure us of a right decision. But I can assure you that the odds are
not greater or less if the people act on the proposal.

Mr. MiuLR. There is also in the resolution the theory that Congress
might be wrong.

Mr. ERNST. Congress could submit a referendum and I take it that
the submission of the referendum by Congress would follow delibera-
tion and consideration; and therefore there is no means of insuring
the conclusion of a wise provision of the smaller group; but there is
merely a supplementation which seems to me to be of great advantage
to those unfortunate Members of Congress who at that time will have
to wake up the morning after they have declared that our men go
abroad and fight.

But whether or not the people will guess wrong or not in supple-
mentation of the congressional attitud-e I think we can agree that
historians are unanimous in telling us wiiat were the principal causes
for our ever entering into wars.

If you take a historian like Rhodes you find a great deal of ma-
terial indicating that if Mark Hanna had by any chance been Presi-
dent of the Uited States instead of McKinley, we would not have
gone into the Spanish-American War. It is clear now, and it might
have come out in the debates before the people, that the American
Ambassador to Spain informed the Executive of the Nation at that
thme.hat the Queen of Spain had indicated concessions to every de-
mand except two or, three, and those two or three she was willing to
leave to arbitration.Senator BonAuK fHow much did the people have to do with respect
to that war?

Mr. ERNST I think the public's propulsion was great with respect
to that war, and as I look at the record, Congress was acting on its
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best guess as to what the people then wanted, and the people, by
and large, with the lack of information they had, agreed with the vote
of the Congress.

The point I make, however, is that, in connection with the debates
in the public forum of the resolution, it would be put up to the peo-
ple by the Congress, and we would have, in tbe first place, what is a
real influence, a psychological throttling on the Executive's moves in
the recommendation to go to war and we would have also a throttling
to some extent on the action of congress; and we would have at least
some additional chance of matters being smoked out in public at all
which are difficult to discuss, and which are not fully discussed when
the debate is solely in Congress.

The pressures have changed. For instance, it is now clear to me
that one of the secret impulses for the last war impinged upon the
fear that we would not recover the money we had invested back of
the Allies. That was one of the impulses, and, as a matter of fact,
we never did recover the money, anyway.

But at least we are running the chance-I do not say we are
certain-but if there is a chance that those situations can be fully
explored, or more fully explored-we are at least going in the line
of the democratic process. We are trusting the will of the people
before they go abroad to fight.

I imagine it would be a great relief to the Congress of the United
States, to the members of the House and the Senate, to have this
provision added to the Constitution of the United States. As I say,
it takes away to no extent any constitutional power now vested in
the President. It does not in any way cut down congressional power,
so far as I can find, with respect to voting for bigger armies, for
big navies, or more planes, or more defensive equipment.

Senator MxLEn. It takes away responsibility?
Mr. ERNEsT. It does not do that either. It provides machinery-

for sharing it.
Now1 I must translate myself into the position of a person who at

some time may be called upon to vote to send men abroad at once
under our present procedure. The members of Congress as I see
it would explore to the best of their ability, what was in he minds
o? the people, and what the people wanted them to do as to engaging
in a foreign war and sending troops abroad, to Asia or to Europe.

How do they do it? They do it, not on the theory of delegated
power, where, as Mr. Stimson argues, each Congressman tries to
sense the opinion of the people in his district, and each Senator that
of the people in his State. When it comes to that situation, every
Member of Congress endeavors to sense the will of the people. How
do you do it? You do it through a scientific; process. You read the
results of polls. You have no method of exploring the economic
impulses back of the vote shown by the poll. You look at the head-
lines in the papers; you have some petitions. People like myself,
and others spealt only for themselves, and those who may attend the
hearings-all of that is less than Congress ought to have to deter.
mine on the will of the people in the only real important measure,
in relation to foreign affairs.

This program avoids, as I see it, concentration of responsibility';
because the Congress must still act, insofar as it puts up to the people

158511-89--2
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the question, and if perchance you do not want it put up, as I read
the resolution, the people will not act.

Senator BoRAH. Mr. Witness, do you lay much stress upon the fact
that there is any consideration by Congress of the mere fact that they
put the resolution up to the people ?

Mr. ERNST. I do, sir, for this reason: I doubt whether, before a
resolution is put up to the people as to whether or not we saill Send
troops abroad-and that is the essence of what it is--whether Con-
gress will act in regard to having explored rather fully the will of the
people. I think there will not be any likelihood under this resolution
of putting up casually the question of whether we will send our troops
abroad. I think there will be the same reluctance after as before a
referendum to send people abroad to fight. I think it will be treated
with greater concern than the vote on whether or not the referendum
be called for the amendment to the Constitution of the United States.

In other words, if I may make that parallel a little clearer, I think
it dan now be argued to the Congress of the United States that those
Senators and Congressmen who themselves may go out in the field and
argue against the adoption of this amendment to the Constitution,
might nevertheless, vote to have it put up to the people on the theory
that they would not want to assume the responsibility themselves-
denying the people the right to vote on the amendment to the Con-
stitution.

Now, if I am at all clear on that position, it seems to me humanly
logical that the Congress of the United States would not likely, if the
Constitution should be amended as proposed by this resolution, put
up to the people whether we should go to war.

Senator MiLLm. I do not think I follow you concerning the responsi.
bility. Might it not be a means of Congress absolutely evading
responsibility?

Mr. ERNST. I think this is true: I think it raises the possibility-to
use the vernacular-of Congress "passingthe buck.I

Senator MiLu. That is exactly what[ am talking about.
Mr. ERNST. Yes; but I have a greater faith in the two factors that

impinge on that theory. I have a greater faith in the Congress. In
the first place, a Member of Congress presumably, before a referendum
were put to the people, would have to stand up in the Congress of the
United States, I assume, or somewhere in the field of debate when the
matter came up in his district, and be counted one way or the other. I
cannot conceive that the Congress would protect itself rather by the
method which is described by the philosophy of "passing the buck";
because I do not think it is in the tradition of the Congress of the
United States, and I think there would be enough that would stand up
and declare themselves in Congress. But No. 2 seems to be unanswer-
able. The Congress would not be permitted to pass the buck in such
a situation because, after the question wore put upto the people, they
would be brought to the point. where they would have to say whether
they would be for sending the troops abroad or against it,

The question really is, Are we willing to demonstrate our faith in
democracy ? Some people do not trust democracy. This created an
additional check'dr throttle on the seat of direction from the Presi.
denit on tliq threat of war or the question of peace, and it also places on
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the Members of Congress a situation that places them in a position
that they should welcome.

If, perchance, we are called upon in this mad world, the Members
of Congress must stand lip one by one, and cannot be permitted to hide
behind evasion, but must say whether or not they are in favor of send-
ing men abroad. And no Member of Congres, I daresay", will sleep
comfortably the next morning, no matter how lie votes.

Senator BORAH. I am not able to follow that, and I think it is a
very vital question. It seems to me that this constitutional amend-
ment is stro. ger and entitled to greater support if we look at it in
the light of having taken away from the Congress the power to
declare whether we shall go abroad or not. If the matter comes
up and the question arises, and the question is, "Who is going to
determine?" Assuming that-I am speaking as a Senator-I am
bound to say that there is nobody who can determine it except the
people.

Mr. ERNST. Well, I grant the force of your position; but is this
not also true that we, the people, have thlie ri ght to do more than
have you transfer the entire power to the people? We have the right
to ask, in addition, that the Congress of the United States, that is
well informed, that has followed the general trend of the. situation
with more care and attention anytime than the people have-that in
effect, by l)uttilg the matter up to the people, youi are giving us the
best of your deliberations, in the very nature of the referendum?

Senator BOnAH. That is true when it goes to the people and when
they vote. But we may want to discuss it. We may want to become
a part of the general direction of whether they should do this. The
question of whether or not it should be submitted to the people is
not left in the alternative.

Mr. EINST. No, sir.
Senator BORAH. It must go there. And whether or not I mn

speaking in the Senate, I have nothing to do with it. I recognize
that there is formality there, but it is a formality. But we have
taken away from Congress any decisive power, in fact any control-
ling power, and said that this entire power should now revert to the
people. I think that is the strength of the resolution.

Mr. ERNST, I do not want to detract from any argument that gives
the resolution strength.

Senator BORAH. I do not say how I will vote on the resolution, but
I merely wanted to give expression to that thought.

Mr. ERNsT. I think this is true, that if we proceed with the exten-
sion of democracy, so that the people have a vote whether or not
Congress votes to refer the question, the vote of Congress will no
longer be considered as a mere formality. And whether ,we call it
as you do, or as I do it seems to me that it makes no difference, be-
cause it seems to me that the mere reference by Congress to the people
will in some degree be a guide to the people themselves.

Senator BoRm. Well,,it has to get to the people in some way, and,
that -is the bnly way to do it, But when you say, "Except in caseof attack by armed forces, actual or threatened, a pon the United'
States or its territorial possessions, or by any non- kmerican nation
against any country .in the Western Hemisphere, the people of the
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United States shall have the sole power by a national referendum to.
declare war or to engage in war overseas, they have the sole power;.
we have not anything to do with it at all.

Mr. ERNST. I think in the reading of it it says thatI but I would
be less than frank if I did not indicate that, in my opinion, the direct
action of the people-

Senator HATCH (interposing). Senator Wiley is a member of the
committee, but not of the subcommittee; lie desires to ask you a ques.
tion at this point, Mr. Witness.

Senator WiLLY. You have probably already indicated it, but it
seems to me that the phrase "to engage in warfare overseas" is subject
to interpretation. Do you mean only to send boys overseas?

Mr. ERNST. Fraikly, I am not competent to discuss that question.
It seems to me that people who are better informed should discuss,
that question. But it did occur to me that we should consider that
before we engage in any cooperative boycott.

Senator WmILY. Yes.
Mr. ERNST. But I am unable to give any testimony of value to the

Senator on that point.
Senator Wny. Does it mean that it would amount to practically

embargoing anything we might have in this country?
Mr. ERNsT. Ishotid think not at all. I should think there would'

be no restrictions, and, as I said before, I think there would be no
impairment of the power to send arms.

Senator WiLEY. But we have had a great deal of discussion in Con-
gress as to what the policy of Congress should be. We engage in
war directly, do we not, if we sell ammunition to competing nations?'

Mr. ERNST. I should think so, philosophically; but my own opin-
ion-and it is not worth much to you-is that legislation along that
line would not run into conflict with a thing of that kind.

Senator WILEY. That is what I want to get at.
Mr. ERNST. That is my opinion.
Now we come to what seems to me to be the most important con-

sideration of all with respect to the referendum. I am speaking only
for myself, but I earnestly believe that any commitment on the part
of the United States for a war in Europe or Asia or Africa other
than a war of defense is more than a commitment of war. I am per-
suaded that it is a commitment of our form of government.

And on that I think we can very well afford to put throttles and
checks. In my opinion, if we go abroad in a war, that, of course
will tighten up the processes of democracy away beyond what we did
in 191?. The impairments of rights under the Bill of Rights, which'
I happen to be peculiarly concerned with, meant nothing in 1917.
There were concentrations of authority; and concentration camps
commandeering of capital, commandeering of labor will go to limits
not conceived of yet in 150 years of this country's history. We will
be engaged in a war which will require concentration of labor, and
this wil[ require concentration of authority to such a degree that the
authority, no matter what it might be, will not be able to brook
criticism. And when you have a concentration of authority and
power during a war, or at any other time to a place where we go to
war other than war of defense, the people that hold the authority
that is concentrated will be fearful of any interference with concen-
tration, because they will be running the show themselves-which is
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'too big a proposition for human beings. And when a nation is be-
ginning to have its concentrated authority acting in such a manner
that we cannot, as human beings, control it, they will not allow adverse
comment. And then we will find that there is no more free speech
or free press, and this quaint American expression, and being allowed
to stand on street corners and say "I do not like my President and
I do not like my Congressman," will be abandoned.

Now there are two forces in the world that no longer believe in the
'Bill oi Rights, no matter what they say in print. I refer to the
Fascists and the Communists. And to that extent, at least, they can
'be treated as one. And those forces are acting in a subterranean,
:underground fashion, and there is an effort going on in the world for
the abandonment of the democratic process and the free America
in thought.

I submit that it is difficult for me to feel that any human being
,can believe that, if we go abroad and do it on a nondefensive war, we
will not have committed ourselves to the abandonment of our great
experiment of democracy, which is the sole contribution of the United
States to the history of the government of the world. It will be said,
of course, that we are abandoning the Bill of Rights and the prin-
ciples of freedom only temporarily. But as against these two world
forces that would drive out free thought and a free press, it would
appear to me inconceivable that this Nation could ever get back on
its main track.

Senator BoRAH. Well, have the principles of the Bill of Rights ever
,gotten back thoroughly and completely after a war?
Mr. ERNsT. They have not, sir. But I think this is to be said for

the United States: That we have, by and large, in our history pro-
ceeded along in the direction of the Bill of Rights. It has always
seemed to me that the pardon of Tom Mooney, for example, was a
great compliment to the democratic process; because in Moscow,
Rome or Berlin they would not have been alive today.

And we are waging a constant campaign for the extension of the
Bill of Rights, I do not believe we will ever get to the time when
the Bill of Rights will be a self-enacting clause. I do not think it is
within the capacity of human nature that it should be so. I think
it is valuable to human beings that we should have to fight for those
rights.TUhe only point that I am making here today is that because I am

-afraid of the doctrine of the Communists and of the Fascists that be-
'little the democratic process; and that we cannot accomplish any-
thing by throwing out those rulers that we do not want. And I ven-
ture to say that a commitment to the war abroad is an abandonment
'of the democratic idea.

I have this further observation, on which I have no testimony of
,great value to offer: That in connection with wars abroad, I have
always used the following argument: A client comes into a lawyer's
office with a complicated case, involving something other than the
-transfer of dollars or something similar, and the first thing that the
lawyer thinks of in his own mind and puts on paper is what we call
the 'prayer for relief." That is jumping to the assumption of victory
'and going to the point of what they will get. From my point of
'view, it seems to me that we are brought to the point where we come
,to thfikof'it in terms that we have won the war, writing our prayers
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for relief, when there is not any way of seeing that the war would
result in victory or defeat.

I do not want to talk in terms of today, because jilst the President
of the United States, or Congress, are not involved in this resolution;
because it will take time to enact it; so also I think we make a mistake
if we consider it in terms of the immediate effect in Europe. If we go
abroad, it will be because of a philosophy gaining way which is con-
trary to democracy. And if we defeat a dictator--because I cannot
assume that the headway made by the dictator will continue indefi-
nitely-we might be going abroad to fight a nation which is in line
with the democratic process.

What happens? I take it that we can either let in continue, and
wait until it happens again, or we can -put in somebody to run it;
and then we are putting in an outside dictator rather than a domestic
one. And in every petition that I have seen in support of a prayer
for relief there is something set up to support the prayer; and for us,
who are the most fortunate piece of land in the world, isolated geo-
graphically, to go to war, we would lose even if we won; for not only
over there but over here we would change the form of government.
If we are to go to war, the human beings that are to die should have
the right to vote whether they will live or die. Those may be senti-
mental reasons, but because I believe we are the one spot in the world
that can carry on to the future the idea that the development of the
world depends upon the development of the human mind, and that
the human mind determines the difference between wealth and bank.
ruptcy, and the working of the human mind can be perpetuated only
i a free discussion, which can take place only in a free country-I
believe that for us to engage in a foreign war, sending men overseas

* would indicate that we were not only sending men to be killed abroad
but we were killing the democratic idea.

It is the supreme evidence, it seems to me, of the democratic ideal
that this resolution should be permitted to go to the American people.
It will then go as a symbol to the people in the dictator lands that we
have saved democracy. It may have an overwhelming influence over
the people, even in the dictatorship lands, because, say what you will
of how they follow the dictator, they might not be willing to be shot
down without having a chance of determining for themselves.

And here, with this kind of resolution, even having it go to the
people would be a demonstration in the dictator lands that there is a
spot in the world where the people have the right to say something
about it before they die.

And so far as South America is concerned, there is an additional
advantage, because of the separation of the Western Hemisphere from
the Eastern, we are binding ourselves to a different treatment and in
fact saying that they are to be treated economically, emotionally, and
technically on a different basis. And that may have much possible
effect on the attackers of Europe and Asia, and also on the people of
South America themselves.

The question is, Do you want to trust this question to the people?
Or, in other terms, Do you want to share it? In any event, is it not
entirely consistent with the position in the debates referred to in the
Constitutional Convention and in the panorama of our historical ex-
periment, that, whatever the Senators or Members of the House have
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decided as to how they may vote when this resolution comes before
the people iii any event they ought not to close the American people
from deciding whether they wish to fight? So we propose this reso-
lution as an amendment to the Constitution of the United States.

Senator H.KvT. Thank you, Mr. Ernst.
Have you any questions, Senator Borah?
SenAtor BOMRH. I did want to ask one question. I notice coining

into this discussion the question of giving encouragement to the de-
mocracies abroad and discouragement to the totalitarian states. So
far as I am concerned, I would like to have it recorded thoroughly
that I do not make that distinction. The 300,000,000 Indians in India
would get the same effect from our action as the totalitarian states.
We cannot make that distinction, because there is not any such dis.
tinction. There are no democracies in Europe. They do not recog-
nize the principles that we recognize; they do not build upon the
principles that we recognize. They have not the same conception of
government that we have in this country at all.

Mr. ERNST. May I say, Senator Borah, that I agree with you;
and I think you vill find that I rather carefully chose myw
because I indicated a distinction between the democracies of Europe--
because I do not recall using the phrase, because I am in agreement
with you; but I took in such aggressor nations of Europe, which
are, in the main the dictatorship nations, because even those without
a pronounced dictatorship are, perhaps, interested in becoming ag-
gressive.

I do want to put in a reservation which I failed to put in-that
there is an extreme effort in the Scandinavian countries in favor
of democracy.

Senator IIATCiI. We will now hear Mrs. Lane.

STATEMENT OF MRS. ROSE WILDER LANE

Mrs. LANE. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I represent only myself.
Senator HATCH. Just go ahead and make your statement as you

choose.
Mrs. LANE. I would like to say immediately that I do not seek the

passage of this amendment as a pacifist, but at least I am a woman
having sons. I ans not a pacifist. I am a revolutionist, and I advo-
cate this amendment as a measure which seems to me essential for
the preservation of the principles of the American Revolution.

We Americans inherit a revolution; and I assume that I do not
speak for a Communist or any member of the Communist Party,
and therefore I am speaking to American revolutionists.

And we do have deviations of opinion as to methods; but I think in
principle we are united; -and I would like to speak for a bit on this
amendment, in regard to the fundamental principle upon which I
think, as I said, we are united:

We hold these truths to be self-evident: That we are all created
equal as human beings in the sight of God; that there are no doubt
inalienable' rights, among which are life, liberty, and the pursuit of
happiness; that government derives its just po'xers from the consent
of the governed; and we stand for individual liberty and human
rights,
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Now, considering our position as hunian revolutionists because it
seems to me that in any meeting of this kind there is simply a con.
tinuation of the revolutionary meeting.

'This country is not doing as the dictatorships do, treating this
country as a finished whole. At the very beginning of the Revolution
was the idea of the beginning of progress.

'Ile belief which became current early in the eighteenth century,
that Providence was very important to our country has continued.
One hundred fifty years ago this revolution began. And it took
40 years to secure its bare existence; and then in 40 years the
second war against England, to secure the very existence of this
revolution.

So that Americans have .'etained it. That is only a little over a
century, as against a waiting time of 60 centuries when they did
not have that idea. In that long time no man had been free.

We stand for individual liberty. The word used now for that
concept is "democracy." We stand for individual liberty and human
rights. We are the only people who ever stood for those.

It is a very young revolution, It is a new attempt to establish
a new society, a free society, a constantly changing society, of free
individuals. Our revolutionary principle, as I said, is individual
liberty and human rights, the rights of human beings. Our revo-
lutionary aim is to establish a government, a self-governing society
of these free individuals.

Our necessity as revolutionists is to maintain and constantly re-
create and constantly work toward the perfection of such a society
in a constantly changing world.

Our primary revolutionary method is the division, the limitation
of government; because the individual is free; that is to say, an
individual is self-governing, and only to the extent that he is not
governed by anybody else.

This revolution, which has continued, as I say, only a century
against all previous history, so that it is a new thing-this revolu-
tion has not yet touched Europe or Asia or South America. Through
the nineteenth century, it made several efforts against the old pow-
erful states in Europe; and it welcomed in this country the ref u ces
from those countries, because on the continent of Europe it has
never had a victory; and in Great Britain it hag never dislodged
the reigning aristocracy, or the conditions of the British monarchy.

I want to make that distinction, because when. Lincoln said that
government by the people and for the people shall not perish from
the earth, he was stating the very obvious fact today; because this
country is the only country which has that concept of individual
freedom and individual self-government today; and if we allow it
to porish. from this country ithas perished from the earth.

ow I advocate this amendment because it seems to me to be the
same, as Mr. Ernst said our method, our revolutionary method.

It is a veto power given to the people of fighting an aggressive
foreign war. It does not, in my view, give the people any more
power, in the sense of governing power. The veto power is not gov-
erning power. This is another check upon government, in line with
the fundamental American method, to establish checks on govern-
Inent, to divide government.
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This is the only Government in which the power itself, the govern-

ing power, is divided into three parts, in trust to three sc ,arate bodies
so that that power so divided constitutes a series of balances and
checks.

We need more checks, We should continue the process of checking
and balancing governing power. In my opinion, this amendment
does that. I think that it is really an extension of the Bill of Rights.

It seems to me that the idea that the people the individual Ameri-
can, should have some voice in the question of bis going to war or not
going to war is implicit in article II of the Bill of Rights. Now, in
the Bill of Rights is provision for the protection of the individual
against the Government. That is, every article of the Bill of Rights
deprives this Government of a power then existing in all the nations
of the world, and still existing in most of them. The whole Bill of
Rights is a command, "Thou shalt not " for the purpose of protecting
the freedom of the individual. Article 2 reads:

A well-regulated militia being necessary to the security of a free state, the
right of the people to keep and bear arms shall not be invaded,

That article was written into our fundamental law at a time when
the possession of arms by the individual protected him against the
return of tyranny in his own government. The word "militia"
means a free corps of volunteer fighters. This was written at a time
when the individual militiaman habitually refused to obey orders
if lie did not like them. When the order was sent out to the militia,
the matter of obeying was the matter of individual will. It hap-
pened again and again, in the heat of battle, that the militia ref used
to pursue a retreating army beyond their own boundaries.

If the purpose, even unconscious-I am not acquainted with the
details of the debates; but I am sure that implicit in that article it
was meant that the attitude of the American people toward a war
would be voluntary. It was written at a time when the American
was the only uninstructed common soldier. It was written by a
force that, for 3 months, were going home to tend crops, a force
that had resisted professional soldiers for 4 years. And it can dis-
rupt the military plan.

Certainly, article 2 of the Bill of Rights-I think there can be no
question that it does establish the American's right to bear arms asa right, a certain right exercised by an individual, and that that is
the absolute antithesis of a compulsion to which he must submit.

It is said that the American people do not need the veto power be-
cause the power to declare war, and therefore, the declaration of war,
already rests in the hands of the elected representatives of the people.

In my opinion, they doubt, and justifiably doubt, that that power
does actually reside in the hands of the Congress.

I remember and I imagine that many of you here remember even
more clearly than I do, in February 116, that this Congress was ac-
tively aid vigorously struggling against executive acts which tended
to involve this country inEuropean war.

In February 1916, while this was going on, a personal emissary
of the President made an agreement with a foreign government
which, on March 6, the President signed, a secret agreement un-
known to Congress, and entirely unsuspected by the American people,



that permitted this country to enter the war, if necessary to assure
victory for the Allies. •

In November 1916, the American people reelected that President,
in the belief that lie had kept us out of war. In April we were in
the war. The Bill of Rights was suspended. Four million Ameri-
cans were taken out of normal life. Normal agriculture and industry
were destroyed. Seventy-five billions .of American money were
spent in the way of the foreign debt. There is nothing to show that
the American people knew anything about this.

Now, there is a large body of American people that would like to
see any repetition of that made impossible.

Senator HATCH. Your statement is that Congress does not reflect
tie will of the people?

Mrs. LANE. NO.
Senator HATCH. I was trying to get at that. Congress really

reflects the attitude of the President: Is that your feeling?
.Mrs. LANE. My feeling is that Congress-I do not know what

happened. The American people did not know what happened.
The power of the Executive rows to an extent that is alarming, and
how it is exerted, I do not know. The people do not know, at the
time; the balance is so far that it is a May-pole instead of a balance.

I cannot believe that Congress in 1917, without pressure and emo-
tional pressure, perhaps--that in its sane mind Congress would have
declared war in 1917. Look at the pressures-

Senator BORAH. Are you sure the people will follow the President
or follow Congress?

Mrs. LANE. That is the question. I do not know. Of course,
freedom is a responsibility, and that is the thing we must consider;
as revolutionists we have been too fortunate, perhaps, in having too
great success. Our country has been so very happy; our people-have
been so very rich that they have lost the feeling of responsibility
that they should iave. I think if this were brought home to the
individual people as a responsibility to each American, not to borrow,
but to do his own thinking in deciding-

Senator BORAR. I think one of the elements of strength in the
resolution is that the people may do quite differently f rom what Con-
gress does: They might do secretly quite differently from what they
have talked openly. [Laughter.]

Mrs. LANE. I think they would at least feel a grave responsibility,
every one of them.

I am not saying this as taking power away from Congress, because
there surely would be debate in Congress 'before such a resolution
is submitted to the people.
And while it may b suggested that some individuals have had a

low opinion of Congress, know that I have never had such a low
opinion of Congress as to think that it would "pass the buck"; and
I can only say that if there is any possibility of that kind, if its
attitude is to shut off its responsibility to the American people, then
certainly Congress is too irresponsible to decide a question of war.
And I do not want to leave to any body of men who are capable
of evading the great responsibility of acting as protectors and de-
fenders of the greatest freedom in earth-I do not want to leave to
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them the question involved in this matter of engaging in an aggres-
sive foreign war.

I do not think that Congress is that type of bod'. I agree with
Mr. Ernst very strongly. I am confident that if this country does
engage in an aggressive foreign war, government by the people for
the people will perish, if it occurs at any time soon.

We have succeeded too well. You see, this revolution in a century
has created the United States of America. We are too happy, and we
are too rich--our wealth is distributed so far; I do not say that
they are on an ideal standard; a little more of bad times would have
convinced up that there is a revolution.

Senator BIonAn. 'Iould it not have been better to call it "Amer-
icanism"?

Mrs. LANE. I prefer to call it a revolution, because it stands in
opposition to everything else in the world; it is a new thing.

Senator BorAH. In that respect it is Americanism.
Mrs. LANE. In that respect it is Americanism, yes; but I think of

it as ia revolution; and it must stand, ?f not against the rest of the
world, against counter revolution existing in this country.

Senator BoRAH. That is still Americanism.
Mrs. LANE. I yield to you , Senator Borah.
Senator BOIAH. Yes; it is Americanism. It has a significance

that we do not give to it and that we do not want to give to it when
we say it is a revolution. When we say it is the American doctrine,
we are advocating the old, true Americanism that originated 163
years ago, and we know what it means, find the people of the country
know; and they might be a little misled by the use of the word
"revolution."

Senator WILEY. That is what they lad in Germany, a revolution.
Mrs. LANE. I prefer to call it a revolution.
Senator BORAH. That is too long a word. If we get Americanism,

that is enough, is it not? [Laughter.]
Mrs. LA . And I think this amendment contributes to it, because I

think it protects the liberty of the pe )le, and because a man cannot
be put into his uniform against his wia.

Senator BORAir. We certainly have no business over there, so far as
Americanism is concerned.

Senator HATCH. Are you through, Mrs. Lane?
Mrs. LANE, Yes.
Senator HATCH. Are there any further questions?
Those are the only witnesses scheduled for this morning. Unless

you have something further, Senator La Follette?
Senator LA FOLLTTE. No, thank you, Senator Hatch.
Senator MILLER. Do you agree with that conclusion, Senator?
Senator BOnAH. I was'surprised that he arrived at such an intelli-

gint conclusion.
Senator HATCH. The committee will meet tomorrow morning at 10

o'clock. The witnesses have been notified to be here; several wit-
nesses are scheduled to appear, and we will stand adjourned until
tomorrow morning at 10 o clock.

(Whereupon, at 11: 45 a. in., the committee adjourned until Thurs-
day, May 11, 1939 at 10 a. m.)
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THURSDAY, MAY 11, 1989

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SunCoMmirrEE OF THE CoMBIIrrnE ON THE JUDICIARY

WTahington, b. 0'.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment, at 10 a. in., in

The committee room, Capitol, Senator Carl A. Hatch (chairman)
Ipresiding.

Present: Senators Hatch (chairman) and Borah.
Present also: Senator Wiley of Wisconsin.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES 0, TANSILL, FORDHAb! UNIVERSITY,
NEW YORK

Senator HATCH. Please state your name and occupation.
Mr. TASMILL. Charles C. Tansill, professor of history, Fordham

University, New York.
Senator HATCH. You were at one time connected with American

University, were you not?
Mr. TANsILL, I was acting dean of the graduate school.
Senator HATCH. You may proceed in your own way.
Mr. TANSILL. For many months a strong barrage of criticism has

been directed against the Ludlow resolution. This attack has not
been confined to Democrats who sharply oppose any diminution of
Presidential powers. Prominent Republicans have joined forces with
deserving Democrats in a common assault upon the proposed amend-
ment of Mr. Ludlow. Indeed, from the pen , f Mr. Henry L. Stim-
son, a stalwart Republican, has come the most vehement indictment
of the proposal to refer all questions of offensive warfare to a Nation-
wide vote of the people of the United States.

First of all, Mr. Stimson sounds a solemn warning that the adoption
of the Ludlow resolution would "revolutionize our historic and con-
stitutional treatment of the most important function of our foreign
relations." Under our Constitution the war-making power is specifi-
cally conferred upon Cqngress. To shift this power directly to the
American people would mean a change from the system of representa-
tive government to one of pure democracy. This version of democracy
in action is a deeply disturbing one to Mr. Stimson. It is one that was
far outside the ken of our founding fathers, and he prefers to look
backward rather than forward. The experience of many of our States
in this' matter of referring important issues directly to the voters has
made little impression upon Mr. Stimson. To expand a referendum
so that it covers a great Nation of 130,000,000 people is a task that
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staggers his imagination. He is certain that there is no warrant for
it in all history, and to his legal mind this lack of precedent is of
decisive importance. There is no doubt that a national plebiscite can
be quickly and effectively taken. The damning feature about such a
proposed measure is largely the fact of its novelty.

In order to pass a glib doom upon this idea of a national plebiscite
on the question of an offensive war, Mr. Stimson asks a pertinent
question. When a person is faced with the possibility of a serious
operation does he hold a popular referendum among his friends and
"count noses on the subject? ' Of course not. Anyone who is really
concerned about his own fate leaves the question of an operation to the
most "expert surgeon" he can find, trusting in the abundant experi-
enice and p roved fdelity of this surgeon.

This illustration of Mr. Stimson is a little inept. If the erson
who faces the possibility of a serious operation were limited by a
hospitalization plan to a certain hospital and to a surgeon whose abil-
ity in diagnosis was somewhat suspect, would lie not be wise in con-
sulting a large number of other surgeons before submitting himself
to the knife? In Mr. Stinison's story the surgeon in the case is the
President of the United States. We cannot choose another sur eon
no matter how deeply our suspicions of him are aroused. Woufd it
not be expedient, therefore, for the American people to call in a wide
variety of consultants before permitting the President and his con-
gressional staff to go through with a dubious operation?

It is quite likely that Mr. Stimson would quickly reply that the
President of the United States is a specialist in foreign affairs, and
to a lesser extent so are the Members of Conyress. But what of the
people? According to Prof. Edwin Borchard, in a speech in Consti-
tution Hall, Washington, D. C., February 7, 1938, the main hope for
the maintenance of our present form of government is a more inti-
mate association of the people of this country with the modes of con-
trol in the matter of foreign relations. Perhaps we have gone too far
in this matter of specialists. It may be well true that our greatest
need at the present time is a big dose of popular common sense.

To Mr. Stimson it is plain that "international war is merely the
final act of long-drawn-out national policy, the product of many
prior decisions and the weighing of many divergent considerations
With these "basic consideration the American public is "necessarily
unacquainted." After this drum fire of involved sentences, Mr. Stim-
son passes on to the statement that in the past "this system of respon-
sible representative government in the decision of peace and war has
worked very well. * * (2 ; r Presidents have been conspicuously
reluctant to recommend war until supported and, indeed, urged by
their people."

Such a statement is so ridiculous that it hardly requires rebuttal.
President Madison recommended war with England in 1812 in the
face of the most bitter opposition on the part of the people of New
England who even went so far as openly to plot secession from the
Union. In 1846 President Polk deliberately brought on war with
Mexico by placing American troops in a strip of territory the title to.
which had long been a matter of dispute between Mexico and the
United States.
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In the Mexican War, as in the War of 1812, there were large areas
in the United States in which the war policy of the President -was
strongly opposed, and certain members of the Whig Party, like
Abraham Lincoln, never grew tired of denouncing the Polk admin-
istration for the alleged crime of waging an "unconstitutional war."

IL 1917 when America went to war with the Central Powers there
is some doubt whether the popular enthusiasm for hostilities was as
deep and as widespread as Mr. Stimson thinks. In two letters to
Joseph H. Choate, April 25 and April 28, 1917, Mr. James M. Beck
remarks: "I have traveled much since his message (the President's
war message of April 2, 1917) * * * and everywhere I have
found great apathy among the American people. They have not
risen to his inspiring war message."

One of the most fundamental objections that Mr. Stimson raises
against the Ludlow resolution is the charge that it would "place cer-
tain hard and fast limitations upon the power of our representatives
to take warlike action. * * w Its supporters seek to draw a line
at the geographical boundaries of our territory and to prescribe that
our defense shall not begin until an enemy reaches that line." In
this case, remarks Mr. Stimson, we abandon our first line of defense
which in the past has always been a diplomatic one. In support of
his argument he makes reference to several diplomatic incidents
which he believes give ample illustration of the procedure by which
American Presidents have kept European nations from successfully
intervening in the New World. His selection of incidents is a little
unfortunate.

The first is the classic one involving the promulgation of the Mon-
roe Doctrine, Mr. Stimson still cherishes the old delusion that Presi-
dent Monroe's famous message to Congress, December 2, 1823, im-
mediately gave pause to the plans of embattled Europe to invade
Latin America. More than a decade ago, Prof. Dexter Perkins
clearly showed that in 1823 the leading European powers had no
designs upon the New World, and he produces evidence to indicate
that President Monroe's message to Congress carried little weight
in European circles.

Mr. Stiinson has kept faith in the old formula that President John-
son's (really Secretary Seward's) strong stand in the matter of
French imperialistic plot in Mexico caused Louis Napoleon to re-
move his troops from that country. Some 35 years ago, Professor
Duniway pointed out that the removal of the French troops from
Mexico was the result of several factors which seem unknown to Mr.
Stimson.

It is not surprising that Mr. Stimson retains a belief in the old
legend that some time in I92-03 President Theodore Roosevelt sent
an ultimatum to Germany with reference to alleged aggressive de.
signs in Venezuelh. President Roosevelt himself helped to create the
patriotic myth of German ruthlessness recoiling before the threat ot
an American "big stick," but his stirring narrative of the Vene.
zuelan incident has now been relegated by most historians to the
realm of romance.

These diplomatic incidents, as incorrectly viewed by Mr. Stimson,
demonstrate the power of the President t6 issue warnings to Euro-
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an powers to put on their best manners when looking toward the
Western Hemisphere. It is also Mr. Stimson's firm conviction that
the adoption of the Ludlow resolution would put an end to this presi-
dential power and give "notice to all the world that this people would
znot fight until long after such outer defenses had been broken
thrOU$1."

This line of reasoning is a little difficult to follow. The Ludlow
resolution, strictly speaking, has nothing to do with diplomatic in-
cidents that fall short of war. There is no reason why Presidents in
the future would not take steps to defend American rights in distant
seas without serious fears of encroaching upon the war-making
powers. It is to be hoped, of course, that the Ludlow amendment
would restrain certain Presidents whose rash policies might make
war almost inevitable. In this regard students of American foreign
policy keep constantly in mind the maneuver of President Polk in
forcing war upon Mexico, and they do not lose sight of President
.Theodore Roosevelt's warlike gesture in warning both France and
'Germiapy not to intervene in the Russo-Japanese War. In case they
did, he boldly declared that he would "promptly side with Japan and
proceed to whatever length was necessary on her behalf." An ad-
ditional illustration of Presidential policies that make for war in the
interesting one of the House-Grey agreement of February 22, 1916,
under the terms of which America was secretly pledged to go to the
aid of the Allies in the event that the Central Powers refused to
agree to a peace conference which would be certain to impose humili.
ating peace terms upon them. It is very likely that the Ludlow reso-
lution would be a step in the direction of a larger measure of demo-
cratic control over the formulation of American foreign policy, and
for that reason it is highly to be commended.

Mr. Stimson elaborates upon the idea that the Ludlow resolution
would seriously impair the efficiency of the American Navy and make
it difficult for our warships to keep "all enemies at a safe distance
from our shores." He then conjures up a terrifying vision of a
sudden enemy, attack upon the American coast and the safe landing
of a hundred thousand enemy troops upon American soil because of
the paralyzing effect of the Ludlow resolution upon the American
Navy. There is no specific mention of an attack from Mars, but one
feels certain that the ratification of the Ludlow amendment would,
in the eyes of Mr. Stimson, be followed by aggressive measures from
that distant planet.

As one passes from these startling statements of Mr. Stimson to the
calm reasoning of a military manlike Maj. George F. Eliot, whose
book The Ramparts We Watch, is already a classic, we find no room
for the alarm that forms the sentences of our former Secretary of
State. It is the belief of Major Eliot that it is not very probable
that-
any serious injury could be done us in either ocean, by way of attacks on our
coast or outlying possessions, or by an attempt to seize a base for operations
against us, in the time which would be at the disposal of an enemy from the
moment when we were first apprised of his intentions until the arrival in the
theater of proposed operations of the bulk of our fleet, * * * Troops cannot
be transported overseas in any number save when naval command of the
waters over which they are to pass has previously been assured, since a troop
convoy is a large, slow, and vulnerable target, and will assuredly.' suffer heavily
If Its escort be attacked by anything like an equal force.
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After alluding to the alleged "vice and poison" of the Ludlow
resolution with reference to the crippling of our national defense, Mr.
Stimson then attacks the idea of a war referendum because lie is cer-
tain that its adoption would have an unfortunate "psychical influence"
upon the people of the United States. Up to the present moment Amer-
icans have been trained to rely upon the "guidance of responsible
leaders" in time of great emergencies, and this reliance has according
to Mr. Stimson, never been misplaced. When one thinks o1 President
Madison slowly drifting into war with England on the unstable basis
of the lie that France had repealed her decrees against American
shipping, or when one recalls the action of President Polk in de-
liberately manufacturing war with Mexico, this idealistic picture of
Mr. Stimson seems badly distorted in perspective.

In the event that the Ludlow resolution were incorporated in our
Constitution and a national referendum on the question of offensive
warfare were submitted to the people, what would be the result? Mr.
Stimson quickly supplies the answer:

The President would be forced to consider the arts and machinations of the
political leaders and the methods necessary to a high-pressure muss appeal.
Oil the other side, the people would be diverted from their consideration of
the national purpose involved in the President's recommendation end would
be distracted by the lower appeals and cross-currents put forward by every
kind of selfish leader or faction of every conceivable political purpose.

This argument has been repeatedly used by many opponents of the
Ludlow resolution and it has gaine4 wide currency in certain circles
in America. Its basis is the same suspicion of democracy that runs
throughout the statements of Mr. Stimson. We are vehemently as-
sured that we can trust our political representatives but not the mass
of our people. In some mysterious manner the will of the people will
be controlled by irresponsible Pied Pipers who will seek some personal
advantage rather than the good of the Nation.

A brief examination of some incidents in the conduct of American
foreign relations will disclose the fact that our responsible political
leaders are far more apt to be led astray by some smooth-quilled
demagog than the mass of our people. As one studies the period
from 1914 to 1917 it is only too obvious that President Wilson was
constantly propelled down the road to war by a mild-mannered mili-
tarist, whose only objective was war between the United States and the
'Central Powers. Whenever the President leaned toward actual neu-
trality, Col. Edward House would redouble his efforts to push him to
the brink of war.

In the early months of 1916 the President and Secretary Lansing
had swung round to the German viewpoint that belligerent merchant
-ships should not carry armament if they expected German submarines
to refrain from sinking them at sight. This decision was announced
in a State Department circular of January 18, 1916, and it was
hailed with delight by Germany and Austria because it seeined to
pave the way for more friendly relations with the United Etates.
But its path to peace was quickly blocked by Colonel House who sent
a terse telegram-February 14, 1916--to Secretary Lansing bidding
him to take no further action in the matter of armed merchant ships.
The Colonel then signed a secret treaty with Sir Edward Grey,
February 22, 1916, and American involvement in the World War
appeared to be merely a matter of weeks.

1535511-55----
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President Wilson immediately followed the lead of the belligerent
Colonel House, and by a strange campaign of misrepresentation the
Gore-McLemore resolutions were defeated and an attempt by Con-
gress to influence American foreign policy in favor of peace was,
rebuffed. In response to the urgings of Colonel House, the Presi-
dent then gave out a last statement to the press, which was followed
by a cablegram to Sir Edward Grey announcing Presidential ap-
proval of the House-Grey agreement.

The only reason why America was not plunged into the maelstrom
of war in the spring of 1916 was not because our President had care-
fully weighed al he factors in the international equation but in
reality because the Allies did not want us as cobelligerents at that
particular moment. We were more valuable to them as a neutral
who could furnish immense supplies of munitions of war.

As one looks at this depressing picture of President Wilson being
pushed toward war, through the efforts of one glib-tongued indi-
vidual like Colonel House, one cannot suppress a sardonic smile at
the fine phrases of Mr. Stimson about. the "terrific and sobering sense
of responsibility" that constantly dwells in the breast of every Ameri-
can President. Could the mass of the American people be worked
upon with anything like the same success by a group of political in-
triguers? The answer is an emphatic "no,' because these politicians
would have to make their appeals through public speeches and
through the piess. Intrigue flourishes far better in the secret chan-
nels o Presidential manipulation.

As an example of secret Presidential manipulation of congressional
opinion, let us turn to the unpublished correspondence of Claude
Kitchen, a leading Democratic statesman who opposed President
Wilson's moves toward war. In a letter to Mr. H. F. Mooney, Mr.
Kitchin reveals what price he had to pay for failing to support
the Presidential program:

Between us, confidentially, I am sure, so far is patronage is concerned, Ibave little influence with the administration because of the fact that I cannot
throw iny hat for and agree with the President in everything lie advocates.
(October 23, 1015.)

Through his control over the patronage, President Wilson was
able to whip many rebellious Democrats into line, and on February
28, 1916, this fact was so apparent to Mr. Kitchin that he com-
plained to one of his constituents that the President absolutely
'dominates Congress."

In the face of such facts, it should be clear to most thouffhtful
persons that a war-minded President can exert far more in fence
upon Congress than he can upon the American voters, in general, in
the matter of a war referendum. There would be no opportunity touse the tremendous weapon of Executive patron e to compel acqui-
escence with his desires. It is an insult to the intelligence of the aver-
age American voter to charge that a loose-tongued" politician could
control his choice for peace or for war. As a matter of fact, the mass
of the American voters would be subject to infinitely less press r P
than can be exerted upon the President or upon the Congress in order
to influence their decision. Throughout the world today democracy
stands at a most important cross road. The issue of peace or war for
America might well determine not only the destiny of our Nation
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but also the future of free government. This choise can best be made
by the American people through a Nation-wide referendum, and this
procedure is given adequate outline in the Ludlow resolution.

Senator HTcH. Do you desire to ask any questions?
Senator Wiley is not a member of the subcommittee, but is a mem-

ber of the main committee, and we will be glad to have him ask any
questions he may desire to ask.

Senator WILEY. I want to get your interpretation of this joint res-
olution, particularly the words on the second page: "or to engage in
warfare overseas." Have you given any thought to what those words
mean?

Mr. TANsJU,. It means, of course, an expeditionary force, does it
not?

Senator WInzy. That is the way you limit it. Do you think it
would interfere with neutrality legislation in any way?

Mr. TANSILL. Do you mean the idea of sending troops abroad?
Senator WILEY. No. It seems to me the matter of engaging in

warfare overseas might be interpreted to mean doing anything to elp
either party, not necessarily sending an expeditionary force.

Mr. TANSILL. You mean munitions of war, do you not?
Senator WILEY. Yes. A great many things may be considered

munitions of war nowadays.
Mr. TANSIL. That is true. I do not think that necessarily contem-

plates an embargo at all.
Senator WILEY. I think it is important to h,;ve that in the record, so

that if this should become the law of the land there might be no mis-
interpretation of its meaning afterward.

Mr. TANSILL. Yes.
Senator WILEY. You think that engaging in warfare overseas

means literally sending an expeditionary force?
Mr. TANSILL. I do.
Senator WILEY. In other words, if this were to become a part of

our basic law, and if it were the judgment of the Congress that this
Government should participate in selling to one or both or all the
combatants war materials or something similar to that, such as food-
stuffs, which keep alive the combatants engaged in warfare, that
would not be construed as violating this language ?

Mr. TANSILL. I think that language reads concurrently with' the
present neutrality legislation.

Senator HATCH. I think the point suggested by Senator Wiley is
illustrated by the first few months of our participation in the World
War. Long before we sent any troops over we were actually engaged
in war.

Mr. TANSILL. That might be technically true. I am interested in
this matter. I testified the other day before the Senate Committee on
Foreign Relations very much in favor of an embargo. I think eco-
nomic ties and political ties are usually very close together. I think
that was true in the World War.

Senator Wruy. We might differ on that, but we might agree on
the fundamental meaning of this resolution. We might not agree
upon the interpretation of the language "engage in warfare overseas"
in the big, broad sense that any time you send anything over there you
are engaged in warfare, almost in a hteral sense.,
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Mr. TANSILL I do not think that that comes within the purview of
this resolution.

Senator WILnY, Is this resolution substantially the same as the
Ludlow resolution? I refer now to Senate Joint Resolution No. 84?

Mr. TANSiL. I am speaking on the Ludlow resolution.
Senator HATCH. We are holding hearings on Senate Joint Reso.

lution No. 84.
Mr. TAwsuIs. I think they are practically the same. This was intro-

duced by Senator La Follette, was it not?
Senator HATCH. Yes. Are they the same? Are they identical

language, or substantially the same?
Senator WiLny. I have a copy of the one introduced in the Seventy-

fifth Congress, which contains the language "except in case of invasion
by armed forces." This resolution says "except in case of attack by
armed forces."

Mr. TANSILL.' Yes. There has been some change in it.
Senator Wnzy. This resolution reads:
The people shall have the sole power by a national referendum to declare war

or to engage in warfare overseas.
Mr. TANSILL. The Ludlow resolution includes the idea, expressed in

slightly different language.
Senator WiuLY. My purpose in interrogating you was to try to get

your idea of the scope of this joint resolution so that, if and when it
shall become the law of the land, we may not find ourselves in a posi-
tion of confronting something we had not anticipated. Sometimes it
is better to have a little foresight than a great deal of hindsight.

Mr. TANSLL. Yes.
Senator WILEY. It changes the fundamental law of the land, which

is something a good many people want.
Senator HATCH. Have you anything further?
Mr. TANSILL. I believe not.
Senator HATCH. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF MAT. ON, WILLIAM 0. RIVERS, UNITED STATES
ARMY, RETIRED

Senator HATCH. For the purpose of the record, please state your
name.

General Rvns. Maj. Gen. William C. Rivers United States Army,
retired, residing in New York.

Senator BoRAH.' You may be seated if you wish.
General Rrvs. Oh, I could not do that. I stood for 47 years while

in the uniform talking to my superior officers. I am better able to
talk when I stand, I could not sit and talk in the presence of Sen-
ator Borah.

Senator BoRA. Parlon me. I thought it might be more con-
venient. t

General Rivts. The prospects do not look so well with all these
law books surrounding me. I am told all the members of this com-
ittee are lawyers.

Senator HATCH. This is the Judiciary Committee of the Senate, and
all its members are lawyers.

General RiVRFS. My friend who urged me to come and talk to you
must not have understood that I would have to talk to lawyers. I
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am not accustomed to talking to lawyers. Lloyd George said that
old soldiers are very vain. -Xe wrote three volumes to say that.
Maybe that is the reason I came down.

My interpretation of the wording of the proposed amendment is
that it would require a national referendum only when it is intended
to send an American army to engage in a foreign or overseas war.
Even if the amendment is adopted, it would not prevent our sending
our forces to fight in a foreign war if the people so desired and so
voted.

I note that the gentlemen on this subcommittee are all lawyers.
Lawyers and diplomats are supposed to be generally against this
Ludlow amendment. They are usually credited with having a rather
formal view of many political questions--to revere precedents; to be
inclined to uphold the status quo. I think I have never had any views
which are critical of the legal profession. However, I confess to
having at times great impatience with the trained diplomats. I
would- not go so lar as to say the diplomats do not pass up any
opportunities for a war. Yet they do seem to me to have lacked in-
itiative and skill in preventing the outbreak of war at times.

I have recently had great admiration for Prime Minister Cham.
berlain's initiative, energy, courage, and persistence in going directly
to the heads of states in- is efforts to obviate or to postpone war.

The above views are responsible for my now speaking in a per-
sonal way. I left my father's cotton farm at 17 and entered West
Point very young. There I was trained in formal discipline-edu-
cated for 4 years without leaving the grounds of the Military Acad-
emy, save for the one vacation of 21/2 months after having been at
the school for 2 years.

My life was then passed in active Army work until the age of 64.
1 wore the uniform and was under discipline, therefore, for 47 years.
My reading has been of military subjects and campaigns, history, and
biography. I have never read any works on the different theories or
forms of government about which so much has been written during
the last 50 years.
My personal experience in some of the later and lesser "red" Indian

troubles in the West and in all of our wars since-including line of
battle work in all oi our combats in France-have included no dis-
agreeable experiences. So that I have no sort of complex about war.
I never saw a retreat. My men always did well. I got promotion
and more pay by wars-picked up a few ribbons and medals and a
star or two.

But what does the average citizen of the United States-or the
average town of this country-get out of a war? What besides con-
tinuing to pay heavy taxes and the return of the disabled and
wounded men? Who can win in a modern war, which takes the re-
sources of the states involved so that they are both about ruined

My own judgment is greatly in favor of the usefulness and of the
necessity of the amendment to our Constitution we are today dis-
cussing. I believe this amendment is the most vital thing in the
way ol legislation now before the Congress for its consideration.

In addition to my long personal experiences in wars and in battles,
my conviction on the need for this amendment has been growing for
some time, due to another phase of our national life. -This is the
great power of the President in modern times, the ever-increasing
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and tremendous power of our Chief Executive. The men who wrote
our Constitution could never have imagined the extent to which the
President's power has normally grown and increased.

'The framers of the Constitution could never have imagined such
an increase in the power of our Chief Executive when they planned
to have the powers of government divided between three agencies.

The power of the initiative in foreign affairs, with the powers of
initiative as Commander in Chief, in the control of the diplomats and
of the Army and the Navy; this all gives the President great power,
that is the national power of the head of the state. However the
powers of appointment-the power connected with patronage--have
grown to an extent that no one realizes their strength. The men who
wrote the Constitution could never have dreamed the President
would appoint tens of thousands of voters to public offices every year;
appoint so many to lifetime places in the Federal judiciary, and
,so on.

I desire to name the chief objections that I have heard to this new
pro osal to amend the Constitution.

Citizens voting secretly would be more subject to propaganda than
are the small number of the citizens who are members of the Con-
gress. The contrary seems to me evident.

Questions as to war are too complicated to have a referendum.
They seem to be simple as a rule; never so complicated as are many
Joga, tax and other matters on which the citizens habitually vote.

The referendum is a new thing-about all of the 48, States have the
referendum to vote on new amendments to their State constitu-
tions-Switzerland, Norway, and Sweden must have had the refer-
endum for more than 100 years.

Such a proposal ought not to be embodied in the Constitution. We
have to try to use some new ideas, to minimize or to avoid war. We
cannot just drift along into war after war, as so many nations have
done in the past.

Voting would delay our defense. Not at all. The skill of the men
who run the modern radios and other means of communication is too
great to have any delay. Groups of men and women would discuss
both sides of the referendum question on the same evenings--all over
the United States. We can get a far better and more fair outline of
the essence of any war question before the people by the radio than
by the newspapers.

One hears numerous objections, such as the voting would give a
foreign nation ideas we are divided, and so forth.- Voting would
delay our defense, and so forth. A reasonable study and considera-
tion of all these numerous objections will indicate that they are not
at all fundamental in nature.

The real and the fundamental objection to the Ludlow amendment
is the change in the Government; the Constitution calls for represen-
tative government, and so forth. However, the nature of modern
war is such that some risks ought to be taken and taken with boldness
in order to minimize or to stop wars. Wars are followed by a gen-
eration of suffering to many millions of people. War consumes all the
resources and money a country has. Look at the retardation to edu-
cation, housing, and to almost all kinds of progress and development.
If by new and bold experiments we are unable to minimize or stop
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wars, civilization will be damaged and normal human progress and
happiness rendered impossible.

One remark in conclusion: Possibly I was in error in saying a mo-
ment ago that I believe this Ludlow proposal is the most vital mat-
ter before Congress. Possibly the efforts of our Commissioner Paul
V. McNutt and-President Quezon to have the United States pernan-
ently annex the distant and indefensible Philippine Islands is the
most vital question at present before the country. Mr. Quezon's po-
litical skill appears to be at its customary high level-witness Presi-
dent Quezon having so maneuvered as to place an American high
official-Mr. McNutt-in front as asking for revocation of the Iii-
dependence Act and for our annexation of the Philippines as a
dominion.

Senator I{ATChI. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF HON, CAROLINE O'DAY, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS PROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Senator HATcn. Mrs. O'Day, the committee will be very glad to
hear from you.

Representative O'DAY. Mr. Chairman, I have a very short state-
ment to make for the record.

Senator HATCH. You may proceed.
Representative O'DAY. When in January of last year the Ludlow

amendment was brought out of the Rules Committee by petition,
terrific opposition was brought to bear from many sources. As a
result, many who signed the petition believing in its rightness, found
it expedient to withdraw their names and their support, and they
voted against its consideration by the House. No vote was allowed
on the amendment itself.

Gentlemen, that amendment can never be put to death. It will
come before Congress again and again, as long as there are men
and women in the world who see the monstrous injustice of sending
our young manhood across the seas to perish in foreign wars with-
out first hearing from them whether or not they believe the cause
justifies the sacrifice they will be called upon to make.

We have learned from bitter experience that democracy cannot
be preserved to the world though we sacrificed hundreds of thousands
of our youth in the effort to do so.

It is an admirable thing to protect American property iii foreign
lands, but aot to the point of slaughter for its security.

It is an admirable thing to rescue the suffering and persecuted
minorities from countries who seek to annihilate them, and we are
justified in doing so by eviry measure short of war.

'This determination to keep our armies here at home does not mean
that the United States have lost their courage. It does mean that
they have lost their illusions as to war. The people of Europe have
lived through the most terrible war in history and we have seen the
misery that resulted to victor and vanquished alike. We see the
horrors, that was has inflicted upon China and Spain, the ruthless
murder of defenseless men, women, and children; yet if our country
was attacked or invaded every man and woman who loves it would
rush to its defense.
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But why should our men be sent overseas to fight for countries not
their own and for causes that have their roots in ancient quarrels in
which the United States were never involved?

The Ludlow amendment gives the people of these United States the
right to say by their votes, except in the case of attack or invasion,
whether or not their Army shall be sent.

It gives the man in the street, who later becomes the man at the
front, the right to choose between possible death in foreign lands and
a life spent in the upbuilding of his own beloved country.

It gives this greatest democracy of the world the opportunity to take
up the challenge flung to it by certain dictator nations.

When this Ludlow amendment is passed we will have proved to
the world that America really lives democracy, that it is a living,
vital way of life which makes for peace, contentment, and a loyal, free
citizenry.
I Mr. Chairman, though this amendment may not pass this year,
though it may not pass next year, though I may not live to see it
pass, successive generations of mothers will keep this amendment.
alive. It will be brought to Congress again and again until finally
it is passed; and I hope it will be during my lifetime.

I thank you very much,
Senator HATCH. Thank you for your statement, Mrs. O'Day.

STATEMENT OF RANDOLPH LEE, MoLEAN, VA.

Senator HATCH. Please state your name for the record.
Mr. Lm. My name is Randolph Lee McLean Va.
Senator HATCH. You might identity yourself, as to the kind of

business in which you are engaged.
Mr. LEE. I am a writer.
Senator HATCH. In what particular line, if you will pardon the

inquiry?
Mr. LEE. I write books on government. I just wrote a book called

"The Conscript in England.
Senator BoRAR. Oh, are you the author of that?
Mr. LEE. Yes, sir.
Senator BORAH. Then I know you.
Mr. LEE. Mr. Chairman, I think this plan or proposal before the

committee is due to a peculiar malady which has developed in this
country, which I might call "vicarious Caesarhood." We have for
many years seen a marked tendency in our Government toward the
inevitable absolutism of the executive department; that the men
actually operating the Government must do things, not only nation-
ally but internationally, because we are the strongest Nation in the
world. There is a growing tendency for the Executive to exercise
more and more power, not only nationally, but internationally. We
know the type of man who becomes an executive must be a strong
leader, must believe in his own power and in his own judgment. The
men who are charged with these responsibilities must be men who
believe in the things they talk about and the things they do. That
being so, we have a direct drive toward absolutism in the executive
branch of the government. It must find an outlet, not only nation-
ally, but internationally.
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If we believe in a democratic system of government, as almost every-
one does, we cannot believe in a system of arbitrary rule where the
people have no responsibility, no control over the judicial processes,
no control over the important functions that constitute the Govern-
ment today. Therefore we have on the one hand the American idea
that you must not impose government upon an unwilling people; that
you are defying the whole set-up of a democratic regime, fying in the
lace of tradition, when you assume that arbitrary attitude. That is
the executive idea , what you might call the foreign office idea, if I may
group the executive with his subordinates in the diplomatic State
Department. There is a strong tendency in that group to try to shape
matters sufficiently along idealistic lines that the situation becomes
complicated and there is a tendency for the Executive to commit him-
self to a policy which is entirely opposite to the American spirit of
nonintervention with and noncontrol over the lives of foreign people.
As a result of that tendency, we have this driving force, this dominat-
ing force, toward absolutism, which results in allying ourselves with
some other nation in a vicarious effort to excuse and justify this domi-
nating and driving power. The logical ally for such an undertaking
or operation from the United States' standpoint, is Great Britain
because England has that sort of set-up. They talk a great deal oi
democracy at home and engage in the most outrageous exploitation
and oppression of people in every corner of the globe.

Therefore you have a situation in which an American Executive can
feel the force of the ideology of liberalism and at the same time can
enter into the exercise of this tremendous power, the strongest man in
the world today, to dictate to the world. That is a temptation which
I do not believe an Executive can resist, and we have very definite proof
of that. I do not refer to this particular President, but it has been
shown for the last 25 years that the executive or foreign group, if I
may so classify it, in handling our foreign affairs, have handled them
in the service and in the interest of the British rather than to the
advantage of the United States. The result has been that we are today
indirectly oppressing, through England, people in every corner of the
world.

Now, take the British Empire, and take India. It has practically
400,000,000 people under heel. T he natives over there cannot even
get salt without paying a special tax, the benefit of which goes back
to England. Indian is the heaviest-taxed land in the world today.
One-third of the gross produce of farms is taken up in taxes. That
has not been equaled for more than 800 years, when Akbar placed
upon the people of India that tremendous tax. Today England has
put that same oppressive tax into effect. And that is true wherever
England has gone outside the pale of the people who speak the
English language.

Take as an example Tanganyika, a former German colony. In
Tanganyika, under tie British, the people cannot have a free move-
ment within their own former territory. The profits derived from
labor there pass to the British Government and on to a small group
of corporate interests. They have in every way driven the people of
Tanganyika to the utmost bounds of oppression. The British Gov-
ernment spends for the education of white children $150 a year. For
the native population it spends $1.42 per year for education. In no
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single instance does the British Government allow these people to
achieve justice,

What was the basis on which that German territory was taken
over by Britain? There were two objectives in mind: The first was

(: to spread civilization, as they called it, to the natives. The second
was to keep open door to that territory for the whole world.

In the set-up of the League of Nations the Americans insisted on
some promise that the natives would be protected. They inserted
a form of report that the mandate power should make every year.
Section 28 of that mandate provided that they must report on the
charitable, social, technical, mechanical, and other like matters dur-
ing the previous year in respect to the people of Tanganyika. In
the last report that particular section contained just one word-
"nil"-nothing. That was their own statement.

In no single instance have the people of India been allowed by the
British any form of freedom. They cannot vote; they cannot have
a voice in their taxes; they cannot do anything. If the Government
wishes to do so, it can compel the men to work. If a man is employ-
ing men to work 6 days a week, and finds there is dire necessity for
it, he can compel them" to work 7 days, and he is the judge of the dire
necessity.

Major Brown was sent by the League of Nations to make a report
on conditions in Tanganyika and to give his findings to the League
of Nations. In Iis report he says flogging is still very common, but
he justifies it on this ground: He says when the Germans had Tan-
ganyika they flogged the natives all the time, and they became accus-
tomed to it, so that when they are flogged they feel that did some-
thing bad, and there is nothing wrong aUout it. That is the civiliza-
tion in Tanganyika.

The other point was that they were going to keel) the door open
for other nations. They might'have had some excuse for excluding
Germany, a former enemy of the British, but it seems a little high
to exclude their deai' friend and burden bearer, America. After
things began to get tight in the depression they closed the door to
America. The excuse was that they were hard up and just had to
do it. That is the only reason we ever do anything of that type,

In some other parts of the British Empire, like Rhodesia and
South Africa, conditions are extremely bad. According to bishop
of pretoria, the natives are locked up every night in a corral and
forced to pay rent for it. They are paid in wages $4 a week. That
applies in Rhodesia as well, wages ranging from $3.50 to $4 a week.
A native cannot leave the land in which he was born and raised, in
which his people lived for generations before the British came,
without a pass from the British authorities. He is fingerprinted.
He cannot secure work without. a card, He is virtually a slave with-
out the most fundamental protection slavery had. There is no obli-
gation after the man is broken down.

And while we talk about this myth of European democracy, take
France. France has her own wage scale, England, by the way,
has a wage scale for skilled workers in Tanganyika of 19 cents a
day working in the docks and work of that kind, which they call
skilled work. It ranges from 19 cents to 72 cents.

France built a great system of roads In Northern Africa at 17
cents a day. They Avere supposed to play the game in the most
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crickety fashion. When the Italians began to oppress them they
raised it to 24 cents. France has more soldiers on African soil to
keep her African subjects under control than any colonized nation
at any time in the history of modern civilization. That is French
civilization.

As we all know, there has been a continuous struggle for cen-
turies between England and France and Germany. In that strug-
gle they say we must play a pal t, because democratic principles are
at stake. I think before you rescue a democracy you must identify it.
I cannot see how a nation that has acquired by force control over
500 million, when she only has less than 60 million people in her own
country, can be called a democracy. The exploitation of natives in
English colonies is beyond description. If that is democracy, then
the thing we have been talking about as democracy for 150 years
is something very different. It is a terrible thing, of course, to say
that 500 000 or 600,000 Jews are oppressed in Germany, but it is also
a terrible thing to have 400,000,000 oppressed in India and 55,
000 000 under the heel of the French.

We recently sent out our fleet to the Pacific toprotect the British
and Dutch Old Shell, the harmless little Dutch. But they are among
the worest exploiters of foreign nations in the world. The Dutch
maintain a system of peonage. A man is taken over for 5 years. He
is paid a little at intervals. If it is desirable to penalize him for any-
thing, fines are imposed against him. That means that he gets
nothing.

It is the very system the world was struggling against 150 years
ago, and now we are called upon to support that so-called democracy
which is now exploiting two-thirds of the people of the world.

It seems to me in view of the absolutely established fact that the
Foreign Office-te Executive and the Foreign Office--is utterly in-
capable of taking a rational, balanced, courageous and practical view
of our relations with the British Empire it is something that must
be carefully considered by the people of this country.

When we know that particular branch of the Government it hypno-
tized with personality and power, built upon the idea of responding
to any appeal, of ten very worthy, we must look to some remote corner
of the world other then the British Empire to put down oppression.
That is the situation with which we are confronted.

There is one point I forgot to mention about the British policy.
That is that England during the last 2 years, when there has been
so much yelling about bombing people in China and driving out people
from Germany, during that time England was conducting two major
wars. England has been fighting on the northwest frontier for 2
years. According to the London Times, they were an independent
and stiff-necked people who were unwilling to accept the guidance of
the British Government. That was the justification for it.

The Wazaris were bombed in 1937. They did not let that get into
the American press until 9 months later, although it, was published
in England. When some inquiry was made someone said that they
could not stop bombing the Wazaris because there was no interna-
tional convention covering it, and until there was such a thing they
could not stop. They bombed the Wazaris and they bombed Pal6stine.
The old theory was that when a community sets off a bomb the entire
community is' responsible. That has not been applied since the time
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of 'William the Conqueror. That is going on today, with a blessing• from the United States.
Now, if this is true, if we have so abundantly proved that the Execu-

tive power seems tobe hypnotized if we want to make the world safe
for democracy, one of the best things we could do would be to leave
England completely to herself. I believe this amendment will re-

v suit in benefit to democratic people throughout the world. It would
allow the people to put a cieck on this arbitrary rule, on this ten.

* dency to which I have referred on the part of the Executive, plus the
Congress, which has become so excited over the Executive control
policy for a long time that they cannot really exercise their best judg-
ment. This Executive control is dangerous. It takes a man who is
extremely courageous to stand out against the Executive, because he
almost automatically brands himself as a traitor if he ventures to
offer criticism of the policy of the executive branch. We need to be
made safe from this system of vicarious Caesarhood which is over.
coming the Government of the United States.

Senator HATOH. Are there any questions?
Thank you very much, Mr. Lee.
Other witnesses were supposed to be here, but apparently they have

not arrived. We have tried to follow the order of witnesses that has
been submitted to us, and shall continue that procedure. The com.
mittee will stand adjourned until 10:80 tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 11:15 a. m., the subcommittee adjourned until the
following day, Friday, May 13, 1939, at 10: 30 a. mi.)
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FRIDAY, MAY 12, 1939

UNITED SuA-s SENATE,
SUBCOMMITThE OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDIMRY,

Waahihgton, D. 0.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment in the committee

room Capitol, at 10: 30 a. tn., Senator Carl A. latch (chairman)
pressing.

Present: Senators Hatch (chairman) and Miller.

STATEMENT OF HON. HAROLD KNUTSON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Senator HATCH. The first witness on the list is Representative
Knutson. We will be very glad to hear from you.

Representative KNuTsoN. Mr Chairman I am appearing in behalf
of Senate joint Resolution 84. As I read this proposal, it contem-
plates the same action as the Ludlow resolution.

Senator HATCH. There is a slight change in it.
Representative KNUTSON. But in substance it is the same.
Senator HATCM. The objective is the same.
Representative KNUTS0N. Yes; the objective is the same.
I believe, if back in 1917 we had had a provision like this in the

Constitution we would have stayed out of tie World War. In times
of stress, such as we had-and I am speaking now from personal ex-
perience, having been a Member of the House at that time--in such
stressful times it is much easier to pressure a small group than the
people as a whole.

Senator HATCH. This thought just came to me as you made that
statement: When the pressure becomes very strong and the propa-
ganda begins, is it not true that the larger the gkrup the'larger the
stampede?

Representative KNUTSON. I think as a general proposition that is
true; but I do not think it is so much true in a case where the peple
are confronted with the prospect of being plunged into war, particu-
larly now when the women have the vote. I do not mean to intimate
that men are more easily stampeded than women.

Senator HATCH. "Stampede may have been an unfortunate choice
of words.

Representative Kr'soN. I know what you mean. We are both
westerners. In thinking of war, a man is more aptto think of the
beating of drums and blowing of bugles,- while the woman thinks of
those who have to do the fighting. It so happens that I am the last



42 WAR REFERENDUM

Member of the House who voted against war in 1917. I recall one
instance at that time of a Member of Congress who had lost'a son
on the Mexican border. He swore by all that was holy that he would
not vote to put America into the World War. When the roll was
called I was very much surprised, having heard him talk, to hear
him cast an affirmative vote. Upon being asked why he changed his
position, he said that he had been deluged with telegrams and long-
distance calls all day from people back home, asking him to stand
by the President, and that caused him to change his position.

Now, it would be impossible to bring about a situation like that
if this amendment were adopted. I do not care how great the pres-
sure might be. It is always easier to make a breach in a given place
in a wall than it is to demolish the entire wall. As I understand
this resolution, it provides that it is applicable only when a proposi-
tion comes up to have us engage in a foreign war. It would not have
any effect if we were threatened with invasion.* Senator HATCH. I believe the present resolution says "attack"
instead of "invasion."s

Representative KNuTsoN. The two are almost synonymous.
Senator HATCH. I am not so sure of that. I think the word

"attack" improved the resolution.
Representative KsqtrrsoN. The attack would be the same whether

it was an invasion or not.
Senator HATCH. It is the same in substance,
Representative KNUTSON. After all, Senator, it is the common

people who have to do the fighting. In the final analysis they will
have to pay the bill. That being the case, why should they n ot be
consulted, if this is a democracy ? We hoar a good deal about democ-
racy these days. It would seem to me that a proposal of such stu-
pendous importance should be smbmitted to the people. I support it
because I think it would minimize the danger of future wars and,
in time, many other countries would adopt the same plan. Of course,
if this plan were universally in effect, it would outlaw war. The
common people would never vote for war if it could be honorably
avoided.

I believe that is all I have to say. I thank you very much for your
patience.

Senator HATCH. We are very glad to have had you with us.

STATEMENT OF HON. KNUTE HILL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WASHINGTON

Senator HATCH. Congressman Hill will be the next witness.
Representative HiL, Mr. Chairman I want to say, in the first

place, that I am unalterably opposed to war. To settle our inter-
national difficulties by war is just as foolish to me as to settle our
Personal differences by fist fights. I think we should settle these
things amicably. Possibly that is because I am of Norse ancestry,
like Mr. Knutson who just spoke to you. I think that Norway,
Sweden, and Denmark, the Scandinavian countries, have had very
good lessons along that line, In the early part of the last century
Norway broke away from Denmark, and had no war. In the early
part of this century Norway separated from Sweden and, both
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through the statesmanship of the leaders and the people of both
countries, they settled it amicably. They did not take part in the___
World War. 'Last week those nations notified Hitler and the people
of Europe that they were not interested iii war propaganda and war
hysteria.

Second, I am of Quaker parentage, and Quakers are opposed to
war. They have demonstrated that on many occasions. William
Penn demonstrated that he could live with the Indians in peace. He
had no trouble with the Indians.

In the third place, I have been a student of history all my life,
majored in history at college. I learned from history that we never
win a war. We always lose. I am constitutionally and personally
opposed to war.

But since we are living in a world of human passions and human
prejudices, we must take those things into consideration. So I believe
in adequate national defense. I believe, in case of invasion, that
every man, old and young, should enlist and fight to protect their
homes and families; but when it comes to foreign entanglements,
that is an entirely different matter. We are going across the ocean
to fight the battles of other people. When the question of war has
arisen in the past I have stood with such men as Bryan and La
Follette and Norris, who always stood for peace. I was opposed
to entering into the war in 1917, and I am opposed to entering into
any foreign war today; but since we are living in a democracy, if the
people themselves should decide by a war referendum to go across
the ocean and fight in other countries, I, as a representative, would
be willing to follow their wishes.

A year ago I was a member of a committee of seven, headed by
* on ressman Ludlow, that urged the adoption of a similar resolution
a tie House. It is a constitutional amendment, and that is the

democratic way to do such things, provided for in the Constitution
of the United'States. It takes a two-thirds vote of both Houses to
pass this resolution, and then a vote of three-fourths of the legisla-
tures of all the States or three-fourths of the conventions called for
that purpose. If that is not democratic, I do not know what is.
It depends upon the will of the people as well as the will of Congress.
In case of invasion we have to act quickly, and I believe that Congress
should have the right to declare war, as it now has; but in the ease
of a foreign war, I think we should have time to think the matte.
over.

Senator HATCH. You think a slowing-up process would come
through the referendum, do you?

Representative HiL. A certain slowing-up process, not enough
to prevent usi from gettifig the desired result, but enough to give us
time to cool off and to think it over.

Senator HATCH. One witness testified that a referendum could be
*held within 48 hours.

Representative HiLL. I would hardly think it could be done within
that short time.

Senator HATCH. I think it would be unfortunate if it were held
within such a short time.

Representative HiLL. There is nothing in the resolution requiring
it to be done within that time.
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Senator HATCH. I would not think it would have any value.
Representative HILL. A week or 2 or even a month to decide

whether we should engage in a war in a foreign country would be
sufficient, I think.

Senator HATCH. I think we ought to take time to consider the
matter carefully.

Representative HIL. We have means of communication now that
we did not have years ago, such as the radio, the telephone, and
telegraph. It seems to me that within a week or 2 we could have
the will of the people expressed.

Referring to this war hysteria influencing the people about which
you asked, Congressman Knutson, as to whether people might pos-
sibly be influenced more quickly than Members of Congress, I would
like to say this: Having been a Member of Congress for 6 years, I
find many of them are sitting on the fence and are most easily moved
one way or the other. But even if that were true, it is not so much
a question of who might be influenced by hysteria as the question of
who should have the right to plunge this country into a foreign war
we who are sitting in Congress or the people back home who will
have to send their sons to fight the battles, and their dauglters tc be
the nurses, and who will have finally to pay the bills. that i., the
real issue. If they are to be influenced by hysteria, that is their busi-
ness. I do not think that that should enter into it.

I might emphasize that we are not in this resolution determining a
war referendum, but determining whether the people shall have the
right to vote on whether they will engage in a war. That is demo-
cratic, to my way of thinking. They say it will do away with repre-
tentative government. Well, in case of a foreign entanglement or a
foreign war, I would still be in favor of it, even if it does away with
representative government to that extent, and make it directly demo-
cratic. I think it would be to the interest of the people that it be
done.

I think I ought to emphasize the fact that I am receiving daily
letters from churches, schools, and from mothers all over my district
and my State, urging that they be given the right to vote on an
amendment whether we shall engage in a foreign war. We have
hesitated too long. We hesitated too long last year. We postponed
and delayed until it was lost in the House. I urge this committee,
end I urge Congressman Ludlow in the House, to take the matter up
at once and pass it, bring it to an early vote, and see whether the
Members of Congress will allow the people whom they represent back
home to vote, not on a war referendum, hut whether they shall have
the right to vote on the question of engaging in a foreign war.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator EIATcHa. Thank you for your statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. HAMPTON P. FULMER, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA

Senator HATCH. You may proceed at this time, Mr. Fulmer.
RepresentativeuzLER. It is not my purpose to take up the time

of the committee unnecessarily. I simply want to appear to go on
record in behalf of the favorable consideration of the pending reso-
lution. It is a known fact that our country was in the last war
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largely because of greed and selfishness. I have not been able up
to this good hour to make up my mind just why we entered that
war. The people of the country cannot understand yet why our
country entered that war, It has been said that we fought the war
to make the world safe for democracy. I know what we got out of
it--thousands of innocent lives slaughtered and millions of dollars
spent belonging to the taxpayers of this country.

We are today living in the greatest age of propaganda and self-
ishness at any time in the history of this country. We in Congress
are subjected to the great weight of propaganda that we receive
every day about every subject on the face of the earth. We in Con-
gress would not have to do the fighting, if we had a war. It is my
contention that those who would have to do the fighting and pay
the expense of a war should have the absolute right and privilege
of passing upon that question. It would be an easy matter to pass
this resolution and submit the whole matter to the people, so that
they could consider in their own way, realistically, what a war would
mean to the country and to the people who would have to engage
in it, and then pass upon it.

I went back home some days ago, and practically everybody I met
wanted to know: "Are we going to be forced into another war?"
Every morning they pick up the paper wondering whether or not
we are going to be engaged in a war. It is my idea that, if the
people had tie right to pass upon it, they would do so, having in
mind the best interests of the country and the people as a whole.
I firmly believe that the people of this country are perfectly willing
to spend and be spent in defending our country; but it is my firm
belief that our people do not want to take part in any foreign war.

I hope, Mr. Chairman, that your committee will be able to give
favorable consideration to this resolution, and Congress may have
an opportunity to pass upon it, I hope favorably.

I thank you.
Senator HATcH. Thank you for your very good statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. TAMES F. O'CONNOR, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS PROM THE STATE OF MONTANA

Senator HATCH. Representative O'Connor, you may proceed at
this time, if you wish.

Representative O'CONNOR. Mr. Chairman, I am approaching this
subject from the standpoint of the people, and not from the stand-
point of a Representative or one who has any special knowledge of
the resolution that is under consideration. But I want to say a few
words in support of what is known as the Ludlow resolution pro-
viding for an amendment to the Constitution to the effect, except
in case of invasion by armed forces, actual, or immediately threat-
ened, by an approaching military expedition or attack upon the
United States, or its Territorial possessions, or by any non-American
nation against any country in the Western Hemisphere, the people
shall have the sole power by national referendum to declare war or
to engage in warfare overseas. It is needless for me to say that
action by Congress in declaring war is the most important that
affects our country, human life, limb, and property.

153511-30--4
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The passage of any other law or resolution which proves to be a
mistake can be remedied by modification or repeal, but once a war
resolution is passed, and a war results, stch action is beyond our
undoing. We cannot restore the dead, repair the bodies, or heal

p the wounds caused by such action, During this generation we do
not want to repeat the tragedy enacted nearly a quarter of a century
ago. Aside from the loss of life and health of the flower of our Na-

V tion's manhood, we will keel) on paying for that mistake, and I
think it is generally conceded, while iit may be beside the question,
the justification for our entry into that war disappeared when it
proved not to be a war to end wars,

No one would obstruct the passage of anything that would hurry
action if we were invaded, or about to be invaded, but when it comes
to a question of sending our boys overseas and financing world con-
f0icts with which we have no concern, except remotely then I, for one,
want to share the responsibility of such action with those people who
will more directly pay the price, namely, the fathers and the mothers
of the country and the taxpayers.

The passage of an act of this kind is not entirely without precedent.
We find in States where legislatures failed to respond to the demands
of the people that those States have inaugurated a system of initiative
and referendum which is not dissimilar.

We who have served in Congress any length of time know that
Washington is the mecca of propaganda, subtle in many ways, but
very effective. As was said by the late Senator Kenyon, of Iowa,
the'social lobby is the most dangerous and effective of all. We have
seen, n y short experience here, Congress whipped into a state of
fury by what might be properly termed "suporpatriotismn." If a war
were to break out today in Europe, the propaganda going on now
would be increased tenfold. Cartoons would appear depicting the
brutality of the ones we were supposed to fight against-picture shows,
newspapers, and every other means of disseminating information
would work to incite Congress into action. It would be an easy course
for a Senator or a Representative to go along, and it would take
courage to go against.

Senator ILTn. Do you think that it is easy for a Member of the
House or the Senate to vote for war?

Representative O'CoNNoR, I mean this: With all that we are sub.
ject to here, it is an easy course to go with the tide. I could refer to
an act that was passed in the House the other (lay, unprecedented in
its character, for the first time in the history of tihe country placing
the liberty of human beings in the hands of administrative officers.
That resolution will shortly be before your body.

Senator HATcH. What resolution was that?
Representative O'CoNNoR. The Hobbs resolution. I do not want to

inject politics into this, but I saw Republicans take the floor and
support that resolution who had theretofore said we have abandoned
alr principles of democracy and turned our power over to the Presi.
dent. They did that upon the theory that the class covered by the
resolution was a bad class, which everybody admits. But, as pointed
out by Abe Murdock, Congressman from Utah, we may today punish
the bad man by this method, but once a precedent is established we
might punish a good man by the same method.
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Senator HATCH. To me that would be the most serious vote a man
could cast. I do not see how that could be an easy vote under any
circumstances.

Representative O'CoNNor. I happened to be in Washington at the
time the war resolution was passed in 1917. I think there were only
53 or 54 Members of the House and Senate who had the courage to
get up and say "No.' We had a little woman from Montana in the
House who had that courage.

Senator HATCH. Did it not take as much courage to say "Yes"?
Representative O'OoNNon. Of course, I imagine that is true to a

certain extent; but, as I tried to point out in reference to the propa-
ganda when everybody is preaching it, when the newspapers are
full of it, when youi hear it over the radio, when you see the cartoons
such as we saw in 1917, that has its effect upon public sentiment. The
country was inflamed with that, and when you get the people in
flamed you get a dangerous situation. We had it at that time.

Senator HATCH. Would there not be a tendency to inflame the
people in such a referendum as this?

Representative O'CoNNo. No. I think not. If this resolution is
passed and you submit to the people the question of whether they
want to vote on the right to enter into a war, or when you submit to
the people the question of voting on war, they are removed from this
situation here in Washington. We all know that Washington is the
mecca of propaganda. We see it every day. But you go out on the
farms, into the little towns, and then you have a more sane delibera-
tion. I would not say "a more sane deliberation," but you are re-
moved from these influences about which I am now speaking. I
think the people would take into consideration more seriously the
real merits and would not be taken off their feet, so to speak, as we
might be here in Washington I for one, as I said a moment ago,
would like to share the responsibility of sending our boys across the
ocean, an expanse of 3,000 miles, to fight on foreign shores, with the
fathers and mothers of the country before'I vote for it.

I believe that our Nation would be safer to trust the people of the
country, removed from this city, who are not subjected to the influ-
ences, which I have lightly touched upon, to say whether or not they
want to participate in another conflict waged over territory and
trade in the guise of again saving democracy. Is Europe's brand of
democracy worth saving if we, in this country, have to go over there
and engage in a mortal contest every quarter of a century?

Remember, members of the committee, it is not Congressmen who
will man the machine guns, not Congressmen who will lead the
troops over the top, not Congressmen who will fall the everlasting
sleep on the bJlood-dienched battlefields.

It'might also be suggested that were this resolution to be adopted
by Congress, if it accomplished no other purpose, it would slow up
the efforts of propagandists seeking to embroil us into European
troubles and quarrels. It would show to the world that Congress
wants no part of these quarrels. It would also serve another pur-
p ose: That no nation would be misled by hastily relying upon any
help in this country. It might,' likewise, allay the activities of the
powerful lobbyists in behalf of the munitions makers.
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It is contended by those who object to the passage of this bill that
it is contrary to government by representation. This same argument
was advanced to our inaugurating the initiative and referendum in
the various States where it is used. We have it in Montana. We
heard the same arguments. To go to the country is government
directly by the very make-up of our democracy. '&e must bear in
mind this fact, that this resolution, if passed, must be ratified by
conventions in three-fourths of the States as provided for in the
Constitution before it becomes a part of our law. In other words,
the Ludlow resolution merely gives the people of our country the
right to decide whether the question of war should be decided by the
people or by their representatives in Congess. Now, we should also
bear in mind that the United States should never enter a war except
for defense purposes and defense of countries in the Western Hemis-
phere. Then how can this resolution be successfully attacked All
of the leading thinkers on the subject feel that we should only go to
war for defense purposes.

I cannot conceive of a sane reason why this Nation should want to
participate in a European war on the theory that in so doing we
would be defending ourselves.

It might be well to consider how lightly life is regarded by the
countries that are now apparently ready again to enter into a con.
flict. Touching upon this it is interesting to note Ambassador
Gerard's statement to Colonel House and House's report to us of
the conversation:

The Kaiser talked of peace and how it should be made and by whon, de-
claring that "I and my cousins, George and Nicholas, will make peace when
the time comes." Gerard says that to hear him talk one would think that the
German, English, and Russian peoples were so many pawns upon a chess-
board. He made it clear that mere democracies like France and the United
States could never take part In such a conference. His whole attitude was
that war was royal sport, to be indulged in by hereditary monarchs and
concluded at their will.

In conclusion may I say, gentlemen, that Congress should either
pass this resolution, or find some method whereby we may inoculate
all Congressmen to make them immune from the war mania. It is
gradually developing now. We see it every day..

Senator HATCe. Do you mean in Congress or in the country?
Representative O'CoNNoR. Not in the country. I will say in Wash-

ington. I have received many letters from my people in Montana,
and I represent 860,000 people. I have never received a single letter
that wanted this Government to participate in any European war or
to repeat what we did before not a single letter. On the other hand,
I have heard right here in this city statements made that England's
troubles and France's troubles are ours. I have heard that mae by a
good many people. It is in behalf of the people I represent and in
behalf of the men and women of the United States, that I would like
to see the country have a chance to vote on this resolution and deter-
mine whether otrnot again we are going to sacrifice our boys and our
future, our property, and everything else like that, 'to save some
country over there and to prevent a rewriting of the map of Europe.

That is all I have to say, Mr. Chairman.
Senator HATCH. Thank you for your statement.
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STATEMENT OF MRS. DOROTHY DUNBAR BROMLEY, COLUMNIST

FOR THE NEW YORK POST

Senator HATcH. You may proceed at this time, if you are ready.
Please state your name.

Mrs. BROMI.Y. My name is Dorothy Dunbar Bromley. I am a
columist for the New York Post. I come here as a journalist and
columnist for the New York Post. I started writing my column 4
years ago, when the Senate investigating committee was holding its
hearings. I discovered how great the popular interest was in our
becoming involved in such a situation as we found ourselves in in
1917. I found not long ago that the mail of some of the Senators
on the Senate Foreign Relations Committee is very much like the mail
the newspaper writers get. I do not know whether that has been
your experience or not, but our mail is from people who want us to
stay at home and stay out of Europe's troubles.

Senator HATCH. I never had a letter to the contrary.
Mrs. BROMLEY. That checks with my finding.
Senator HATCH. I believe that I did have one letter to the con-

trary, from a man in my State, but it was the only one.
Mrs. BROMLEY. He thought that we should intervene in Europe?
Senator HATCH. Yes; he was very anxious to do it right away.
Mrs. BROMLEY. But you remember it because it was the only one?
Senator HATCH. Yes.
Mrs. BoMLEY. I want to congratulate your subcommittee on hold-

ing these hearings. I take it that the Senate Committee on the
Judiciary is as concerned with saving citizens' lives as it is with
saving old forms.

A war referendum is a startling idea, I suppose, to those who think
that a Constitution written 150 years ago cannot be improved upon
today, when new means of communication facilitate voting. I do
agree with you that 48 hours would be unfortunately rapid.

Senator HATCH. I do not think it would accomplish the desired
purpose.

Mrs. BnoMLEY. I doubt that, too. I was talking about it to a legal
expert, and he said he was coming around to favoring this amend-
ment. He thought the element of delay was an important factor.
Perhaps 2 weeks delay would give time or thought.

If we were to adopt the proposed war referendum, Senate Joint
Resolution 84 I don't doubt that at some time in the future when
Americans will take for granted their right to vote directly on par-
ticipation in a foreign war, they will look back on our present-day
method of conducting foreign relations as a shocking travesty on
democracy. As shocking as the fact that we should have had slaves
in this country less than a hundred years ago and that women should
have been denied the vote up to 20 years ago.

I was interested recently to find this reference to the genesis of the
Spanish-American War in Oswald Garrison Villard's autobiography.
Have you read itI

Senator HATCH. No.
Mrs. BnomLYr. He tells the story that other historians have told

before him, that Ambassador Woodford bad obtained from the Ma-
drid government satisfaction on all of our demands. "I believe that
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means peace," Woodford wrote in his journal, "which the sober judg-
ment of our people will confirm next November." Villard goes on to
say, "Several years later I met General Woodford and lie told me,
'The next thing I knew President McKinley went before Congress,
failed to tell all that I had accomplished, and practically asked for
a declaration of hostilities.'"

I know that our people at that time had been whipped up to a war
fever. Yet I wonder what would have happened if t referendum
had been taken before a declaration of war and if the above fact had
leaked out in the interim? We shall never know the answer, and yet
we know that a President was largely responsible for precipitating
the Spanish-American War and that Congress did not stay his hand.

The question comes up: Does not Congress represent a true cross-
section of American public opinion? In many respects I believe it
does, despite the fact that labor has practically no representation in
either House. Winds of passion and fear that sway the people sway
Congress and vice versa. Yet in so fundamental a matter as war, the
people, it seems to me, can be trusted to speak for themselves. If we
exercise the right to choose a President by what amounts to a direct
vote, why should we not have the right to vote on the issue of war,
which wIll have a more profound effect on the lives of our people
than the election of any one man as President?

I should not, however, want Congress to abdicate or ignore its
responsibility. I do not think you should pass the buck, to repeat
Morris Ernst's phrase. You have trained minds and after all, we
pay you to think. If you believed a war should not be fought, you
naturally would not put the question up to the people, any more than
the President would submit to you a war resolution which he did
not favor.

Am I right or wrong there I
Senator-H ,cH. I think that is good reasoning.
Mrs. BEOMLEY. The Congress is supposed to be a check on the

President, and yet I never heard of a President asking for a vote
on a war resolution and not getting an affirmative one. Is this
because the President is sure of congressional sentinient before lie
proposes the resolution, or because the old shibboleth "honor" com-
pels Senators and Representatives to support a President once lie has
asked for a declaration of war in the eyes of the world?

What do y ou think the answer is? Why has it always been that
way? It look,- as though Congress is a rubber stamp in such a case.

Senator HAcuH. Might it not also be that the sentiment is pretty
well pronounced long before you get to the point of an actual declara-
ion of war? The declaration of war does not come until the senti-
ment is definitely crystallized.

Mrs. BOMLEY. Then the question arises: How responsible is the
President for crystallizing that sentiment.

Would the people feel it as incumbent on them, as Congress would,
to support the Presideit if lie had gotten us into a situation where
war was the traditional way out? Is it not likely that fathers and
mothers and young women in love and young men who would do the
fighting, would consult their own hearts and hopes and ask them-
selves, before they went into the voting booth, whether they wanted
to pay for national prestige in blood and sacrifice'? The people
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of the world today do not accept war with the spirit of resignation
they once did.

A referendum would be, I admit, no sure guaranty against our
oilig to war to save democracy again in another part of the world.

Propaganda might sweep the people into believing that the next war
really would be the war to end all wars, that it would be over in
a few weeks, that our country would be swallowed up by the Fascist
aggressors if we didn't first swallow them. Should the radio be
taken over by the Government, under the pretext of a national emer-
gency, and the debate be completely one-sided on the air, we could
hardly expect to have a real referendum. The people would have
to be given the facts.

We do not have the facts right now. We do not know what com-
mitments the President and the State Department have made to
England and France. The dispatch of the fleet to the Pacific sug-
gests that we have more than a nodding agreement with England.
Why should an agreement that may result in the loss of thousands
of livess and in all probability mean the end of our democracy,
bekept from the people? Why would you soy?

Senator HATCH. I would say that there should not be. There is
no reason for it. You seem to be reversing the procedure and mak-
ing a witness of me but I am enjoying the discussion.

Mis. Bnomray. Why, if the President was not fearful the people
would not support his foreign policy, did he show such bitter oppo-
sition to the Ludlow amendment when it was being considered in the
House a year ago?

I shoud like to hear the President in a fireside chat explain to
the American people why lie thinks they have not the right to vote
on a war which would be of our own seeking or making in Europe
or Asia. I should like to hear, too, Representatives and Senators
who oppose the war referendum explain their position in all candor
to their constituents. As you know, the Gallup poll shows a majority
of Americans in favor of the war referendum.

Senator HATCH. I have already told my people I am opposed to it.
Mrs. BROMLEY. Have you told them why?
Senator HATCH. No; but I am willing to do it at any time.
Mrs. Bnoi i ,y. I think you know you owe them an explanation.
Senator HATCH. When it comes to the floor I will make an explana-

tion. I just want to add that my position should never be construed
as in any way in favor of engaging in a foreign war. When I said it
might take nore courage to vote for war thanl against it, I was think-
ing of my own attitude. It would be contrary to every belief and
principle I have.

Mrs. BitOMLEY. I am gelad to hear that. Does it mean that if you
and one other member of this committee are opl)osed to the resolution,
so far as the Senate is concerned, it will die here in committee?

Senator HATCH. No. I have already told the sponsors of the reso-
lution that I will vote to bring it to tIm floor, either by a favorable re-
port or an adverse report, so that every Member of the Senate will
have an opportunity to vote on it. It ;jill not be my purpose to hold
it in the committee.Mrs. BROMLEY. I am glad to hear that. That would be unfortunate
and unfair.
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The country is jittery now, jittery with fears of war. If Congress
were to pass this referendum at the present session and submit it to
the States, there would be a great change in, national psychology.
War would be far less imminent, because a new hurdle would have
'beenput up, or at, least would be a, p ibility pending action by the
States., The President himself woulmi ove more cautiously than he
has been moving and England and France would be warned that
whereas our people's sympathy is with them, those who are unwilling
to send the Army and Navy to Europe, might have a vote on war.

-Senator HATCA. Do you think the aggressor nations would be en
couraged,

Mrs. BltoxLzy. I am just going to discuss that.
Senator HATCH.,Very well.
.Mrs. Bnoxinr. Some people argue that the war referendum en-

courages the Fascist nations to think that we are indifferent to their
depredations in Europe. These apologists for collective security
argue that it is better for us to hold the threat of our military inter-
vention over the heads of the dictators. People who talk this way
never say what we should do if our bluff is called. Go to war I That,
I take it, is what the President would do, judging from his military
budget and his remark, "If we don't have war next fall."

It is plain now that we cannot stop the march of events in Europe
merely by threat& Do you think we can I

Senator HATOH. I kno* nothing about what may be the situation
tomorrow or the next week. I would not venture an opinion.

Mrs. BROMLEY. Ever since January the President has been talking
about using methods short of war, and yet Germany'and Italy have
not been deterred from further aggressions. Even so frequent: a
defendant of the President as Raymond Clapper admits that the
President's recent message to Hitler has if anything brought us
'closer to involvement in Europe's game of power politics. The war
that the President is preparing to draw us into will not be a clear-
cut struggle between the democratic and the dictatorships. Rou-
mania, Greece, Poland, and Russia who would presumably be on
our side, are hardly democracies. The French andBritish Empires,
for the preservation of which we should be fighting, are hardly
democratically ruled.

I understand you had a witness on that subject yesterday, Mr.
Randolph Lee.

I don't doubt that President Roosevelt thinks he is doing the right
things just as President Wilson did, but I do question whether one
man should have it in his power to shape our foreign policy and
plunge 180,000,000 people into war. It would be a war that would
set up in this country a Fascist-regimented society, the blueprint
for which is waiting to be passed. -It would be a war that would
brain in its wake a. depression which would almost certainly result
in the overthrow of the present social order and in possibly the
ascendency of an American-born fuehrer.

You will all admit, I am sure, that another war would be an
appalling catastrophe for this country. You cannot help but be
aware of your very heavy responsibility. The decisions that you
make on the neutrality legislation and on this referendum may in
the end cast the die for peace or war for this country. The time is
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short. You have the opportunity to make history by laying before
the States this amendment. It would completely change the atmos-
phere in which our foreign relations are at present conducted.

Thank you for hearing me.I
Senator HATCn. Thank you for your fine presentation.

STATEMENT OF HON. HA =N FISH, A REPRESENTATIVE IN

Senator Representative Fish, we be glad to hear younoW. IF

Repr ntative Fis Sen or, y be hede, der a misunder-
stan WAS to ome h by variounembers of the
Hou and Sea . I m noi sur hether you a limiting your
dige ion. to e Lud h or t ot her r ution.

sa ot H o 0 olutio t is a joi resolution, a
Se te joint La Follet and a num.

of others, but it bstantiall t sam. as the L low resolu-

resen ti s . frai im here o, misunder.
st I. a rte i on that the La F ette resolu-
tiwas to vote whetie they shouldco ript ou Ica itizd~. '

That nId in tis resol ion. This is
pri ily in relation to t carat nof r, exce in case of at-
tack n our country the ester isphere.

Rp ntat'lve I was nder impress this was a bill
to ive le t ote on conscri n. Has there not

bensc ii before your body?o r .Ihaenot heard of it. @
Reprntativ . I thought tha enator La Follette's idea.

I am a little embarra vr the Ludlow resolution at the
last session of Congress, and spoke for it. Whether I shall do so now
or not, I do not knIow what my attitude will be. I understand the
objections to it, and I do not think it will have a chance to go through
at this session. A good many Members who signed the petition be-
fore will not sign now. I do not think they can get 218 signers. I
doubt if they could get half that number. So I think it becomes more
or less an academic question. We know the veterans' organizations
are almost uidverhally against the Ludlow resolution, because they
believe, whether rightly or wrongly, that it will interfere with the
national defense. They have taken a very strong attitude, rightly or
wrongly, against the Ludlow resolution, and it will have a tremendous
effect on Congress.

Senator HkcH. I have not heard their arguments, but I know they
want the opportunity at the proper time to present their views against
the resolution. I do not know upon what they base their objection.

Representative Fismi They base it upon the question of national
defense, plus the question of changes in our representative system of
government; that it is a constitutional power given to the Congress
to declare war, and they believe a modification ofit would be a change
in our constitutional form of government.
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As long as I am here, I will say that I do not think the Ludlow
resolution can possibly go through. I do not believe they can secure
the necessary number of votes to bring it out in the Hoise. I am

a primarily interested in keeping out of war.
Senator HATCH11. So am I.
Representative FisH. I heard what you said. I will say that out

in the West, away from New York and the eastern seaboard, there
is very little sentiment for being involved in any foreign commit-
ments, any foreign war.

Senator HATcH. There is no such sentiment in the West.
Representative Fisii. All three of the Washington papers are in-

ternationalists, interventionists, outside of the Scripps-Howard
paper, and they naturally control the news. The same thing ap-
plies to the New York Herald and the New York Times, and many
of the larger newspapers. They are internationally minded, and
they are convinced that if there is a war in Europe we mustget ifito
it. That is the most difficult thing we have to combat. It is all
American issue, and above partisanship.

Senator HATCH. Is it not true that a declaration of war followed
a long series of discussions which more or less inflame the public
mind? Do we not always precede a declaration of war by a long
discussion?

Representative FIsH. That may be true; but this propaganda has
been running full blast for 2 years. Of course, the Cuban propa-
ganda ran for 60 years. We believe this )ropaganda has been go-
ing on for 2years. I would not say it has been going full blast, but
it has been going very energetically, and will be increased as we go
along. I should not and will not'be partisan in my views on this
subject, but I do want to call your attention to a statement of the
view of the President himself. 'That is all I can call it.

On April 11 President Roosevelt endorsed an editorial in the
Washington Post which stated that if war broke out in Europe our
participation in it would be virtually necessary. That is the Whole
basis of the argument of those I)e()l)Ie who believe any war that
breaks out is our war. I do not have time to argue that at this time,
but I will do it in another place.

I do want to take occasion to suggest, if the Ludlow resolu-
tion is not going through the Senate and the House, there is another
proposal which might receive consideration, and I believe it could

done without a constitutional amendment. This is what I offered
in the House, and I do not believe the veterans' organizations will
oppose it. It is that the people shall have the sole pover by national
referendum to draft citizens or aliens for service outside the Western
Hemisphere or our territorial possessions.

Senator HATCH. That is just in relation to the draft?
Representative FISH. Yes. That simply says that the American

peoMe shall have the right to say whether their sons shall be drafted
to fight in foreign countries. It is a check on any, internationalist
President or interventionist President or any Colgress willing to
follow him. It seems to me it is almost fundaientaltthat the people
should have the right to vote on that vital question. That would be
a check, and I am quite sure that it would pass Congress almost
unanimously. Very few people would like to vote against a propo-
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sition of that kind to deny the people the right to say whether their
sons should be sacrificed to fight the battles of other people. That
is the fundamental issue.

On the declaration-of-war question, I can see no objection to it,
but I do not know how I will vote on the resolution. I have talked
it over with Members of Congress who will not vote for it.

Senator HATCH. I ant concerned about these causes which lead up
to war.

Representative FIsH. We are a very small part of the picture, and
these wars emanate from Europe, the causes are economic, and we
have very little to say about it. My own idea of the German situa-
tion is that it could be settled in a week's time. Here you have a
nation of 80,000,000 people being added to at the rate of five or six
hundred thousand a year; and Italy, with 44,000,000, and with a
yearly addition of soime 400,000. They need foodstuffs and raw ma-
terials, and have no means to buy, no gold or foreign exchange.
Unless they are assured raw materials and foodstuffs, they would
rather fight and starve. It seems to me, unless they call have that
assurance, there may be war this year, next year, or 5 years from
now, but ultimately there is going to be war, and the whole of Europe
will be involved.

I was going to call attention to this book, Conscript England, but
I understand that Mr. Lee was here yesterday.

Senator HATCH. He made a very interesting statement yesterday.
Representative FIsH. All I want to say is that when you get down

to considering any amendments, if you do, to the Ludlow resolution
the matter to which I referred might not be opposed by the veterans
groups, because it will interfere with national defense, in their opin-
ion. This is simply a question of giving the people the right to say
whether the youth of America shall be sept to foreign wars. I have
never found a single objection to it. It affebts the lives and the prop-
erties of all Americans, and they ought to havA-.he right to say
whether that shall be done or not. It does not intelffere with our
constitutional prerogatives, sa far as a declaration of war is concerned.

Furthermore, I tlink you will agree it will operate as a check on
these excessive armaments we have today. I voted the other day for
a big Navy, supposedly for national defense., I do not know whether
it is or not. It may be for aggression. If you put this check ill the
hands of the people, it will serve as a check on the war hysteria, as a
check on this idea that it is inevitable that we go to war if somebody
else does. That is the thing that I am asking your committee to con-
sider, if you consider any amendment.

I was surprised when I learned that Senator La Follette had intro-
duced this resolution. I thought he had introduced a different sort of
resolution. I am very glad to have had the opportunity to say these
few words. I think this proposed resolution to which 'I called Your
attention can be adopted without a referendum-merely a resolution
of Congress.

Senator HATCH. If Congress has the power in the first instance to
draft men, I do not see why it should not have the power to provide
for that question of referendum to which you referred.

Representative Fisn. I come from the conservative State of New
York. I served in the constitutional convention last summer. We
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submitted the result of our convention in the form of nine different
amendments, submitted to the people by direct referendum. That
is the highest law of our State. The people adopted six or seven out
of nine. If we can submit a thing ofthat kind to the people of the
State of New York, certainly we can submit to the people of the
United States the question of whether their youth shall be drafted.

Senator HATCH. I would not want to express a legal opinion on
it, but there is some question of the power of Congress to submit a
referendum except by constitutional amendment.

Representative Fisn. I should think we have the power to do that.
I have had some people look it up and they tell me we have. Wil-
liam Tyler Page of the House looked it up, and he thinks we have
that right.

I am very much obliged to you.
Senator HATCH. We are very glad to have had you with us, and

giad to know about your proposed resolution.
Representative FIsH. As I said I do not believe the Ludlow reso-

lution can possibly go through. The veterans' organizations are abso-
lutely opposed to it.

Senator HATCH. I did not know that.
Representative FIsH. They have been approaching Members of

Congress and giving their reasons. They are very active.
Senator HATCH. Some of their representatives have asked to be

heard later by this committee in opposition to this resolution.
Representative FISH. I do not think they would oppose a resolu-

tion of the kind I have mentioned here. I am going to advocate that.
I do not want to get in the way of the Ludlow resolution. I may
vote for it.

Senator HATCH. The committee will adjourn until next Wednes-
day at 10 o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 11: 50 a. m., the subcommittee adjourned until
Wednesday, May 17, 1989, at 10 a. in.)
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WEDNESDAY, MAY 17, 1939

UIrrED STATEs SENATE,
SUBCObmrrEE OF THE ComimTTrE ON THE JUDIcIARY,

Valington, D. G., May 17, 1939.
'he committee met, pursuant to adjournment, in the committee

room, Capitol, at 10 a. in., Senator Carl A. Hatch (chairman) pre-
siding.

Present: Senators Hatch (chairman), Miller, and Borah.
Present also: Senators La Follette and Wiley, of Wisconsin.
Senator HATCH. The committee will come to order. All the mem-

bers of the committee are not present at this time, but I am author-
ized to proceed with the hearing.

STATEMENT OF STUART CHASE

Senator HATCH. Mr. Chase, I believe your name is first on the list.
If you are ready, we will be glad to have your statement now.

Mr. CHASE, I am ready to proceed now, Mr. Chairman.
Senator HATCH. We are very glad to have you with us. I have

read many of your works, and found them very interesting and in-
formative.

Mr. CHASE. Thank you.
Senator HATCH. You may proceed in your own way.
Mr. CHASE. Mr. Chairman, I come before this committee as the

father of a boy of military age, and as the author of some economic
studies of the place of the United States in world affairs.

I am in favor of this bill. It may not prevent war, but it will, I
believe, prevent us from being rushed into a war by a belligerent,
frightened, or acquisitive minority.

We are the only great nation on earth which can afford the luxury
of democracy in deciding between war or peace. The United States
is unique and alone. It does not have to act the way less fortunate
nations are forced to act. Its statesmen do not have to imitate the

olicies of other countries in respect to war, alliances, foreign trade,
loans abroad, life lines to colonial empires, outlets for surplus popu-
lations.

Now, in this presentation I should do myself a great injustice if I
did not make it clear that I have a tremendous sympathy for other
people the world around. I have been in all parts of the world and
I know that the folks of the world are just the same sort of folks,
wherever you find them. But when it comes to war or engaging
our Nation in war, I think of my own boy, and I want to be realistic.
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Take a map of the world and look at England, Japan, Germany,
France, Italy. What do you see? You see that the first two are
islands, and not especially large islands. You see that the last three
are fragments of the continent of Europe, with boundaries which
have no particular economic justification. You could put any one of
them comfortably in the State of Texas. You could put aH the 24
sovereign nations of non-Russian Europe in the United States, and
they would take up only two-thirds of the area.

S Cannot bring myself to believe this country will need to fight a
war in its own interest for many years, and perhaps many genera-
tions. If we do fight, it will be more or less in the role of a Galahad.

We are not a nation in the European sense at all. We are an
integrated continental area, protected by 3,000 miles of salt water on
one side, and 5,000. miles on the other, beyond the reach of the best
bombing planes for years to come. Iowa cannot go to war with Ne-
braska. New York cannot raise a tariff wall against Connecticut.
No State has a suppressed national minority demanding self-deter-
inihation. We can't take any credit for this condition. It is-our
good luck.
I Suppose the United States were like Europe. Then we should
have some 20 or 30 independent nations on our territory, each trying
desperately to make its own economic position more secure at the
expense of the rest. Half of them would be ruled by dictators. The
free city of New Orleans, for instance, and the Mississippi Corridor
back of it would be a powder mine, ready to drench the continent in
blood. There would be "Maginot lines" along the Ohio, the Mis-
souri, the Colorado. Nations in the interior would be plotting for
access to the sea. New England would be arming against New York
to regain control over Long Island, a territory which had changed
hands six times in the last century. We should owe an annual arma-
ment bill of $15,000,000,000. Every man, woman, and child on the
continent would be fitted with a gas mask. None of us would sleep
very well at night, listening for sirens and bombers. Under such
circumstances, the resolution this committee is considering would be
irrelevant.

We can admire the people of Europe, and still be sorry for them.
They have not got together since the fall of Rome. They have been
marching, fighting, recarving their boundaries for 1,500 years. Their
present political structure is unsuitable to the power age. No one
nation has adequate natural resources inside its own boundaries, and
few are on good enough terms with other countries to be sure of im-
porting what they need. When they fight it is for economic motives
far more acute than any conflict of ideologies. Modern Europoe pre-
sents a terrible problem in political and economic anarchy. In my
opinion, the only answer lies in some form of economic unification.

The people of Europe may have to fight before they can think.
We have time to think. We can wait. We can choose a course. We
have achieved economic unity in North America. As a result we are
the strongest nation on earth today, the most productive, the most
democratic--and the luckiest.

To give the committee some figures which show this statement is
not merely rhetoric: They are not in very good form. They are
printed and come out of a little book. This gives the approximate
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number. This is a table showing the approximate percent of world
totals in various major economic items. The Unitel States is com-
pared with Great Britain, Germany, France, Italy, and Japan. Of
the 26 countries listed on this table the United States leads in every
one of the products, except potash silk, and sugar. Look at the fat,
massed percentages for the United States and then at the poor, thin
ratios and the many zeros for Germany, Italy, Great Britain, France,
and Japan. Look at the arable land, freight hauled, iron, copper,
lead, zinc, sulphur, steel, wheat, corn, cotton, and nany other items in
which the United States is far ahead of any of the other countries.
There is just, no comparison between the United States and any one
of the other great powers. It is unfair to line tip with them, From
the industrial point of view%, we are ,o far ahead that we could take
on all five of them, with Russia thrown in. If they should all com-
bine to attack us, we clearly have the industrial capacity to stand
them off.

If you take the British Empire instead of just Great Britain, then
on get a little closer to a real comparison. Of the 11 items there
isted, the United States leads in 7 and the British Empire in 4.

Remember what a tremendous area the British Empire covers, not
only Great Britain, Australia, New Zealand, South Africa, India
the East Indies, and many other areas. They are widely scattered
and held together by a tenuous life line all over the planet, while we
are one single continental area.

Senator HATCH. The table referred to may be incorporated in the
record at this point.

(The above mentioned table is here printed in f till, as follows:)

TAnur I..-Approximate percent of world totals

United Great
States Britein Germany France Italy Japan

General:
Population .......................... 6 2 3 2 2 3
Land area ........................... A 0.2 0.4 0.4 0.2 as
Arabis.land-------------------------------.3 .6 .4 . .2
Tons of railroad freight hauled .... 43 0 3 1 1
Railroad mileage ...................... 34 3 4 2 2
Motor vehicles produced .......-...... 7 - - 3 1 (1)

Energy production:
Electric power produced .............. 35 7 11 4 4 6
Coal produced ............ ......... . 10 14 3 1 3

Petroleum produced.................... 62 . L) I) I) ()
Mineral production:

Iron ore ............................... .29 8 4 19 (' ()
Copper ............................... 32 0 2 0 ) 5
T nd ................................. . 22 2 0 2 1
Zinc.............................. 30 () 0 4 1
Natural phosphte ................... 28 0 0 (1) 0 1
Potash .............................. 8 0 63 10 0 (')
Sitlphur ................ ............... 70 0 13 8
Steel production ...................... iS 10 Ii 6 2 4
Pig iron production ................. 36 8 15 8 1 2

Foods and fiheri:
Wheat............................. 16 1 4 6 5 1
Corn ................................. 3 0 0 () 3 0

gr ............................. 2 7 3 1
Cotton 0............................. 0 0 () 0
Wool. .12 3 1 1 0
Sl...............................-- 0 0 0 1 so8
Wood up ......................... 24 1 II 2 1 t9

I Leas than M of I percent.
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Percent of worl total

United British United B3ritish
VStates Empire States Empire

i Petroleum .................... 6 3 2 in .......................... 0 4 3Coal ...................... 37 23 IBauxite ...................... 18 7

Ironoo ...................... 27 11 Rubber ..................... 0 66
Copper ....................... 28 20 Cotton ....................... - 2 1Lea I d ....................... . 26, 37 ]]W ool ......................... 12 49
Zino .......................... 32 27

Mr. CHAsz. I think that makes it pretty clear that the British peo-
ple cannot afford a war referendum. They haven't time. Their food
supply might suddenly be cut at sea, and in 6 weeks they would begin
to starve to death. The British economy depends on swapping manu-
factured products for food and other raw materials.

We have no such dependence. We are not only a greater industrial
country than England, but we have so much food that our farmers
calinot get rid of it. Ours is a problem of abundance; theirs is a
problem of threatened scarcity. Here is another table illustrating
this point. It shows the position in respect to major resources of the
United States, then North America, then the Western Hemisphere,
as compared in turn to Europe as a whole, Russia, Great Britain,
Germany, France, Italy, Japan.

The Fortune people were so interested in this that they reprinted
it. It shows the extent of natural resources, not in figures, but in
pluses and minuses. Two pluses mean a surplus in natural re-
sources; one plus means adequate natural resources; one minus means
a shortage; two minuses means away short; a zero means none; and
an asterisk means there is a possibility of development.

Look at the United States. The only items in which we are short
are tin, nickel, manganese, chromite, mercury, and sugar. Since this
table came out the manganese folks have been writing excited letters
saying that there is manganese, and there is, but the bulk of it must
be obtained from abroad. The table shows that we are way short on
tin, nickel, manganese, chromite, and simply short on mercury andS suar.Stepping from the United States to Noith America, we find a much

stronger position, and when we step to the Western Hemisphere it
is a gWiat deal stronger.

Assuming that the United States is prepared to defend the Western
Hemisphere and keep its trade routes open, the only serious shortage
is natural rubber now imported largely from the East Indies. Rub-
ber is elastic in all senses, including the time factor. We can store it
or wait for it much longer than we could store or wait for some neces-
sary foods. If worse came to worst, it could be manufactured syn-
thetically by the du Pont process.

I understand that at the Chamber of Commerce meeting here last
week the Du Ponts put on a show of this synthetic rubber, which can
be produced by mass production for about 25 cents a pound. It is true
that the cost of the natural rubber would be somewhat higher, but
less than a few days of war would cost.

Again, Brazilian rubber can be developed, given time enough, to
serve the needs of the Western Hemisphere. Again, if we have our
wits about us, we can swap some of our suplus.
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There are no imports from Europe which are absolutely vital to our

well-being. No significant industries are as dependent upon Euro-
pean imports as they were at the outbreak of the World War. If
these imports were shut off the chief sufferers would be traders
whose interest is vested in the import business and consumers of
such luxuries as French lace and English leather goods. If the im-
port of shoes from what used to be Czechoslovakia were shut off
thousands of shoe workers in Brockton, Haverhill, and Lynn would
go off relief and onto factory pay rolls.

.One of our chief imports from Asia is Japanese silk. Already two
great factories are nearing completion in this country which will
manufacture a fiber stronger than silk, equally lustrous, and made
from air, water, and coal. The Japanese silk trade is doomed, war or
310 war.

Our export business is now running at the rate of about 4 or 5 per-
,cent of the national income. Here are the figures.

(The figures above referred to are as follows:)

TABLE II.-Ewtent of known natural re8ourccs

Arable land ..................... + ++ ++ - ++
Water power.................. ++ ++ +
Co ........................... + +++++ - + -- --
Petroleum .......... ......... -+-+---- 0-
Iron ...................... ........ ++

+ + 0 -0 --
zinc................................. ..... 7 -- + --
AluZinum clay ......................... - - + + + 0

Tin ................................. - ++ -- 0 0 --
Nickel .................................. ++ ++ a0 0 0

noan e .............................. 0 0 0 0
+ ............................. + +-- 0 0 +

Tungston .............................. + -+ 0 0 0 --
Mercury ............................... - 0 -- 0 ++ --
Phosphate ............................. + : - 0 0o
Potash............................. + ++- 0 ++ + 0
Sulphur ................................ ++ ++ +t 0 0 0 ++ +
Timber ................................ + +0++ 0
Natural rubber ......................... 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Vereals........................++ ± ' t ++ -- + + -Sugar ............................... ,-r ---- --
Coffee ............................... - ++ 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

"U a .... 
..................

Key: ++, surplus; +, adequate; -, shortage; - -, way short; 0, none; , oan be develop.

TABLE III

[In billions]

191 .................... ..............................Y~a ,National p rt [P ' t
Yearnom Exports Peroen

191 ....... ....................................................... 3 5.7 2. 7
1017 (war business).......................................----- .0. 0.2 j 12

100.................................1 4.9 61030 .............................................................. .7 3
1032 (depression low) .................................................... 40.0 1.0 4
1925 ................................................................... 60.2 2.3 4

153511--89------
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Mr. CHASE. The domestic market absorbs 95 percent of all our
output. Must we go to war for this beggarly 5 percent? Need we
go when about a third of it is with countries in the Western Hemi-
sphere where trade routes are almost sure to be maintained?

There is no raw material, with the possible exception of rubber,
that we desperately need from the Old World. If a war cuts the
trade lines, we are left with a serious problem of reorganization in
some of our industries, but we are not left high and dry. In many
ca es home industries Will be stimulated, such as boots, shoes, leather
goods, certain mining areas, ceramics. Jobs will be lost but jobs will
be made.

I these circumstances, I do not care to see my boy sailing away to
die in Europe or Asia for a trade which I know and can prove, is not
vital to the American continental economy. in these circumstances
I do not want a small minority with a vested interest in the Old
World trade to force American boys into the transports before the
citizens of this Republic have a change to register their opinion.

.Going to war to protect our investments in the Old World need
not be argued. The sad facts since 1914 make such argument ludi-
crous. During the war, we loaned 10 billions to our allies. Thsy
have not paid and do not intend to. In a very real sense they cannot
pay, because our tariff policy makes it impossible for them to pay in.
goons.

Since the war we have loaned some 14 billions more to governments
and private parties abroad. It is estimated that when the books
are balanced 10 billions of this "investment" will be in default. That
makes 20 billions, more or less, of American products shipped abroad
for which nothing has been received in return. In effect we gave
away our soils, minerals, oil reserve, manufactured goods.

It is hardly worth while to send an army overseas to collect debts
which have already gone sour, and which will grow still more sour as
a war drags on, and the economies of Europe and Asia sink deeper
into bankruptcy. We've played Santa Claus twice. Let it go at
that. Our present investment in China for instance, is only $132,-
000,000. Harry Hopkins used to spend that amount in a month when
lie put his mindi on it. As in the case of foreign trade, a large frac-
tion of our collectible investments are in the New World-Canada,
Latin America, and the Caribbean.

There are two grave economic temptations leading this Nation
toward war in defiance of the facts. Both seem to me contemptible,
and I shall state them without gloves on.

1. Shall we kill a million boys to give stocks a ride in Wall Street,
and a temporary boom to business?

2. Shall we kill a million boys to give our excess savings an outlet
in war investment, because we are too stupid to find adequate chan-
nels in peace investment. I know that it is easier to finance death
and destruction than to finance life and construction, easier to forget
about the metaphysics of balanced budgets in wartime than in
peacetime.

These bloody and cowardly paths out of business depression are
not good enough for me, gentle emen, not nearly good enough. I pro-
foundly doubt if they are good enough for the majority of the citizens
of America. I would like them to pass on the question.
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Leaving the economic field, let us look at the validity of noneco-
nomic reasons for engaging in a war overseas.

It is widely alleged that if hostilities break out in Europe it will
be the democracies against the dictatorships. The United States is
a democracy, and, accordingly, it should join with brother nations to
crush the menace to liberty and freedom which the totalitarian idea
presents. This is an appealing argument, but being almost entirely
verbal and abstract, it collapses at the touch of realistic consideration.

In the first place, we fought a holy war for democracy in 1917.
We won that war. Did we save democracy? Intelligent people do
not make fools of themselves twice in the same way.

In the second place, the line between democracies and dictator-
ships today is blurred. It changes with every morning's headlines.
Our allies in any new war for democracy are likely to include some
astonishing democrats. Mr. Stalin, that great defender of the Bill
of Rights, may be with us, together with the dictators of Poland,
Rumania, Greece, and Turkey. Nor is it altogether impossible that
we might wake up some fine morning to find Mr. Mussolini, the
founder of fascism himself, in bed with us. Many observers expect
Italy to double-cross the German axis as it did in 1915. England
and France are democracies of sorts, but their empires were seized by
military aggression, and the people they conquered do not all enjoy
the blessings of democratic rule. Is it our ideological mission to
help Britain sit on India?

Again, we should look rather silly whooping it up for democracy
on the one hand and defending the Western Hemisphere on the other.
There are 20 nations in Latin America, of which all but 3 or 4 are
ruled by dictators.

Just to cap the Picture, remember that if "se should go to war
against Germany, tte young men of Czechoslovakia would be in the
German Army, and our: young men would be forced to shoot them.
That is, we should kill citizens of that democratic state which, above
all others, has recently won our sympathy and admiration.

In the third place, I cannot follow the people who, like Lewis Mun-
ford, see "fascism" in the form of the devil incarnate, as real as that
Satan whom Luther observed crawling through his window. To them
it is a thing, walking, worse than war, which has hit the world like
the black death-a monstrous evil spawning suddenly in the minds of
evil men,

I don't believe in the spontaneous generation of either the bubonic
plague or the practice labeled "fascism." I see loathesomne practices
in Germany and Italy. I see practices only less loathesome in other
countries. I see other nations-for instance, the Poles-persecuting
minorities, especially Jews.'

The ideological case for an expedition overseas is a verbal squirrel
cage. Take one specific pressure group. The American Coimnunists
today are strong for unneutral economic measures. They want the
United States to go to the aid of Russia against Germany and Japan.
But suppose tomorrow Russia and Germany got together, as is no'.
impossiNle. The papers have mentioned such rapprochement several
times during the past 2 weeks. Then the Communist line will be
knocked into a cocked hat.

Every ideological pressure group is founded on a similar quicksand.
The new shifts, the 'line" blows up, the experts are confounded once
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more. Here, if anywhere, the American people should vote the
question.

These are some of the reasons why I believe that Europeans must
settle their own problems, and that we cannot hope to settle those
problems for them. We have plenty of problems here at home. I
hope that this committee and Congress will continue to focus on our
own peace just as England, France, and Russia always focus on their
own peace and their own problems. We are not equipped to play
power politics by remote control. American idealists like Mr. Wilson,
for instance, are not safe at European diplomatic poker tables. Even
when England plays the balance-of-power game, it is strictly from
motives of self-preservation. No Old World nation is out to make
the world safe for anything; they leave that to naive idealists across
the water.

I hope our Government will concentrate on our own national
interest. I hope it will not gamble with the lives of ourfyoung
men and the property of our citizens, in the very dubious effort to
control the behavior of European states.

We can't assume that wishing not to fight will protect anybody
from the explosives in the great powder magazine which Europe has
become. All we can confidently predict is this: The effect of the
next war will include some we can hardly imagine, because the
weapons of that war are almost beyond our inagining. The civil
war in Spain was not even a dress rehearsal.

The treaty which will end that war-if anybody is left with a
hand steady enough to write a treaty-is still further beyond pre-
diction. The idea that after that war Hitler will move on to world
conquest strikes me as the wildest kind of hysterical guessing. A
better guess is that Hitler will be dead or in exile, and all Europe
too prostrate to think about further conquests for a generation.

For any nation to engage in war now for ideological reasons is
a kind of ceremonial suicide, It is like the Chinese who hang them-
selves in protest against some public action. They have no assur-
ance that the action will be changed, but they have every assurance
that they themselves will be quite dead.

Into this cockpit we need not go, and there is no mercy which we
can extend if we do go. We simply join, with the wooziest of
motives the suicide club. Mr. Chairman, I beg of you to let us
vote before we join that club.

I happened to be in Texas during one of the recent international
crises. People out there were interested, waited eagerly for news
but were not hot and bothered. Arriving back in New York, I
encountered a totally different atmosphere, more hysterical, violent,
frightened. Pretty soon I began to get frightened, too, and, with
Dorothy Thompson, saw the end of the world coming next Friday
morning. Texas people were not worrying about the end of the
world, but about cotton, oil, and Maury Maverick. Washington, I
found, is almost as jittery as New York. I sU)pose these jitters
can poison Congressmen. They well-nigh poison nie from time to
time.

We need the calner voice of the continent when a decision be-
tween life or death must be faced. America does not begin until one
crosses the Appalachians. We are too close to Europe here on the
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seaboard; too close to people who have just got off the boat and
know exactly what Hitler is going to do; too close to "experts" who
have guessed wrong on every move since Munich.

The plain people of America have a lot of sense. On these par-
ticular questions I would back them against the experts. More-
over, they have to pay the freight. It. is their boys who would bemutilated.

We have already abandoned economic neutrality to some extent
and apparently we are going to abandon it further. The clear
sentiment of our President and of the people who favor these eco-
nomic measures is to stop s short of war. But it has been proved
that if a war does occur in Europe, these very actions are extremely
likely to lead us into it. That is why we need the safety device ou
this bill. If we are going to drive within inches of the edge of a
precipice, we need a fence on the edge. This bill is such fence.

Senator HAcH. I suggest the fence should be built a little dis-
tance before you get to the edge That would be much safer.Mr. CHsE., That is right. quite agree with that statement, Mr.
Chairman.

Here we are, 180,000,000 of us, on the grandest slice of continent on
earth. We have right under our feet almost everything we need to
give the last family a decent standard of living. We do not need
to go out and take anything because we have it here. We do not
need to fight anybody unless they come and try to take away what
we have. God help them if they (1o I

We have no territorial ambitions, no surplus population to be
exported, no driving need for a place in the sun. We have no yearn-
ings for military achievement, no traditional enemies, no revanche
to appease. We do not need to go totalitarian. We do not need
flags, swastikas, Klieg lights, goose-steppers at the salute, military
mobilization, to show the world how strong we are. The world
knows how strong we ae.

We are fortunate above all others, and unified above all others.
Therefore, in a sense we have civilization in our keeping. The re-
spoiisibility is passing from the Old World to the New. We maynot be worthy of it, but we are getting it by default.

Our destiny is here. I believe that the safest, soundest guardian
of that destiny is the franchise of the people-all the people of this
Republic.

That is all I have to say Mr. Chairman.
Senator HATCH. We are very glad to have had you here. Your

views were very interesting anid instructive, as they always are.
Mr. CHASE, Thank you, Senator.

STATEMENT OF HON. JERRY VOORHIS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS PROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Senator HATCH. Representative Voorhis, the committee will be glad
to hear you at this time.

Representative Voonmi. Mr. Chairman, I have listened to what Mr.
Chase had to say. Perhaps I can save you a good deal of time by s
ing amen. I did not hear him say anything that I did not agree withi.
However, there are just three or four points that I have in mind to
which I should like briefly to refer.
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In the first place, I think I have listened to or read most of the
arguments against this measure, but I do not think anyone las all-
swered the obvious fact that it is the people who have to pay theexpense of wvar, and it would seem that a consideration of ordinary

human decency and justice would require that they should be given
the opportunity to say "yes" or "no" about it.

In the next lflco, I am of the opinion that many parts of the country
have a bad case of national jitters. I an in favor of doing the thing
that I think will tend to reduce that situation. I am concerned about
some legislation that Congress may pass in this session, which I think
in all probability has no sound, reasonable basis, but is merely the
result of a sort of hysteria that scents to be sweeping many people off
their feet.

I am rather convinced that the passage of this resolution would have
the effect of calming those people down, making them feel that nobody
is going to take their boys away from them, or get them out on a Iii nb
where tiey are necessarily committed to war without their having an
opportunity to say something about it.

In the third place, I would like to reemphasize the poilt Mr. Chase
made, which, to my mind, is perhaps the most fundamental of all,
namely, that it is of primary interest to anybody who is really con-
cerned about the future of democracy, about the solution of American
economic problems, to penetrate into the future of the Nation in such
a way as to present a fairly decent opportunity for the common mail.
It is basically important that we should give attention to our domestic
problems, amnd history teaches the best way that can be done is by get-
ting people to feel that there is an enemy soie place to whom primary
consideration must be given. I am not sure but what there is an enemy
to democracy; I think there is; but I ain fairly certain that to defeat
that enemy is the best demonstration of what we can do with democracy.

I think a constructive solutioll would be improvement in foreign
relations, in our domestic market, our decent relationship between
money on the one hand and real service oil the other. I believe that
would constitute a bettor defense of democracy than anythi.ig I can
conceive of on the field of battle. Tlhe United States'is now hi a
position to make our contribution.

It is not Hitler's seizure of Czechoslovakia or some 1)lace like
that, that causes him to be a damiger to the United States, It is a
belief, in my opinion, in the propaganda tht is being spread around
to the effect that the lily way to stop him is by war.

Now, Mr. Chairman, ill the fourth place, I believe for Congress to
take favorable action on this resolution would be an example that
would be very important. I an not so very naive about that, al-
though I have been told that I am. I still believe that the people of
the world in all nations, including Germany, are extremely afraid of
war. I am inlot at all sure but that the spectacle of the Un ited S1 ates
providing such a referendum as this resolution proposes, wiereby the
people of the country themselves could vote on the question of war,
would have a very stilutary effect. Some day, I think, the people of
the world are going to realize that, whereas perhaps there is an
instinct to combat, there is also a more fundamental instinct for self-
preservation, amid the day will come when people are going to hesitate
about entering into combat, if they do not want to go over the
brink.
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Several objections have been raised that I would like to discuss
very briefly. In the first place, it is said that we could not meet
emergencies. I do not think that holds water, At present we cannot
declare war without Congress is in session and passes a resolution, I
do not believe anybody honestly thinks that the commander of an
American battleship in the Far East or some far-distant place would
refuse to defend himself against sudden attack until Congress had
declared war. We now have an armed force. The Executive now
lits an armed force sufficient to meet any emergency, and would have
the same opportunity were this resolution adopted.

The argument regarding the Western Hemisphere falls to the
ground. The resolution includes the Western Hemisphere.

Senator Mmitin, How does it include the Western Hemisphere?
Representative Vooitis. It does not apply in the case of countries

in the Western Hemisphere.
Senator MmixAi. I did not, clearly understand what you said.
Representative VoonHis. Some people say that the adoption of this

resolution will not keep us out of var. I a ree with that, I do not
think this resolution would provide to an absolute certainty that we
would not become involved in war, and I think it is a very dangerous
position to take to say that it would.

Senator HATCH. I am afraid that idea is growing.
Representative Vooums. Which idea?
Senator HATCH. That the adoption of this resolution would be an

absolute )reventive of war. I would like to see the sponsors of the
resolution, like yourself, continue to make the point clear that it will
not have that effect.

Representative Vooniris. I think that is very important. We know
the power of propaganda. The people can be stirred up as well aq
Members of Congress; perhaps more easily. At any rate, we know
that power is exercised in times of economic distress. I would not
put all my eggs into that one basket, but I do feel that it would be
a help in'all probability.

Another argument is that you would have an inevitable barrage of
conflicting propaganda which would serve to confuse the people. I
think you have that now, and I do not think it can be increased
materially. I think Mr. Case pointed out two or three aspects of it.
It is not necessary to enlarge upon them. We know we have pressure.
groups on both sides right now, working as hard as they can. For

those of us who are sincerely concerned about the welfare of our own
Nation and our democracy, in the sense I spoke about a while ago, I
think it is important that we pursue an independent course in all
these matters and do not permit ourselves to be swayed by this prop.
aganda or be too much afraid of it. I am trenmendously impressed
by the depth of the feeling on the part of the people on this question,
the earnestness with which I hear from them. The one most impor-
tant thing to them is for the Congress to keep America out of war,

Senator MiLLr., It seems to me that this resolution eails for action
by two different, groups-first, by the Congress. and then by the
l)eole. In the meantime, it gives fhe conditions time to adjust them-

selves and for the force of propaganda to be lost. At least, that
would be one effect, and the other might be that that would be aug-
mented. It would require some time for the submission of the ques-
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tion to the people and the action by the people on it. I think that.
is a safety valve.

Representative VOORHIS. Yes.
Senator WiEY. Here is another idea that has been suggested by

this exchange of thought. Probably the resolution is not clear
enough on the subject. It occurs to me that if the people should
vote for war, that would be a mandate for 'war. Originally, the
idea was that we would not go to war without Congress saying so.
Why should not the resolution be so changed that, even with the
mandate of the people, it would not necessarily mean war unless
Congress then declared war?

Representative VooRis. Is not that the intent of the resolution?
Senator WItxy. No. What do you think of that, Mr. Chase?
Mr. CHASE. I think it is a good idea.
Representative VoonHis. So do I.
Senator WILEY. You spoke about the people being influenced by

propaganda. I think the resolution should be changed to provide
that, even though the people voted for a war, there could be no war
until we had a declaration of war by the Congress. If we had such
a provision as that, it would mean there would be no war unless and
until Congress confirmed the vote by its declaration. It seems to me
that would be a double check on the situation that would be very
valuable.

Representative Voonrus. I should think it would take a constitu-
tional amendment to take away the right of Congress to declare
war.

Senator WmEY. That is what this would do. This is a constitu-
tional amendment?

Representative Voosmxs. I mean in addition to what this may do.
What you say is entirely agreeable to me. I agree with you. I think
that Congress should take action.

Senator WiLEY. Listen to this language. This is what the resolu-
tion says:

Except in case of attack by armed forces, actual or immediately threatened,
upon the United States or its Territorial possessions, or by any non-American
nation against any country in the Western Hemisphere, the people shall have
the sole power by a national referendum to declare war or to engage in warfare
overseas.

That is very clear.
Representative VooRHIS. I should prefer it to provide that Con-

gress may not declare war unless there is a national referendum.
Senator WILEY. I wanted to get your reaction, and I was glad to

get the reaction of Mr. Chase. We are here as servants of the people,
trying to do that which should be done in the interest of the people.
I like your statement that the adoption of this resolution would be a
notice to the people of the world that the people of America will not
be involved in a war until they have first had a chance to vote on it.
That is what this means I think that that would make a favorable
impression upon the people generally throughout the world. That is
what we are working for, but I believe the change I suggested would
improve the resolution. I am glad that you agree with that, and
apperantly Mr. Chase agrees with it. I will propose it at the proper
time.
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Senator HATCH. Mr. Voorhis, I think one of the first witnesses,
Mr. Morris Ernst, suggested that the act of Congress in submitting
the referendum would constitute an expression of the will of Congress
that it was necessary to declare war; that there could not be a refer-
endum unless Congress itself had concluded and definitely deter-
mined that it was time to declare war. He expressed the view that
it constituted a sharing of responsibility between the Congress and
the people. Whether the resolution is subject to that interpretation
or not, I think it is clear it is subject to the inerpretation Senator
Wiley has just stated. We will have to work that out in committee.

Senator WILEY. Even if that were true, we could conceive of some
things that might happen. I cannot see it that way. It seems to me
that, in the minds o Congress, it is a debatable question, and must
be submitted to the people. Even after that I would like to see this
other check. fihat is what the fathers had in mind, that we should
exercise the judgment God Alnlity ordained us with. At any rate,
if it does no good, it certainly will do no harm.

Do you see any harm. in it, Mr. Chase?
Mr. CHASE. N0.
Senator HATci. The first step under Senator Wiley's theory would

be that Congress would submit a referendum vote on the question.
That would be a determination at that time on the part of Congress
that there was a necessity to engage in war. The vote of the people
would be a second step, confirming that and voting for a declaiation
of war. Then if a step were required, after ,the first two had been
taken, the people merely expressing their views, the final declaration
after the vote would still rest with Congress and would give the
opportunity, if there had been'a change of conditions in the mean.
time, for Congress to determine that it was not necessary to declare
war. I think, without question, as the resolution now reads, if the
people vote in favor of war, that would be a declaration of war, and
there would be nothing else Congress could do about it except to get
ready with the necessary legislation.

Senator MILLER. I think that there is no doubt about that con-
struction of the present resolution; but if you amend the resolution
so as to require this third step, then the Congress would be very
likely to refer any question within the purview of the resolution to
the people, and we might have an election every 30 days on the ques-
tion of war. I do not want to get too far out on a linb without seri-
ous consideration.

Senator WILEY. I cannot see that. This Government is not a
democracy; it is a republic. When it was originated, under the
theory of the compromise built into our Constitution, the power to
declare was was lodged iii the Congress. Now, we say we are going
to amend tint, so that, if and when in the mind of Congress there is
a debatable question as to whether we should engage in war, it will
be submitted to the people for their determination. But if the people
declare there should be war, then we are going to reserve the right
to say again, being a republic, that nevertheless Congress shall have
the final right to declare war.

Senator HATCH. The discussion is very interesting, but there are
several witnesses yet to be heard. Suppose we wait until we get in
executive session.
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STATEMENT OP HON. BERNARD J. GEHRMANN, A REPRESENTA-
U,' TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

Senator HATC11. We will be glad to hear from Representative
Gehrmann at this time.

Representative GEIHRMANN. I appear before your committee in
favor of the several joint resolutions that have -been introduced in
both the Senate and the House proposing a constitutional amend-
sent that would permit the people of the United States to vote
on the question of entering a foreign war,

A great deal of misinformation and misrepresentation has been
handed out to the people by various methods; namely, word of
mouth, press, and radio. These resolutions do not in any way provide
that in every instance would the people have to vote in whether or
not we entered what might be terned a "foreign" war. It would only
apply in cases similar to the World War of 1917, when our G(evern-
ient involved this country to such an extent that Congress finally
declared war on Germany and its allies.

This proposition is based upon faith in the democratic process. It
presents the issue of permitting the voice of the people to register
its Will on the question of life or death for millions.

I want to emphasize that this resolution is so drawn as to leave
with the Congress the right to declare war in any case where inva-
sion of this country, this hemisphere, or our possessions, is involved.
This means that Congress con ld only submit a question of war to
tho voters where an offensive war on'foreign soil was contemplated.

Therefore, I hope that this committee considering this proposal
will not be influenced by the propaganda in opposition to these reso-
lutions, much of which is absurd and certainly not based on facts,

There is nothing in the pending proposal which will cripple any
President in his conduct of our foreign policy so long as that policy
is not to be implemented in the end by involving this Nation in an
offensive war overseas.

If nothing is being done or urged upon Congress which will lead
to our involvement in foreign war then it, cannot be logically main-
tained that this joint resolution cripples the administration's'foreign
policy in any way.

One of miy campaign pledges in 1936 was that I favored a war
referendum.' Again in 1938 I advocated th, resurrection of the
Ludlow resolution that was defeated during thr Seventy-fifth Con-
gress and I have yet to find any extensive group in my district to
openly oppose this proposition.

I recently made a radio talk on the possibility of the United States
becoming embroiled in foreign entanglements that would eventually
lead to another world war and advocated support for the resolution
your committee is now considering. I have been swamped ever since
then with letters commending me for my stand. I have not received
one single letter opposing this proposition. This radio talk was
broadcast over three different Wisconsin stations and copies of my
speech were distributed to people all over my district. Therefore,
I feel very confident that the large majority of the people in my
district very strongly favor this proposition; namely, to allow the
people who will have to do the fighting, the dying, and the paying
for any foreign war to vote on it before we plunge this country 'into
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another war thousands of miles away from which we could not gf'
anything as a nation.

I hope that Congress will be permitted to vote on this during thiz_
session, because I am anxious to carry out the mandate of the people
in my district by voting for these resolutions.

STATEMENT OF HON. FRED 3. SISSON, A FORMER REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Senator HATCH. The next witness is Mr. Sisson, a former Member
of the House. You may proceed.

Mr. SIssoN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I ftm
here this morning to testify in support of the joint resolution pro-
posing an amendment to the Constitution of the United States to pro-
vide for a referendum on war. I was very happy to hear the testimony
of Mr. Cha.,e, although Mr. Chase has taken, or rather, appropriated
some of the thunder that I intended to use.

Senator HATCH. He got here first.
Mr. SIssoN. I was scheduled to appear before him, but I am glad

to have been able to be here and to hear him. One of the authorities
upon which I rely is Mr. Chase's recent book entitled "The New West-
eri Frontier."

benator HATo. That was the book from which he took the tables
lie placed in the record.

Mr. Sxssoy. Yes. I was very glad also to hear Mr. Voorhis.
I might make the further comment on the testimony that has already

been given this morning that I found nothing in what Mr. Chas e
said with which I could not heartily agree. I would like also to coin-
ment upon the testimony of Mr. \Voorhis, and to say 1 also found
nothing lie said with which I could disagree.

Incidentally, I was requested to testify before your committee by
the National 'Council for the Prevention of War. I was also invited
to testify by Representative Ludlow, who introduced a similar or
companion resolution in the House.

Now, to remove any misconception of my Lposition, be that important
or unimportant, either past or present on tis or any other allied ques-
tion, I would like to say that during the 4 years I served in the House,
or perhaps I should say during the 'last year of that service
when Representative Ludlow's resoTution was before the House, some-
what similar to this, I did not support the Ludlow resolution. I wAis,
however, during all that time, ever since the question came before the
Congress, an advocate of mandatory neutrality legislation.

Recent events have strengthened the conviction that I then held
that mandatory neutrality legislation is of the greatest, imporance to
the. American people to help them in their practically una aimous de-
sire to keep this country out of war. And when I say "recmt events,"
I refer not only to the shuation in Europe and in the Far East but also
to recent events in tie United States.

SenatoV HATCH. I think that is more important than a war refer-
endnin. In my opinion, strict neutrality is the only thing. I do not
think that a referendum would necessarily avoid w'ar without strict
neutrality.

Mr. SissoN. I am glad to be able to concur, if I may do so, in the
judgment of the chair.
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Senator HATCH. I think that is the only way out.
Mr. SissoN. However, I think that I was somewhat mistaken in the

view I then held in respect to this referendum. I thought at the time,
to be frank about it, that it might be called a broken reed. I believe
now, while I admit this is not complete insurance or a cure-all for the
prevention of war, it will not do any harm. I believe it would have
a psychological effect that would be of great value.

SenatorIATcn. I agree with nearly everything the witnesses have
said this morning, but I cannot help but believe this is a broken reed,
and when you rely on a broken reed you are placing yourself in a
precarious position.

Mr. SissoN. I believe that.
Senator HATC. Other things are so much more important.
Mr. SissoN. It seems to me that strict neutrality, mandatory neu-

trality legislation, to which you refer, would also be of a great deal
of value.

Senator Witzy. What do you mean by "strict neutrality legisla-
tion"? I would like to have you give a few minutes to that.

Mr. SissoN. I am going to speak directly upon that point.
Senator HATCH, May ? interrupt you, Senator Wiley?
Senator Wmar. Certainly.
Senator HATCH. I am always interested in discussions between

Senators, and I do not like to interrupt you. I do not know what
you mean by mandatory neutrality, but I believe the plain funda-
mental principle of strict neutrality that has been built up in 500
years can keep us out of war.

Senator WiLEY. International law?
Senator HATCH. Yes.
Senator WILEY. I am still in doubt as to just what strict neutrality

means.
Mr. SissoN. I think it means that our foreign policy should be

minding our own business.
Senator HATCH. That is strict neutrality.
Senator WILEY. That is a generality again.
Senator HATCH. The principles of neutrality are not generalities.
Senator WILY. You are talking about international law, in the

first place; but when you talk about minding your own business, that
is quite a different thing.

Mr. SissoN. I am not an authority on international law. I am a
lawyer engaged in the practice of law. When I was in Congress I
was merely a country Congressman.

It should not be necessary for me to say that I intend no reflection
upon the character, either of the present Executive or of any other
President of the United States in the past. And, of course, it is
needless to say that I intend no criticism or distrust of Congres, a
body of which for two terms I was privileged to be a Member, and
of which I might probably still be a Member if I had had the fore-
sight to be born or to locate in a district which war not so over-
whelmingly Republican as is rural up-State New York, However
the voters of my district did not retire me because of my support of
peace legislation when I was in Congress, but rather for the reason
that even my friends among the Republican farmers felt that I had
been too zealous to suit them in my support of the President as a
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leader and of the so-called Roosevelt policies. As Mr. Roosevelt
himself, when running for President in 1932, failed by somewhat
over 7,000 votes to carry my congressional district against Mr. Hoover
at the time when I was first elected and as Mr. Roosevelt fell short
Sy a much larger margin of carrying the same district in 1936 against
Mr. Landon when I was running for my third term, I was unable
longer to survive politically and since then have retired to private
life.

I mention these preliminary facts only to show that my testimony
this morning indicates no change of front on my part. I was a
supporter of the President's policy in our internal affairs when I was
in Congress and I am still in private life a supporter of those same
policies.

I was not in agreement with all of Mr. Roosevelt's foreign
policies-so far as they were known-when I was in Congress. I
am just as strongly opposed to some of his policies in our external
affairs now that I am out of Congress as well as to his views regard-
ing the question as to where the power under the Constitution is
lodged to formulate the foreign policy of this Government, whether
in the President or in the Congress. I am just as strongly opposed
but no more than when I was in Congress to the lodgment of the
power in any one man to lead the country into war or to involve
the Government in another world war. Certain statements made
to me and to other members of Congress by the President as early
as August 1935, the expression of thie President's views regarding
his power to formulate foreign policy, his claim of sole control ot
our external affairs as compared with the power of Congress to
formulate foreign policy and to furnish to the President guides and
standards for tie regulation and control of our external affairs,
certain expressions and acts of the President in recent months, the
secrecy and air of mystery with which his direction of our external
affairs have been cloaked-all this taken together has confirmed my
opinion that for the security of our people against the involvement
of this Government in another world war, we need every possible
safeguard, not only when we have either a strong or ambitious Presi-
dent in the White House but also, as history has shown, when we
have a President in the White House who may not be strong enough
to resist the influence of those interested in or who hope to profit
by war and by the rumors of war.

I think we all understand, and this committee needs no instruction'
from me, the power of Congress to establish certain standards and
guides in the formulation of policies for the Executive to carry out.
I am for this resolution because I think we need every possible safe-
guard to keep out of war. I think the term "neutrality" is a mis-
nomer. I prefer to call it legislation to keep this country out of
war.

Now, I am not assuming it as a premise upon which my argument
depends that we are ever again likely to have a President who will
deliberately and consciously choose to get this country into war
merely to gratify or serve'his own personal ambition or to secure
his re'elecation. There have been instances in our history when, in
my opinion-notably for example the Mexican War-where the
President apparently deliberately chose to lead the country into a
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foreign war, or, its in the Spanish-American War, where the Presi-
dent permitted other officials of the Government and certain selfish
interests involve the country in a foreign war. I prefer to believe,
but I am not adopting it as a premise ;pon which my argument
depends, that these instances will not be repeated. I prefer to
believe, at least to hope, that we shall not again have such a Presi-
dent. Most men, however, even the strong and sincere in purpose,
do things from mixed motives. Most of us also are at times victims
of wishful thinking. As Ceasar said in his Commentaries on the
Gallic Wars, "Men believe that most readily which they wish to
believe."

Caesar and Napoleon, Hitler and Mussolini, are not the only char-
acters in history who have believed themselves wiser and better able
to decide for the people, whose destinies and happiness are under
their control, what is best for the people rather than to allow the
people to decide for themselves. And through this kind of reason-
ing on the part of their rulers and leaders countless thousands of
people have been caused untold and needless suffering.

Very early in our national history a great President of the United
States, wisely foreseeing the danger of involving our affairs with the
affairs of Europe, upon retiring from the Presidency laid down cer-
tain rules and principles for steering the course of the then weak
and infant Republic away from the rocks and shoals of foreign war
and sought to warn the future leaders of our people against attemipt-
ing to match their inexperience with the wiles and craft of foreign
diplomats, whether of , ngland, or of France, or any othei European
country. George Washington, most fortunately for' the future of the
Republic and for the survival of democratic institutions in their then
practically defenseless dwelling place, had no ambition to serve as
President for a third term. He, probably alone of all our Presidents,
could have served for a third term as President without great opposi-
tion, had le chosen to do so, but he turned down the opportunity.

Senator HATCH. Is it not true that during his administration his
wisdom and good judgment, aided by the, Congress, prevented our
entering into a foreign war when tile people were clamoring to go to
the aid of France?

Mr. SissoN. Exactly. That is my interpretation of the history of
that period.

Mr. Chairman, another great President, sonic men would say the
greatest of all our statesmen, likewise in the early days of our Re-
public when its survival as it sovereign independent nation was still
at stake, again most fortunately for the future of democracy in the
world, had so little desire for playing the role of a savior of the
world, or of a hero, that he deliberately chose to take upon himself
and bear the obloquy and hatred of those whose business interests
were at stake and whose profits were interrupted, to recommend to
Congress the laying of an embargo on our foreign commerce, because
he believed that even that price, costly as it wis, involving even as
it did the temporary loss of our foreign trade, even though it seriously
affected the profits of eastern shipbuilders and exporters, was still
not so costly as would be the suffering of the greater number of our
people through our involvement in a foreign war, and very likely
the destruction of our Republic,
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Historical parallels are, it is true, frequently misleading, and

neither of those situations is entirely similar or analogous to our
present situation, or, it may be to any situation we shall have in the
future. I believe, however, that they are worth remembering by the
American people and that properly applied they furnish us some
guidance.

Senator HATCH. On the question of neutrality, the sympathies of
Thomas Jefferson were all with France and the'sympathies of Alex-
ander Hamilton were all with England, but notwithstanding that
both men maintained neutrality.

Mr. SissoN. That again is in accordance with my interpretation of
the history of that period.

Perhaps Jefferson unlike Washington could not have been chosen
for a third term ts President had he so desired. But at any rate,
to his eternal credit, he chose a role which would have made his reelec-
tion for a third term in 1808 very difficult if not impossible; and, also
to his eternal credit, he, like Washington, thought it best to attempt
to establish the precedent for the future that no man, no matter how
wise, how great and strong, should serve for more than two terms in
the great office of President.

I feel very much complimented that the chairman of the com-
mittee, for whom I have great admiration, has jumped ahead of me
and anticipated the witness.

Senator HATcH. I am sorry that I did that.
Mr. SissoN. I am not at all sorry. It will shorten my discussion

somewhat.
I have cited two instances where great and strong Presidents

George Washington and Thomas Jefferson, exerted the power vested
in them, both under the Constitution and also through their strong
characters, to keep us out of war, and succeeded in so doing. But
there have also been several instances in our history where Presidents
have failed to keep us out of war.

Jefferson's successor James Madison, some historians of that period
say, deliberately led tiis country into the War of 1812. Personally,
I do not quite accept that conclusion. I have great admiration for the
splendid services of Madison in building the framework of our Gov-
ernment; I have great respect for his pure character; but, in my
humble opinion his motives were not so clearly unmixed and devoid
of self-interest as those of either Washington or Jefferson. At any
rate, le either was unable to or did not choose to stand against the
clamor of certain interests and certain sections who wanted war with
England. There was a war party in Congress at that time, it is true,
led by Henry Clay, ant through the fault perhaps of both President
and Congress this country went to war in 1812, a war which settled
nothing and gained us nothing-a uskless and unnecessary war-a
war which might have been avoided by the exercise of foresight and
restraint on the part of our leaders as in fact might all of our foreign
wars. I said "foreign" wars. 61 course, I do not include the war
of the American Revolution or the War between the States, from
which perhaps no leadership could have saved us.

Unwise or weak leadership on the part of our Chief Executive
coupled with rashness and ignorance of the facts involved, coupled
also with some deliberate plotting on the part of certain officials of
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the Government, led this Government into provoking the war with
Spain in 1898. This again was a war that was unnecessary and nius.
tifable, a war which might easily have been avoided. Spain was
doing everything possible to satisfy our Government. Not only this,
it was a war which involved us in problems and troubles lasting even
to this day and veiy possibly furnishing the seeds of future wars,
even now furnishing the excuse to those who have taken upon them-
selves the function of formulating our foreign policy. I am refer-
ring now to certain of our admirals, the self-appointed framers of our

* foreign policies who, it seems to me, sometimes promote measures
that are provocative to other countries, that cause other countries to

* misunderstand our purposes and that may unnecessarily involve us in
another foreign war.

*, I have cited one instance where a President of the United States,
Thomas Jefferson, almost single handed, kept us out of war. There
was no danger that Jefferson or that a President like him would ever
et us into war ;but we cannot be sure always that we shall have a.
efferson in the White House.
I have cited three instances where other Presidents either led us

into war, more or less deliberately, or weakly permitted bunglers
or plotters to get us into war. And in each of these last three in-
stances it was the President, or the President and the State Depart-
ment, or as in the instance of the Spanish-American War, the Presi-
dent and an official of the Navy Department that involved us in
war, probably against the will of the people of the United States,
certainly against tle interests of the people of the United States.

In none of these last three instances was the Congress at fault.
I think we may agree upon it as a premise that each one of these

wars was useless, unnecessary, and night have been easily avoided
by the exercise either of real statesmanship on the part of the leaders
of the American people, or by the dissemination of correct informa-
tion regarding the facts involved.

Would such an amendment to the National Constitution as is here
proposed have saved the country from these three wars? One of
these wars, the War of 1812, while useless and unnecessary, was,
perhaps, provoked to some extent by stupidity on the part of Eng-
land's ministers and Government. One of these, the Mexican War,
was entirely unjustified on our part hnd was carried on under the
leadership of President Polk as a war of aggression and conquest.
Such an amendment as is here proposed mig it have helped to ceep
us out of that useless war. One of these, the Spanish-American War
was the result of stupid and silly decisions and acts on the part oi
our Government-a comic-opera war-partly the result of plotting
and of the personal ambitions of high officials of our Govermnent
whose influence, however, a less strong President was unable success.
fully to oppose.

I think it is at least fair argument to say that a cooling-off period,
the time required to take a popular vote, the time that will be re-
quired if tis proposition for referendum had been in effect, given
further condition of the secret ballot, might quite likely have
prevented any or perhaps all of these three wars.
I I believe that a referendum such as here proposed, construed as
the chairman and other members of the committee have construed it,
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possibly coupled with such a provision as Senator Wiley has sug-
gested, combined with the secret ballot, would furnish such a cooling-
off period, would have furnished such an opportunity for making
known the facts to the people as might have changed the clamor
that we should get into that-war:

In the case of the last Woild War I am not sur6 at all that the
provision for a provision for a popular referendum would have
saved us from involvement in that terrible holocaust. In fact, I
doubt that the referendum would have saved us in that instance.
I am trying to look at the matter of the possible involvement of
this Government in a foreign war, whether arising in Europe or in
the Far East, and of the safeguards and preventives which may be.
adopted to avoid it, cold bloodedly, and to keep my mind so far as
possible free from emotion.

I suppose that is the way this committee is studying the matter.
I hope that is the way Congress will look at the matter.
I would rather trust to Congress than to trust to any one man alone,
whether the present occupant of the White House or any other Presi-
dent in the future, the power to keel) this country free from involve-
ment in the next world war. It is my opinion, formed and to some
extent modified from the opinion I held in 1935 and 1986, that the
amendment here proposed will afford our people another safeguard
against war in addition to the provisions in the Constitution vesting
the power to declare war in Congress.

It is my conclusion, from a study of our history on this subject
and I am speaking now of the past and with all respect for any of
the Presidents to whom this might apply, that Congress on this
particular question has made less costly mistakes than several of our
Presidents. We all believe in representative government, and believe
in the responsibility of Congress in passing upon the wisdom and
the necessity of legislation. Not all things can be settled by a refer-
endure. In a good many instances it is impracticable. Congress
cannot shirk its responsibility.

I was very glad to hear the construction placed upon this resol-
tion by the chairman and by Senator Wiley, and I believe concurred
in by Senator Miller.

Senator HATCv. I am not so sure of that.
Senator WILPY. He did not concur in that.
Mr. SissoN. He concurred in the construction, I believe,
Senator HATe. Yes.
Mr. Sissowr. I believe this resolution will be of some value in

keing us out of war, It could not possibly do any harm.
of course, we all believe that the President is the spokesman

of the governmentt and the people in the administration of our for-
eign affairs. I believe, however, that such administration should
not remain hidden from Congress. Before a foreign policy is
adopted that may lead us into war, it should be made known by the
President or the State Department or any other executive depart-
ment involved to the Congress.

It was our war trade with the Allies and the interference with that
trade, coupled with British propaganda, that sucked us into the last
World War. I admire the character and the purposes of President
Wilson. I was a believer in and an advocate of the doctrine of col-

158511--39-----8
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elective security for promoting justice and securing international
peace; I believed in the League of Nations as an instnniment for that
purpose: but the question is whether we are going te learn anything
from the last World War, whether we are going to salvage anything
out of our experience in that war. It is needless for me to recount
the price that we paid for our involvement in the World War.
What did we gain for that price?

I resent being called aii isolationist, as people generally have used
that term. As I have already stated, when the question of going
into the League of Nations was before the people, I advocated the
means of colective security and the plan proposed by President
Wilson. But that is in the past, that is now beside the point, and
I do not think it profitable to engage ill a discussion of the merits
or practicability of the League of Nations now.

Senator BoRAH. I understood you to say something about a change
in position on the part of some isolationists. I do not understand
what you mean by that.

Mr.'SIssoN. I am not referring to any Member of the Senate or of
the House. I mean that now there are people who are active in
the matter, referring to those who have appeared before the House
Committee on Foreign Affairs, who have referred to some of us as
isolationists because we fear we are again going to be deceived by
British propaganda, and because we fear that we may be sucked into
another foreign war as we were sucked into the last war-they refer
to us now as isolationists, but many of them have changed their
front. I claim that they are not realistic, as we are. The League
of Nations, except as a humanitarian institution, no longer exer-
cises any power and influence to prevent war.

Senator BoRAH. If it ever did.
Mr. SIssoN. If it ever did.
As I have said, Mr. Chase has appropriated a good deal of my

thunder. I had adopted certain facts and figures from the book of
which he spoke this morning.

Mr. Chairman, I have nearly finished. I said awhile ago that
recent events have confirmed the opinion that I held when I was
a Member of Congress, that strict mandatory neutrality legislation
is essential to the preservation of our peace and our security as a
nation against war; such events have also forced me to a conclusion
more recently formed that in the present state of the world we can-
not rely upon collective security. We cannot afford to adopt any
policy which will force us to increase our trade in time of war with
Great Britain and France or with any other combination of Euro-
pean powers in time of war and, thereby force us through the build-
ing up of the powerful interest created 'by such war trade to become
dependent upon the continuance of war, as we did during the period
from 1914 to 1917. The pull of my own blood makes me wish to see
the so-called democracies in Europe succeed in their effort to stop
Hitler, but the issue is not so simple as that. It is not simply a
contest between the democracies and the totalitarian states in Europe;
it is to an even greater extent a contest between the "Haves" and
"Have Nots." It is a desperate attempt on the part of the nations
who want to preserve the status quo and who would like to inveigle
us again to join with them in doing it. I appreciate that this
part of my statement is somewhat more relevant to the consideration
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of neutrality legislation than of this resolution; the two things are,
however, more closely connected than at first appears.

Mr. Chairman, I an against Hitler, as most of us are. I am in favor
of stopping Hitler as most of us are. I am in favor of it if it can be
done, and I think that it can be done.

Senator Bonxu. Are you in favor of this country stopping Hitler?
Mr. SIssoN. No; neither directly nor indirectly.
I am not in favor of again pulling the chestnuts out of the fire for

Great Britain. Hitler is, after all, only an effect and not an effect.
Hitler would not have to be stopped if tritain and France had made
and kept the kind of peace that Wilson wanted and believed they
would make and keep. If it had not been Hitler, it would have been
some other leader. If you read history, if you read even Tolstoy's
War and Peace Hitler, you will see is only a phenomenon bred by the
wrongs of the &ernan people. Hitler is not ti cause of the situation
existing in Germany. If it had not been Hitler, it would have been
someone else. It is the repression of the German people; it is the
unbearable burden of reparations that was thrown upon them; it is
the fact that no assistance was given by the other powers of Europe to
the Weimar Republic to preserve the feeble beginnings of democracy
in Germany. That is the cause of Hitlerism. It is because the spark
of democracy in Germany was allowed to become extinguished, so
that inevitally and naturally the German. people, encircled and op-
pressed, left without hope, welcomed Hitler as the first savior that
appeared.

If I were a Member of Congress, I would not vote to send a single
American boy over there, nor would I vote that we should become in-
volved in war trade. I do not believe in giving to any man the power
to single and select the aggressor nation. There I am again as I say,
consistent. That was my belief when I was a Member of the House
of Representatives. I believe in strict mandatory neutrality legisla.
tion, reserving certain necessary powers in the Congress,

In his book, Half Way With Roosevelt, Mr. Ernest Lindley has a
chapter which contains a striking parallel. I am very glad to cite Mr.
Lindley as an authority, not onlybecause I regard him as one of the
ablest newspaper columnists and one of the keenest and most impar-
tial of the students of international conditions, but also because like
myself, he is an ardent supporter of the N3w Deal and of this admin-
istration; in fact, lie is one of the closest friends among the newspaper.
men of President Roosevelt.

A significant thing about Mr. Lindley's book is that it was published
nearly 3 years ago, in 1936, and was intended by Mr. Lindley as a cam-
paign textbook for the use of the supporters of Mr. Roosevelt and the
Nev Deal in the 1986 campaign. The chapter in that book to which I
call your attention is entitled "Can We Keep Out of War?" I would
like to include the reference to that chapter in the record as one of the
citations of my authority. In this book generally Mr. Lindley is
supporting th&' New Deal domestic policies. However, in the ciap-
ter Can We Keep Out of War, Mr. Lindley sys that the gravest
question concerning Roosevelt "is whether or not lie will follow the
tragic course of Woodrow Wilson,"

In this chapter Mr. Lindley draws a striking parallel between the
situation as it existed from 1914 to 1917 and particularly in 1916 with
the situation as it existed in 1936, and lie almost takes the role of a
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prophet in predicting the conditions that now exist in the present
misconception of our duty to the rest of the world as we find it in
1989. Of course he draws the conclusion of which I have already
spoken, the conclusion which has been drawn by many others that
what brought us into the World War was our war trade with the
Allies and the interference with that trade.

If I may be pardoned a personal reference, which will take only t
minute--and I hope the committee will not feel that I am speaking of
it because I had some part in it-in the closing days of 1985 session
of Congress a group of nine Members of the House of Representatives
went down to the White House to urge the President to use his in-
fluence to the end that neutrality legislation then pending be passed
at that session of the Congress. The President Was far from enthusi-
astic about recommending such neutrality, legislation. I was one of
that group of nine. I believe there are only two men now remaining
in Congress who were members of that delegation of nine. One ist
Senator Tobey, of New Hampshire, and the other is Representative
Ludlow, the sponsor of a resolution similar to the one before your
committee that is now pending in the House. I think there is nothing
unethical in speaking about this. It is very pertinent to the question.
before this committee.

The President said in substance at that conference with us that he
did not believe that the Nye-Clark resolution then pending before the
Senate could be passed during that session. It was then late in Au-
gust, within a few days of the end of the long 1935 session. We told
him that it could be passed. He said that there was no legislation
pending in the House which had been studied by the House Commit-
tee on Foreign Affairs. We told him that Mr. Kloeb, of Ohio, a
member of the delegation and a member of the House Committee on.
Foreign Affairs, had introduced a resolution some months before. Mr;
Kloeb felt rather strongly about it, because it seemed to us to be quite
conservative and carefully prepared but it had not been considered
by the committee and was apparently being stifled because of what
was said to be pressure from the administration, perhaps through!
the State Department.

When we called his attention to that resolution, then he said the
Nye-Clark resolution-and that was no doubt his honest opinion about
it--could not possibly be passed at that session of Congress. We told
him we thought it could.

Incidentally, Mr. Chairman, that delegation which has been re-
ferred to in a number of magazine articles, was not a delegation of
Democrats as such. There were six Democrats on It and two Repub-
licans, Senator Tobey and former Governor Christiansen, of Minne-
sota and one Progressive, Mr. Sauthoff, of Wisconsin.

The six Democrats were all loyal supporters of te President, like,
myself. They were not chosen because of that, but because they rep-
resented a much larger group, and were intended to be a cross-section
of the group favoring mandatory neutrality legislation by the Coll-
gress.

Stranely enough, Mr. Chairman, the Nye-Clark resolution, which
the President said could not be passed at that session of Congress, Was
passed on the vry same day that we went to the White House, and
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was passed by the Senate, as I recall without a record vote. If I am
wrong about that Senator Borah will correct me. It was passed be-
fore most of us had time to get back to our offices.

In speaking of recent events, there have been a good many of them
as Mr. Chase said in his very admirable statement. I wish I could
come within 10 percent of doing as much for the cause that I believe
in as he is doing. I have something in common with him because I
believe in his book, The New Western Front. Like Mr. Chase, I am
a father, except that I have two sons. I o him one better. One is
23 years old, one is 19, a sically fit and could not
escape going to war in for this resolutAk r. Chairman, because
I wantall the sa yards to keep us out of wa at can possibly be
adopted. .N

There wer ome statements ma0 y tthe Preside -and I am a
loyal supp er of his-ou4 t oc1*sion i reference o the power
on his pa not only orm ate fIeign icies, but al to keep us
out of w , with ich I c not a r. Roosevelt's tatements
at that e constitu a why Avor this olution.

Sena r Wmxy. That was co eren hic yo referredin 1986

Mr.hiaso . I h talt morj e t n I exp ted to.That i, 11 wis r t -

Se rH ~ e y g ave ha ou with .You

have c tribute ery c to th W t.
Mr.i and e i th wit ill have the rivilege,of revisi qad e fing th
Senate HATCH. Yes.
Mr. Si . Ma I i e fires native to -e special

manda r eutrMi istion nd rt trad ith China
and Japan?

Senator H That permission will be granted

STATEMENT OF KIN C. MARSH, TIVE SECRETARY
OF THE PE0 NGTON, D. 0.

Senator HATCH. State your name and occupation for the record.
Mr. MAnu. Benjamin C. Marsh, executive secretary of the People's

Lobby in Washington.
Senator HATCH. You may proceed.
Mr. MARSH. Before I begin my statement I wonder if the com-

mittee would like t, look at some material which I saw in the French
Ministry of Colonies in Paris this last summer and obtained in that
city. Here is a map showing the area of Europe superimposed on
Africa, indicating the area that great democracy, France, owns and
controls in Africa. This is the area in Africa with Europe super-
imposed upon it. This white area is the French possessions in Africa,
and the black is Africa. France and Britain control together most
of Africa.

Senator BORAH. How much area has France in Africa?
Mr, MARsH. I will have to look it up, I will do that and put it in

the record.
Senator BoRAu. How much population?
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Mr. MARSH. About 112,000,000 in the French Empire, counting their
possessions.

Senator BORAH. How much population have they in Africa?
Mr. MARSH. I think it is about 40,000,000.
Senator BoRAH. We would like to have the population and the area

controlled by France.
Mr. MARSH. Could you get the official translator for the Senate to

translate this, so we will have the whole history.
Senator BORAI. I have no official translator.
Mr. MARSH. Does not the Senate have an official translator?
Senator BORAH. Not that I know of.
Mrl'. MARSi. The British slogan is that the sun never sets on British

possessions. In France, as this issue shows, the slogan is "The sun
never sets on our Empire." This shows what the French tEmpire is.
I will get those figures and put them in.

Senator BORAH. That will not do us any good unless you can break
it down and give us the population and area in the record.

Mr. MARSH. I will be glad to do that.
(The matter referred to is as follows:)

(Excerpts front article in Le Monde Colonial llustrd (Paris), May 1038]

FRENCII CONTINENTAL AFRIcA is LAnorit THAN EUTOPL

,With its 10.5 million kilometers (8 kilometers is roughly 5 miles) French
Continental Africa is nearly double the area of Eurupe, 5.4 million square kilo-
meters, excluding Russia in Europe, and a little more than the total, Including
Russia," which is 10,221,000 square kilometers.

"The population of French Continental Africa, 37,000,000, is over three-quarters
that of France (41,000,000). This is larger than the population of Poland.

"The population of French Continental Africa and of France (79,000,000) is
larger than that of Germany, after the Ansehluss (73,000,000)."

Senator WILEY. Whom do you represent?
Mr. MARsh. The People's Lobby. Incidentally, I have been here

21 years.
Senator WizLY. Who are the People's Lobby?
Mr. MARSH. We are an incorporated organization, working for a

program of legislation. We have a small membership of about
2,20 and about 800 additional subscribers to our bulletin. John
Dewey is honorary president and Bishop Francis J. McConnell is
president.

I would like to read a brief list of reasons why we support the prin-
ciples of this resolution for a referendum on war, and then I am
going to quote some publications, including two British publications
which I got this week.

1. It is of the essence of democracy because it permits registration
of the popular will on a specific issue, while in voting for an indi-
vidual many issues and conflicts are involved, Farmers vote on
crop control and labor on the union to represent them, the war refer-
endum merely extends this principle.

2. Such determination will give vast encouragement to the genuine
and widespread democratic spirit in all nations, no less in Germany,
Italy, and Japan, than in France and Britain.

The last point has been referred to, but I will not complain about
anybody stealing my thunder, because I can generate thunder as I go
along, If necessary.
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Let me state that nine times since 1929 I have been in Europe.
This last summer, a year ago, I talked in Geneva and Paris and Lon-
don with people from ill over Europe. I asked this question: "Dor ou think 10 years from now the world will be better off if America
keeps out of these foreign entanglements and particularly any war in
Europe?" They were not Americans. They were representing their
own countryy. With one or two exceptions, after saying "We would
like to have you come in with us," they admitted that probably the
world would be better off if America stayed out. They would lose
their jobs if I quoted them by name, and I will not do so.

3. A real argument which 'would induce a Member of Congress to
vote for a declaration of war would be no less effective on the people
who vote.

I am inclined to agree with Senator Wiley's suggestion that there
might be a double check. If the people should vote for war then
Congress might find that war was not necessary and would vote
against a declaration of wvar. When you are tallying about commit-
ting suicide, I believe that such safety measures are conducive to
prol onaing life.

4. Trio pressures upon an Executive, and even upon a Congress to
get the Nation into war may be secret, while the pressures and argu-
ments in a referendum are open, and must be discussed, not merely
applied, as in the case of a President, and to a lesser extent, of a
Congress.

5. The administration's methods of ol)position to the Ludlow war
referendum constitute a major argument in favor of such a referen.
dum. "Dear friends" have a good right to decide an issue, after
lending their ears for fireside chats.

6. The possibility of a referendum will compel a President and
Congress to be more efficient in helping to adjust differences between
nations, instead of trying to sell America down the river to protect
the rich, extensive, and entrenched imperialisms.

7. Present conditions in the United States where we have not won
a single skirmish in the costly war on poverty, except by charging
the bill to the next generation, constitute at least a presumption in
favor of letting the people determine whether they wish to hunt a
Holy Grail around the globe, instead of getting an economic system
that will work in soil-eroded, monopoly ridden, privilege-entrelched
wealth and poverty stricken and slum-cursed United States.

I do not mean that we should not be interested in saving the rest
of the world, but if we cannot save ourselves I aim unable to see how
we can do very much for the rest of the world.

The American people would probably indicate a heavy preference
for winninK the war on poverty here,' before pulling the chestnuts
out of the re for people whose gratitude is in inverse ratio to bene-
fits we rendered them in our last overseas escape from the'failure of
the Democratic Party's administration.

The State Department has for many years been virtually an ann-x
of the British Foreign office, with Secretary Hull a dissentient factor,
but the voters are not careerists.

This committee might suggest that the President's fireside chat
against the war referendum and the broadcasts of the sponsors of this
bill in favor of it, take place while the Emperor of the democracy
India, is on this continent.
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As I said, I would like to read a few quotations from the British
,on this subject. I sent a copy of this to the Committee on Foreign
Relations.

Two years ago Maj. C. R. Attlee, M. P. Leader of the Parliamentary
(British) Labor Party, in a preface to The Road to War, wrote:

It shows that a government which Is fundamentally reactionary at home
,cannot effectively work for peace abroad.

The present British Government has always sympathy for reaction and dislike
for what it considers to be left-wing governments. It is therefore hopeless to
expect that it will put up a real resistance to fascism, because to do so would be
to weaken its own position.

Events since justify his position.
The reason B ritain and France permitted Germany ) arm and re-

arm was the hope that Germany would gang up with them on Stalin
in Russia. You will notice that Stalin is too cagey to fall for that
propaganda. He would not sign a check in blank. I hope the men of
Ainerica will have as much intelligence as the men on the Russian
steppes.

The Labor Press Service of the British Labor Party (May 3, 1939),
-states:

We were told when the rearmament program began that the Government would
prevent profiteering. It has done no such thing-a fact that even the Prime
Minister has bad to admit, If the Government really were determined to stop
the scandal of profiteering in armaments it could have done it easily enough, but
it preferred to allow the scandal to continue. The Government's attitude toward
this question does not justify the belief that, even if war came, effective steps
would be taken to prevent huge fortunes being made out of the war.

The grave departure from the established principle of voluntary service was
being rushed through, Only at the last moment was there any consultation with
the trade-union leaders. They had been given a very definite pledge by the
Government that conscription would not be introduced in peacetime, and on the
strength of that pledge they had thrown themselves into the organization of
voluntary service, only to find themselves thrown over at the last minute,

Dealing with the Prime Minister's excuse for the Government's change of
policy. Mr. C. R, Attlee said if it was necessary to reassure our friends abroad
that this country was really In earnest, that lack of confidence was mainly due to
the failure of the Prime Minister to follow a steady policy. But if a gesture
was needed the conscription of wealth would have been far more impressive.
Many people held the view that the real pressure had come from that section
which had always been pressing for conscription and now saw a golden chance
of getting it.

The Independent Labor Party, with six members in the House of
Commons, adopted the following statement, published in its paper,
The New Leader, May 5,1939:

The British Government is not preparing to fight for democracy against
fascism.

The Government is itself Fascist In spirit and intention and permits no effective
democracy over the greater part of the British Empire.

The British ruling class will fight for nothing save the preservation of its
capitalist and imperialist interests, to which the workers are subordinated as

-factory fodder in peace and cannon fodder In war.

I would like to impress upon you one fact. We may change admin-
istrations in the next election but the issue and problem wil remain
the same whoever is in the White House. I think none of us can
claim to be absolutely neutral. You cannot be neutral. If you are,
and do not send goods to Japan and China, you are helping Japan.

Senator BoRAn. That is not neutrality. Let us define it.
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Mr. MARSH. Neutrality is not doing any more for one country than
for another.

Senator HATCH. I think the remark of the witness was directed at
me. I said I favored strict neutrality.

Mr. MARSH. I do not mean to criticize anybody. What I want to
do is to keep out of war.

Senator BORAH. What does what you said have to do with neu-
trality? If we treat them all alike, trade with them all alike, the
question of neutrality is settled, is it not?

Mr. MARSH. Yes; but we cannot be absolutely neutral. The League
of Nations did not succeed in being it, because the major nations were
controlled by the profit system, I hope you will take the time to
read that book by a British publicist, H. N. Brailsford-Property
and Peace, or, really, The Profit System or Peace.

Senator WILEY. The term "neutrality" is not exactly as you might
define it in the code of international law. I agree wit I Senator
Borah's idea.

Mr. MARSH. My conception is that it means to abstain from partici-
pation; treat all of them alike.

Senator WILEY. You cannot treat all of them alike.
Mr. MARSH. That is the point. You may find there is a situation

where leaving them alone will help one and hurt the other.
Senator HATCH. That is not our fault.
Mr. MARSH. I quite agree that it is not our fault, except that we

have reserved the Western Hemisphere for our own exploitation under
that doctrine of hemispheric selfishness known as the Monroe Doctrine.

Senator BORAH. That was not the Monroe Doctrine at all.
Mr. MARSH. It was in effect.
Senator BORAH. Let us not slander our own country.
Mr. MARSH. I am not slandering our own country, but I do not

know who has a better right to criticize it than an American.
Senator BoRAH. The Monroe Doctrine had nothing to do with that.
Mr. MARSH. That is what it developed into.
Senator HATCH. The exploitation of other countries?
Mr. MARSH. Sure. We want to control that exploitation of South

American countries.
Senator BORAH. Every nation in the world is free to go into South

America and develop its trade and commerce and business.
Senator WILEY. They are doing it.
Senator BORAH. The United States does not interfere and they go

in there to build up their own business, which is perfectly proper.
We were fussing around about meat a few days ago. Germany and
Italy closed a large contract with Argentina effecting a complete
monopoly of produce there. We did not seek to interfere with it.

Mr. MARSH. Not yet.
Senator BORAH. And we never will.
Mr. MARSH. I cannot say that.
Senator BORAH. We never will under the Monroe Doctrine.
Mr. MARSH. I did not mean to go afield, but it was because of

questions asked me- and we have opposed Germany's barter trade in
South America and have officially welcomed representatives of the
two dictatorships, Brazil and Nicaragua, and plan loans to them to
tie them to us.
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These issues and the discussion here indicate the kind of education
that will go on in the country, in every voting area, when there is a
referendum on war. The different sides will be present. The matter
will be discussed freely and openly. You cannot rely ul)o11 the pres-
sure of great 'wealth, which is exerted on everyone, as you know, in
Washington. You cannot exert that pressure successfully on all the
people so easily.
, Senator W ILEY. Do you mean there is no class in this country that

wants war except the people of great wealth?
Mr. MAnISH. I just want to show you a leading article headed "Busi-

ness Does Not Want War." It is a statement signed by the repre-
sentatives of General Mills, the Steel Corporation, the Studebaker
Corporation, the Standard Oil Co., the National Steel Corporation,
and a number of others. I would like to read this into the record:

FARM JOURNAL AND FARM'S WI.o--NORTI, EAST, WEST, SOUTII-BUSINESS DoEs
Nor WANT WAR

Business decisively rejects aud repudiates the charge, sometimes whispered
these lays, that the temptations of war poflts prompt encouragement by business

-of the war hullaballoo.
Senators and Representatives in Washington report floods of protests from

constituents against any possibility that might lead the Untied States into war.
Through Farm Journal and Farmer's Wife a representative and powerful cross
section of business firmly declares its agreement with the people.

Farm Journal and Farmer's Wife, believing our readers will want to know
what business really thinks about war, prepared a statement of principle. We
made it unequivocal and clear. Top-flight business leaders on a selected list
were privately asked whether they would sign It,

Promptly and enthusiastically response came from steel, chemicals, motors--a
representative list of business leaders. "Not strong enough," said more than one.
We regret that space does not allow quotations from emphatic telegrams and
letters reflecting the positive character of the convictions of these businessmen.

The statement: Business does not want war. We prefer the prosperity of peace
to the destructions of war.

No conceivable profits 'can be worth the anxieties in every home, the loss of
lives, the loss of liberties, and the loss of opportunities that all Americans would
share if our country were at war.

We hope that the United States will engage in no war. We hope there will be
no wars anywhere In the world.

The signatures: James Ford Bell, General Mills, Inc.; W. B. Bell, American
Cyanimnild Co.; Robert H, Cabell, Armour & Co.; William 11. Danforth, Ralston
Purina Co.; Rtichard R. Deupree, Procter & Gamble Co,; Willard H. Dow, Dow
Chemical Co, ; Benjamin F. Fairness, United States Steel Corporation; Tom M.
Girdler, Republic Steel Corporation; Howard Heinz, H. J. Heinz Co.; Paul 0.
Hoffman, Studebaker Corporation; Charles R. Hook, American Rolling Mill Co.;
K. T, Keller, Chrysler Corporation; George A. Martin, Sherwin-Williams Co.;
J. Howard Pew, Sun Oil Co.; IT. W. Prentis, Jr., Armstrong Cork Products,Co.;
Edgar M, Queeny, Monsanto Chemical Co.; A, W. Robertson, Westinghouse Elec-
tric & Manufacturing Co, ; Fred W. Sargent, Chicago & North Western Railway;
Cak Sivright, Oliver Farm Equipment Co.; Walter C. Teaglle, Standard Oil Co. of
New Jersey; Ernest T, Weir, National Steel Corporation; S. Clay Williams, R. J.
Reynolds Tobacco Co.

This list, impressive as it is, could be enlarged indefinitely. Sev-
* eral important mea ov re out of the country or otherwise beyond

reach. President Clarence Francis of General Foods Corporation
urged adding that "we are opposed definitely to wars of aggression,
but business stands ready to throw all of its efforts bac of our
Government to defend our country from aggression."
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While signatures were being authorized, another significant state-
ment was issued by the Nation's most powerful association of manu-
facturing interests.

We quote:
The National Association of Manufacturers is unalterably opposed to war,
This is the position of the manufacturers both large and small, as repre-

seated by this association. In the words of George Washington, they are
opposed to any "entangling alliances'"

The devastation of modern war Is all-enibracing. It takes a withering toll
of hnman and economic forces, No sensible person believes that profit can
come out of the wreckage of human lives and economic dislocations.

History has answered that question. Progress comes through peace, not war.
Free nations have everything to lose in war. Free institutions are reared

through peace and cooperation. Conflict destroys them.
American industry wants peace. This purpose has been frequently and

forcibly declared in the previous platforms adopted by the Congress of
American Irainstry. American manufacturers pledge every effort to maintain
peace.

Happy homes and steady Jobs, the idea of every American, can be achieved
only through the pursuits of peace.

The Republic is now at peace. May the God of Nations preserve us from
the calamity of war.
There is no doubt of it-business does not want war.
Keep America Out of Foreign Wars Week has been announced for

June 11 to 18 by a committee of businessmen.
Meanwhile, from all over America has been reported a rising tide

of feeling that Uncle Sam has quite a bit of spring work to do at
home. 1volks want to get the crops out, business wants to get better,
and a good many think the less said from now on about war, in
Washington or elsewhere, the better.

Senator HAToH. Do you think there is any responsible element in
this country today that wants war?

Mr. MAIRSH. I will make the statement I made before the platform
committees of the Republican and Democratic Parties in 1936: That
the New Deal policies had broken down; that before the next 4-year
term was over we would be in the same financial and economic straits
we were in toward the close of the first Wilson administration. At
that time getting us into a war covered up the serious domestic
issues. I said: "You are going to face the same thing before the end
of 1940." Nobody wants to get us into a war, but no one wants to
get licked in a political election. God knows I can't conceive why
any party would want to be in control in America between 1940 and
1944, but both seem to want it. Personally, let me say, nobody
wants to get us into war but there are four great messianic mono-
maniacs in the world today-Hitler, Stalin, Mussolini, and Roose-
velt-as I stated in my talks across the continent last year.

Senator HATOH. I do not appreciate such remarks about the Presi-
dent of the United States.

Mr. MARsH. I am interested in the welfare of the American
people.

Senator HATCH. I think a man who applies such a term to the
President of the United States is serving neither the country, the
President, nor the institutions lie repreesnts.

Mr. MARSH. I emphatically do make that statement, and you are
entitled to your opinion, as I to mine.
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Senator BORAH. That is not settling the referendum.
Mr. MARSH. I want to settle all these questions by peaceful

methods.
Senator Wiray. But some group might be interested in getting

us into war.
Senator HATCH. He said that there was no such group.
Mr. MARSH. No group that will admit that) but a lot would prefer

war to what might be the alternative at home. That is the danger of
leaving it where it might be decided by pressure.

Senator HATCH. The committee will adjourn until tomorrow
morning at 10 o'clock.

fWhereupon, at 12: 10 p. m., the committee adjourned until the
folwing day, Thursday, May 18, 1939, at 10 a. m.)
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THURSDAY, MAY 18, 1939

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITrEE OF THE COMMTrEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

IWahington, D. 0.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment, in the committee

room, Capitol, at 10 a. in., Senator Carl A. Hatch (chairman)
presiding.

Present: Senators Hatch (chairman) and Miller.
Present also: Senator Wiley, of Wisconsin.
Senator HATCH. I think we may as well proceed at this time. We

have a number of witnesses here who wish to testify. I would like
to have all the members of the committee present, but I am sure they
will read the record and will probably be here before very long.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES F. BOSS, JR., EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
THE GENERAL CONFERENCE COMMISSION ON WORLD PEACE OF
THE METHODIST CHURCH

Senator HATCH. State your name, your official capacity, the organ-
ization you represent, and then proceed in your awn way.

Mr. Boss. My name is Charles F. Boss, Jr. I am executive secre-
tary of the General Conference Commission on World Peace of the
Methodist Church, with headquarters in Chicago at 740 Rush Street.

I would like to read a statement which really has three general sec-
tions: First, a representative section dealing with the main features
of the amendment; second, certain questions of uncertainty which
may cast some doubt on the construction of the amendment; and
third, an outline of certain actions of the Methodist denomination,
which I think have some bearing, as to the trend of thought in the
church.

I have accepted the invitation of Senator La Follette to appear
before this committee because of my devotion to the interest of world
peace and my determination to oppose strongly the involvement of
the United States in any var. I conic recognizing my function as an
interpreter of these objectives from the viewpoint of religion, and
particularly of the denomination whose World Peace Commission I
represent. The principle of the war referendum has held my interest
and been one of the objectives of our peace education for two reasons:

First, it contains the essence of our democratic form of government
which holds its representatives ultimately responsible to the people.
Our Government is a government "of the people, by the people, and
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for the people," and it is, therefore, my judgment that an issue as
important as war or peace for the United States should root deeply
in the wills and actions of the people themselves.

The second reason is my belief that the war referendum, if prop-
erly guarded and justly used, would be a check on any administration
or any party which itself had reached the conclusion that the time
for tlhe involvement of the United States in some foreign war was at
hand.

Some contend that the proposed war referendum amendment would
break down our representative form of government. Our belief that
the war referendum would work in the interest of greater democracy
and decentralization of power does not, in my judgment, conflict with
the principle of representative government. The people are today
expressing a strong will against involvement in war. Those who are
to risk their own lives, or the lives of their children, should certainly
have a definite means of expressing a final vote with reference to
their willingness, on the conditions created by any situation, to plunge
the country into war.

We trust the judgment of the popular vote with reference to the
election of so important a representative of the people as the Presi-
dent of the United States and such other important representatives
of the people as the United States Senators themselves. Are there
not valid reasons for believing' that our people, educated in a free
education in a democratic state, whose intelligence and judgments
are trusted with reference to so important matters as these, may not
also be sufficiently well educated, provided educational forces are kept
free, to judge the all-important issue of war?

Nor do we consider our position, as some contend, a reflection upon
Congress. I think in Congress there is a profound opposition to the
invol[vemelt of the United States in var. A Congress which takes
this position is not likely to be repudiated by the mass of people in
the United States.

Nor do our positions imply that the Chief Executive of the United
States desires to take the United States into war. Our.position in
supporting the war referendum is not intended to reflect upon the
motives or intentions of our representatives either in the White House
or in Congress. Believing that both of these branches of our Gov-
ernment desire to keep the Nation and, insofar as they can, the world
at peace, the problem is one of wvise measures in bringing the support
of the people to governmental agencies which desire peace and hate
war.

We believe the proposed amendment providing a referendum to the
people before war may be declared is a wise check upon the activities
of those who represent us.

Are there not historic grounds for the conclusion that, during the
past 30 years, we have been moving away from, rather than nearer to,
the right of the people through Congress to control the war-making
processes? And even in our earlier history, Presidents wielded exces-
sive power in determining declarations of war, even in the face of
opposition from large areas of our population.

We do not assume that any one piece of legislation can do all that
is necessary to slow up-if not prevent-the involvement of the
United States in war. Indeed, the position of our Commission on
World Peace would be that legislation alone cannot achieve the task.
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Yet, granted the will to justice and peace, war cannot be prevented
without legislative, organizational, and diplomatic safeguards which
organized states must use.

Both among those who support and those who oppose the principle
of a war-referendum amendment there seems to be uncertainty at
several points. The first of these is with regard to the section read-
ing: "except in case of attack upon * * * or its territorial pos-
sessions" or "against any country in the Western Hemisphere."

Taken at its face value, for what clearly it is intended to mean, the
people understand the statement. The uncertainty arises in the man-
ner in which events may be so manipulated-as, for example, in the
Far East situation-whereby attack upon the Philippines might be
deliberately provoked as a ieans of circumventing a war referendum.

Nor is it at all certain that we should not resort to a referendum for
war in the event some South American state permitted itself to become
involved in a war with some nation other than one on the American
continent.

A second point of uncertainty seems to be with regard to the effect
of the war referendum, should it be )assed by Congress and ratified
by the States on Congress itself. 1 here is an opinion abroad that
Congress might-to use a popular phrase-tend to "pass the buck" to
the American people. If legislation could be provided making neces-
sary a two-thirds vote by Congress, amounting practically to a tenta-
tive declaration of war, before it becomes necessary for the people to
give their final check upon it through a referendum, this uncertainty
might be removed.

Furthermore, there is uncertainty as to whether or not, in the event
a popular vote revealed a majority for var, the United States Congress
would be required to vote a declaration of wvar, even though the inter-
vening weeks might have brought profound changes through diplo-
matic consultations, and so forth. This is a particularly important
point, unless it should be required that at least two-thirds of the citi-
zens of the United States-if not three-fourths-just vote in the
affirmative for the declaration of war. Otherwise we might face a
situation where 51 percent or 55 percent of the people voted for war,
which clearly would leave the Nation about equally divided and make
support of a war impossible. A majority vote, therefore, under such
conditions could scarcely be mandatory.

A third point of uncertainty involves the control and effect of propa-
ganda for war upon the minds and actions of the citizens of the United
States. Some contend that the forces of propaganda could more
easily influence a majority of the people of the United States to sup-
port war than a majority of the Members of Congress. Though be-
]ieving this to be possible, I do not believe the judgment is correct.
It does call attention to the need for insistence upon the educational
use of instruments of communication, providing for the unprejudiced
presentation and discussion of the great issues upon which the repre-
sentatives of the people act and upon which they need the expressed
judgment of the people they represent. 'I am not convinced that means
cannot be found whereby blocks of time, for example, on radio systems
could not be used without the necessity of payment to commercial
concerns, and operated under regulations which required that equal
time and opportunity be given for the discussion of all sides of highly
controversial issues involving the peace and welfare of the people of
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the United States. Furthermore, one feels led to conclude that agen-
cies so cast and powerful as to practically control means of communi-
cation in the interest of subversively swaying the people to support of
war would almost certainly control the avenues which influence the
Members of Congress, especially if the total power of any adminis-
tration were being asserted in the same direction.

There are actions taken by the General Conference Commission on
World Peace of what was formerly the Methodist Episcopal Church
and is now a part of the Methodist Church-recently united at Kansas
City-which may well be borne in mind by a committee such as this
one. The denomination has very strongly expressed itself in its
indictment of war:

We yield to no one in our admiration of men who hitherto, in full accord
with public sentiment and the dictates of their own conscience, have given up
their lives in war. But war, whatever may have been true of it In the past,
is now productive only of evil. It involves (a) the slaughter of human beings,
Including women and children; (b) violation of personality; (c) lying propa-
ganda; (d) deliberate breeding of the spirit of hate; (e) vast destruction of
property; (f) unsettling of the economic structure of society, threatening the
collapse of credit, the curtailment of commerce, widespread unemployment,
world-wide reduction of the standard of living, with here and there actual
starvation; and, furthermore, (g) it threatens the destruction of democracy and
encourages the spread of fascism; (h) it puts in the place of moral law the
doctrine of military necessity; and (1) it distorts the religion of Jesus into the
religion of a war god. Therefore, we feel bound to conclude that war is sin,
a word which we use deliberately because of its religious connotations, signify-
Ing as it does an offense not only against man but also against God. (The
General Conference Commission on World Peace. See Methodism's Mission of
Peace, p. 2.)

The General Conference of 1936 of the Methodist Episcopal Church,
basing its actions upon this indictment of wnr, made the following
pronouncement, supported by an overwhelming vote, saying:

War as we now know it is utterly destructive. It Is the greatest social sin
of modern times, a denial of the ideals of Christ; a violation of human per-
sonality; and a threat to civilization. There we declare that the Methodist
Episcopal Church, as an institution, does not endorse, support, or purpose to
participate in war.

41 That the foregoing action was not merely a flash in the pan is evi-
tienced by the action of the uniting conference, meeting from April
26 to May 10, 1939, in which the former Methodist Episcopal Church
South the Methodist Protestant Church, and the Methodist Episcopal
Church (North) unitedly, by more than a two-thirds vote, stated:

In this connection we insist that the agencies of the church shall not be used
in the preparation for war, but in the promulgation of peace. We believe that
war Is utterly destructive and is our greatest collective social sin and a denial
of the ideals of Christ. We stand upon this ground, that the Methodist Church
as an institution cannot endorse war nor support nor participate In it.

Furthermore, this uniting conference of the Methodist Church,
representing a constituency of about 8,000,000 persons, reaffirmed its
conviction that there is a sphere of individual conscience which should
not, even in the interest of the individuol or the state, be invaded.
The action as adopted reads as follows:

The Methodist Church, true to the principley of the New Testament, teaches
respect for properly constituted civil authority. It holds that government rests
upon the support of its conscientious citizenship, and that conscientious ob-
jectors to war in any or all of its manifestations are a natural outgrowth of the
principle of good will and tile Christian desire for universal peace; and that
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such objectors should not be oppressed by compulsory military service any-
where or ut any time. We ask and claim exemption from all forms of military
preparation or service for all conscientious objectors who may be members of
the Methodist Church. In this they have the authority and support of their
church. However, we recognize the right of the Individual to answer the call
of his Government in an emergency according to the dictates of his Christian
conscience,

We stand for the recognition and maintenance of the rights and responsibilities
of free speech, free assembly, and a free press; and for the encouragement of
free communication of mind with mind, as essential to the discovery of truth.

It seems evident that the majority of the members of our confer-
ence would be inclined to agree with the minority report of the
Supreme Court in the MoIntosh ease which was presented, and we
understand to have been written, by Chief Justice Hughes. In
this 5-to-4 decision, the minority group took the point of view that
there is a realm of individual conscience which may not be invaded
even by the state and thereby kept alive a conviction long in the
minds of the American people that there are grounds in the Consti-
tution for the position long taken by religious groups such as the
Quakers and which has become a religious conviction with a grow.
..ngnumber of Christian people in our day.

May I submit with these materials a penetrating editorial of the
Washington Post of May 11 which is an editorial of true insight
and correct interpretation of the position held by those who sup-
ported the action of the uniting conference referred to above?

Mr. Chairman, I submit these materials and judgments as indi-
cating a trend in the thinking of the religious life and actions of
our people.

Senator HAwrr. The editorial referred to may be included in the
record as a part of your remarks. Furnish it to the reporter, and
lie will see that it is incorporated in the hearings.

(The editorial referred to is here printed in full, as follows:)

CozscorEuC AND DuTy

There is much more than sectarian importance in the struggle that took
place, at the Methodist uniting conference at Kansas City this week, over
the question of whether that church should give its formal backing to the
claims of conscientious objectors In wartime. For the issue, decided by the
conference in the affirmative, touches the very roots of democracy, not only
as a system of government but also as a way of life.

In a democracy the will of the majority is, for purposes of government, the
will of all. But that statement, so far as the United States is concerned,
requires certain fundamental reservations. The authority wielded by the
majority must not be used to crush or destroy minorities. It must not be
employed to create a tyranny. Above all it must not be applied in a manner
which might infringe on any of those basic individual rights which are embodied
in the Constitution.

Obviously, the conscientious, objector, standing on the theory that there is
a limit to the authority of the state, has strong constitutional basis for his
position. And hitherto those, like members of the Society of Friends, whose
religious beliefs forbid them to take human life under any circumstances, have
been excused from military service. But Individuals of nonpacilist faith,
and of no faith, who nonetheless are conscientious objectors to war, have
never readily been accorded the same exemption. It has been held that the
proof of settled conviction must be compelling to exempt the citizen from such
service as his Nation, in extremity, is entitled to demand.

A nation at war may, under the pressure of self-preservation, be forced to
employ every force at its command. There is obviously no place in such a
time for the malinger, for the man whose pacifism is simply a cloak for

15351---89----.-7
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cowardice, for the traitor. But there is, or must be found, a place for those
whose refusal to fight arises out of profound religious convictions and who,
out of principle, are ready to submit to any penalties and every sacrifice. For
them the imperious demands of conscience take precedence of the law laid
down by the majority.

This is true because in a free country it is not the state which counts first
but the individual, even when the state is acting in the basic interests of the
collectivity of individuals, That is the basic fact which sets a democracy apart
from the various types of totalitarian systems. And while even democracies.
tend to become totalitarian in wartime--there is a limit beyond which a free
country cannot resort to compulsion of the individual and still retain free.

That limit cannot easily be get. It will always be difficult to draw the
line between genuine conscientious objectors and those whose conversion to
this philosophy coincided with the threat of conscription. But the line must
be drawn. Even in wartime the individual must not be wholly sacrificed to
the state turited Moloch. And the Methodist conference is serving a wholly
patriotic purpose in pointing this out.

Senator HATCH. I do not think I have any questions I desire to
ask, If there is anything that you wish to elaborate upon, you may
do so. I appreciate the very fair manner of preseiting your ap-
proach to the subject, especially where you l)ointed out very clearly
that neither this nor any other one single piece of legislation can be
a sure preventive of war.

Mr. Boss. I would like to elaborate on that, with 3our permission.
We do not look upon this amendment as a panacea for all war trou-
bles, nor do we believe we could stop war at the last minute. We
think of this as one step along with a number of others, including a
very strict neutrality. We do not believe that involvement in any
war in Europe is justifiable under any circumstances. Our commis-
sion was very clear on that point in 'its action this past September.
We do not think such a war will save democracy, or will do any of
the other things to which high-sounding phrases have been so often
applied.
We, therefore, take this stand, not from a selfish point of view,

because we believe we ought to help bear the burdens of the United
States. We are not isolationists in any sense of the word on that
point. Our church believes that ultimately we will have to have
some kind of an association of nations, but we do not believe that
highly centralized power and authority can accomplish these pur-
poses without a higli degree of fascism, which we do not stand for.
Therefore, we believe that the war referendum is a step in the right
direction and will prevent us from the concentration of power in the
hands of the Executive with reference to the steps that lead up to
war,

Senator HATCH. That is the point with which I have been con-
cerned more than the referendum. I have been greatly concerned
about those preliminary steps, which are taken long before we ever-
reach the point of declaring war.

Mr. Boss. The argument of those who oppose the amendment is
very strong, and I tried to bring that out. I think there will have
to be legislative steps guarding the referendum very carefully to
prevent lt from being a side-stepping of the issue by the Executive
or the Congress. I think those safeguards could be provided, but
then it seems to me the way to make them would be to make Con-
gress responsive to the war amendment. Of course, to all intents
and purposes, there is a tentative declaration of war before the peo.,
ple could vote on it, by the submission of the question to them.
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Senator 1-ArcH. You rised all interesting point iii your discus-
sion when you stated that there might be a vote of 51 percent in
favor of war. Under the present form of the resolution, while I
have not carefully studied it from that standpoint, if 51 percent of
the people vote for war, it is an absolute declaration of war. That
raises another question which was developed yesterday, that in the
event such a referendum is submitted and results in an affirmative
vote for war, it would be a declaration of war, and 51 percent of
the people would have the power to declare war. It would be a
declaration of war, and we would just go to war. It was suggested
that there might be a countercheck placed there, so that after the
vote was taken Congress could still exercise some discretion and
some authority as to whether or not war should actually be de-
clared. If such an amendment were written into the resolution
then if you have a 51-percent vote in favor of war, Congress could
still retain the final say and declare that under such a vote there
would be no declaration of war. I think that is well worth con-
sidering.

Mr. Boss. I included that paragraph because I think some such
amendnient will be necessary. I did not feel competent to suggest
to the committee what it should be, but I felt that there shou di be
an amendment something along that line. Suppose there were 55
or 60 percent of the people who voted for war, and in 2 or 3 weeks
there should be a great change in the situation.

Senator HATCH. That might be true even during the time the vote
was being taken. Still, under the resolution as it is now drawn, we
would have to go to war.

Mr. Boss. I would be in favor of an amendment which would
bring the matter back to Congress after the vote of the people.

Senator WiLEY. In other words, that the vote would not be man-
datory, but simply advisory?

Senator HATCH. Yes.
Senator WLIEY. Congress would still have the power it now has.
Mr. Boss. I think, if Congress had a vote of 51 to 49, it probably

would hesitate to take the country into war.
I raised that as one of the points of uncertainty.
Senator HA'C. Dr. Boss, we are very glad to have had you

with us. Thank you for your statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. JENNINGS RANDOLPH, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA

Senator HATCH. Representative Randolph is the next witness on
the list.

Representative RANDOLPI. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I appear
this morning with no prepared or written statement, but with a
strong feeling in my mind and heart as to the affirmative purposes
of the resolution under consideration. Since a similar resolution
was introduced in the House of Re representatives, I may say that I
have been active in its support. On the floor of that body I spoke for
it and I have been recorded in the vote which was taken in favor
o the principle. As I understand it, you are considering a resolu-
tion introduced by a Member of this body, but it is identical with
the Ludlow resolution.
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Senator HATCH. Not quite. I believe there is a slight change.
Representative RANDOLPH. It is identical in its purpose with the

one we have been considering in the House.
Senator HATOH. Yes.
Representative RANDOLPH. I feel that if the people of Japan could

have been given an opportunity for a so-called referendum prior to
entering into war with China, there perhaps would be no conflict be-
tween those two nations at the present time. I think I could also say
that I believe such would be true of the people of any other nation
who appear at the present time to be engaged in aggressive warfare,
if they had had the opportunity of expressing themselves indi-
vidually.

I feel, further, that the most sobering influence upon any country
in its decision to make war on foreign soil would be the vote of the
people of the Nation. I certainly feel that the amendments that have
been made to the Constitution of the United States will bear out the
contention that although the founding fathers certainly builded well
and builded a constitutional structure which I know will continue to
exist there are very few persons who would not agree that the action
which gave to the women of America the vote has been something
worth while in our system of government. I feel that the extension
of the voting privilege to that large group was a step forward in the
furtherance of the full processes of democracy. I feel very strongly
that if the men and women of America are to be the guardians of the
peace of this country, certainly when we are confronted with the ques-
tion of war in which this country would engage on foreign soil, the
very fine expression of the American people on that subject would
have much weight and more influence than the expression of any
elected official, no matter how highly that official felt his responsibility
to the electorate. Upon a question of this kind, which involves the very
life not only of the individuals but, as I understand it, the life of the
world in the nth degree, each individual expressing himself or her-
self, would have, as I said before, the most sobering influence as a
deterrent to a conflict in which this Nation might engage, if it handled
the matter as we would handle it at the present time.

Senator HATOH. Is that all?
Representative RANDOLPH. That is all.
Senator HATCH. Have you any questions, Senator Wiley?
Senator Wny. Yes. I want to develop the idea I had yesterday.

It came out of a clear sky. I had been reading the resolution. The
thought occurred to me, which is not so clear in the mind of the aver-
age layman that we are a republic and not a democracy. Those who
have read the history of the development of our constitutional form
of government must have been impressed with the idea that, if I may
use the vernacular those who built that framework had something on
the ball. So the thought occurred to me, that if this should become a
part of the constitutional framework of our Government the language
should be modified so that it would still express what the founding
fathers put into the Constitution-that is, the power of Congress to
declare war-and we should restrict that power by saying that they
cannot declare war unless the people first vote for war. That would
furnish a deterrent, if the people, under the stress of emotionalism,
should vote for war. This resolution says the people may declare
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war. I am not in favor of letting the people declare war. I am in
favor of saying the people should have a right to say whether Con-
gress should declare war, but not take away from Congress that
right provided in the Constitution. Do you see the point? It is a
second deterrent, if you please, a second check.

Mr. Stuart Chase said yesterday that when he was in Texas he
found everything calm; and when he got into the East, lie found
everything upset. Our human minds are such that they differ a
great deal. We know that if this issue were ever presented to the peo-
ple there would be more propaganda on both sides than we have ever
heard of. With our present means of communication, the newspaper,
the radio, the speeches the propaganda on both sides would be tre.
mendous. If the people then should vote for war, not declare war
but vote for war, then Congress should have the right to say 4no,5
because we are a republic and not a democracy. The logic of that
to me is very important. If the time ever arrives that we become a
democracy, then the vote of the people would control.

I understand you are a Member of the House of Representatives?
Representative RANDOLPH. Yes.
Senator WiLmz. No doubt you understand your duty to be to use

the judgment God Almighty gave you, even if 90 percent of the
people of your district took a different view. Even then, you would
still have to exercise your judgment. I think that is the basis of
our republican form of government. A democracy would mean that
the people would dictate your vote. They do not do that now, except
perhaps morally.

I would like to get your reaction to that second check.
Representative RANDOLPH. I will endeavor to answer your ques-

tion, Senator Wiley. I may not answer it in a direct manner, but I
will come around to it.

Senator WiLY. The resolution says the people shall have the sole
power to declare war.

Representative RANDOLPH. I am very strongly in favor of a na-
tional referendum, because I believe it would be a declaration of
peace rather than of war. I feel that the people of America, whether
they come from so-called classic Texas, to which Mr. Chase referred,
or from some of the Eastern States, by and large, can be trusted to
do the right thing at the right time. I feel that very strongly.

Senator WILEY. We will not argue that. I would just like to get
your reaction about that additional check.

Representative RANDOLPH. I would have to say that I believe that
would be a wise thing to do.

Senator HATCH. Suppose that the vote should be 51 percent in
favor of war and 49 percent against war. Under the resolution we
would go to war.

Senator WiLty. AbsolutelK.
Senator HATCH. Do you t ink that would be wise?
Representative RANDOLPH. Of course, in borderline cases like

that-
Senator HATCH (interposing). That is an extreme case, of course,

but it is possible.
Representative RANDOLPH. I listened very carefully to the discus-

sion of that a while ago.
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Senator HATCH. I do not suppose such an extreme case would ever
happen, but in the event it did we would have a declaration of war,
with 49 percent of the people opposed to it, which would ealius not
only war on foreign soil but very likely a revolution at home.

Representative iR NDroir. May I ask you a question, based some-
what on the questions that have been directed to me?

Senator HATCH. Yes.
Representative'RANDoLPri. Are you in favor of the purposes of this

resolution?
Senator HATCH. I am opposed to the referendum, because I think

it is unwise and impractical, but I am very strongly in favor of the
prevention of war. I am in f ill accord with the vast majority of the
people and with both Houses of Congress, in opposition to every
move which would cause us to send our soldiers abroad. I think that
is the overwhelming sentiment.

Representative ffANDOLPH. Answering the question that Senator
Wiley and others have raised, the insertion of certain language in
the resolution might meet your judgment.

Senator HATCH. I am very sympathetic with the objectives of the
resolution. I think it is very important and ought to receive the
highest consideration we can give it.

Representative RANDOLPH, I can say very frankly that, from my
own observation, remembering the vote in tile House of Representa-
tives on the subject on January 10, 1938, at the present time, approxi-
mately a year and 4 months later, it, would receive a majority vote
in that body. It was a close vote before. If the membership of the
House is, as it was intended to be, a little closer to the people, I think
there would be no question about it.

Senator HATCH. Is intended to be?
Representative RAxoLPH. Yes. It has to go back to the people every

2 years instead of every 6 years. Having had a congressional elec-
tion in the fall of 1938, an~d now beiug in session in the Seventy-
sixth Congress, it is my very candid opinion that if that matter were
to be voted upon in the House tomorrow the vote would sustain the
war referendum by at least 50 or 60 majority. I bring that up simply
to further the thought that I believe the kmerican people, although
that vote might be unwise in your mind, can be trusted to do the right
thing at the right time on an important question like this.

Senator HATCH. I think the people are getting the idea that the
adoption of this amendment will absolutely prevent war. I think that
is a very unwise and dangerous belief to get in the minds of the people,
because it will not have that effect. As I stated yesterday, I believe
it would be a broken reed. I think the people should full under-
stand that it will not necessarily prevent war. The steps taien long
before a declaration of war can be made are the most dangerous.

Representative RANDOLPH. I would not want to be a party to maisin-
forming or carrying the wrong idea to the electorate. I do want to
carry out just one more observation in my own mind, in connection
witl Senator Wiley's statement to the effect that the people would be
influenced by propaganda to vote for or against a war.

Senator WiLvy. Even as Members of Congress would.
Representative RANDOLPH. Yes. I believe the Members of the House

and the Senate, those in official life in Washington. are swayed by the
same forces that sway the people who sent us here. I really believe
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that perhaps at the focal point, four or five hundred individuals could
be more easily swayed into a war than could the entire people of the
Nation throughout the 48 States. I am a firm believer in the expres-
sion of the American people on every subject. That is why I believe
in the purposes of the resolution. I am very strongly against America
entering into any war on foreign soil. Our experience in that respect
has been so disastrous that I do not think we should repeat it.

Senator HATCH, I do not think there is any disagreement about that.
Senator WILEY. I think we must realize that we are a republic and

not a democracy. I disagree with your statement that Members of
the House are closer to the people than are the Senators. I think the
Senators are as close to the people as the members of the House. I do
think that it is quite possible that men of education and judgment, like
yourself, men supposed to be possessed of mental powers, who are
being paid with a monthly check to think these prol)lems through, tre
less likely to be influenced by the propaganda to which I referred than
many of the people who are under emotional strain and attack. If the
idea is that we should give the people another chance to vote on a
declaration of war, then I should say that we should not make that a
mandate. I am sitting here as a judge. I am not saying what my
position is.

Representative RANDOLPH. I am very sure the members of the com-
mittee are entirely fair in their consideration of this resolution,

Senator HATCH. We are very glad to have had you with us.
Representative RANDOLPH. I thank you for the courtesy.

STATEMENT OF HON. LOUIS LUDLOW, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OP INDIANA

Senator HATCH. Representative Ludlow, you may come forward,
if you are ready. Just. proceed in your own way.

Representati;,e LuDrLow. Mr. Chairman and members of the com-
mittee, in the brief time I may properly consume today, I would like
to approach the subject before us--the war referenduni-froin the
standpoint of our democracy and what we may do to enlarge it in
the public interest.

At the outset I want to confess that I am a follower of Jefferson,
devoted to his philosophy and sharing implicitly his belief in the
ultimate righteousness of the people's decisions.

So believing, it is my firm conviction that the sooner we decen-
tralize the war-making power, the sooner we remove the making of
war from a few individuals-however well-meaning tjiese individ-
uals may be-and vest the authority over participation in foreign or
nondefensive wars in the great jury of the people, themselves, the
sooner we shall reach the objectives for which all of us are striving
the answer to the question, "How can we keel America out of warp

Putting it in another way, we will get rid of war as we build up
democracy. We will get rid of war as we unshackle public opinion
and give it free opportunity to exercise its power.

The same idea was expressed by Daniel Webster more than 100
years ago when he said in a speech' on the Greek Revolution:

It may be asked, perhaps, what can we do? Are we to go to war? Are we
to interfere in the Greek cause, or any other European cause? Are we to
endanger our pacific relations? No; certainly not. What then, the question



recurs, remains for us? If we will not endanger our own peace; if we will
neither furnish armies nor navies to the cause which we think the just one,
what is there within our power?

Moral causes come into consideration in proportion as the progress of knowl-
edge is advanced, and the public opinion of the world is rapidly gaining an
ascendency over mere brutal force. It is already able to oppose the most
formidable obstruction to the progress of injustice and oppression, and as it
grows more intelligent and more Intense, it will be more and more formidable.
It may be silenced by military power, but it cannot be conquered. It is elastic,
irrepressible, and invulnerable to the weapons of ordinary warfare.

Since those words were uttered the world has passed through some
of the darkest nights of history because public opinion has been too
weak and inarticulate to exercise its leavening influence, but it is still
a great potential power for peace and, as Webster said, though it
may be silenced temporarily it cannot be conquered.

Webster was right when lie asserted that as public opinion grows
more intelligent and more intense, it will be more and more formid-
able as an antidote for war.

But we need not go back as far as Webster for testimony to cor-
roborate this truth. Woodrow Wilson asserted in many of his
speeches that he had known of governments inakin war on govern-
ments, but never in the range of his reading and observation had he
known of "peoples making war on peoples"- and the present Chief
Executive of the United States, Franklin D. hoosevelt, uttered a sen-
timent of hope and inspiration to the human race around the world
when, in addressing the Woodrow Wilson Foundation on December
28, 1933, he said that "war by governments" must give way to "peace
by peoples." With admirable directness the President expressed in
one brief phrase the philosophy that has brought this war-referendum
peace amendment into existence.

Faith in the people's decision on war was expressed with great
earnestness and impressiveness by the Young Democrats of America,
that splended organization of 5,000,000 young men and women who
are the coming citizens of our country, when at their national con-
vention held at Indianapolis in August 1937, they passed the follow-
ing resolution:

Resolved, That we favor a Nation-wide referendum before declaration of war,
except in case of invasion or internal rebellion.

When James Roosevelt, the chairman of the convention, put the
question there was not a single negative vote, and the resolution was
adopted unanimously and with stirring emotion. It shows the vision
of our young people--the future defenders of the Nation-on this
subject.

As President Wilson so well said, it is not the people who make
wars. I do not believe that there is anywhere under the shining sun
today a people that wants to go to war with any other people, and I
think that is as true of the people of Germany, Italy, and Japan as
it is of the people of the United States. Unfortunately for those
nations they have no free speech and no freedom of action. They are
under the thumbs of tyrants and must obey their masters. For-
tunately for us, we live in a free country and have authority, if we
will exercise it, to settle these great tragic questions by counsel among
ourselves.

I repeat that, in my opinion, the best way for Americans to keep
out of war is to exercise the inherent right of decision that belongs
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to them in a democratic form of government. We should not only
insist on that right but we should take the necessary steps to enlarge
and perfect the processes of democracy so that it will be possible to
exercise that right. The essential change needed is to reconstruct
the war-declaring mechanism so that the people shall have a right to
a direct vote on participation in foreign wars. The existing war-de-
claring mechanism is not a democratic mechanism at all. It is an
autocratic mechanism. Under its operation 267 Members of Con-
gress, a bare majority of both bodies, subject to all kinds of pressures,
and singularly inflenced by one other individual, the President of the
United States, may plunge America into the most horrible war im-
aginable. Unfortunately, our democracy stops at the water's edge.
In its foreign, relations our country is not a democracy at all but a
pure autocracy.

It is true that our democracy applies in our domestic concerns, but
it is singularly absent in our foreign affairs. The citizen may vote
on the location of a water works or a pesthouse. He may exercise
the right of suffrage in choosing a constable or a dog catcher, but he
is not allowed to vote on the most tragic and important of all ques-
tions where the decision involves the life and death of loved ones, the
sundering of family ties, an inexpressible load of grief and woe and
debt and the possibility of a change in the form of government which
will rob him and his family and posterity of the inestimable franchise
of freedom.

The war-referendum amendment would broaden the democratic
processes so that the American citizen would have the right to vote
not only on domestic matters but on the international questions of war
or peace, which affect him more vitally and closely than any domestic
question that could possibly be imagined. If we are to concede any
potency whatever to democracy, why should it not apply to the
greater things of life as well as to the relatively minor and incense.
quential things

The war-re erendum principle is based on the philosophy that those
who have to do the dying and the suffering, and to bear the unspeak.
able burdens and griefs of war, should have something to say as to
whether war shall be declared. What could be more elementally
just than that? What could harmonize more perfectly with the pur-
poses for which this free Government was founded and the traditions
of American history?

I am for this referendum on foreign wars, not only because I
believe it is a right that belongs to the citizen in a democracy but
because I believe it would be a great stabilizing influence for peace.
With the lessons of the past vividly in the public mind I believe it
would keep us out of foreign wars for. a hundred years, and, indeed,
out of all wars, for I do not believe that there is a nation on earth
that has, or ever will have, the remotest thought of attacking us.
Without this referendum I would not undertake to forecast how
soon we may be dragged into another horrible foreign war.

To show how undependable the existing war mechanism may be as
a means of registering the popular will it is only necessary to revert
to what happened in the House of Representatives a year ago last
January, when the vote was taken on discharging the Committee on
the Judiciary from the consideration of my war referendum resolu-
tion, which was first introduced in January 1935, and which the com.



mittee consistently and persistently throttled until December 14, 1937,
when the 218 Members of the House signed the discharge petition,
which I had filed to bring the resolution before the House for debate
and a vote. More Members were waiting to sign, but when 218 had
affixed their signatures the petition became automatically effective
and was withdrawn. Under the rules the question came up on Jan-
unry 10, 1938, on the motion to discharge the committee, which could
be done if a majority of the House so Voted.

Let me tell you what happened on that day, not in my own lan-
guage, but in tie language of a more facile and entertaining writer,
James A. Farley, Postmaster General and chairman of the Demo-
cratic National Committee. I quote from Mr. Farley's article on
page 184 of the American magazine of November 1938, as follows:

Tie and again, when Congress has been about to vote on an important
measure, I have appealed personally to Members of the Senate and House to
vote as the administration wanted them to vote. or instance, in the spring of
1988 a resolution in the House of Iepresentativcs provided, in effect, that the
United States could not go to war outside its own territorial limits unless the
Federal Government was first authorized to do so by a national referendum of
the people. The resolution had many strong points. Tint it was a difficult time
in the realm of national affairs. * * *

I spent an entire diy on the telephone asking Democratic Members of the
House of Representatives to vote against bringing tp the var-referendum
resolution. Many of them bad already voted to discharge the resolution from
the committee, the first move in the parliamentary skirmish, thus In effect
comnmitting themselves to its passage. Some Mfembers frankly said they were
unable to go along with the administration. Others said they would stand by
the administration and vote in the negative. This appeal by telephone had an
influence in blocking consideration of the resolution,

As to the truth of that last sentence of Mr. Farlev's article, I being
the defeated party, can bear eloquent testimony. As already stated;
218 Members of the House, a majority, had signed the discharge
petition.

Many other Members who are opposed to signing petitions had told
me that when the resolution came up in the House they would vote
for it, and the combined support was so great that I am convinced
that if the House had been free to vote without outside pressure the
constitutional amendment would have been adopted and sent on its
way toward ratification. The best evidence of Mr. Farley's extreme
diligence and effective work for the antireferendui cause is the fact
that on a show-down the proposal received only 188 votes while 209
Members voted against it and our side lost by the narrow margin of
21 votes.

I have no complaint of the President for throwing the tremendous
force of his administration in the scales against my resolution, which
in its perfected form as it was read to the House, was in the identical
language of the resolution now before the Senate subcommittee. I
grant to him the same honesty of purpose I claim for myself. I am
sure he follows the dictates ofhis conscience, just as I seek to follow
the dictates of mine.

In any activities of mine in regard to the war referendum there is
no criticism by me, direct or implied, of the present occupant of the
White House. It is not the present I have in mind so much as the
future. A constitutional amendment such as we are advocating in all
probability could not be adopted during the term of the President
now in office. What we are contending for, therefore, has very little
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bearing upon tile immediate present, but it has an enormous bearing
upon the interminable future and contemplates the possibility, nay,
the certainty, that. we shall have all kinds of Presidents in the years
to come, some militaristic, dictatorial, and eager to plunge the country
into war. A tyrant or dictator who wishes to lead this country into
a war of conquest or aggrandizement would find few obstacles in his
way. If a President now has such power over Congress that he can
)revent a peace measure from even being debated, what chance would

there be to avert war if some future dictatorial President should de-
cide to force a declaration of war? These are matters we should be
thinking about, and my mention of them is in no sense a reflection on
our present President, for whom I have the highest respect. But
there will be many more who will follow him in the long train of
years, some of whom will not be as altruistic as lie is, some of whom
will be tyrannically inclined and bent on making war. The point I
am trying to make is that the existing wvar-making mechanism is
grossly defective in that it centralizes too much power in Congress
and the White House.

But you may ask, "If the lodgment of the war power with the peo-
ple is so essential to the functioning of democracy, why was that not
done in the first instance when the Constitution was adopted?" Let
me say that no one holds the Constitution in higher reverence than
I d as the sheet anchor of our liberties and the arch stone of our
public welfare, and I would never be a party to amending it for light
or inconsequential causes.

The question referred to is a perfectly legitimate one, just as
other questions that have been asked me', such as, "Why id not
Washington favor a referendum on war?" and "Why did uiot Jeff er-
son include it in his cherished Bill of Rights?" Certainly no one
doubts the breadth and depths of the a truism of the seers who
founded this Republic.

There is one answer to all of these questions and it is the obvious
one. Means of communication were so slow when the Constitution
was adopted that a referendum on war was not only impracticable,
it was unthinkable. A perusal of the debates of the Constitutional
Convention shows that there were two schools of thought on war.
The delegates of monarchial tendencies wanted to lo(ge the war
power with the President. The liberals wanted it, lodged in Con-
gress, which was the closest to the people it could be placed in the
conditions then existing, and the liberals, led by Thomas Jefferson,
finally won, so that after the action was taken 'we find this curious
observation in a letter written by Thomas Jefferson to James
Madison:

We liavs already given In example onie effectual cheek to tle (logs of war
by transferring the power of declaring war from Ihe Executive to the leglsla-
tive body, from those who have to spend to those who have to pay.

In colonial days there were no good roads, and a letter mailed on
the Atlantic seaboard was 6 months reaching the utterniost frontiers,
if indeed, it ever reached there at all. Now it is all different. The
fast train roars its way across the country in 100 hours--the airplane
in less than 24. The President, sitting before the microphone in
Washington, talks to the entire Nation. The automobile, fast trains,
airplanes, telephone, telegraph, and radio have annihilated time and



space. Modern perfection in the means of communication has made
a referendum on war possible.

The war-referendum proposal now pending before both branches
of Congress, as embraced in the La Follette resolution in. the Senate
and my resolution in the House, applies only to participation in
foreign wars. If the United States or any other country in the
Western Hemisphere is invaded or attacked the referendum would
not apply.

It does not interfere in any way, shape, form, or degree with na-
tional defense, but only has reference to the mechanism by which
war shall be declared.' I personally believe that a combination of
strong national defense, coupled with a referendum on foreign wars,
is the best peace insurance this country could possibly have. There
are defense wars and there are policy wars, and this 'resolution goes
only to the point of determining that when it comes to a decision as
to whether our boys shall be sent to die in foreign lands in the settle-
ment of age-old quarrels of alien origin over boundary disputes, blood
feuds, and the like, the people of America shall have a right to vote
,on the question, with women having equal voting rights with men.
The place to decide that question is in the privacy of the ballot booths
where every voter will have the right to register his free and untram-
meled opinion, alone with his Maker. In that way we shall have
the real verdict of the composite judgment and conscience of the
American people on the most important question that can affect ou,
national life.

I should like, if I may, to add one more word, and that is in respect
to the form of the resolution. I think the Senate resolution contains
thq identical phraseology that was before the House. The Senate
resolution reads as follows:

Except in case of attack by armed forces, actual or immediately threatened,
upon the United States or its territorial possessions, or by any non-American
nation against any country in the Western Hemisphere, the people shall have
the sole power by a national referendum to declare war or to engage In warfare
overseas.

The remainder of the resolution is identical with the one I intro-
duced in the House, but I have changed the language in the first sen-
tence in a way I should like to commend to your attention, because I
think it is an advisable change in the phraseology of the resolution.

Except in case of attack by armed forces, actual or immediately threatened-
I am now reading from the text of the Senate resolution.
That phrase "immediately threatened" is a very ambiguous one and

ust what sort of interpretation might be given to it is very uncertain.
It might lead to a trumped-up attack of some kind expressly designed
to provoke war. I have tried in the redrafting of the resolution that
I have been privileged to introduce to meet that situation as follows:

Sc'rrTo 1. Except in case of invasion by armed forces, actual or immediately
threatened by an approaching military expedition, or attack upon the United
States or its Territorial possessions, or by any non.American nation against any
country in the Western Hemisphere, the people shall have the sole power by a
national referendum to declare war or to engage in warfare overseas.

That eliminates the very ambiguous phrase, "Actual or immedi-
ately threatened," or modifies it to provide that the threat must be by
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an encroaching military expedition. It eliminates the possibility of
a misconstruction of a very ambiguous phrase.

I am very much obliged to you for permitting me to take up your
time.

Senator WILY. As I understand it, you are really the father of this
resolution. You should get the credit for it.

Representative LuDL w. I want to thank you, Senator, but a dis-
tinguished Representative from your State, James A. Freer, favored
it in the Houseffi before I was there. It was a defunct baby when I
found it, but I have tried to breathe into it the breath of life.

Senator WirEY. I just want to get the chronology in my own mind.
Jim was from my own congressional district.

Representative LUDLOW. He advocated that not before I did but
before I cane to Congress. I assume it no doubt had other support
before I introduced it.

Senator WILEY. Did you hear the discussion with a previous wit-
ness this morning?

Representative Lunww. Yes.
Senator Wixay. What do you think of the double check I sug-

gested?
Representative LUDLOW. I think it is worthy of very serious con-

sideration. I just have one thing to say about it. Under the terms
of the resolution introduced in our body and the one pending here,
the process of putting it, up to the people would be by a concurrent
resolution of Congress. Presumably Congress, before it would adopt
such a resolution, would think the situation out seriously enough to
warrant a declaration of war, and so they refer the question to the
people. Under your proposal, after the people act the Congress
would have a final vote on a declaration of war. Then it would be
quite possible for the Congress on the second round to nullify the
rule of the people.

Senator WILEY. That is right.
Representative LUDLOW. You would have what would seem to be a

constitutional referendum on war, and still it would not be an actual
referendum at all.

Senator Wixn. I agree with you.
Representative Lvnww. I just wondered if there might not be-

some consideration given to that phase of it.
Of course, Senator, I think all the consideration that can b

given to the question before we actually get into war is highly de-
sirable, and for that reason it impresses me to think soberly over your
suggestion; but I also think there is a possibility of establishing F
what appears to be a constitutional referendum on war, but also inconstructing your mechanism to make it so that it will not really
be a referendum on war, if Congress chooses to nullify the vote.

Senator HATOH. It would amount to an advisory opinion.
Representative LUDLOW.o That would be all.
Senator Winy. Our purpose is to check war, or "the dogs of

war," as Jefferson put it. While we speak of this country as a
democracy, and probably it is but in a clear sense it is not. You.
would immediately delegate all power to the people.

Representative LUDLOW. I think in this case I would. I believe
in a representative form of government, but I think this proposal.
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t anscenls everything else. There is nothing so imI)ortailt or
tragic aaeclI-ation of war.

Senator Wxy. That is why I believe a double cheek would be
very advantageous.

itpresentative LUDLOW. It May be a very great advantage. I do
not say it is not.

Senator W ],y. The La Follette resolution says: "The people
shall have the sole power by a national referendum to declare war
or to engage in warfare overseas." Will you give ine your interpre-
tation of the words "engage in warfare overseas"?

Representative Lum)nw. I think it means that we cannot send
trool)s to foreign lands until the people authorize it l)y referendum.

Senator WILY. It does not go to the extent of international law
or neutrality legislation?

Representative LuDow. I think not. I am not a lawyer, and
l)erlaps not very well qualified to sl)eak on international law. It
nay be that language would need redrafting. Tbe purpose is to give
the I)eol)le the right to vote on sending troops into the other hemis-
I)hre to engage ii war.

Senator WILEY. I think that is very important. You are getting
the credit throughout the Nation as being the father of this reso-
lution, and I think we should have that definitely in the record.
It is very clear to me that it would not be long before some people
would say: "Well, you are engaging in war, either in a philosophical
sense or an actual sense, when you aid either combatant by selling
munitions or materials that could be used in war."

Representative LUDwW. By furnishing munitions?
Senator WnYrr. Yes.

Representative Lui)LOW. That would be an implied participation.
I am very much interested in your suggestion. I would like to have
you tell me w hat you think about that.

Senator WILEY. I think it is very important. In the first place,
you are taking the right away from a delegated body and that right
should be taken away with language that is definite and clear. If

li it becomes a part of the basic law of the land, and if that means, as
you say, to send our boys across the sea, that is one thing; but I can
well conceive that immediately a foreign situation would arise, you

would have people in both Houses saying we are literally engaging
in war.

Representative LUDLOW. I am quite sure that the intent was we
should not become engaged in military operations. It had no refer-
ence to these collateral matters.

Senator WiLEY. I think that is quite important. You are the
daddy of it.

Representative LUDLow. Modesty compels me to say that I am just
one of its daddies.

Senator MILLER. I want to suggest to you in line with some consid-
aration that has been given to the form o the resolution by people
who have not-heretofore appeared in the open, this feature of it. I
would like to have your thought on it, not necessarily now, but if
you think well enough of the suggestion I am sure the committee
would be glad to have a written statement from you. This has to do
with the form of the resolution, to make it in the negative, not taking
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away the power of the Congress to declare war, but to limit that
power of the Congress by providing that we cannot declare war unless
and until the people have authorized it,

Representative LUDLOW. That is a most interesting situation. Con-
gress would retain the power to declare wara, unless negatived by the
people?

Senator Mm rm,. Yes; leave the general power as it is now, but
limit the power specifically, insofar as foreign wars are concerned,
unless and until, the people advise the Congress by referendum that
they are in favor of var.

Representative LUDLOW. What would be the advantage of that ?
Senator MILLER. It simply gives a double check.
Representative LUDLOW. In line with Senator Wiley's suggestionI
Senator WILEY. It is directly identical.
Senator MILLER. It is the ordinary constitutional method of han-

dling such a question.
Representative LuwLow. Well, it has the virtue of retaining the

present constitutional system with certain limitations.
Senator MILLER. Yes. I just want you to think about it, and if

you think well of it give the committee a statement in writing about it.
Representative LUDLOW. I shall be glad to do so.
Senator WrLRY. A declaration of war by the people would not be

mandatory on the Congress.
Senator MILLER. It would just be a limitation.
Representative LUDIOW. It would be an advisory procedure.
Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF PRIOF. MARY WILHELMINE WILLIAMS, PROFESSOR
OF HISTORY AT GAUCHER COLLEGE, BALTIMORE, MD.

Senator HATCH. Please state your name and occupation.
Professor WIuLIAMs. Mary Wilhelmine Williams, professor of

history Goucher College, Baltimore, Md. I have taught United
States history for about 25 years, anl have specialized in diplomatic
history of the United States. I have written some works on diplo-
matic history and have also taught it.

Senator IATCH. Of what works are you the author?
Professor WILLIAMS. Anglo-Ainerieaii-Isthmian diplomacy is one.

I also wrote the life of John M. Clayton for the volumes on American
Secretaries of State and their Diplomacy. My college textbook en-
titled "The People and Politics of Latin America" involves a good
deal of diplomatic history. Those are the most important works.

Senator HATCH. You may proceed in your own way.
Professor WmLAMs, I understand that we are to have only 5

minutes. Am I limited to that?
Senator HATCH. We have several witnesses to be heard. The com-

mittee has not limited anyone. We have permitted Senator La
Follette and his associates to arrange the order. I did not know
that there was any limitation, although there may have been.

Professor WILLIAMS. Representative Ludlow wrote me something
to that effect.

Representative LUDLOW. I understood there would be a limitation,
because there are a good many witnesses to be heard.



Senator HATCH. There are several witnesses.
Representative LuDLOw. I am afraid that I took a good deal more

time than I should have taken.
Senator HATCH. Not at all. Your discussion was very interesting

and informative.
You may proceed.
Professor WILLIAMS. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,

I am convinced that the proposed amendment to the Constitution
will neatly reduce the chances of our making war on foreign soil.
For the rank and file of the people, who must bear the brunt of war,
will not, in a secret ballot, vote themselves into needless conflict
abroad.

People who are concerned over the delay that a referendum will
require forget that such a vote would apply only to nondefensive war.
There seems to be no way of telling in how short a time a referendum
could be held. Various countries, including Switzerland and Aus-
tralia, have constitutional provisions for referendums, but no referen-
dum seems ever to have been taken with the utmost speed in any of
them. Many people, including myself, believe that a referendum
could be held here in the United States within a week.

It may be helpful to recall in this connection that in 1898 Con-
gress did not authorize war until 8 days after receiving President
McKinley's war message; and that in 1812 it waited 17 days after
Madison's recommendations before it declared war. I fail to see how
speed can be of much importance in any referendum on a non-
defensive war.

Senator HATCH. I quite agree with you on that.
Professor WILLIAMS. That point has been argued a good deal. I

think people are unnecessarily concerned about it.
It has been objected that the referendum is a democratic measure,

whereas the United States is a republic. It is a democratic republic
which has moved steadily toward more direct control of government
by the citizens. The adoption of manhood suffrage, woman suffrage,
direct election of Senators, preferential primaries, and the initiative,
referendum, and recall, give abundant proof of this important change
toward democracy. However, the right to vote does not serve its best
purpose if it fails to protect from needless sacrifice the life of the
voter himself.

Some critics have opposed the resolution on the ground that it would
greatly embarrass the Government in its foreign policies. In view of
our diplomatic history, I verily believe that it would be well, when
war threatens, for the people greatly to embarrass the administration
in its foreign policy, for it should be evident to all who read the records
with open, unprejudiced minds, that the policies of the Presidents pre-
ceding each of our major foreign wars have been weak, blundering, or
downright hostile. President Madison was inefficient in 1812; Polk
was bellicose in 1846; McKinley was weak in 1898; and in the period
1914 to 1917 Woodrow Wilson showed himself unwise in standing out
for the ancient so-called rights of neutrals, and he was also too easily
influenced by Colonel House, Secretary Lansing, and others who had
succumbed to British propaganda. All of these Presidents brought us
into needless wars,
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Inclusion of a provision for a war referendum in the Constitution
will, I am confident, result in a more wise, just, and pacific foreign
policy than has generally been followed in the past. For no adminis-
tration would be likely to take a hostile attitude toward other govern-
ments and thus risk being repudiated and humiliated through an
adverse popular vote.

The President hats too much power. Of course we are well
aware that at an early date the Executive practically usurped the
right to declare war, which the framers of the Constitution placed
in the hands of Congress. Every time the President has recom-
mended war, he has had his way; Congress has voted for war. This
has come partly from congressional misunderstanding of the diplo-
matic situation, because the President has failed to reveal important
facts, partly through the tremendous pressure which the adninistra-
tion and others are capable of putting on the Members of Congress.
I would like to add that the withholding of important information
was especially apparent in 1898. McKinley did not present the true
situation. I think that is generally believed by historians.

In view of the swollen power of the Executive, I am sure that
Congress should not retain the sole nominal right to vote on the
question of foreign war.

The most eloquent and significant argument that I know of for
the referendum amendment is the fact that, in the interest of peace,
many members of both Houses of Congress champion the measure.
It is indeed a rare and refreshing phenomenon when any group of
people are willing to give up, for the public good, a power to which
they are legally entitled.

Senator MILLa. I might add, in connection with your last remark,
that the power to declare war is not a power that any Member of
Congress wants to exercise.

Professor WILLIAMS. I am very sure of that.
Senator MILLER. It is one of those "bucks" that if, if I had the

opportunity to do so, I would be very glad to pass.
Professor WILWMS. I appreciate very greatly the pressure that is

brought to bear upon members. Congress is a shining mark.
Everybody knows the address of the Representatives and Senators,
but they would not know the address of John Citizen or Jane Citi-
zen. I feel that the pressure would be less on the man or woman in
the street.

Senator WiLsY. What do you think of the additional check I sug-
gested? I,

Professor WILLIAMS. I was rather interested in your suggestio,
but it would not be a referendum, It would not be left in the hand
of the people. I believe that was when the referendum was discussed
some years ago when Congressman Frear was sponsoring it, the reso-
lution provided that Congress could vote in favor of war only after
the people had given permission.

Senator Wiray. We are not interested in the philosophy of things
but in the realities. We do not want war.

Professor WILLIAMS. No; we do not want war,
Senator Wnxy. We agree on that.

1511-89------8
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Professor WILLIAMS, I think that Congressman Frear's resolution
provided that Congress should not declare war until the people had
spoken.

Senator WILY. That is not my proposition. My proposition is
that instead of saying the people shall have the sole right to declare
war, to provide by appropriate language that no war can be entered in
until, first, the people have declared in favor of war; and, second, a
declaration after that by Congress.

Professor WILLIAMS. Yes.
Senator WILEY. You can conceive of a vote of 51 percent in favor of

war and 49 percent against it, can you not?
Professor WILIAMs. Yes. But I think that the people would be

less inclined to vote for war than Congress, and if Congress acted it
would endorse what the people had done.

Senator WILEY. I could not agree with that.
Professor WILLIAMS. I do not see any harm in it.
Senator WILEY. Can you not see some good in it?
Professor WILLIAMS, On the surface it seems to be a good thing.
Senator HATCH. Yes; it has some possibilities.
Professor WILLIAMS. I think it has.
Senator HATCH. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE W, GILLIE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA

Senator HATCH. I believe Representative Gillie is the next on the
list. You may proceed.

Representative GILLIE. Mr. Chairman, I am here simply represent-
ing my own people. When I made my campaign last year that was a
very popular question, There was a good deal of talk about this warreferendum.

Senator HATCH. Was that one of your campaign issues?
Representative GmLe, Yes. I think I heard more about this war

referendum than any other single thing.
Senator MiLn. That is in Representative Ludlow's State.
Representative GILIE. I am in the State, but I am in the northeast-

ern cornerof Indiana.
Senator Wximy. Did your opponent take the opposite position?
Representative GILLIE. No.
Senator Wiry. You both favored it?
Representative GILLIFI. Yes.
Senator HATCH. You ma proceed.
Representative GLUE. I have come before you this morning to

outline, as briefly and accurately as possible, the sentiments of my
constituents on the proposed war referendum resolution now under
consideration.

The question at issue, as I see it, is whether the mothers and
fathers of America should have the right to decide whether or not
their sons shall be sacrificed on foreign battlefields to settle the quar-
rels of the old world.

This question was an important issue in my campaign last year,
and as a consequence I became intimately acquainted with what thou.
sands of Indiana mothers and fathers, and farmers and workers, think
of the war referendum proposal.
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Almost without exception they told me: "We're for it !"
With typical Hoosier logic, they inquired: "We vote ol the choice

for dog-catcher. We vote on bond issues for new schools. Why not
vote on war and on the enormous bond issues required to finance mod-
ern war?"

Gentlemen, there is only one answer to that question. Why not?
There are those who claim that the war referendum amendment

would "tie the hands of the President." That is not true with regard
to any foreign policy or proposed war which has majority opinion
behind it. No decent President would care to follow a policy or em.
bark on a war lacking the support of such majority opinion.

The citizens of my district love their country and would pour out
the last drop of their blood if necessary to defend it from attack.
But they are bitterly opposed to the idea o sending American soldiers
over seas to die in a foreign war.

They have not forgotten the sorrows and the. heartaches of the last
war and they are asking, in ever-growing numbers, why they should
not have something to say about whether this bitter tragedy is to be
repeated.

They are asking why a question which invohes their very exist-
ence, as well as tie welfare and happiness of millions of people,
should not be submitted to the people for decision in a national refer-
endum.

Hardly a day goes by that I do not receive dozens of letters from
persons urging Congress to adopt legislation, such as the Ludlow
measure, to insure permanent peace for the United States.

They run the ganut of the emotions, ranging from pitiful appeals
of mothers fearful lest their sons be sacrificed on foreign battlefields,
to strong demands by veterans of the World War, still haunted by
memories of its horrible tragedies and atrocities.

Senator HATCH. May I interrupt you?
Representative GILLIE. Yes.
Senator HATCH. The veterans' organizations oppose this amend-

ment.
Representative GmLiE. That may be true.
Senator HATCH. That has been .my information.
Representative GILLrE. That is right, but individuals have come to

me and urged the war referendum.
Senator MILLFR. I think the true stand of the American Legion

and other veterans' organizations is that they are opposed to any
foreign war, on which I think they are united, but as a means of
preventing a foreign war the organizations do not believe in the
practicability of this proposal.

Senator HATCH. That is my information. I have ndt discussed it
with any representatives of the organizations.

Representative GMLIM I got that same information, too.
Senator HATCH. You may proceed. Pardon me for interrupting

you.
Representative GILLIE. Typical of the hundreds of letters I have

received is one from an Indiana mother, who enclosed a newspaper
cartoon picturing a handsome boy representing "The Flower of
American Youth", about to be picked by a warmonger and replanted
on a foreign soil. Scrawled across the cartoon was this poignant
message: "I have a boy this age, 11 children in all. Please let their



oung minds develop in a peaceful environment, not stinted in growth
y constant fears of war.'
Gentlemen, I implore you, as conscientious representatives of the

people, to answer the prayer of this Hoosier mother-and millions of
others like her in this great land of ours.

You can do this by reporting favorably on the proposed war refer-
endum amendment.

STATEMENT OF HON. W. P. LAMBERTSON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS

Senator HATCH. You may proceed now, Representative Lambert-
son.

Representative LAMBERTSON. My name is W. P. Lambertson, Repre-
sentative from the First District of Kansas.

A am strongly in favor of the Ludlow resolution. I have heard no
good argument against it. By the means of radio and various kinds
of communication today the people can be very quickly informed. I
think I know how the people feel about it. I just came back from my
district. I spent 5 days there in the 10 counties of the district. I
just got back to Washington this morning. Of all the things they
talked about, they were almost unanimous for the Ludlow resolution,
not only as an amendment to the Constitution for all time but par-
ticularly for this time. They know that probably the amendment
would not become effective for some time even if it passed both Houses
at this session or this Congress; but they believe it would have a
psychological effect and would prove to be a splendid deterrent on
the White House and Congress.

I think we need it now. I think we need it at all times. It is a
good thing to have at any time. We saw the situation in the last
war, and we never would have been in it if the people could have voted
on it. Congress is in the midst of foreign-war propaganda all the
time. We pass bills for national defense without argument, no matter
how big they are, if the President asks that it be done. No Congress
ever denied a President's request for war. If we rPre going to avoid
future wars, it will only be when the people vote on it themselves
first.

Senator MiLL-ER. Mr. Lambertson, I appreciate your statement, but
you made one remark that I can hardly agree with. You said that
had this resolution been effective prior to the declaration of war
against Imperial Germany, war would not have been declared. I am
o the opinion that the American people were more excited at that
time than Congress was. That is just my own opinion. One of
the most encouraging indications to me today is that the people of
our country themselves are taking more interest in governmental
affairs. To my mind, the real thing that is going to preserve our
democracy is an educated and enlightened people. Wilson was
elected on the ground that he kept us out of war, but you know, and
the ladies here know, what happened. The ladies' club were urging
a declaration of war, ministers were preaching it, bands began play-
ing and flags flying. It took us about 6 months to get the boy who
was going to be shot at aroused to the point where he would throw
his hat in the air and holler for the opportunity to be shot. That
is the thing the people have got to avoid.
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Representative LAMIIERTSON. When you refer to that election in
1916, everybody knows Wilson had promised it. There is no ques-
tion about it.

Senator MILLER. He was elected on the ground that he kept us
out of war.

Representative LAMI3EITSON. I thought you said that such a refer-
endum would not have prevented that war. Did I misunderstand
you ?

Senator MILLER. No. You know the unpopularity of Members of
Congress who voted against a declaration of war?

Representative LAMBERTSON. Yes; after the propaganda had been
built up. That is the thing we want to avoid. We were so loyal,
when the President asked for war, we could not say no.

Senator MILLER. My position is that, regardless of the outcome of
this effort, the proponents of this measure will have rendered a
distinct public service and a distinct service to this Government, by
arousing the people as to their rights on questions of national and
international importance.

Representative LAMBERTSON. I do not think there was any lethargy
in 1916, and I know that there is none now. They are no more intel-
ligent now than they were then. They have more and better means
of communication. I never heard but one man say that lie thought
the people were ahead of Congress.

Senator MiLLER. You know that old saying that fools rush in
where angels fear to tread. I say what I think.

Representative LAMBIERTON. And we respect you for it.
Senator WILE. You were not here when I made this suggestion

the other day. We were talking about the mechanics of government
how this is goin to operate so that the public welfare will be real
public welfare. lhe resolution provides that the people shall have
the sole power to declare war by a national referendum or to engage
in war overseas. I have suggested-and I would like to get your
reaction to that suggestion-that the resolution be amended to pro-
vide, first, that there could be no war without having the express
mandate of the people, so to speak; and then, you must have a
declaration of war by Congress. ks the resolution now reads, if 51
percent of the people voted in ie referendum for war, you would
have war. It seems to me that is without question.

Representative LAMBERTSON. I did not comprehend it in that light.
Senator WILEY. I would like to get your reaction to that sugges-

tion. I believe the resolution should be modified so that, first, there
could be no declaration of war unless approved by the vote of the
people, and even then Congress should have the power to say no.

Representative LAMBE~rS5ON. Possibly you are right. I a not
thought about that. I will not quarrel with you :>ver that. I do not
know what the attitude of the author of the resolution is on that.
You have heard him.

Senator WILEY. He is giving it thought.
Representative LAMBmrsoN. If you let the people have a chance to

vote on whether we send our boys to foreign shores to fight some-
body else's battles, that is the best way I know of to get rid of war.

Senator Wimm. We want to keep out of war. If we ever get into
another international melee, everything we think of in terms of
value will be destroyed.
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Representative LMImnRTsoN. Absolutely. My confidence in the
people is that they will settle the issue when it is submitted to them.
I have spoken before the American Leg ion posts, some of them, and
I had a group of them last Tuesday. Those men are in favor of the
resolution, althou i they had been opposed to it. If the Ludlow
resolution were submitted and the people had the right to vote on
war, we would not be voting $750,000,000 for a Navy in the House,
and probably $950,000,000 next year, because it is not for defense,
and everybody knows it.

Senator HATCH. Of course, that could not have arisen at this time.
We could not have had a vote on it by this time.

Representative LABERTSON. :Everybody knows that is not a defense
navy, and we accepted it. It is the'President's Navy. He got what
he asked for, and he will get everything he asks for that is for
national defense. It is the propaganda that surrounds Washington.

Senator HATCH. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF HON. FRANCIS H. CASE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF SOUTH DAKOTA

Senator HATCH. Representative Case, we will be glad to hear from
you now.

Representative CASE, Mr. Chairman, I am sure the members of this
committee, and no doubt the people in this room, are as diligent in
their patriotism as any other people in the country. In coining be-
fore you I feel that I have the privilege of -speaking to people who
are concerned with the things that really help the people of the
country more than any other question before the Congress.

I have had considerable sympathy with every movement that
pointed toward solving the problem of permanent peace. I respect
the thoughts and the decisions and the earnestness of the people
who make any proposals along that line, although I do not believe
all are equally valuable. I have no thought whatever that any
single plan will bring peace to the world and make it permanent, but
I think that all of them will help very materially to accomplish that
great purpose. I ha ve the most profound respect for the sincerity
and the patriotism of Representative Ludlow and I voted for con-
sideration of his resolution last year. In the Seventy-fifth Congress
I introduced a war-referendum'proposal, which has some points of
difference from the Ludlow resolution, but which I believe will work
toward solving some unanswered questions on the war referendum
proposal.

Senator HATOK. Do you have a copy of that?
Representative CAsI. Not with me. I have one coming, and I

would like to put it in the record.
Senator HATCH. It will be included in the record as a part of

your remarks.
(The document referred to is here printed in full, as follows:)

Representative CAsE. It seems to me there are two or three ques-
tions that have not been satisfactorily answered. One is the inev-
itable divergence of opinion that will follow, incident to a debate
on the question of a declaration of war, and the possible weakening
effect of that on our foreign and domestic policies. We have had
considerable difference of opinion in the last few weeks on our for-
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eign policies, most of which I think has been for the welfare of the
country. They are problems that arise out of differences of opinion
that we cannot overlook.

We have also seen individuals rise to power in the world who have
risen to the position they now occupy either by force or the threat
of force. I have not answered in my own mind the question of
whether we are maintaining the proper influence in the United States
if we serve notice on the world that no declaration of war will be
effective until we debate it and there is a referendum vote on it.
Those who have achieved their present positions by force or the
threat of force would like to feel that with impunity they can de-
stroy even the normal respect a world power is entitled to and for
its citizens abroad who are in danger through no fault of tieir own.

Senator WILEY. Will you clarify that statement?
Representative CASE. Assuming that we have citizens who might

be in some foreign country who are insulted or injured or endan-
gered by military activities, as possibly we have had in China in the
last year or two if the nation which was applying force to the com-
munit in which those citizens were located at tiat time respected
only the law of force, I aim wondering whether or not we can compel
proper respect for our own citizens if we have served notice in ad-
vance that we will not employ force until we have had a debate and
an election.

Senator WILEY. We are getting to the point where war would
mean to engage in warfare overseas.

Representative CASE. I recognize that.
Senator WILEY. Do you mean if we should send one of our battle-

ships to rescue citizens in danger on a foreign shore, that would con-
stitute war overseas?

Representative CASE. It might be so interpreted. It seems to me
questions of that sort are among the fundamental questions that
must be considered in proposing such a constitutional amendment.
I do not know that there is any satisfactory solution to that. Ob-
viously, what is in the Constitution is in there for some time. It
takes a considerable length of time to change it. That is one thing
we have to be careful about.

Senator WIrEY. Will you define that language "engage in war-
fare overseas"? Have you given that any thought?

Representative CASE, Yes; I have given that considerable thought.
We have come to the conclusion, I think, that, so far as self-defense
is concerned in the territory of the United States, there is no great
difference of opinion. Everybody says that there is no question but
what we are engaged in war, and that is eliminated from the refer-
endum proposal.

Furthermore, there seems to be a unanimity of opinion that part
of the permanent policy of this country is to carry out the princi-
ple of the Monroe Doctrine. If I remember correctly, it originally
referred to European powers, but in common understanding today,
we hold that any attempt by any non-American power would be a
violation of the principle, whether in Asia or Europe or anywhere
else.

With that thought in mind, and trying to say what I still think is
the thing we are aiming for, I threw into the hopper of the House
what is known as House Joint Resolution 299, to amend the Consti-
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tution to provide that armies raised by conscription shall be used
only for defense. It is very simple, and reads as follows:

Congress shall not raise armies by conscription except to defend territory
of the United States or to repel an attempt by a non-American power to extend
its sovereignty, military power, or political influence In the Americas, and any
armed forces so raised in preparation for such defense shall be used only for
these purposes.

Senator HATCH. A copy of that resolution will be inserted in the
record at this point.

(The resolution referred to is here printed in full, as follows:)

[H, . Res. 299, 76th Cong,, lst sess.]

TOINT RESOLUTION Proposing an amendment to the Constitution to provide that armies
raised by conscription shall be used for purposes of defense only

Resolved by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of
America in (7onross assembled (two-thrds of each House concurring tMerein),
That the following article is proposed as an amendment to tile Constitution of
the United States, which shall be valid to all intents and purposes as part of the
Constitution when ratified by the legislatures of three-fourths of the several
States:

"AaTnCLF-

"Congress shall not raise armies by conscription except to defend territory of
the United States or to repel an attempt by a non-American power to extend its
sovereignty, military power, or political influence Li the Americas, and any
armed forces so raised in preparation for such defense shall be used only for
these purposes,"

Representative CASE. As nearly as I cau determine in my own
mind, this amendment would help to accomplish the desired purpose.
Many of the boys in the last war went into the war singing that old
song: "I don't know yet what the war is about, but I'll bet by jing
I'll soon find out." Lots of them never found out. They had no
choice in the matter, except those who had enlisted in foreign armies
or enlisted in our forces voluntarily. I think a, proposal like that
might be adopted. I think it would conserve the constructive think-
ing that has developed in our country along these lines. I think, after
allwhat we feel is that the sons of United States citizens shall not
be forced into foreign wars to fight, if they themselves do not believe
the cause justifies their being in it. This amendment would. permit
an individual referendum.

It is a matter of supplementing the foreign policy of the United
States. If the Commander in Chief of the Army and Navy were
disposed to send a force to rescue a few citizens from danger in some
foreign country, it could be done without anyone saying it violated
the Constitution of the United States, but it would prevent the con-
scription of men without their consent to fight in a war which had no
justification in their minds, except for defense, or to repel a non-
American power attemptingto gain a foothold on this hemisphere.

It seems to me (,iIs possibly gets at what we are trying to do in
answering the unanswered questions that have been raised on the ref-
erendum proposition. It seems to me it answers the question of delay.
I hope you will give it consideration along with the other proposal
and try to find, if you can, any weakness in it. I have submitted it
to several recently who have thought it is likely to achieve what we
all really want to achieve.
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Senator HATCH. Mr. Case is the last witness this morning.
I have received some communications in opposition to the resolu-

tion. I do not want to insert these in the record in the midst of
the testimony of the proponents. I have a statement from the Secre-
tary of State and a statement from the National League of Women
Voters, which I think should be included in the record after the pro-
ponents have concluded. If there is no objection, that may be done.

Tomorrow is the last day set for the proponents. It has been sug-
gested that they may desire some additional time. When they have
concluded then a date will be set to hear those who wish to testify in
opposition.

.rhe committee will stand adjourned until 10 o'clock tomorrow
morning.

(Whereupon at 12 o'clock noon, the subcommittee adjourned until
the following day, Friday, May 19, 1939, at 10 a. m.)
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FRIDAY, MAY 19, 1939

UNITED STATES- SENATE,
SuBoomfMrr OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, D. C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment in the committee

room, Capitol, at 10 o'clock a. in., Senator Carl A. hatch (chairman)
presiding.

Present: Senators Hatch (chairman) and Borah.
Present also: Senator Wiley of Wisconsin.
Senator HATCH. The committee will please come to order.
The first witness on the list this morning is Mr. J. G. Luhrsen.

STATEMENT OF J. 0. LUHRSEN, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
RAILWAY LABOR EXECUTIVES' ASSOCIATION

Senator HATCH. Please state your name for the record, and what
organization you represent.

Ir. LUHIRSEN. My naime is J. G. Luhrsen. I am executive secre-
tary and treasurer of the Railway Labor Executives' Association.

Senator HATCr. You may proceed.
Mr. LUxISEN. I appear before your committee ill behalf of the

Railway Labor Executives' Association composed of the following
organizations mnenbers of the association:

Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers.
Brotherhood of Locomotive Firemen and Enginemen,
Order of Railway Conductors of America.
Switchmen's Union of North America.
The Order of Railroad Telegraphers,
American Train Dispatchers' Association.
Railway Employees' Department, A. F. of L.
International Association of Machinists.
International Brotherlood of Boliermakers, Iron Ship Builders and Hlpers

of America.
International Brotherhood of Blacksmiths, Drop Forgers, and Helpers.
Sheet Metal Workers' International Association.
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of America.
International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers.
International Brotherhood of Firemen and Oilers,
Brotherhood of Firemen and Oilers.
Brotherhood of Railway and Steamship Clerks, Freight Handlers, Express

and Station Employees.
Brotherhood of Maintenance of Way Employees.
Brotherhood of Railroad Signalmen of America,
Order of Sleeping Car Conductors.
National Organization of Masters, Mates, and Pilots of America.
National Marine Engineers' Beneficial Association.
International Longshoremen's Association.
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The approximate total number of railroad employees at the present
time is 950,000, the vast majority of which is represented by the Rail-
way Labor Executives' Association.

AsI understand it, this committee is considering Senate Joint
Resolution 84, which is in principle identical to Houso Joint Resolu-
tion 89. However, in order to be specific with respect to authority
granted me by the association, I suggest that both resolutions 89 and
84 be incorporated in my statement at this point to obviate any possi-
bility of misunderstanding.

Senator HATcH. They have both been printed in the record. I
do not think it necessary to print them again. Your statement shows
clearly that you appear in support of both resolutions.

Mr. LumimsEw. During the Seventy-fourth and Seventy-fifth Con-
gresses similar resolutions were introduced providing for a referen-
dumn vote before declaring war, except in case of invasion.

In the Seventy-fourth Congress, House Joint Resolution 167 was
introduced and I quote from the. record of the minutes of the associa-
tion concerning the action taken:

Prevention of war: House Joint Resolution 167, introduced by Congressman
Ludlow was read and after considerable discussion 'on this resolution and
various other bills introduced having for their purpose the prevention of war,
the following motion was adopted:

Motion: That tile legislative representatives be authorized to cooperate with
all worthy organizations and individuals interested in the prevention of war
and that they support such legislation as is designed for that purpose; that
Congressmen MecSwain and Ludlow and Senators Nye and Bone be advised of
the action we have taken,

In the Seventy-fifth Congress a similar resolution was introduced
and on. May 3, 1937, our association adopted the following motion:

Motion, That we endorse this resolution and the national legislative repre-
sentatives be requested to support the resolution.

In the present Congress, House Joint Resolution 89 was again pre-
sented to the association and the record of the minutes disclosed the
following:

House Joint Resolution 89: Concerning this legislative bill it was pointed
out that the association supported a similar bill in the first session of the
Seventy-fourth Oongress, and again in May 1937, adopted the following
motion: "That we endorse this resolution and the national legislative repre-
sentatives be requested to support the resolution,"

The following motion was adopted by the association:
Motion: 'that we reaffirm our position oi this referendum vote, and that

the national legislative representatives be requested to support this resolution.

Since Resolutions 84 and 89 are identical in principle it may be
definitely stated that the association endorses the prinople of Senate
Joint Resolution 84 as well as House Joint Resolution 89.

This subject matter is one in which every citizen of the United
States, including women and children, are vitally interested since
the boy of ineligible age for war today may be eligible tomorrow.
Many of the million or more railroad men and their boys are and
will be subject to call in case of war. We do not want war-and the
best way to keep out of war is not to get engaged in European
affairs, regardless of fallacious propaganda which encourages it.
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Mob psychology, brought into existence by the spreading of mis-

chievous propaganda only deceives and misleads. Truth submerged
because of a one-sided presentation with facts cunningly omitted
enhances a wrong impression and through it all the cherished hopes
against war are sacrificed.

To exalt pride and vanity is one choice method, and yet the first
evil which God condemns is "a proud look" followed by a "lying
tongue."

We know some of the arguments advanced against this legislation
and, generally speaking, it is to the effect that the people are not
well enough informed; that certain things must of necessity be kept
secret between officials of government with respect to other nations;
that all kinds of propaganda and politics will be injected in the case
of a referendum- and that a delayed decision represents fear. We
still believe in te logic that it is more sane to -be "a live coward
than a dead hero" and that both should have full information and
time for deliberation before choosing to be either coward or hero.

One-sided information is one of our greatest trouble makers today.
It creates misunderstanding at home and likewise that holds true
with respect to foreign relations with other nations. We need
to pause and give studied deliberation to whatever is brought to
notice, either of evil or of good, and time allowance for choosing as
to the preponderance between them is essential.

It seems to us better to temper justice with a forbearance from
inflicting harm, than to rant in obscurity, letting our temper control
without knowing all of the more salient facts involved.

I know of no better way to illustrate what I mean by such tempera-
ment than to briefly cite the handling of disputes to avoid stri tes-
which is war-between employers and employees under a law enacted
by a wise Congress. Under the Railway Labor Act the procedure
prescribed permits of cooling time, a governor controlling steam, and
time to learn all the facts, then holding conferences, beginning at the
bottom and working toward the top, rather than letting only those
at the top pass first judgment. This is followed by mediation and
conciliation, and if that proves unsuccessful, then arbitration, and if
arbitration is declined by either side then the appointment by the
President of an emergency board. Both sides can and do present
all of the facts, beginning at the bottom and going up to the top of this
machinery, and if either swerves from the truth, the guilty one dwarfs
all of his argument, so that the combining and reconciling of opposites
by the judges predominates on the side of truth. But even then,
when such a. decision is made, neither side can declare a war for a
period of another 30 days, and by war I mean a strike of the em-
ployees or a boycott by managements.

That law has worked very successfully since 1920, or for 19 years.
So I conclude that by reducing things to a common understanding and
within the sphere of comprehension, people will exercise a better and
more sane judgment in making a decision than if such power is
vested only in officers of organizations, or officers in public positions.

No officer of any of the railroad organizations assumes the re-
sponsibility of declhing a strike until the rank and file has first had
the privilege of a referendum vote, and based on this experience, the



Railway Labor Executives Association has repeatedly endorsed legis-
lation which provides for a referendum vote of the people with respect
to war. We do not cherish looking forward to Europe as the burial
grounds for the present or future posterity. We feel this resolution
should be adopted as an amendment to the Constitution.

I might add, Mr. Chairman, that I know our people feel that, if
we eon bring about an improvement in our own conditions, part icu-
larly with respect to unemployment, and paint a picture for the Euro-
pean countries by drawing ourselves as a model, it will be a whole
lot better than to get entangled in anything that is happening over
in Europe, and for that reason I heartily endorse this resolution.

Senator HATCH. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF HON. ARTHUR CAPPER, A SENATOR IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS

Senator HATCH. Senator Capper, if you are ready, you may
proceed.

Senator CAPPER. Mr. Chairman, in the last Congress I had a war
referendum resolution sponsored by myself, similar to the Ludlow
resolution. You will remember that several Members of the Senate
had individual resolutions. My resolution was No. 223 in the last
Congress. Then we united with Senator La Follette and others
on the resolution now pending before your committee.

I first want to present a number of petitions I have here. I have
at least several thousand of them, in favor of a war referendum and
favoring the pending resolution.

Senator HATCH. Judging from the type of petitions that have
already been presented, I presume that they are all about the same.

Senator CAPPER. They are all about the same.
Senator HATCH. There is no use putting them in the record.
Senator CAPPER. No. I just want to file them.
Senator HATCH. They will be filed.
Senator CAPPER. I would like to make a brief statement in support

of the resolution. I have been very strongly in favor of the prin-
ciple for a good many years.

I appear in support of Senate Joint Resolution 84, commonly
called the war-referendum resolution. I shall try to be brief.

I believe the intent of the proposed war-referendum amendment
is perfectly plain. It is not ambiguous or deceptive. The language
states exactly what it means, which is not always the case with
legislative proposals.
The only phrase which might be open to misunderstanding, is in

section 1, "or to engage in overseas warfare." My understanding
of "overseas warfare" is that it means military operations, use of
armed force, and, frankly, I do not believe it could be stretched to
include "measures short of war."

I mention this because I understand there has been some discussion
of what the sponsors of the resolution meant by this language.

Now, as to the resolution as a whole.
Under our Constitution certain powers are delegated to the Na-

tional Government. Powers not delegated are reserved to the people,
or to the States.
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One of the powers expressly delegated to the Congress is the power
to declare war.

The right of the people to recall such a delegation, or to limit such
delegation of power, I believe is not questioned.

The proposed referendum amendment would not recall this dele.
gation of power, but it would limit that delegation to this extent.

In case of attack, actual or immediately threatened, upon the
United States or any of its possessions; in case of attack, actual or
immediately threatened against any nation in the Western Hemi-
sphere by any non-American nation, Congress would have the same
power it now possesses, by delegation from the people through the
Constitution, to declare war, to wage war.

The Monroe Doctrine would be implemented and strengthened by
the adoption of this proposed amendment, as I view the matter.
Possibly this change, or rather this recognition in the Constitution
of what is a traditional policy, is in some respects almost as important
as the referendnrm proposed itself.

So much for the present delegated power of Congress to declare
war that would be retained by Congress if the proposed amendment
became a part of the Constitution.

But if Congress felt the occasion demanded that the United States
declare war or engage in warfare overseas-participate in European,
Asiatic, or African war--Congess would have to call a Nation-wide
referendum and allow the people to decide whether or not American
boys would be sent overseas to fight in other peoples' wars.

There is the whole matter in a nutshell. The people would reserve
to themselves the power to decide this particular kind of warfare.

I will admit that as a matter of sound national policy there are
good arguments on both sides of this question, but to me those argu-
ments resolve themselves in favor of submission of the amendment to
the people to decide.

I will leave it to opponents of the proposal to state the arguments
against it. The proposal should have full and free discussion and
every consideration. It is not a matter on which I believe snap judg-
ment should be taken.

I will try to state in the next few minutes, briefly and concisely
and I hope understandingly, the reasons why I believe the war-refer-
endum amendment should be submitted to the people for ratification
and approval. If Congress submits this war-referendum proposal to
conventions chosen by the people in each State for the sole purpose
of considering this proposed amendment, I have no doubt as to the
result. The people will ratify it.

I do not believe we can get away from these realities.
It is the people who fight the wars, die in the wars; it is the people

who pay for the wars. I contend it is the people who should decide
if we are to have wars of our own choosing-foreign wars; in other
words, wars that are not wars in defense of the United States or the
integrity of the Western Hemisphere.

There is nothing in the proposed referendum, either directly or by
implication, that would prevent or hinder in the slightest degree
immediate action in a war of self-defense, and that self-defense
includes the protection of all our own territories and all the Western
Hemisphere against outside aggression.
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It is true the adoption of this amendment would limit the powers
of a President and a State Department to meddle and muddle in
the diplomatic intrigues, disputes, and struggles for supremacy.

Senator HATOH. I wish I-could agree with that statement, that it
would limit the power to meddle in foreign affairs.

Senator CAPPzE. I do not think there would be as much opportu-
nity to do it.

Senator HATCH. I did not mean to interrupt you.
Senator CAPmPE. It would tie the hands of an executive and a State

Department that felt the urge, messianic or otherwise, to engage in
the game of power politics in the Old World.

But to put it frankly, I consider this an argument for the war-
referendum proposal, not an argument against it.

The constitutional powers now delegated to the President by the
Constitution will not be restricted or whittled down in the least.
The President will remain Commander-in-Chief of the Army and
Navy, with full powers to use these instruments of government to the
best of his judgment in the interest of the national welfare.

Our State Department will have full power to deal with other
governments in any matters affecting the United States; it will have
full power to deal with any government in the world not only in
matters affecting the U <.ted States but in any matters affecting any
other nation or nations in the Western Hemisj here.

But the possibility of our State Department being used by Euro-
pean governments as a threat against other governments in the Old
World will be minimized, to say the least. And I think that would
be a good thing.

Of course, to those who believe that the people of the United States
have a rendezvous with destiny-and that destiny is to take the good
nations of the Old World under our protecting wing, and to threaten
the bad nations of the Old World with the use of the armed forces
of the United States if they do not do right by our good nations--to
these the hampering of the diplomatic powers of the President and
the State Department probably seem highly objectionable.

To me such an objective seems highly desirable. It is not our job
to determine the boundary disputes, nor the power disputes, or other
European controversies, nor to attempt to police the world.

George Washington and Thomas Jefferson laid down a sound
basis for our foreign policy-friendship with all, entangling alliances
with none.

If I may trespass 2 minutes more on the time of the committee I
would like to say a few words about our foreign relations, especily
as regards European affairs. epcal

As I see it, the American Revolution did far more than just free
the Thirteen Colonies from English rule.

The American Revolution freed the American Continent from
necessarily taking sides-as pawns--in European disputes, conflicts,
and wars.

For 160 years before the Revolution the wars in America were fought
over European boundaries and European struggles for supremacy.

The, colonial wars were part of Europe's dynastic wars for domi-
nation.
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During the 150 years since the Revolutionary War we have kept free
of these-European disputes, excepting for the intervention twenty-
some years ago "to make the world safe for democracy"-an inter-
vention that Just about ended what democracy there was in the Old
World.

Now, if we had had the war referendum amendment in 1914, I doubt
very much if some of the steps would have been taken in 1915 and
1916 that inevitably led us into that conflict.

One of the points in favor of the referendum amendment, as I see
it, is that it will act as a brake on our diplomats who like to make
secret agreements and reach understandings with other diplomats, the
result of which will later make it impossible to keel) us out of war.

At any rate, if ve had had the referendum, and the people when
the time came had voted to go to war, it would have been done by the
express will of the people. After all, the purpose of government is
to serve the people. Government is only the means to that end.

It is true that after the World War the Senate of the United States
spoke the will of the people and kept us out of the League of Nations.

But-refusal of the Senate uearTy 20 years ago to join the League of
Nations does not bind any President-I am making no personal refer-
ences in this case; the matter goes far beyond any individual Presi-
dent-does not bind any President from using the threat of United
States power to try to police the world.

It is my contention that a war-referendumn provision in the Con-
stitution would act as a check upon such use of power by the Executive
and his State Department.

With this provision in the Constitution, I doubt if any President
could try the game of bluff and bluster against the so-called "bad"
nations of the Old World. It would be outside his province. The
people would hold a mortgage on the diplomats so far as their dealing
with other diplomats in, the Old World on Old World affairs are
concerned.

Personally, I do not believe the time has come, or is anyways near
in this world when the United States can enforce peace in Europe,
even if that kind of Eurol)ean peace-maintained by force of arms by
the United States-were desirable.

Prevention of war will not be accomplished, in the long run, by at-
tempts of one nation or group of nations.

I believe adoption of the war referendum amendment, applying as
it does only to foreign wars waged for foreign governments to settle
foreign disputes, would be a long step toward preventing the first
steps that lead to foreign entanglements that lead to participation in
foreign wars,

Senator HATCH. Are there any questions ?
Senator WILEY. As I understood you, Senator Capper, you inter-

pret the words "engage in warfare overseas" to mean sending an expe-
ditionary force overseas?

Senator CAPPER. I do.
Senator WILEY. Now, Senator, some days ago we got an idea sitting

around the table here. You speak of this referendum as a check
,on the war dogs. That is what it really is, is it not?

Senator CAPPER. I believe it is.

158511-8--9
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Senator WILEY, It provides that the people shall have the sole
power to declare war through a national referendum. That is a
check. My theory is that we should have a double check; that if this
referendum goes to the people and the people vote on the question, we
-firt get a direction to Congress, but not a mandate, so that if the
vote should happen to be 51 percent in favor of war and 49 percent
against war, Congress would still have the power to say there would
be no war. What do you think of that?

Senator CAPPFE. Well that is worth considering.
Senator WILEY. In other words we are not a democracy, but we

are a republic, a government of clecks and balances. If we adopt
this resolution for a referendum, there could be no war unless two
things were done: First, the people themselves voting for war; and,
second, after that a declaration of war by the Congress; but that the
referendum itself would not be a mandate to the Congress.

Senator CAPPER. But I think Congress all the time comes nearer
speaking for the people than any other agency of the Government,
more so than the State Department or even the President. It is the
voice of the people. I woud be willing to trust the Congress.

Senator WILEY. You think that double check might prove valuable,
do you?

Senator CAPPR. It is a kind of Amos and Andy method.
Senator WILEY. No; there is no Amos and Andy about that.
Senator CAPPER. Check and double check.
Senator WiuY. I see what you mean. I am serious about it,

because if in the first place it is important that we have the declara-
tion of the people, it is also important, especially in times of great
crises and mental stress, hysteria, and foreign propaganda, to have a
Congress that might say, even if the people should vote for war, that
there should be no war.

. Senator HATCH. Thank you, Senator Capper.

STATEMENT OF HON. GERALD P. NYE, A SENATOR IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA

Senator HATCH. Senator Nye, the committee will be glad to hear
you now

Senator NY. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, first
of all, I want to thank the members of this subcommittee who have
been so patient in affording the kind of hearings you have had be-
fore you. There has been a tendency on the part of a good many
people to belittle the purposes involved in this resolution.

Senator HATCH. I assure you that there is no thought in the minds
of the members of this subcommittee to belittle anything so impor-
tant as this resolution.

Senator NYn. That has been very clearly demonstrated. As one
of the authors of the resolution that you are considering, I do have a
tremendous interest in it. The record will reveal that in the last
session of Congress I was No. 1 to move in that particular direction
by offering a joint resolution at that time. I did not imagine, as .I
sat down to prepare a statement for these hearings, that very much
was left to be said. I have listened to a part of the hearings, and
it has struck me that there is only one point that I would want to
stress upon this occasion.
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I join in that resentment which has been expressed to the will of
some to make child's play of the effort represented in the proposed
referendum on the question of our country's entering into another
foreign war. The real purpose involved in this pending question is
that of guarding more largely against the possibility of such entry
a move that might very aptly accomplish the complete undoing oi
our own democracy. Those who would play lightly with such a pur.
pose play lightly with human lives, the lives of our own people.

We must all be quite aware of the existence today of pressure op-
erations in our country, operations that would have us play to this
side or that side in Europe's hates and schemes. Propaganda is
rampant in our land, some of it open, bold, brazen, and insulting to
our intelligence, some of it clever and hidden. How easily this prop-
aganda can be made effective is one of the lessons left by an American
experience of 20 years and more ago. We ought to be providing
every possible safeguard I am sure that a most effective weapon
would be this proposed amendment to the Constitution.

No act by a government can mean so much to the fortunes of so
man people as the act of going to war. To virtually every citizen
of the land that act might mean death, broken bodies and minds
broken homes and broken hearts, to say nothing of the debt and.
altered economy to distress both the warring and the unborn.
generations.

If ever there was a question to which the people living underta
democracy should have a voice in determining the answer, it is thip
one: "Shall we engae in a foreign war?"

The Constitution [eft the question of going to war with the Con-
gress. It left the conduct of relations with foreign lands largely
with the Executive. Today it must be and is generally acknowledged
that thifi latter power with the Executive is the power to make war.

Senator HATcH. You said that the Constitution left the conduct
of foreign relations largely with the Executive. Do you think that
is in the Constitution, or has it been developed and built up ?

Senator Nix. I think in large measure it has been built up through
the years. I I

Senator HATcH. I do not believe the Constitution left that in the
hands of the Executive.

Senator Ny. I am glad to hear you express that belief. Certain
it is that, if the framers had that in mind, they did have in mind the.
belief that the Congress, and particularly the Senate, would be
closely advising and consenting in the conduct of those policies.

Senator HATCH. You know that at one time during the Constitu-,
tional Convention they seriously considered excluding the Executive.
altogether.

Senator Nyi. That is quite true.
Senator HATCH. With the Constitution as it is, the Senate can

initiate a treaty without the consent of the Executive.
Senator NY. I quite agree with you.
Senator HATCH. It is not at all clear to me that the Constitution

left that power in the hands of the Executive.
Senator NYE. Nevertheless, it is true.
Senator HATCH. It is true that it has been built up.
Senator NYE. That has been our accepted theory for many, many.

years.
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The fact remains that the Executive can so conduct foreign rela-
tions as to lead easily to a state which leaves Congress no alternative
but to declare existing a state of circumstances which the Executive
has permitted or helped to bring about. Correctives are definitely
called for. One such is a larger knowledge and check by Congress
on what the Executive is doing in foreign relationships. Another
corrective is to be found in enforcement of-the Neutrality Act, which
would greatly reduce the danger of our country's being drawn into
other people's wars. But this would leave much to be desired inso-
far as the masses-whose fortunes are so desperately associated with
the question of oing to war-are concerned.

That "more to te desired" could be substantially afforded by giving
to the people a voice, through popular referendum, in the question o
declaring war; with, of course, the power to declare it le t where it
is in the emergency of attack upon our country.

But are the people prepared to pass judgment upon so important
a question as that of going into foreign war? Why not? Certainly
they are as well prepared to do that as they are to elect Presidents
and Representatives and Senators. But can they have access to and
know as readily as Congress the issues involved in a given state of
causes leading to the question? Again, why not? Would it not be
a great victory for democracy if those who would choose going to
war were required to go before the public, lay their cards upon the
table, and "sell" if they could, their reasoning to the people? It
should not be difficult to see how and why a go-to-war advocate would
have greater ease in setting the stage required to convince the few
(the Congress, subject to quick fires and hates) than to convince the
millions who must actually do the fighting, and the dying, and the
paying.

But might it not be very dangerous to chance the delay involved
in waiting for a referendum of the question of declaring war?

The answer to that question gives what is surely the greatest ad-
vantage to be enjoyed through a war referendum. Wnat is wrong
with delay in determining to go to war? Delay ought to be con-
sidered the wisest course. Delay to permit better survey of the causes
inviting us to war. Delay to enable us to weigh, not only the chance
of winning the war, but the chance of winning causes fbr which we
will allegedly be spending our lives and resources, Delay which
migth let men find other ways of accomplishing desired ends without
resort to the most wasteful and costly method. Delay that might by
chance let hot heads cool. Delay that could be expected to afford
clearer vision as to whether the alleged causes in issue are the causes
of more than a few, whose interests might be wholly selfish and in no-
wise related to the security and well-being of those millions of citi-
zens who must do the warring if war is finally the choice.

The finest place for delay is in the business of starting into war.
Could there have been more delay in 1917 combined with a require-
ment that the people be armed with the acts which seemed to call
for war, we might well have been erecting magnificent monuments to
"Delay" rather than to the dead who won no cause alleged responsi-
ble for our entry into Europe's war.

A constitutional amendment to afford a war referendum would be
the greatest victory for democracy since American independence.
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I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator HATCH. Are there any questions I
Senator WiEY. You say that at the last session of Congress yout

headed the list of those introducing war referendum resolutions.
Were all these resolutions identical?

Senator NYE. No; they were not. At the laO, session I think there
were no fewer than five or six proposed amendments offered.

Senator HATCH. We did not hold any hearings on any of them at
the last session.

Senator Nm. None whatever,
Senator WiaY. Did your resolution contain the phraseology: "The

people shall have the sole power to declare war by a national referen-
dum or to engage in war overseas "

Senator Nn. No; as I think back to it now, the resolution or refer-
dum proposed at that stage was not made so final or so determining
a factor in the declaration of war.

Senator WirzY. Might we have a copy of the language of your
resolution?

Senator NYE. If I remember rightly, it was Senate Joint Resolution
10 or 20.

Senator WinY. You are one of the sponsors of Senate Joint Resolu-
tion 84 and, as such, I take it that you have reached a conclusion as
to the language "engage in warfare overseas." Does that mean an
actual expeditionary military force?

Senator NYE. It does.
Senator HATCH. What about sending the marines into a foreign

country, as we have done on several occasions ?
Senator NYE. I think that would constitute a military expedition.
Senator HATCH. Engaging in warfare?
Senator NYE. Yes.
Senator HATCH. Then we could not send the marines to China to

rescue any of our people who were in danger there.
Senator WiLEY. I think that is important. I think that you could

under this resolution.
Senator HATCH. I do not quite see how you could do that. If you

land the marines in Shanghai to save American property or persons,
is not that warfare?

Senator Wxuy. It depends upon the interpretation of the language
I just called attention to.

Senator HATCH. Senator Nye, what do you think about it?
Senator NmY. I think under that language, it has reference to an

operation of that kind by the military.
Senator WILEY. Suppose an American warship were sailing in

foreign waters, and a submarine such as we have seen in recent
days attacked that warship, woula the ship be justified in defending
itself I

Senator NYE. Mest assuredly it would.
Senator WLEY. Then that would not be an act of warfare.
Senator NYE. It certainly would be an act of warfare.
Senator WILEY. Then you could not do it without a mandate from

the people, under this resolution.
Senator Nm. That would be an attack upon us. In that event,

the power to declare war would be vested in Congress.



230 WAR RtEFEENDUM

Senator WILEY. If a foreign nation like China, or any other na-
tion, were to attack our missionaries, as they did in the Boxer Rebel-
lion, then wd would not have the right to land our forces there to
protect our own citizens?

Senator NYu. Strictly speaking, I would say no.
Senator Wmry. I am glad to get your interpretation. I think the

amendment would not go that far. But I think this other proposition
is very important. Under this referendum, if the people voted for
war, that would be a mandate for war.

Senator NY. That is right.
Senator Wmrx. What o you think of the idea that, if the people

voted for war, they should not have the last say, but that Congress
should still have to declare war before we would go into war? You
might have a referendum with 51 percent voting in favor of war and
49 percent voting against it. Under this resolution, that would mean
war.
'. Senator NYm. Whatever the majority might be in the result of the
election, I think it would be a splendid safeguard to leave the final
decision with the Congrs, provding the power is not left with the
Congress to override the finding of the people, if it should be adverse
to our going to war.. Senator WILEY. Absolutely. The provision I would like to see is
this: That before this Nation could engage in war there must be first
an affirmative vote by the people by referendum, and second, an
acceptance by Congress of that referendum and a declaration of war,
provided, of course, that the vote of the people was not adverse to
war.

Senator Nyr. Yes. I should be very much inclined to support a
change that would afford that double safeguard.

Senator WiLEY. It would be a double check.
'Senator NYE. Yes.
Senator WILEY. In other words, it seems to me there is some logic

and soundness in the ideathat we are a republic and not a democ-
racy; and the thought is that you were chosen to come heie, not to
follow the dictates of your constituents in every respect, but to use
your own judgment. By this referendum, if it is amended accord-
ing to my suggestion, we say: "Congress, you do not have to declare
war unless the the people first say so, but you do not have to do it
even if the people say, under the stress of hysteria, emotion, and
propaganda, that there must be war."
"'Snator iri. That is quite all right. One thought occurs to me. I
am wondering, if we do write into the Constitution a provision of that
kind, it will have a tendency to make the public, the electorate, more
lax in their determination of their vote upon the subject, on the
afsumption that Congress will have the last word on it, anyway.

Senator WmILE. Only in case the vote of the public is to declare
war.

Senator Nyz. That is right.
Senator WinLY. I could not follow that logic. It seems to me

your logic, 'in the first place, means this: That you believe, as Lin.
coln said, that the judgment of the common people is probably as
good as you will fin anywhere most of the time, but part of the time
you can' fool them. If you could fool the people 'part of the time
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so that they would declare for war that would be a declaration of
war. Why not have another check that, even if the people did
declare war there would be no war unless Congress said so?

Senator RY. I think that is correct.
Senator HATCH. You made a suggestion that might be worth con-

sidering.
Senator NYB. It is hard for me to conclude that the people on so

important an issue would let themselves be lax, on the assumption
that somebody else would have the last say, anyway.

Senator HATCH. On the question of being lax, a good many peop
would have already been wrought up to the point that they believed
we should not engage in war. Congress would have already, in a
measure, indicate its belief that we should engage in war by sub-
mitting a referendum.

Senator Wujy. I could not agree with that.
Senator HATCH. Congress would not have submitted it unless there

was danger of war.
Senator WILEY. I could not agree with that.
Senator HATCH. They would already have indicated their belief

that the time was ripe to declare war. If I know the vote is going
to be final-

Senator NYE (interposing). Speaking as a Senator?
Senator HATCH. No; as an individual voter. If I know the vote

is going to be final, I would know that if it carried there would be
war; but if I know that Congress will still have the right to say
we will not have war, that might have some influence. I think it is
well worth considering.

Senator Nix. I think so.
Senator BoiRAH. Do you mean to have Congress vote on it after

the referendum?
Senator NYE. If the vote favors going to war, the power would

still remain with Congress to veto that declaration.
Senator BoiAH. Would you be in favor of that?
Senator NyE. I would, providing it does not carry with it the

power of Congress to override the people if they voted "no" on that
proposition. The Senator from Wisconsin makes the point that the
people might come out of the referendum election with a vote of 51
to 49.

Senator Wmizy. For war.
Senator BORAH. That is democracy.
Senator Nyr. Yes; but again we come back to the point that is so

often made that there are times when the Congress is going to have
to stand on its own judgment, irrespective of what may seem to be
the immediate wish of a.small majority. I would be very much in-
clined to support that double check or safeguard.

Senator Wizy. The information was given to us the other day by
Stuart Chase, who said that he had just come from Texas where
everything was cool, and he got into New York and found a lot of
hysteria. He brought out the very important qnd significant fact
that apparently in New York men's Ininds were not poised; they
were not thinking ctearly. I can conceive of such a situation., This
is not a democracy i this is a republic. It sees that the idea of tb4e
check in the first instance is, as JeMerson said when he ma4e the
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check that only Congress could declare war, "We have ptt a check
on the dogs of war." Why not put a double check on it?

Senator BORAH. If we have not enough confidence in the people
to let them determine it, let us keep it away from them and deter-
mine it ourselves. What is the use of throwing this kind of a propo-
sition into the midst of 1) million people, if you are going to throw
it back into Congress? That is not democratic. It is neither demo-
cratic nor republican. It is trifling with a great issue; and, if it
does not suit you, you will take the other side. It seems to me that
you must either allow the people to determine whether they will go
into a foreign war or you must leave it to their selected representa-
tives. We would be in the midst of war. Everybody would be
agitated. You want to submit it to the people for 'a vote, and then
you want to take it away from them, irrespective of that vote. Do
you think you could foul'with that proposition for 4 or 5 or 6 months
with the people, and another 3 or 4 months in Congress?

Senator IWILEY. That is what we want. We want delay. I do not
want to put my opinion up against your opinion, Senator Borah;
but I have to assert my own judgment. Tile object is to create
mechanics that will stop war. If we can do that, we may save civiliza-
tion. The next war means a destruction of not only political values
but of property values. It means making every nation an autocracy.
It seems to me there is nothing illogical or undemocratic about it.
If you can have a double brake in an emergency, instead of only
one, you have that much more protection. I think we can have a
referendum in the course of a week.

Senator BOIAH. That is perfectly ridiculous.
Senator WILEY. It is?
Senator BORAH. You might just as well go out, and call a town

meeting and declare war. You could not have any gatherings, you
could not have any debates, you could not have any meetings, you
could not have any exchange of views among the people. We would
assume the thing as decided before we would start to vote.

Senator Wax.Y. No. I am saying they could under our present
method. I am not saying they should have it.

Senator HATCH. I think when we get into executive session we are
going to have a very interesting time discussing all these angles.

Senator BORAH. I will tell you frankly that I have one idea about
this matter which pushes me toward this resolution. That is the
judgment of the masses as to whether we shall go into a foreign war.
f we cannot have that, I do not want to fool with it. I think it

would be best to leave it as it now is, unless we are willing to say
we are going to abide by the judgment of the people. If they say
that they do not want war, we will not have it; if they say they do
want war we will have it. Why not leave it to the people? 'they
must do tie fighting and the dying. If we cannot do that, I do not
want to fool with the Constitution at all.

Senator Nym. Senator Borab, suppose tomorrow is the day for' cast-
ing the popular vote on the question of going into a foreign war, and
the following day after the vote has been cast, and the result has been
made known or may be still uncertain we here in Congress should
discover the existence of some fact or feature that was entirely new.
Suppose we should discover the existence of some secret understand-
ing that had been entered into by those who were to become our
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allies. In that event, would you not want the power to declare war
left here?

Senator BoRAi. That leads me to the conclusion that I am against
*your preposition entirely. If we have to check everyfew days on
something that has happened, we will accomplish nothing.

Senator NYE. You would say that, in spite of any new develop-
ment that arose after the vote, that should be final?

Senator BoRaMr. No. I say that makes it impossible to do any-
thing with this at all. That is a complete argument against this.
The argument against this is that the representatives of the people
know the facts and know the situation, and therefore we must neces-
sarily leave it to them. Here you would submit it to the people and
then take it away from them for some reason the representatives
themselves might suggest. It is a serious proposition.

Senator NYS It does seem to me there ought to be that additional
safeguard.

Senator BORAa. There are some mighty terrific arguments against
this proposition.

Senator WILEY. The same argument Senator Borah made just
now, which means you should lodge the power somewhere and leave
it there.

Senator BORAH. It does not mean anything of the kind. It simply
means we ought to be consistent when we submit it to the people.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE W. HARTMANN, COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY,
NEW YORK CITY

Senator HATCH. State your name, your occupation, and whom you
represent.

Mr. HARTMANN. My name is George W. Hartmann. I am associ-
ate professor of educational psychology, Columbia University; editor
the Social Frontier; president of the Society for the Psychological
Study of Social Issues.

Senator lIAToH. You may proceed,
Mr. HAETMANN. Mr. Chairman, I am here this morning for the

purpose of summarizing the affirmative argument in behalf of this
important proposal. The gentlemen of this subcommittee have placed
the American public in their debt by holding these hearings and
thereby fostering better understanding of the issues involved in lim-
iting the war-making powers of Congress. As an educator I am inter-
ested in insuring full and fair discussion of this problem as a basis
for intelligent group action, and I earnestly hope that your com-
mittee will report the bill, even if you do so without any recom.
mendation.

I assume that any legislative or constitutional change should be
supported, if the human and social values thus furthered are deeper
and more numerous than those which are adversely affected. It is
my conviction that the plan to have the citizens as a whole specifically
authorize American participation in armed conflict outside the West-
ern Hemisphere meets this fundamental test and should therefore
become part of the highest law of the land,

There are four positive reasons why I favor the so-called peace
amendment to the Constitution. First, it represents an extension of
the democratic process to one of the most critical areas of contem-



porary life; second, it would be a powerful factor in keeping Amer-
ica out of war, an objective which all but few ardently desire; third,
it in no way hampers our ability to keep the North American Con-
tinent free from European or Asiatic invasion; fourth, it definitely
favors our national economic interests in the present troubled world"
situation. There are other advantages to a referendum on a foreign
war which are corollaries sr derivatives of these principal considera-
tions. Taken together they make an irrefutable case for the amend-
ment. May I amplify the preceding points?

The power to declare war is not an ordinary executive or legisla-
tive decision. It affects for good or ill the lives of millions in a way.
that no act concerning a ship canal or a deficiency appropriation pos-
sibly can. Inherent in the philosophic concept of democracy is the
constant broadening of the base of consent to all major social enter-
prises. Respect for personality-another aspect of the democratic
ideal-requires that individuals who may suffer from the conse-
quences of power vested in public officials and authorities be consulted
whenever their destiny is seriously involved. There is no man or
group of men with sufficient wisdom to properly be entrusted alone
with the vast power to involve an entire nation in war, and wise and
honest men are the first to acknowledge this and to ask collective
support for their judgment.

As things stand in 1989, the power to plunge this country into a
foreign war, although legally and constitutionally conferred upon
Congress, is actually in the hands of the President-a power that in
my judgment is too vast for any one person to be allowed to wield
with safety for the rest of the population.

The temptation to indulge in foreign adventures as a distraction
from serious domestic difficulties is a real one that we recognize clearly
in other contemporary rulers and in the history of diplomacy. Is
there any reason to believe that our own statesmen are wholly free,
from the possibility of such behavior ? Morevore, under present cir-
cumstances, the power to declare war is in effect the right to abolish,,
for a time at least, the institutions and practices of political democracy.
In a decision of such cultural gravity all voters must participate if
democracy is to be made more than a slogan or a dream.

In his letter opposing the original Ludlow resolution, President
Roosevelt declared that the referendum was incompatible with our
representative form of government. This is an absurd claim, since
many State and local governments make regular use of this tech-
nique on comparatively trivial question without losing one whit of
their representativeness. Mr. Roosevelt also declared that the Presi-
dent would be hampered in his conduct of foreign relations--a state-
ment which is true only if he thought to initiate a foreign war, in
which case we, the people, have every right to interpose a barrier.

What does democracy mean if not the claim to life and free personal
development, both of which are plainly jeopardized by entry into
war?

One weak clause in our present Constitution may be the Achillea
heel that may lead to the destrurction of democracy on this continent.
Or, to change the figure, the Executive and Congress under normal
conditions must discharge the leadership's functions of occupying the
driver's seat in the national vehicle; but if an important shift w antic-
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ipated destination arises, it would seem but courteous to submit this to
the approval of the other passengers. Not to do so is to exercise the
essentials of tyrrany under another name.

The American Institute of Public Opinion and other sample polls
have several dines reported a clear majority in favor of the amend-
ment. For your committee not to give due weight to this unambiguous
expression of spontaneous sentiment would be to overweight the hi-
fluence of the minority that stands in opposition to it.

The basic democratic character of the referendum is my chief motive
for supporting it, but it is far frm being the only one. If adopted,
it promises to be one of he most effective means for keeping this
country out of war-definitely superior in this respect to the Neu-
trality Act which was devised to meet the same popular demand. Con-
gress is not elected on war issues, and the historical record shows that
it cannot be trusted to keep us at peace, since in thmes of crises it is
always under the President's thumb.

Students of social psychology have observed that the pro-war fever
of recent months is most acute in New York and Washington-two
centers that are far from being a reliable index of the temper of the
rest of the country. A legislator who really wishes to be representa-
tive of his constituents can do no better than emancipate himself from
the sugestion to stampede that emanate from the capital or Manhat-
tan. In this effort, he would find the referendum a sounder guide
thian the excited pressure of lobbyists and their administrative allies.
Even if they are qualified experts in these matters, the p lain people
should be the ultimate judges concerning the acceptability of their
recommendations.

I have carefully examined all the arguments of those who
oppose the principle of a referendum where an offensive war on
foreign soil is contemplated, and can find none which is not the
product of either misinformation, none-too-subtle rationalization of
existing prerogatives, preference for other less feasible means of
maintaining international peace, or utter lack of faith in the dem-
ocratic process. The effective defense of our shores is in no way re-
stricted by this amendment, and the power of Congress to strengthen
our armed establishment remains untouched. Indeed, our country is
virtually impregnable to assault from abroad. All that is prohibited
is our 'right" to bombard Hamburg, Naples, or Tokyo without def-
inite authorization from the American electorate. Is that a con-
straint under which any democratic government should chafe? Or
is not democracy in our day dangerously near an empty formalism
if it involves anything short of such restraint?

The argument concerning the importance of the time factor in an
emergency underestimates the speed and efficiency with which modern
referenda can be taken; and since it applies only to foreign expedi-
tions, it does not seem inappropriate for the Nation to spend atleast
a week reflecting upon the wisdom of such distinctly aggressive ac-
tion on our part.

The objection that a referendum will weaken the solidarity of the
populace and lower war-time morale if war is adopted by ,a close
vote is untenable in the light of what we know about the adjust-
ment of attitudes to a faith accompli., The best evidence indicates
that on April 1, 1917, most Americans were still opposed to our active.
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participation in the World War, yet by June 1 an overwhelming
majority was clearly behind the Government. I total reconstruc-
tion of the social field had occurred. The same process is almost
certain to be repeated in future situations. The important task
before us is to prevent such stimuli from arising, particularly since
inquiries into mass belief indicate that most Americans now hold
we made a mistake in entering the Great War. Is this not likely to
be the verdict a generation hence if we deliberately become involved
in another conflict?

It seems appropriate on this occasion to emphasize that whatever
little good America might indirectly achieve by entering another
Worl& War would be far outweighed by the colossal miseries we
should meanwhile be inflicting upon ourselves and other peoples. The
longer we succeed in postponing war the more likely we are to solve
by scientific or tecluical means the human and social frustrations
which make war seem like a lesser evil to some harassed individuals
or nations. The referendum under consideration is not a perfect
instrument, and it may not prevent war and the resulting social dis-
organization in all cases, but it certainly diminishes its probability,
which is a clear gain to the forces making for world sanity. At the
very least the consciences of Members of Congress will be clear, for
they will know that America cannot enter a war of which the people
have not approved in advance. Of all countries we are in the best
position to set the example which others will eventually follow. Here
is a simple but impressive social invention to meet a great need that
is not a novelty, but one that has grown steadily in the last quarter
of a century. There is no objection to it that i's tenable within the
system of democratic functions that govern our country. Why not
use this device before it becomes too late to save the lives of millions?

Senator HAn'. Are there any questions?
Senator BCRAH. How are you going to determine what is a foreign

war?
Mr. HARTMANN. That would be subject to the phraseology, I sup-

pose, of a former resolution which did pass both Houses of Congress.
It seems to me to mean any war in which the United States is
engaged with a country having its geographical site outside the
Western Hemisphere.

Senator BORAH, Suppose we pass this resolution as it is now writ-
ten, and we get into a serious controversy with some foreign power
which approaches the point of war; that the situation seems to be
such that in order to wage a successful war we must anticipate what
this foreign power may do in the way of attacking uA and, as a
countermove, attack them. We are defending ourselves. The con-
troversy is on, anid there is liable to be war between us, and the Com-
mander in Chief of the Army and Navy, the President, says there is
only one way vo meet that situation. We cannot wait to make that a
domestic war. If we do, we are at a disadvantage. Then the Coin-
mander in Chief says we must move on, we must attack them. That
would not be a foreign war, would it?

Mr. HARMANN. I should think it would still be a foreign war. If
any' European power were engaged in a serious controversy with the
United States, and the head of our armed forces believed the best
thing to do would be to begin an attack on their own coast line in



Europe, it seems to me that would be all act contrary to the spirit of
the proposed amendment and should first have the sanction of the
American electorate.

Senator BORAH. We passed a bill yesterday providing for two
large and very expensive battleships. We have no use for them, so
far as defense is concerned. They are obviously armaments of war.
Being somewhat familiar with the Oriental situation, we have come
to the conclusion that we might use those battleships and use them
where they can be used, which would be abroad. We would not use
them in protecting San Francisco or the Pacific coast, but our strate-
gists may say there is only one thing to do and that is to attack in
the Orient. That would still be a foreign war?

Mr. HARTMANN. Exactly, Senator. I should think that even the
high decisions of our major strategists should be subject to review
by the populace.

Senator BORAH. Of course, we like to think that about democracy,
but there are things which a democracy cannot do. It is just a ques-
tion of ,how far we can go in extending the power of democracy.
I say frankly that if I could find a practical way by which to say
that those who do the fighting and the dying should determine
whether they should go abroad for that purpose, that would meet
my approval; but I cannot see how you are going to make it work
practically.

Mr. HARTMANN. The men and women who would be involved
would do the votin

Senator BORAH. ow would you determine whether it was a for-
eign war or whether we should get into a foreign war? The situa-
tion migAt change, as was suggested awhile ago, within a fortnight,
and it might become a domestic war. It is the practical working
out of the thing that it seems to me is what this committee needs
a lot of information about. I just make that suggestion.

Senator HATCH. W, have had some discussion about the landing
of the marines in a foreign country in case of emergency.

Mr. HARTMANN. I should be inclined to feel that would mean a
military expedition. ,

Senator HATCH. The landing of the marines would be engaging
in a foreign war?

Mr. HARTMANN. If it were followed by military activities.
Senator HATCH. And it is prohibited by the resolution?

Mr. HARTMANN. I believe so, unlessspecifically exempted.
Senator HATCH. I mean under the language of the resolution.
Mr. HArMANN. I think it is the intent of the resolution to forbid

that practice in which we have commonly engaged in the past.
Senator WILEY. That was largely in the western hemisphere. But

suppose a situation arose in some of the islands of the sea, where they
should have a revolution, and an outlaw force would gain control,
during which time some of our citizens may be there. Our battleship
is in the harbor to protect life. If we land those men for that pur-
pose, do you think that would be an expeditionary force?

Mr. HARTMANN. That probably is a marginal case which probably
would cover such a condition.

Senator HATCH. We need to know what it means. When we adopt
a constitutional amendment, it ought to be very clear.
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Mr. HARTMANN. Yes.
Senator WmLEr. To engage in warfare means an expeditionary

forceI
Mr. HARTMANN. Primarily; even landing the marines iii Nicaragua.
Senator BonAn. International law establishes the principle that

sending an expeditionary force to protect American citizens is not
an act of war and cannot be held to be such by the nation against
whom we send that force. It is not an act of war. If we find some
American citizens in Nicaragua who are in danger, as a matter of
law we would have a perfect right to send our forces there for the
purpose of rescuing these citizens. It would not be regarded in inter-
national law and is not so treated as an act of war.

Senator HATCH. Yet some sponsors of the resolution who testified
this morning said it would be an act of war.

Senator WILEY. No; I do not believe they said that.
Senator HATCH. I said of those who appeared this morning. I am

just trying to find out what the people who sponsor this resolution
think about it.

Mr. HArMANN. I should think the committee or the Congress
might introduce a proper amendment to take care of that.

Senator HATCH. I do not mean this exact language. Do you mean
to advocate that the resolution should be so drawn as to cover an
act of that kind?

Mr. HATMANN. That would be a present possibility.
Senator WILEY. What do you think of tie double check I sug-

gested ?
Mr. HARTMANN. That stuck me at first as very interesting, since it

applied only in case the electorate voted in the affirmative.
* Senator WLEY, Oh, yes.

Mr. BORAH. I am inclined to support Senator Borah's judgment
on that now.. I think the public should have the last say on it. I
think the logic of the situation compels that.

Senator WILEY. After all, we are looking for the mechanics that
will prevent a great catastrophe such as war.

Mr. HARTMANN. I take my stand here on the general philosophy
,of democratic ideals. One thing inherent in. that is that the public
has the right to commit suicide, if it so desires. Of course, I should
do everything possible to prevent its doing so.

Senator WILEY. You would follow logic, then, instead of trying
to stop war?

Mr. HARTMANN, As I see it, if you should attempt to operate across
the sea, you would have reached the point of departure from the
democratic concept, which has not yet involved a complete repudia-
tion of the war technique.

Senator Wnzy. You have known of foreign people, who as the
result of propaganda, have lost their democratic ideas and become a
great mache of war?

Mr. HAR7MANX. Exactly.
Senator WLY. Of course, I know some people are going to say

to submit this to the people, and that they have the right to com-
mit suicide. I do not think they have a Christian right or any
other right to do so.

Mr. HARTMANw. That is a lack of faith in democracy.
Senator WILEY. You have seen what has happened abroad.
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Senator BORAH. If we should adopt a resolution of this kind,
we would be the only nation in the world to do so.

Mr. HARTMANN. At first, I believe so.
Senator BORAH. I think for a long time. I cannot imagine any

-other country in the world adopting a resolution of this kind. Eng-
land could not adopt a much milder resolution without exempting
two-thirds of her territory. It would be the same way with Aitler
and Mussolini. What would be our situation with reference to meet-
in these strategic situations where changes might occur overnight?

would we not be at somewhat of a disadvantage?
Mr. HARTMANN. I do not believe we would be seriously handi-

capped. The extraordinary model that we would present to the
nations of the world would have a great effect upon the people of the
* rest of the world.

Senator BORAH. It might in time, but there would have to be a
very great change in foreign countries.

Mr. HARTMANN. That is granted.
Senator HATCH. A declaration of war is not the cause of war.
Mr. HARTMANN'. That is right. It is the last step.
Senator HATCH. The very last step.
Mr. HARTMANN. Nevertheless, it has a certain final quality about

it that would suggest that the public should be consulted.
Senator HATCH. If all the other steps which covered a long period

of time had been taken, all the causes of war which lead up to the
taking of the final step, would either a referendum or an act of
Congress prevent war?

Mr. HABTMANN. There is a final chance that it would.
Senator HATUM. We are much more concerned about removing

the causes that lead up to the last step.
Mr. HART ANN. That would be another proposition.
Senator HATCH. If all the causes existed, would not the declaration

be likely to be made wherever the power rested?
Mr. HIARTMANN. Mdy answer to that would be that the additional

responsibility which the Nation as a whole would assume, if this
amendment were to pass and become a part of the Constitution
would no doubt lead to measures whereby the causes of war would
be removed.

Senator WiLrY. Have you read the joint resolution?
Mr. HARTMANN. Yes.
Senator WILeY. It says "except in case of war actual or imme-

diately threatened." The words "immediately threatened" would
bear upon the situation about which Senator Borah spoke when lie
started questioning you, would it not?

Mr. -TARTMANN. With reference to when a foreign war might
become a domestic war?

Senator WiLty. Yes. It says exceptt in case of attack by armed
forces, actual or immediately threatened, upon the United States or
its territorial possessions." The words "immediately threatened
upon the United States" might apply to that emergency situation
Senator Borah spoke of. might it not? I

Mr. HARTMANN. I believe it is broad enough to cover that.
Senator WEY. In that case the Executive and Congress would

still have the power.
Mr. HARTMANN. Yes.
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Senator WILEY. Your theory is that the sole power should be
vested in the people, without the second check upon the declaration of
war?

Mr. HARTMANN. I would stand upon that. It seems to me that
is inherent in democratic concepts, whereas the other view might
involve commitment to a pacifist attitude.

Senator WILEY. No. I think my position means that the people
might still give the direction, but every man who comes to Congress
is not bound to follow that direction. He may not follow that
direction but may use his judgment and the light and the vision that
is given Aim, in which case he is doing the job the founders thought
he should do.

Mr. HARTMANN. I should not feel it would destroy anything essen-
tial in the referendum if your proposal were made a part of it.
However, it seems to me it might be slightly better without it.

Senator HATCH. Thank you very much for your statement, Mr.
Hartmann.

Heretofore we have just taken witnesses whose names have been
resented by the sponsors of the resolution. One gentleman, who
as been in attendance at all the meetings, would like about 5

minutes. I have not desired to open up the hearings generally to
others than those the sponsors have indicated. He is here and
would like to be heard. If the committee wants to hear him, he
says it will only take 5 minutes.

Senator BORAH. I have no objection.
Senator HATcH. Are you agreeable, Senator Wiley?
Senator WILzEY. I will give him 5 minutes.

"Daniel purposed in his heart that he would not defile himself with the King's
meat."

STATEMENT OF W. B. DOAX, NATIONAL FARM LOAN ASSOCIATIONS,
CLIFTON, FAIRFAX COUNTY, VA,

Senator HATCH. You may proceed.
Mr. DOAK. There are 5 000 of these associations, one or more in

every county in the Unitea States. Total membership, counting two
to each farm home, a million and a half-the world's largest coopera-
tive.

I wish to call attention to a move we made during the last war.
We made a premeditated and unprovoked attack upon an ally after
the armistice, without even an act of Congress.

Senator BORAH. To what attack do you have reference?
Mr. DOAK. In December of 1918 we sent an army into Russia in an

attempt to force them to pay off the bondholders. Senator Johnson,
after quite a struggle, got our doughboys home.

I am strongly in favor of this resolution, to the extent that I should
want to give my life and liberty before my two sons and two sons-in-
law and other boys be drafted and sent into foreign countries. I say
that with all seriousness. We have come to the conclusion that must
not be repeated. I have the utmost confidence, respect, and sorrow
for the tragic figure of President Wilson, that withered arm, broken
body, bewildered brain. No huma, mind can cope with the subtle
deceits, greed, race hatred, and prejudice of centuries constantly
cropping up in foreign diplomacy.
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We could furnish no more pungent proof of the vital necessity for

placing some restraint upon war-making activities than our Russian
campaign-with this the first undeclared war, Uncle Sam set other
nations a sorry example. Yet he complains bitterly when Hitler,
Stalin, and Mussolini follow copy.

Chickens, like sins, have a way of comin' home to roost.
War time slogans, "Plow that sod, drain that swamp"; "Cut that

timber"; "Food will win the war."
The Nation's agriculture, cursed by this abuse of land with dust

storms and drouth, flood, and imported pests, a democratic adminis-
tration of splendid promise--first term-wrecked at sea. General
Johnson and other witnesses say our wars have, in the main, come
from over the water.

Referendum will certainly ventilate and delay a declaration of war.
Author of liberty,
Protect us by Thy might,
Great God, our King.

"Roots of patriotism are local."--Woodrow Wilson.
We can only be patriotic for America, not for London, Belgium,

France, or China, however much these may merit our sympathy.
This hectic period was not without real patriots--innocent men,

and women, too, who were jeered and jailed, shadowed and rotten-
egged, suffered unconstitutional search and seizure or other persecu-
tion. Notably, our prince of peace, Bryan, Ci amp Clark and son,
Claude Kitchen, William Randolph Hearst, lu Dent, Knutson.
Senators Stone, Reed, La Follette Norris, Borah, Johnson Gronna
Shields, Lodge, Watson, Frazier, kye Bone, Connally, and Capper.
Citizens, Debs, Simpson, Dr. Holt. Yes, heroines too Rankin and
O'Day along with 50,000 mothers starring in homes left desolate by
the 1'crosses row on row, in Flanders Fields," deluded into the belief
they had given birth to save the world for democracy.

"The patriot's God peculiarly Thou art,
His friend, inspirier, guardian, and reward
Oh, never U. S. A. desert,
But still the patriot and the patriot bard
In bright succession raise
Her ornament and guard."

LET US HAVD-PEACE

Mix up a few Hobbs' bills, detention camps, "preparedness da%
parades" with the tumult and the shouting over "4-minute speeches'
or "God save the King "and stage is set for our entrance into another
World War which will take what little democracy the last left.

If we had had such a' referendum as this, we would ne-ver have
gone into the last war. Agriculture has suffered greatly as the result
of that. The statement was made during the war that we would
pontoon the Alantic if it took every tree on the American continent.
One hundred million acres have been practically destroyed. That
would have paid the entire Allied debt and a good deal more. The
soil damage alone was not less than $10,000,000,000-floods, dust
storms, occasioned by a vicious foreign policy, with the country over-
run by European propaganda. We will be up against the very same
thing again.
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1 beu the committee to report, this resolution out. It cannot hurt,
and it"I&y help, I pay tribute to thoe great men who voted against

air, Senatbr Stone, Senator Reed,, Se nator La Follette, Senator
Woriis, Senator Boreih.

Senator BoitAn. Do not count me. I voted for war. I would

-vote for it again under the same circumstances. Whenever America
is attacked as she was at that time, I am willing to fight.

Mr. DAK. Eligibility to this list of patriots has not been based
upon a war vote alone, rather on a helpful and, in your case, long
and distinguished iocrd against foreign entanglements and upon

domestic wisdoir, service, and achievement. I would like to read

into your record a quotation from. the Treaty ol Washington in
1878:

A neutral government ts bound, first., to use due dilience to prevent the
fitting out, arming, or equipping within its jursIction of any vessel which it
has reasonable ground to believe is Intended to cruise or to carry on war
against a power with which It is at pece. Also to ase like diligence to prevent
the departure from Its jurisdiction Tf, any vessel Intended to cruise or carry
.on war as abovp, such vessel having -been esmlially adaptqd, in whole, or in
part, within such jrl itlon to Warlike use. Second, not to permit 6r Affer
either belliketent to nike bse.0f tANpo'its or Watrs' as the base of t aval
operations .against the other,, or for the, purpose, of .renewal. or) augmentation
.of military supplies or, aun ,or the, rcrtitment, of men, . . ..

Third, to exercise due diligence over its own ports and 'wate;4 amid as to
persons within its jurisdiction to prevent any violation 'of the foregbing obliga-
tions and dutieS. The high. contracting parties agree to observe- these rules
between themselves In the future.

This is our contribution tb current discussion n1 foreign relations.
-Genuine neutrality is well calculated to bring race and prosperity,
,everi if it. does ctut off foreign trade, industrmalstife; or war may
anyhow., I '

,Foreign trade and financing is a commercial policy and a war
'breeder and is antagonistic to agrarian interests and farm homes.

Senator HAwe. Thank you very much, 'Mr. Doak.
Mr. DOAK. Thank you for permitting me to appear before the

committee.
Senator HATcH. Today was the last day set for hearing the pro-

ponents of the resolution. Senator La Follette has asked for 1 more
lay. Is it agreeable to give them a further hearing next week?

Senator BotAiH. Yes. -I want to impress upon our friends that we
ought to have some help in the study and analysis of this resolution.

Senator HAoH. I would like to have it., : ,
Senator WUXnY, That is what I have been asking for.
Senator. Bomi. As to the general principle th t we ought not to

.send our people io a foreign war, there is no dif erence of opinion.
.The only question is how'to 4o it, how it, may be made effective. We

pight suggest to the opponents that they bring some, wtnesses to
discuss that ha sofi...' Seiaator a'wi6 . Will you talk to, them I

6Senatr f tihOll s at I have already talked t e

QWSen y. "AO.Thesi 'o., wlll a o uri to i eoet n exo t

(WbOrOtPOP7 at j 0 ,fL tue sub*mmitteo, 'pd ried until
06044 WdY,a 24, l"0 at i0O401i. m,)t
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Uxrm STATES SENATE,
S C0n MMIT'r ON THE JUDICIARY,

Wamington, D. V,
committee met, pursantto *ournment, at 10: 80 o'clock

in e committee roc Capitol, Se or Carl A. Hatch (chair-

Senator i 10: 3O4and while th ther committee mem-
bers are p nt, ba their ngagem are such that they
will n re, t.' au hor* to p with the hearings,
and I -i 'he,' i e aro & first.
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T U ' C O AXEfOUT

Sn r . i th our fail me, and the'name
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Mr. OMAN, me is erald onsmal I am executive sec-
retary of the Ma State ivi n of th e eep America Out of

ar ongr wi a 4kin Y capa as executive secretary
this Mary u4 pcfr happen a practicing attorney

in itimore, nd or some time I a as an attorneyy with the
JDepaent of State. For that'reaso in also personally interested

this ion,
The ee r Cougress local in Maryland has

aOfliated with it vs orkaniz'ati-ons, labor groups, and relig-
ious' organizations; for example, 'he Baltimore Peace Congress, Con-'
sumers Cooperative Club, Youth Committee Afainst War, Fellow.
ship of Reconciliation, Labor Anti-Wa Counci', ,the Friends Coop-
erating Committee, the Brethren Chdcb. groups and the Women s
International League for Peace and Freeroti, it has, as affiliated
and cooperAting grqupsn. in: A64ork there, the Baltimore lederatioh
ofLabor, thei!natn mtinal 'Laios'.Onrmenlt Woikeri Union 'he
United Automobile W6rkers, and.o o danizanl not tin..Ther g0,izatAcn, as you wil gathe tit set-up,. c
Vxnhidive$ s paifist organizatoi. It is interest" In preventing 'thd

tel St k rom b wedming inolyed, in forei wars 2Pe-sqnaani n~t t 'absliute paifl4.Pt l anii fItetstai ieipg o#4t1 o''foreign wrs. ...... i.. . 'Po '.
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people to vote on any issue as important as war and peace. It seems.
to us that the Gallup polls and other tests of public opinion held in.
various years from 1935 to the present show that the public is very
definitely with those organizations that favor a war referendum.
The Gallup polls, as is well known, have shown that two-thirds or-
more of the citizens of the country are in favor of some type of war
referendum.

It seems to us that granting this right to vote on war or peace is'
merely an extension of our increased democracy. The arguments
used against the adoption of this amendment could be used against
any extension of democracy-for example, the initiative and the ref-
erendum and the recall, and the direct election of Senators. All of
these introductions and innovations which give a greater degree of
control to the people, have been opposed on the basis that the people
were not in a position to make those decisions, did not have adequate
information, and so forth. It seems to us that each of those innova-
tions has worked successfully, and that there is no more reason for
thinking that the adoption of this amendment would cause any
greater difficulty.

The argument that is often used to the effect that the people would
be swayed by propaganda and would make no different decision than
Congress might make under the circumstances, omits consideration of
the fact that it is not merely what the people would do if the question
of war or peace were submitted to them, which is important. The.
very fact that the matter would have to be submitted to them for-
consideration would serve as a check upon the Executive and the
Department of State in time to control their actions.

Think Woodrow Wilson is said to have referred to the initiative,,
the referendum and the recall as "the gun behind the door" which the
people would not have to use very often but which, because it was
there, would be an effective means in protecting the people against
any undesirable action or want of action; and it seems to me, that
this sort of amendment would have that same effect.

The argument that it ties the hands of the Executive too strongly
in foreign affairs is an argument which operates in favor of the
amendment, rather than against it. The results of the World War-
and other wars in which the United States has engaged indicate that
granting the people a veto power upon our getting into such wars.
would be a healthy circumstance, rather than a detrimental situation.
The argument is often used that Congress is far enough removed from
the Executive and the State Department to make an impartial deci-
sion as to whether the country ought to go to war or not. We ought
to bear in mind that this amendment does not take from the Congress
the right to declare war. It gives it absolute authority in case there
is a threatened invasion, and if there is no threatened invasion, then
Congress is still required to pass on the question whether a referen-.
dum should be held or not, and thereafter the matter is referred to
the people. That merely gives us an added check. It merely gives
the people a veto power, and by being given this added check, we are
only carrying out the general principle of our Government-that our
Government is one of checks and balances.

Senator HATCH. What would you think about giving the Congress
a veto power on the action of the people, if the people voted affirma-
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ttively for a declaration of war? Does not the question then come
back to Congress, with Congress having the power of veto against
going to war? That suggestion has been made several times in the
committee, and I thought you might like to discuss it. One of the
-committee members thinks very well of it. Senator Nye expressed
himself as favorable to it.

Mr. MONSMAN. I do not see that there should be any practical
'objection. It might strengthen the situation, especially if Congress
felt that after the referendum had been taken, there was a change
,of circumstances which would make the going to war unnecessary;
that, for example, negotiations had been set up. I do not think
there would be any objection to that. Or, it occurs to me that to
avoid having Congress reverse a popular vote, the amendment might
be so worded that a negative vote would be absolutely binding on
Congress, but that an affirmative vote would merely constitute an
authorization to declare war, if Congress deemed such action neces-

Te argument is often made that the people do not know enough
about the intricacies of diplomacy and international relations to
make a decision in this matter. Although it is true that the people
do not know much about the intricacies of diplomacy, they do know
whether a situation has reached the point at which they 'are willing
to fight and to shed their blood. The same objection can be raised
:against all the referendums that are now being used throughout the
States. The people, for example, do not know the intricacies of the
engineering problems in making road constructions, highway con-
structions, and so forth, and yet they are asked to vote on whether
they want to appropriate money for the purpose. They do not
know the educational details-

Senator HATCH (interposing). Is that by direct vote?
Mr. MONSMAN . There are States that have referendums when ap-

propriations are required for certain constructions within the State,
new loans or appropriations for highway purposes or for construc-
tion of schools, public buildings, and so forth. Those matters fre-
quently are referred by the States to popular referendum of the
peo ple.

Senator HAToH. Bond issues are what you are talking about?
Mr. MONSMAN. That is right.
Senator HATCH. I was thinking you were speaking of appropria-

tions. I just know of no State where appropriations are voted on
"by the people.

Mr. MON5AMAN. The point I had in mind is that in order to be
able to make the appropriations-

Senator HATCH (interposing). They have to find the money,
.sometimes?

Mr. MoiaMAN. Yes; and in order to do that the people frequently
have to authorize the community, by referendum, to float the bonds,
or to create the indebtedness.

With reference to the argument, further, that the people are not
so well acquainted with the situation, and that the State Department
and the Executive are the ones who are in possession of all the
facts and should, therefore, have as full a control of the decisions
as possible, the counterargument can be made that the State Do-
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partment and the Executive knows too much about the situation to,
make an impartial and dispassionate decision in the matter of war or
peace.

The type of thing I have in mind is something based upon my
experience in the Department of State as an attorney. I was for
some time connected with the American agency of the General Claims
Arbitration between the United States and Mexico. It was our
duty to draft the pleadings, write the briefs and so forth, for sub-
mission to International Commissioners in the settlement of claims
between Mexico and the United States.

Now what I am saying with reference to that is, of course, in no
way any criticism of that work. I think we can feel very proud of
the way our State Department is being conducted, and the type of
work that is being done there.

The only thing I wish to comment on is the inevitable con-
comitants of conducting that type of work. We may be able to draw
an analogy from what takes place in that type of international ar-
bitration work, to what occurs in negotiations conducted by the
State Department with foreign countries, when matters are in dis-
pute which might lead to war.

The point I-have in mind is this: When we had written a brief,
presenting the case of a citizen of the United States for a particular
claim, and we received a particularly caustic answer in the reply
brief, it naturally had the tendency to set up certain irritations.
We thought we had presented the case properly and with justice
on our side. We had put the case as fairly as we could, and thought
we had logic on our side. Then if we received in return something
which we thought was not particularly well stated, but was never-
theless very caustic, it had the tendency of setting up inevitable
irritations.

Now, when you spread that thing over a. wider area of negotiations.
of one foreign office with another foreign office that sort of thing
is bound to happen over and over especially when the situation is
growing very tense. For that reason the Department of State and
the Executive, in conducting those negotiations, are apt to lose theirobjectivity.

Moreover, those who conduct foreign negotiations are apt to get
into the frame of mind of wanting to win their case and slip into
the attitude of an attorney in presenting his case tv the court. He
wants to win the case and wants to get favorable action on it. That
type of thing engenders a critical attitude toward an opponent,.
and deprives 'ie negotiator of objectivity.

Further, it results in giving ti art who is conducting the
negotiations such a thorough knowledge of his opponent's general
characteristics, and what lie thinks to be the unreasonableness of
his opponent's position, or his general weaknesses, that it increases
this critical attitude and may even arouse an attitude of indigna-
tion.

Then, the contacts which the conductors of these negotiations may
have with the opposing party bring them in close contact with the
varying racial and national characteristics, and so forth, and that
has a definite tendency to set up irritations.
. Further, the particular interest in the cause which the negotiators
are espousing and their sincere interest in the justice of their cause



is apt to create in their minds a magnification of the rightness of
their position and the wrongness of the other party's position. That
has had the effect, which we are noticing in tile administration now,
of dividing all peoples and nations very definitely into peace-loving
and war-making, into treaty-breaking and treaty-keeping nations.
You get the contrast between black and white more sharply drawn
than you ought to have in the mind of one who is to exercise an
unbiased judgment in the matter.

You have a situation created where the Department of State and
the Executive have acted throughout as the prosecuting attorneys of
the particular interests of our country, and therefore are not in a
sufficiently impartial state of mind to act as a jury on the question
of whether the people ought to be brought into a war. We would not
let a prosecuting attorney decide a criminal's fate. We do not even
leave that to a judge, but take an impartial jury to decide that-
men who do not know the intricacies of criminal law at all, men
who are not half so well acquainted with the case as the prosecuting
attorney; yet, just because they are not so well acquainted, we give
the decision to them.

Now, it seems to me we might argue in favor of this amendment
on the basis of this analogy. For although the people are not as
well and as thoroughly acquainted with the intricacies of interna-
tional law and diplomacy as is the Department of State, they are suf-
ficiently acquainted to know whe .er the dispute with a foreign
country has reached the point where they are ready to make the
supreme sacrifice in order to win their case.

Inasmuch as the amendment merely proposes a check, a veto power
by the people on the judgment and discretion in these matters of the
Congress, it seems to me that it would be a very beneficial innovation
in the American conduct of foreign affairs, and that it would be in
keeping with the progressively greater measure of democracy and
control of public institutions which has been granted our people.

I thank you.
Senator HATM. Thank you, Mr. Monsman.
Senator Bone, your name appears last here on this list of witnesses.

We have several this morning.
Senator BorNE. I am only going to take just a couple of minutes.
Senator HATCH. Would you care to make your statement now f
Senator BoNE. Yes; I have no prepared statement.
Senator Hatch. All right. We will hear from Senator Bone.

That is a courtesy that we always extend to Senators and Congress-
men.

STATEMENT OF SENA'XOR HOMER T. BONE, OF THE STATE OF
WASHINGTON

Senator BONE. Mr. Chairman, I will not intrude on the time of the
witnesses who probably have much more to offer than I have. In
order not to encumber this record with a lengthy statement, which
would be probably at most rather repetitious, I want to say that I
have read the statements of Mr. Stuart Chase and Senator La Fol-
lette. I have not had the opportunity to read other statements that
have been tendered to the ,committee. I would content -myself with
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saying that, in the by and large, the two statements that I have men-
tioned summarize rather completely my own views on this situation.

Senator HATOH. They were very able statements.
Senator BoNE. Mr. Chase has prepared what seems to be a much

more comprehensive statement than that presented by Senator La
Follette, for reasons which of course will be obvious, the Senator,
like myself, wanting to conserve time and space.

I share Mr. Chase's views about what constitutes our proper rela-
tionship with and attitude toward foreign problems now. The very
reason that the world is what it is today, and by reason of scientific
changes is utilized as an excuse for our getting into trouble, but it
also makes convenience of access to trouble much more open to us,
much more dangerous. When it took weeks to cross the Atlantic
Ocean with a sailing ship, the problem was more simple. Today it
is far from being simple. It is much easier for an indiscreet man
to do something which would get the country into war, and I do not
think that this Congress or any one human being in this country has
a right to send my boy and millions of other boys out to be butchered,
without giving the people a chance to say whether they want to com-
mit suicide--or a new international war means suicide for the Re-
public, and if people are going to commit suicide, I want them to be
their own executioners.

Senator HATCH. It ought to be their own voluntary act?
Senator BONE. I do not want to execute them by my order here.

God never made a man smart enough to assume that responsibility
and execute it, as a man ought to execute such a duty. I am rather
cold blooded about it-if the American people want to commit sui.
cide, and they know it, let them commit suicide. It is not the act of
a Pontius Pilate to wash your hands. The people nowadays with the
finest school system in the world and with all the educational advan-
tages that this Republic has given them, if they deliberately elect to
commit suicide then perhaps it is just as well that they elect to go
that route, because even the grace of God cannot save people who
deliberately elect to commit suicide.

This mechanism set up in this bill is in my Judgment a simple
way of letting the people decide whether they want to commit sui-
cide. I am wholly and 100 percent in complete accord with those
who have stated, and I think with utmost accuracy, that another
international conflict in which we participate will wreck Western
civilization. That in my judgment would be a minimum of the
social damage it would inflict, and at any cost I would keep me
country out of that sort of conflict and make the one last desperate
throw of the dice to preserve civilization here in America. If the
rest of the world wants to commit suicide, let them do it. I have
long since passed the point where I want to see this country on any
more world-saving expeditions. I have too little use for the rest
of the world, with its endless round of centuries of stupidities. I
do not want my boy to die to bring any more sanity and sense to
people who for 2,000 years have found bloodshed the route to the
settlement of their disputes.

I think that is perhaps, in rather circuitous fashion, stating my
own views. It is why ?have introduced bills, or helped introduce
bills like this, tax bills, and other expedients to keep this country
out of war.
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We confront the assertion of men of every walk of life, the Presi-
(lent included, who have told us plainly-and if they did not mean it
then they were guilty of the greatest offense a man could commit-
that another war in which we participated would destroy us. Well,
what could they expect men like me to doI Vote to destroy my
Republic which is the conservation of 60 centuries of human
progressI

That is why I am on this bill.
Senator HATNCH. Senator, you may have made a very good argu-

ment against the referendum. With men ixi the Congress of the
United States entertaining the views you hold, it may be a pretty
safe place in which to leave the decision of peace or war.

Senator BoNu. I wish, Senator Hatch, I could feel that they do,
but I have seen men stand up in the body of which I am a member
and indicate it might be a good thing to send our boys overseas,
and I just feel the heckles on my back stand out at that kind of
statement, although it was made by a very fine gentleman who I
think has the finest of motives, but it is simply the impulse to go
again to some foreign country in a faint effort to establish democracy,
when the first effect of a war- and I think these folks in this room
ought to know it-the first effect of a war would be the introduction
and the immediate passage of bills in this country that would de-
stroy the last vestige of democracy here. If you are at all curious,
get these War Department bills that are part of the war mobiliza-
tion plans. They start out, "The President may-the President
may-the President may'--blanket authority for the President to do
anything lie pleases, from the management of and the control over
the services of every human being under the flag, to setting aside
laws of the United States, civil or criminal, either in whole or in
part. There is a complete dictatorial control over business embodied
in those laws. The people of this country in their wildest flights
of fancy have never contemplated anything in America such as is
embodied in these bills. It would take the fancy of a hashish eater
or a smoker of marihuana in America to contemplate the possibility
of that passage of that kind of legislation, and that is what war
will impose on our America; and so our first effort to enthrone
democracy somewhere would be to destroy it in America, and I
would stop that at all hazards. I know, when guns begin to blaze
in Europe or anywhere else, when men see a chance to make a lot of
money out of a traffic, that these war hucksters will be in trouble
again, their ships will be sunk, and we will be in another beautiful
sutler's war. The last, I think, finally did rise to the dignity of a
butler's war. The ships were being sunk, somebody's privileges were
being interfered with, and we sent the boys out to die in that kind
of cause. I have no use for it. I think it is a stench.

Now, having made my views very plain, I hope that I have not
offended the good folks who are present.

Senator HATCH. You always make your Views plain, Senator.
Senator BONE. If I have not offended the classical and gentlemanly

chairman, I will now leave.
Senator HATCH. We are glad to have had your statement. I still

say you made a very good argument for leaving this power in the
hands of Congress.
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STATEMENT OF 0. K, ARMSTRONG, EX-SERVICE MAN AND MEMBER
OF THE AMERICAN LEGION

Senator HATCH. Mr. Armstrong, you are from Springfield, Mo.?
Mr. ARMsnRoNo. Yes, Senator.
Senator HATCH. I am told Mr. Armstrong, that you have had

several connections with the imerican Legion. Will you please set
forth those connections for the benefit of the record. Those who do
not hear your testimony may want to know something about the wit-
nesses, who they are and what they do.

Mr. APMSTROxG. Yes sir; I will be glad to do so. I am an ex-
service man and member oi the American Legion. For the last 8
years I have been a member of the National Committee of the
American Legion on Child Welfare. For the last 9 years I have
been chairman of the department committee of the American Legion
in Missouri on child welfare. I am chairman of my post com-
mittee on Americanism. For the last 12 years I have been writing for
the American Legion Magazine. I represented the American Legion
with the delegates to the Interallied Peace Congress known as Fidaq,
in the congress held in Paris in October 1937,

May I say, Senator, and to the members of the committee, that
I am not representing the American Legion on this resolution. I
am speaking only for myself as a member of the American Legion.

May I add further that the American Legion does not have any
mandates covering the general question of war referendum. The
American Legion has a v.ery definite peace program, it has very
definite programs on national defense and other matters, but no
American Legion national convention has ever mandated the Amer-
ican Legion on this particular subject.

I emphasize that because no one who might appear before this
committee could speak for the American Legion as an organization.
If they appear here, they appear as I do, for or against the resolu-
tion, as individual members of the Legion and as individual Ameri-
can citizens.

I am speaking on behalf of the resolution because I feel that the
voice of ex-service men who favor it should Le heard. I might men-
tion that in the New York convention of the American Legion I
was secretary of the committee on world peace and foreign relations,
with a committee of some 36 members. In a direct vote as to en-
dorsement of the principle of the war referendum item, the resolu-
tion lost by a majority of one. I think that indicates a fairly sharp
line of division among the American Legion members the country
over, as to the advisability of the Legion taking a stand upon it.

I do feel that there are some things connected with the general
subject of a war referendum on which I can speak for a vast ma-
jority of the ex-service men, and that is, that we favor this referen.
dum because we feel, first of all, it is squarely in keeping with our
general American policy toward war. What is that policy? I am
informed that the policy of our Government and of our people is
that we have agreed to outlaw war. We have made a very definite
statement-we, the people of America, speaking through those who
wrote the Kellogg-Briand Pact-that we would not resort to war
but would throug-h peaceful means settle international difficulties.
That pact was proclaimed solemnly in the name of the American
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people. If the American people desire to turn their backs on that
policy they should be consulted and should raise their voices on the
matter. Bear in mind that I am speaking, of course, to the resolu-
tion-that is in its application to a foreign war.

Senator IATH. Of course, they never voted on adopting that
policy, did they, Mr. Armstrong.

Mr. ARMSTRONo. But it was adopted in the name of the people of
America; is that not true?

Senator HArCH. By their representatives.
Mr. ARMSTRONG. By the representatives, that is right. Now, if

that has become the policy of our Government and of our people--
that is the point I am making-then before our Government turns
its back upon the policy, the people in whose name it was done
should be consulted. It is true that the pact did not change the
Constitution. Congress still has the power and the responsibility of
,declaring war. But it seems to me, and it seems to many of us, that
a change of the constitutional power logically should follow.

Senator HATCH. I do not find fault with your argument, but I do
have a little difficulty following the logic.

Mr. AmiSTioNo. When the Constitution was adopted it would have
been unthinkable it seems to me to have placed the power of de-
claring war in the hands of the people. Today I do not need to
remind the distinguished Senator and ,this committee, -because you
have been reminded of it so many times doubtless, conditions have
-changed. It seems to me they have changed to such an extent that
the average high-school boy today knows more about world affairs
than the average Congressman did in the time of George Washing-
ton. We are better informed. W6 know, not day by day, but literally
minute by minute, what is going on in the world.

Now it is true that someone has to formulate the policies, but an-
other change has come about which needs to be emphasized, and it is
this: At the time when our Constitution was written, war was a very
definite policy for settling international difficulties, because it did
settle those difficulties. Force of arms actually brought about a settle-
ment of questions. It has now become a part of the ,thinking of in-
telligent American people that no future war could settle any question.

It might bring about an adjustment through force that would be
temporary, but it could only be temporary. Those of us who wore the
uniform of our country in the last war have but to look back to the so-
called settlement of that conflict, and what has happened since, to
realize the truth of that statement.

We feel therefore that the people are at least able to judge as to the
wisdom of sending their sons and neighbor's sons to fight in another
foreign war.

In the second place, we have a feeling that the people desire and
should have a veto power over foreign wars. Let me emphasize that
I consider it would be in the nature of a veto. The representatives of
the people of course in our Congress make the laws. Objectors to
this resolution say that this is a republican form of government, there-
fore. we should trust those whom we have elected to make our laws
to formulate our policies. Yes, I agree with that, but a very definite
exception must be made on this question, for this reason. Generally
speaking our representatives in the Senate and the House of Repre-
sentatives do make our laws and formulate our policies. On the mat-
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ter of foreign policies, that is not true, in the major sense. I do,
not need to tell the members of this committee, whtc understand the
Constitution far better than I do, that it is in their constitutional
power to formulate our foreign policy. It is. Many of us who are
American citizens today are wondering why the representatives of
the people do not take over the policy-making responsibility so far as
foreign affairs are concerned.

Senator HATCH. It is hardly fair to charge that against the present
legislative branch. That has been going on ever since the country
started. That has grown up.

Mr. AnaTaowo. Yes; that is true. It is based largely on custom.
Senator HATCH. Yes; that was formulated years and years ago.
Mr. ARMSTRoNG. The Chief Executive of course is Commander in

Chief of the Army and the Navy. lie has in his department our
foreign relations; that is, the Department of State.

Senator HATCH. Do not misunderstand me. I would like to see
especially the Senate, with which is lodged the power, I think as
you have said, to initiate treaties ourselves-I think it would be better
if we did have a greater control over foreign policy.

Mr. ARMSTrONG. And I mean not only treaties, I mean actual state-
ments of policy.

Senator HATCH. Yes; I think so.
Mr. ArMSTRONo. The cry has gone up, Senator-and you know it,

sir-from intelligent people the country over, "What is our foreign
policy?" I have not heard any definite answer. I have heard the
answer that our foreign policy is made as emergencies or exigencies
arise.

It seems to me it should be flexible enough of course to take care
of all conditions as they arise, but there should be a backlog of for-
eign policy to be expressed for the people and on their behalf by their
representatives.

Senator HAToH. That is right.
Mr. ARMSTRONG. Then, following that to its logical conclusion, al-

though the representatives of the people have the constitutional power
to declare war, actually the President of this Nation, whoever he may
be, has the power to lead this country squarely into a condition of war.
Then he comes before the Congress and asks Congress to ratify or to
make legal let us say that condition.

The people should have a veto power over the policy-making power
of the Executive or of Congress, so that they will say whether they
are to engage in foreign wars.

Let me emphasize again that it would be a veto power, because I
visualize that should conditions come about where the Congress would
ask the people for a vote under this resolution, that would mean that
they themselves, the Congress, were ready to vote upon the matter.
They would simply be asking for the immediate sentiment of the
people. The people then could veto the idea if they cared to.

Now, in the first place. we feel that this resolution would strengthen
our diplomacy. I anticipate right there a shower of objections. It
is felt that this would weaken our diplomacy. In the poker game of
power politics today they tell us we should be able to threaten, we
should be able to use our Navy and our armed forces to instill fear
into those with whom we are dealing, and show them that we mean
business. Yes; I admit, it would weaken our diplomacy; that is, based



upon threats. It would weaken diplomacy based upon the actions of
those wie represent us, when such actions are intended to remain
secret. It would weaken the diplomacy of force and fear; I grant
that; but many of us are asking, in Heaven's name, if it is not time
to do that very thing.

What has that type of diplomacy done to us in the past? It has
brought us into wars. It will do the same for us in the future. Is
there another type of diplomacy, of dealing for example with the
Japanese people, than to threaten them with guns in the Pacific and
fortifications of Guam, and so on? Is there no other type of diplo-
macy for dealing with the German people than to make it clear to
them every day by every means at our command that we intend to
fight them again on European soil? Or Italy? Or any other nation?

I know it is contended that force rules the world today, and let us
admit that there are those rulers temporarily in power who are gain-
ing their ends by threats and by military action, yet I say to this
distinguished committee that the people of those nations do not want
war any more than we, the American people, want it. It is true that
in this democracy we have a voice in our Government, and they have

ractically no voice but it is also true that they do not want war. I
now that when tie peace of Munich was signed expression was

given to that desire for peace on the part of the people in Europe.
Now we feel that the world is ready for a type of diplomacy that

says, "Our people do not want war, your people" speaking of a for-
eign nation "do not want war; it is time for us to settle difficulties
that exist between us by peaceful means. As evidence of our deter-
mination to do that, we, the American people, have been given the
responsibility and the duty to declare foreign wars. We who repre-
sent them, our Senators and Congressmen in the legislative branch
of our Government we who represent the American people in the
Executive Branch oi the Government, cannot force it into war against
you without our consent, unless you force them into war yourselves.
Unless you come to threaten us in our hemisphere, or unless they by a
solemn vote say they will go to war, there will be no war between
US.),

We feel, I say, it is time to follow such a diplomacy as that. Such
an example, rather than being a signal, as some timid souls seem to
feel, for intensified plots and plans of our enemies to come to destroy
us, many of us feel it would bring a ray of hope to the people of other
nations. We could then begin to bild what we should have been
building for all these years since we who wore the uniforms of our
country returned from France, and that is a diplomacy based not
upon threats but based upon an intelligent determination to discover
what are the problems of these problem nations and to set about try-
ing to solve them.

It is the type of diplomacy, let me say, that many of us feel is
exemplified by the head of our Department of State in his efforts to
adjust world trade by reciprocal trade relations.

May I say in conclusion that I anticipate from some of my com-
rades and some of my distinguished comrades and some of my fel-
low members of the American Legion the argument that this would
weaken our defense policy. I hope the members of this committee
and of the Senate will not be influenced by that argument, because
we have no desire to weaken our defense, whatever it is; and in what-
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ever channel our national defense might have to be shifted, we would
not oppose it; but we do not feel that our defense would be harmed
in the least by allowing the people to vote upon a foreign war. We
are not attacking appropriations or efforts of our Government to
protect our shores andto protect our interests and our trade, but we
feel that it is time to know whether the policy of our Government
is already formulated to such an extent, let us say, that it is a part
of our national defense policy that if war starts in Europe we are
to take care of Japan in the Pacific, on the assumption that war with
Japan would be inevitable.

It seems to me that we should allow people to vote even upon
policies of national defense, if that is what they are. Any national
defense policy or any policy of diplomacy that is so hostile to
neighboring nations that it must be kept secret is not worthy ol
America or of our Government.

Do not let them tell this committee that there would not be time
for a vote of the people. This does not apply I take it to threats of
invasion in this hemisphere. It applies only to the studied, delib-
erate action of sending American boys across the world to fight and
die on foreign soil and in $foreign waters. Do not let them say that
"the best defense is a vigorous offense," that we must not allow the
war to come to our shores. Those who say that think only in terms
of our dabbling in Old World power politics, and the inevitable re-
sult of it. They say it would be a blow at the democracies of
Europe, and I answer that, and I think I speak for the vast majority
of those who fought in the last war when I say that we have now
come to the realization, as the distinguished Senator from Washing-
ton said a moment ago, that the first casualty of another general
war would be democracy itself in this country and in every country
under the sun.

All we ask is that we be given a chance to build anew the type of
diplomacy that we want to see our country engaged in, based upon
trust cooperation, and understanding among the, nations, so that our
own boys may live their lives in an atmosphere of peace, carrying out
these very ideals that my great organization, the American Legion,
stands for-the ideals and principles of freedom, democracy, end
justice.

Thank you, Senator.
Senator HATCH. Thank you very much.
Hr. AnMsmoNo. Were there any further comments you care to

make, Senator, or could I answer any questions I
Senator HATCH. Not now. We have several witnesses. We will

have to give them an opportunity to be heard, Mr. Armstrong.
Mr. Amssroxo, All right.
Senator HATCH. Miss Dorothy Detzer.

STATEMENT OF MISS DOROTHY DETZER, SECRETARY, WOMEN'S
INTERNATIONAL LEAGUE FOR PEACE AND FREEDOM

Senator HATCH. State your name and your position.
Miss Drrzn. I am Miss Dorothy Detzer. I am national secretary

of the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom. It is
an international organization with sections in about 20 countries and
membership in every State in the Union,
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Mr. Chairman, during the past few weeks some of us have been
following very attentively the testimony which has been presented to
this committee on the war referendum. We have followed as well
the questions which you, Mr. Chairman, and other members of this
committee have raised.

As we review the testimony, we find that the record contains a
comprehensive array of material in favor of the principle of the war
referendum. Particularly we refer to that excellent analysis given
the first day of the hearings by Morris Ernst on the historical de-
velopment of the democratic process which would appear to lead
logically in the direction of such an amendment as the pending
measure. The record contains, also, as you will recall such impor-
tant material as that submitted by Stuart Chase, which, as Senator
Bone just mentioned it, so clearly outlined not only the vast geo-
graphic advantage of the United States but also the magnificent su-
periority which our country has in both raw materials and in indus-
trial development-a fact which he contended, you will recall, could
make us self-sufficient should we desire to keep out of another conflict
in Europe.

But we do not propose today to repeat any of this testimony or to
retrace the arguments so ably presented by Senators La Follette, Nye,
and Capper, and various Members of the House. What we hope to
do, however, is to answer some of the questions which have been
raised by this committee. In marshalling them together, we have
found that there are 12 specific questions which members of the com-
mittee apparently do not feel have been adequately covered. Mrs.
Boeckel and Mr. Raushenbush, who are going to follow me, and I
have divided these questions between us and we hope that we may be
able to contribute some clarification to the problems which you gen-
tlemen have raised. I want to try to deal, if I may, with four ques-
tiQns wiyjich have been asked at these hearings. Now, the four I want
to take are these:

First. Is not the idea of a war referendum a broken reed which will
encourage the American people to believe that they are forever safe
against the dangers of war-should we not therefore, start working to
keep out of war by dealing with the problems which might arise long
before the question of declaring war is before the country?

Senator HAWH. I think I asked that question myself, so go ahead.
Miss Drrn. I think you did, Senator.
The second question I want to answer is, second, Would not propa-

ganda play a larger part in a referendum than in a vote by the
Congress? What would be the effect of this propaganda drive?
Third How much time would be needed to take a referendum?
Fourth, Would there not, be an advantage in giving the Congress a
veto vote over the affirmative referendum vote for war-in other
words, should there not be another check on going to war?

Now those are questions I am going to try to answer. Now, the
first one, your question: May I say to begin with that those of us
who are in the peace movement recognize this objection as a valid
fear. We have realized from the beginning the danger which is
inherent in any measure which is considered a panacea or cure-all
legislation. But I am sure that Senator Nye and the others who were
responsible for the first neutrality bill will tell you that the same
frantic desire to find a simple, easy, legislative formula that would
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keep this country out of war was expressed by thousands of people
all over the United States in the early days of the neutrality debate,
People, confused by the terrific economic and political complications
of foreign policy, naturally long to find some simple, single answer,
We believe that it is the duty of the proponents of this Iegislatioii,
both inside and outside of the Congress, constantly to reiterate that
no single piece of legislaion-not even a war referendum--can be a
panacea against war.

Senator HATCOH. I am very hopeful you will continue to do that
with your organization, Miss Detzer.

Miss Dmztr. Yes. We have always done it. And I personally
know no one, Mr. Chairman, who is urging the passage of thi's
amendment who does not recognize this danger, and who is not
alert in answering that it is impossible to legislate this country into
peace, by any piece of legislation.

However, we do contend that it is possible to create a series of
legislative structures which will serve as hurdles-not as a frail fence
at the edge of the precipice, as you have suggested, Mr. Chairman,
but stout hurdles beginning quite far back from the edge of the
precipice, which a government must vault before it can again drag
this country into a foreign war.

Senator HATH. I join you there. That is what I wanted.
Miss DrrzsRa All right. Those of us who are in the peace move-

ment feel that this measure is only one part of a whole legislative
and educational pattern and that by itself it could have little value.
But as a single part of a whole peace pattern, it has tremendous
value and can help to create the direction and the trend of American
foreign policy. F or example, we believe that along with the war
referendum there must be such legislation as a tight neutrality act,
a war-tax bill such as the Bone bill, possibly somekind of industrial
expansion plan which would take care of unemployment without the
necessity of solving that problem by war, further extension of the
good-neighbor policy to other continents, adequate safeguards of civil
liberties, and so forth, and so forth.

I am not trying, Mr. Chairman, to give you a complete or an ade-
,quate peace pattern nor is this the time and place to advocate other
measures. I merely desire to point out that those of us in the peace
movement who are supporting this legislation have never thought
of it as a panacea. We are as concerned as you are that the general
public should not consider it as such but should see it as a necessary
part of a comprehensive peace pattern. Therefore, we feel your con-
tention, Mr. Chairman, that people must not place too much faith
in this measure is well taken but well taken only in part, and we do
not feel that it is a valid reason of opposition to the measure.

Now, the second question, Would not propaganda play a larger part
in a referendum than in a vote by the Conlgress? What would be the
effect of this propaganda drive?

This is certainly another danger which proponents of the measure,
I believe, recognize. It is a risk, but it is a risk which curiously
enough most of the strongest advocates of peace are willing to take.
I think this is true because we are convinced that should the time come
that a referendum was submitted to the people, such a vote would be
much morethan a -vote on war-it would be a fact, as has been said here
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before this committee a vote on whether or not to retain our present
democratic system. However, that does not answer, I know, the ques-
tion raised in regard to the check on propaganda and hysteria tit the
time of a vote. It seems obvious to me that it will be essential to
buttress this amendment when it passes the Congress with adequate
legislation to deal with this danger. For example, it might be neces-
sary to pass a measure calling for equal amounts of time over Nation-
wide hook-ups for those who would urge this country again to go
into a war abroad and for those who would oppose it. However, I
cannot be so concerned in regard to the effect of propaganda as such
oil the entire people as upon the Congress. In the first place, the
referendum would call for a secret ballot. The Congress does not
have a secret ballot. Senators and Congressmen might be open to
ruthless criticism of certain newspapers-they might be tremendously
affected by the desires of dominant industries in their communities
which had a vested interest in war. And certainly they would be
under party pressure. There was no more clear demonstration of
the factor of party pressure than at the time when the bill to con-
sider the debate on the Ludlow measure was before the House. The
general public would be bound to be affected, of course, by the news-
pap~ers, certain industries where people had jobs, and by the clever
propaganda such as we had in the last war on the part of the British

government. But they would not have party pressure, as would the
Congress, and, by and large, 140,000,000 people could not be stam-
peded easily into voting for a war which they would have to fight.

Senator -IATrci. Wond it be iml)roper to interpolate right there
that insofar as this committee is concerned at least, considering this
resolution, there has been absolutely no party pressure?

Miss DmzE. No? Well, you haven't gotten to the people yet. It
has not gotten to the people yet.

Senator HATCH. Pressure was exerted before in keeping it from
even coming to the floor of the House.

Miss DnmmzE. You will remember last year, Senator, the question
was just whether to debate it.

Senator HATCH. It may not get to the floor this time either.
Miss DTzUR. But you remember what that party pressure was at

that time. It was terrific, just terrific. I mean that was generally
known. Some time, I suppose, party pressure is good, but you cannot
have that kind of pressure on the 140,000-000 people as you can on the
Congress.,

As I say, by and large, 140,000,000 people could not be stampeded
easily into voting for t war which they would have to fight. Some
of them might-on the eastern seaboard-but centainly on the plains
of Kansas, in North Dakota, and in other parts of the country, I
believe, there would be a'sanity which one could not get either in the
greater metropolitan centers or in the capital of the country. Mothers
with soils, young men who know much more about this war business
than they did the last time, and a general public which has grad-
ually learned to know that we did not save democracy by sacrifice of
American boys in France 20 years ago, will offset, I think, it is rea-
sonable to believe, the effect of the war propaganda. Certainly
every one of you gentlemen here on this committee knows that the
one universal desire in the United States is to keep out of war. Memn-
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bears of Congress certainly would in such a war situation speak out
against war propaganda.

Now, the third question which has been raised. Howv much time
would be needed to take a referendum? Now, in regard to this
question of time--certainly this is a matter which would be entirely
up to the Congress, as I see it. If a quick vote was needed, certainly
we have the facilities to take a quick vote, but if a cooling-off process
were needed, then the Congress could, under the present language
of the proposal, control the time element. That is entirely, as I see
it, up to Congress.

Tie fourth question, Would it not be an advantage in giving the
Congress a veto vote over an affirmative referendum vote for war-
in other words should there not be a double check on going to war?

We believe that the people should be trusted with this question of
war or peace as has been said before. If by any chance the country
should vote for wtr-that, it would seem to us, was a mandate to the
Congress. But would not the Congress have in fact a double check?
For example, if the Congress discovered any new information which
altered the situation-a fact or a possibility which has been raised
here, that Congress could refuse to pass a conscription bill. Further,
it would have to vote for other kinds of mobilization legislation, and
it would have to vote appropriations. All this would serve as the
double check.

So in summary, it should be said that the supporters of this meas-
ure do not view, nor do they wish to encourage the people to believe,
that the passage of this resolution would be a panacea to insure us
for all time against war. We see it as a part of a larger peace pat-
tern-that so far as propaganda stampeding the people into a vote for
war, we hold that this is not as great a danger as the pressures on
the Congress. We point out that the time question is in the hands
of the Congress and can be submitted as quickly or as slowly as the
Congress desires, and as for the double-check idea--while it appears
convincing at first, we find that it tends to negate the whole idea of a
referendum; while as a matter of fact very effective double checks
are provided the Congress in the necessity of supplementary war
legislation.

Senator HATCH. You agree with Senator Borah's views as he ex-
pressed them here on that, do you not?

Miss DETZE1I. Yes.
Senator HATCH. Thank you, Miss Detzer, for your very able argu-

ment.
(At 11: 30 o'clock there was a short recess.)

STATEMENT OF MRS. FLORENCE BREWER BOECKEL, ASSOCIATE
SECRETARY, NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR PREVENTION OF WAR

Senator HATCH. Mrs. Boeckel.
Mrs. BOECn EI. Mr. Chairman I am Mrs. Boeckel, of the National

Council for the Prevention of War. The clerk has the full name.
Senator HATCH. All right. "Mrs. Florence Brewer Boeckel." I

have it here. Is that riglit?
Mrs. BowoML. Yes. r think it might reassure you if I say I will

talk only 10 minutes.
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Senator HATOH. Well, that is all right.
Mrs. BoEcKL. Another question that has come up in your commit-

tee, Senator, in addition to those that Miss Detzer has considered, is:
Will the war-referendum amendment interfere with our representa-
tive form of government? It is to that question I should like to
speak first, and then very briefly to two related questions: Will the
amendment lead to an evasion of responsibility on the part of Con-
gress? In other words, Will you and your colleagues seize the op-
portunity to "pass the buck"?

Senator HATCH. That has been suggested.
Mrs. BOECKEL. Second, What will be the effect if the popular vote

on war is close?
To go back to the first question, Will the war-referendum amend-

ment interfere with our representative form of government? It
seems to me that the burden of proof rests upon those, and must be
on those, who raise the objection, for it has been raised in the past in
connection with the direct election of Senators, the initiative, and
the referendum, even to the suffrage amendment, and the objections
advanced have proved to be unwarranted. In the case of the present
amendment, it, seems to us that, far from interfering with our form
of government, it is entirely in line with constitutional development
and that, furthermore, it is a necessary change in the Constitution ii
the purpose of the Constitution, one of the fundamental purposes,
is to be carried out.

I do not like to speak of governmental questions, because I know
you have studied them much, more than I have, but I believe it is
accepted that the basic reason for representative government is, aside
from the cumbersomeness of the general vote on many questions, the
idea that the people themselves do not have needed information. It
seems to me that this must have been a consideration in our Consti-
tution, and that it was a consideration is borne out by the fact that
as educaton and information spread in this country, the right of
suffrage was rapidly extended, so that various groups could speak
for themselves. In the case of the direct election of Senators and
of the pledging of the electoral college, for instance, there was
a transfer of power from the representatives to the people, when
it became possible for the people to become acquainted themselves
with candidates for national ofce.

And on this question of adequate information, in regard to the
war referendum, I think that no one can deny that the people them-
selves have a closer knowledge of what war is than anyone else, and
that that information is an important element in deciding whether
or not you will engage in war. As to war issues, information today
is available to the people on a very extensive scale. If the President
and Congress have additional information which would strengthen
the arguments for going to war, it seems to me that there is no doubt
that they would present that to the people. If they have informa-
tion which would strengthen the argument against entering war,
then to admit that they should withhold that information, it seems t<
me, is to distrust your whole democratic theory; and the history of
our entrance into the World War seems to me to indicate that if offi-
cials have more information than the people, nevertheless their lack
of information is such that the possibility of an unwise judgment
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on their part is also very great. The wifir administration declared
and admitted its lack of knowledge of the secret treaties, and I have
heard many Members of the war Congress say that a great majority
voted without knowing that the American men would have to be
sent abroad.

But power of decision has been transferred from the representa-
tives to the people, not only as public information increased but
when it has seemed necessary to do this, in order to carry out the
fundamental purpose of the Constitution, the creation of it govern-
ment "of and by the people." The initiative and referendum
adopted in many States and in the local communities, in their con-
trol of bond issues, are cases in l)oint.

I think the principle of giving direct lower to the people when
changing conditions not only warrant but call for it has, then, been
accepted We believe that today conditions demand a direct vote of
the people on the question of wvar or peace. I hope some of these
will meet the remark you made to Senator Bone, that we have lived
along under the old system for a long time.

Senator HATCH. No; I did not mle that remark to Senator Bone.
I think you misunderstood me. That was when Mr. Armstrong was
talking. The question arose as to the question of not fulfilling or
performing its full duty with respect to foreign relations, and that
deliberately it had surrendered it to the Executive.

Mrs. BOEcKEL. 011, I see now.
Senator HATCH. I stated that that process had been built up al-

most since the formation of the Government, and that it was not a,
matter of sudden abdication by the Congress.Mrs. BoECoKE. Yes; that is quite true. I was just thinking of your
casual comment to Senator Bone, that his argument was possibly
an argument against the amendment.

Senator HATCH. Yes. That was a personal reference to Senator
Bone. I stated that with men like him in the Congress, the power
might be safely reposed in them.

Mrs. Bozouz.L. The conditions we feel demand today this change
in the Constitution. I would like to speak of only these four.

First, a decision of war today does, as many of your witnesses have
testified, begin a complete change in our form of government from ai
democracy to a dictatorship, and the possibility of such a change
seems to me to make any slight modification that this amendment
represents seem very innocuous; and if it is a question of change in
our form of government, then it seems to me that it is hard to deny
the right to make or ref use to make such a change.

Second, the tremendous cost of war today and the recognized right
of the people to decide such minor questions as local _bond issues
makes it difficult to argue that they have no right to control the
question of war, which involves a far greater public debt than any
other activity.

Third, the ability of Congress to represent the people on the war
question is open to doubt, it seems to us. As the country has grown
in size and become less homogeneous, representation has become more.
difficult and more doubtful on questions that cannot come before the
people at the time of an election. Now, the opportunity to elect a
Congress on a war issue seldom occurs, and, lurthermore, our ex-
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perience after the election of 1916 seemed to show that the will of
the people expressed even in a fairly recent past is counteracted onr
such a question by more immediate pressures.

Fourth to my mind the most important point in regard to the
effect of the amendment on our form of government is this fact: The
war referendum amendment has become necessary if one of the funda-
mental purposes of the Constitution is to be carried out. In its pro-
vision as to the war power the purpose of the Constitution was not
us I am sure you know better than I, according to the debates and
statements at the time, to give the war-making power to Congress.
It was to take it away from the President. A conviction was ex-
pressed at that time that there could be no democratic government
if the war-making power was to be in the hands of one man. The
danger of Executive control is certainly far greater today than it
was then, for the character of modern war means that in time of war
dictatorial control over the entire life of the Nation is exercised by
and is put into the hands of the Executive.

But the Constitution (lid more than transfer the power from the
Executive to Congress. It actually gave the people themselves a
check on the war power by providing that Congress itself should
niuke military appropriations for 2-year periods only so that should
there be a miilitary-minded group of men in Congiess those repre-
sentatives could be replaced by others. But these safeguards on the
war power set up in the Constitution have failed to keep that power
from slipping back into the hands of the Executive. For one thing,
the Presidents control of Congress during the last 30 or 40 years.
has tremendously increased, and the conduct of foreign affairs in-
volves today, as it, did not in 'earlier days, the possibility of war.
That probleln of the control of foreign policy in a democratic gov-
ernment, it seems to us, must be solved if a democracy is to continue
and succeed, but in all its intricacies it is a problem which you states-
men will have to solve, and which will take time; but meanwhile
the adoption of the war referendum amendment would provide at
least a check in harmony with our system of checks and balances,
not only on the final wai decision but going back us you have said
peace measures should, it would exercise an influence on the Executive
control of foreign policy by making any administration more cautious
in the adoption of policies heading into a war that it was not certain
the people would support.

I hope these considerations may seem to you to render null and
void as it were the objections that have boei raised on the constitu-
tional point.

Closely related to the question of representative government is the
second objection which -I said I should like to speak of briefly,
namely, that the amendment would lead to an evasion of responsi-
bility *by Congress. I believe that some members of your committee
have felt that Congress might use the referendum as an excuse for
"passing the buck" without any deliberation or making up of its own
mind.

Senator HATCH. I do not know as aiy committee meniber enter-
tains that idea, but it was expressed as a possibility which might
ha pen.

airs. BOE .xFL. Yes; it was so expressed.



In spite of having lived in Washington for 20 years, and having
heard the kind of thins one hears about Congress in Washington,
I do not believe that Congress would do any such thing. For one
thing, on whichever side members stood, they surely would want to
use the opportunity, when the country was hanging on their every
word, to express their opinion; and furthermore, in the very refer-
ence of the amendment to the people there is a responsibility in-
volved, for it is hardly to be supposed that the President will bring
the question to Congress unless he favors a declaration, or that Con-
gress would refer it to the people unless they favored it.

The referendum is essentially, as other witnesses have said, a veto
on war, and to say that Congress would be careless of its responsi-
bility in the reference to the vote of the people seems to nie to
strengthen the argument that no final decision on war itself should
be left to Congress.

Finally, the third and last objection to which I wish to speak is
this-wlat might happen in case of a close vote?

The argument is, as I understand it, that a close division, say -5
percent for and 49 percent against, war, would weaken the Govern.
ment in the control of the war; but under our present system we risk
a war decision by a majority of one in each Ilouse of Congress.
That would equally represent a division of public opinion, and
as it seems to us, there would be much more likelihood of public
disturbance, had the country been thrown into a war by so close a
vote in Congress, than if a majority of the people, even' a bare ma-
jority, had voted for the war. But as a matter of fact, is it con-
ceivable that, were there any grounds for believing public opinion
so unevenly divided, this question oVf a war vote would ever arise?

I should like to end on just that point, for to my mind the greatest
value of the war-referendum amendment is that it would tend to act
as a pressure on any administration to avoid a war crisis over an issue
which the people were not. seeking to support, and thereby it seems
to ;ne that the war referendum would demonstrate its harmony with
our form of government, for it would bring us a little nearer to the
democratic goal of rule by the people.

Senator HATCH. I wonder if you would think that an amendment
to the Constitution-which is advantageous, in line with your last
thought-requiring a two-thirds vote of Congress, would hiave any
benefit'

Mrs. BorcKEL. That was brought up at the time of the drafting of
the Constitution, of course. I have forgotten the exact number of
States who probably desired that. I think it would be highly favor.
able to the present situation.

Senator HATCH. Thank you, Mrs. Boeckel. Mr. Raushenbush.

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN RAUSHENBUSH, AUTHOR AND TEACHER

Mr. RAUSHENBUSIH. Mr. Chairman, my name is Stephen Raushen-
bush,

Senator HATCH. You might state in what capacity you appear.
Mr. RAUSiiNnIUS1. As author and teacher. I represent no organi.-

zation. I have been asked to address myself specifically to some of
the objections that were raised here particularlyby Senator Borah.
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Senator HATCH. I might say this, and I do not know that I brought

it out with Mrs. Boeckel and Miss Detzer, the ladies who have spoken
here this morning, but these question that were raised were not nec-
essarily expressions of opinion by members of the committee but they
were merely exploratory questions, really. At least, I know that some
of them were.

Mr. RAUSuENnUSH. Yes; I did not mean they were permanent ob-
jections. They were queries raised in connection with it.

Senator HATCr. I know Senator Borah is very desirous of having
the language of the bill explained, just what it means and what the
effect of it is, technically, and all those things.

Mr. RAUSHENBUSH. I took it at the last session, listening to him,
that he was terribly interested in the mechanism of it.

Senator IATOH. Yes; he is.
Mr. RAUSIHENBUSn. That is, if the thing would actually work; and

I do feel, if I may say so, that some of the witnesses who were on at
the last session were asked questions and answered them without
being reminded of all the circumstances that surrounded those ques-
tions. They were not reminded, for instance on the question of the
landing of marines at Amoy, that we had such treaty rights as made
such ant act possible without becoming an act of war; and there were
others. I would like to address myself to that sort of thing and
others, if I may.

Senator HATCH. Yes.
Mr. RAUSlIENBUSH. First, an objection that was not made by Sena-

tor Borah particularly but by others, in the course of the debate.
This referendum does not interfere with national-defense prepara-
tions, first, because there is nothing in it that prevents defense of the
United States and its Territories if attacked or threatened; second,
there is nothing at all in it that prevents appropriations in advance
for defense or attack; third, there is nothing that prevents defense for
Latin America or Canada-not only for ourselves but for those parts
of this hemisphere that are attacked or threatened. To illustrate the
fourth, perhaps, there is nothing here even to prevent Congress from
passing such a thing as a conscription bill in peacetime if it chooses.

I wish to speak very emphatically about this defense argument,
because I feel there has been quite a good deal of dishonest or unin.
formed comment about it. I wish in passing to underline what Mr.
Armstrong said, as a member of the American Legion, myself. I
have never been consulted in any referendum vote on the attitude of
the Legion in the matter. I do not believe any of the officials are
authorized to speak for the membership, nor were the delegates to
the convention from my post in any way instructed to vote one way or
the other on this matter.

Senator HATCH. Does the American Legion have a method of
conducting referendum votes?

Mr. RAUSITENnUSH. No; but in a matter like this, where anybody
could come claiming they spoke for the Legion, it would seem to me
that would be a very unsatisfactory way of doing it.

Senator HATCH. Are their policies formulated in your national
conventions?

Mr. RAuS NUSH. Yes; in national conventions. Then the offi-
cers sometimes speak on matters as they think the trend indicated in
the convention.



Specifically, Senator Borah last time was talking about one par-
ticular part of this defense question. He said, "Now, doesn't this ill
some way make it impossible for us to use the mechanism of surprise
attack?" Well, I wish to point out there that this referendum adds
only 4 to 6 days to this time which would be taken if Congress
alone declares war. That is not a long period of time. In the
World War for instance it took us 4 months to get as many as
10,000 troops over there. I remember it specifically because I hap-
pened to be one of the first 10,000, and we didn't get over until 4
mouths after the war was declared.

This 4 to 6 days would not prevent our fleet from moving into
battle positions.

Senator HATCH. Why do you say 4 to 6 days?
Mr. RAUSUENaUSnH1. Well, I think wvhen the Congress plans to be-

tin discussing the war question, preparations for the referendum willgegin. I have tried to work out the mechanism the referendum would
take. The ballots can be ready in advance. I have in my mind the
statement of a Navy officer that it could be done in 48 hours. I
think 4 to 6 days would certainly be ample.

Senator HATCH. That is the minimum time, 4 to 6 days?
Mr. RAusHim nais. No; that seems to me quite a maximum. I

think as soon as Congress began debating this--Congress under this
provision has the power to make all kinds of preparations for taking
the vote-would presumably have the ballots printed even while the
debate was going on, just as the War Department has the draft
tickets printed before a war is declared. They are all set, and that
seems to me perfectly possil)le to do that, and 'in 4 to 6 days to tally
the vote. I want to say sort of incidentally that the debate on the
war question goes on for years. It is going on now. I mean on the
question of a war, whether we should go into it. It is going on at
this moment. It will go on presumably while Congress discusses a
war up to the time of a declaration and afterward, and I think as
Miss Deter said this morning, if Congres wants a slower vote, if it
wants a "cooling off" period, it cold provide for a vote on the
referendum after 30 or 40 days from its own decision. There is no
objection to that, but I think that with the actual mechanism of poll-
ing citizens today 6 days is something like a maximum.

But coming back to this defense matter, geographically neither
we nor any enemy can strike at us in a decisive surprise blow. It
is not like the theory of surprise attack on land. The difference is
very great. General McArthur in discussing Gallipoli has pointed
that oat. In land operations it is theoretically possible to have
surprise attack, across a river, or something like that, a boundary,
although even that in these days of airplanes is very difficult. We
just happen to be in a place where we have to go 3,000 miles on6
way and over 5,000 miles another to attack, and from the moment
when there is a declaration of war, at the time the attack would be
starting, that would be known around the world. There would be
no way of keeping it secret. We certainly could not get out to at-
tack an oriental country for instance in a surprise attack, unless we
had just an enormous fleet mobilized. In fact, we would have to have
the country practically completely militarized in order to be set for
that sort of thing, but even then it would be impossible.
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Perhaps I could read here a paragraph from Maj. George Eliot's

book, in regard to an attack on the Pacific:
If we should find ourselves at war with Japan, we would, by the use of our

sea power, be able to strike at its most vulnerable point. In order to use our
sea power In this way, we would have to establish bases in the Western Pacific.
We cannot blockade Japan from Hawaii; we would have to extend the influ-
once of our sea power westward until we could bring such pressure to bear
on the exterior communications of the Japanese Islands as would prove deci-
-sive. This means the use of expeffitionury forces, protected and supplied by
the Navy, to fight for a succession of island stepping stones--the Marshalls,
the Carolines and, finally, Guamn, from which last-named point we could begin
to make Japan feel the strangulation of blockade, This would be a long, costly,
and bloody process,

That would be a long, long, costly process, in his words. My point
is it would be long. I have read the hearings of naval affairs and
naval appropriations pretty steadily. I have never seeti where any
admiral really talked about surprise attacks. As Senator Borah said,
these battlesliips we are building now are for attack. Of course they
are. That is not the question. The argument on the war referendum
question is whether it avoids the possibility of a surprise attack. I
may that surprise attack by us or possible enemies in Europe or
Asia is impossible. If there is any doubt, I would suggest you should
por'haps want to call naval authorities to that effect.

the only quick attack that is theoretically possible is by airplane
and that of course as soon as it started from a foreign shore would
cancel the referendum exactly as it would if it happened while Con-
gress was debating a declaration of war. It would cancel the declara-
tion and would be a matter of defense.

Now, I would like to address myself to the question of when
the landing of our marines abroad and attacks on our naval vessels
constitute warfare overseas. This deals with line 2, page 2 of the
bill, under the wording "or to engage in warfare overseas."

Senator HATrCHr. Isn't that the wording of the resolution?
Mr. RAsum smottmi. Yes; "to engage in warfare overseas." It is the

"warfare overseas" wording I would like to get at. I would say
that includes acts going beyond intervention as now allowed under
international law in nations where we have special treaty rights, or,
in other cases, in semicivilized nations where international law recog-
nizes intervention to be short of war. Now, here is your dilemma
Senator Hatch: If this landing of marines in Amoy is an act 01
war obviously the President has transgressed his powers. Nobody
thinks he hai. Congress has not started to impeach him or any-
thing like that. What basis are they going on? They are going on
this practice of international law, in regard to intervention short of
war, which happens to be fairly well agreed on at this point. At
other points there seems to be a great haze about international law,
particularly as to maritime shipping. But on this point there is fair
agreement as to what is "short of war."

Previous witnesses spoke hastily, as I said, on that question of
Amoy, and I think if they had h'ad a chance to consider that they
would probably have recognized that our treaty rights gave us those
privileges. If we want to get at that situation, we have to change
those treaties, or Congress in some way has to let the President luow
that it thinks that is a dangerous thing. That would probably
be advisable, if Congress feels it is a dangerous thing. I do not
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think it is a matter of putting in this amendment. I think there is
always a possibility that such interventions may lead to war, and
that fact is recognized in the assertion of our new policy toward
Latin-America, We say we won't do that any more--land marines
to rotect the property of our citizens down there.

ow, in regard to naval vessels, that is a fairly important question,
and you remember that there were times when our naval vessels
were attacked, when the President did not automatically say, "That
is an act of war." It came tip when these Tripoli pirates came along
when Jefferson was President and did it, and the vessels defenled
themselves, hut no war was declared, and they retir,.,d from the
scene of action. The President said, with every due deference to
Congress, "Now this is your job, gentlemen, to decide whether this
is a war act or *not."

Again, in the matter of the Panay. That was attacked, and the
President decided that that was not an act of war, although that
was a naval vessel, and the question not of our Territorial sover-
eignty but of our personal sovereignty was presented.

I think generally that attacks on our naval vessels engaged in
peaceful pursuits would susl)end the referendum if the President and
the Congress both chose to consider an attack as au act of war, really.
I do not see how you can get out of that, but the point is, Congress
remains the ultimate judge of the definition of what is an "attack."

Senator HATCH. You are speaking of the language of the resolution,
where the word "attack" is used?

Mr. RAVSHENnUsh. No, sir. I was talking about what is on line
2, page 2-what is "warfare overseas"?

Senator HArcH. Well, proceed. You will probably discuss the
question I have in mind later.

Mr. RAUsnuNnus. Yes; you are right; it is involved in the other
question; that is true.

Senator HATCH. I think it is involved in the other question.
Mr. RAuSnuENBUSH. Yes- it is involved in both.
Senator HATCH. Then that involves a question that I was going

to ask, on the suggestion of Congressman Ludlow, who insists that
"invasion" shouldii a used instead of "attack," and that the language
be changed to "except in case of invasion by armed forces, actual or
immediately threatened". Now, would that attack on one of our-
naval craft constitute an invasion ? I could see how it would consti.
tute an attack, all right; and it might perhaps suspend the referen-
dum, but suppose that word were changed to "invasion", would it
then suspend the referendum?

Mr. RAUSHENBUSH. That gets into phraseology which introduces
or creates new concepts in international law. There has never been
an "invasion" of a naval vessel that I know of.

Senator HA-Ru., It develops the necessity for a most careful con..
sideration of words, when you are writing language into the,
Constitution.

Mr. RAUSHENBuSIr. Yes; that is true; and I wanted at the end to
make a few minor suggestions as to the language.

Senator HATCH. All right, sir.
Mr. RAUSHE BUSH. But if there is a real possibility of the work-

ing of the referendum, I think that question can probably be ar-
rived at.



I wanted simply to say 'and remind you that while even if one takes
that position, that an attack on one of our naval vessels might sus-
pend the referendum, there are still two bodies, the Congress and the
President, both, who can say, "No; this was an unusual thing' they
did not mean it; it was an accident; the nation has apologized, and
it does not become an' act of war, which is-and these two things go
together-an act of war which is sufficiently important to call forth
hostilities on our part." You remember this little destroyer Mahon,
I think it was. off the Spanish coast during their recent civil war,
that was bombed and nobody knows by whom. That was never
established so far as I know, whether by one side or the other.

I wish to call attention to the importance of not making this too
automatic in this case, an attack on a war vessel being a cause for
suspending the referendum, because we are living-andit applies to
us, I guess, as well as to everybody else--in an era of international
trickery. I mean every nation' has a large stake in getting a country
like ourselves into war, getting us for their ally. So I do not think
you can quite be sure of what will be done. It is just as it was in
the last" war-one of the belligerent groups used the American flag
on its warships, actually used them on ships with cannon on, and
as soon. as a submarine hailed them they put the American flag down
and hoisted their own flag and then shot the submarine; which led
to all these controversies about the armed mercliantmen. Secretary
Lansing was very much aroused about this, in his whole letter of
January 2, 1916, he tells that whole story of how they did that. That
is a letter to the President. So we are in an era where it is possible
for our friends, or those who want us to come in on their side, actually
to see to it that one of our ships is by accident attacked. I mean
we have to admit a certain amount of enormous deceit and'willing-
ness to (deceive in such a situation.

Now, on the next part of that question, is an attack on our mer-
chant marine an attack on the United States? Let me put it this
way. I think the answer is that such an attack may be a cause for
war if the people want it to be, hut it certainly should not cancel
out the referendum.

Now, the reasons for this are three. First, the international law on
the rights of merchant vessels in the war zones, the so-called
"blockaded" areas, is enormously in doubt. I would like, for your
consideration, to just read a line or two from Charles Warren, who
was in the Department 61 Justice on neutrality matters, during the
World War, and lie points out that after all our controversy about
these maritime rights [reading] :

Nevertheless on April 6, 1017, when the United States entered the war, not
one of our conditions had been accepted by the belligerents, Not one neutral
right asserted by us had been granted by them as a right, though a few of our
protests (notably against taking men off our ships) had been acceded to as
a favor. After the war, neither the United States, nor other neutrals, like
Holland, Sweden, or Norway, took effective action to submit their clainis of
violation of neutral rights to arbitration, in order to determine whether any
such rights were In existence. On the contrary, at the end of 10 years from
our entrance into the war, on May 10, 1927, -Rertary of State Kellogg ex-
clanged notes with Great Britain, delIberately giving up any attempt to as-
certain the validity of our claims of violation of neutral rights by Great Britain
from 1914 to 1917, and waiving the presentation of any diplomatic request for
international arbitration of our claims, though saving the right (which right
of course, we would have had as a sovereign nation without any such reserva-
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tion) "to maintain in tile future such position as it may deem appropriate with
respect to tie legality or illegality tender international law" of the measures
adopted during the war. So far as Germany is concerned, our dispute with hier
as to the legality of her use of submarines has never been settled Judicially
or otherwise, hence the situation confronting the United States today is that
not a single neutral right of trade asserted by us is recogized olfcially by
Great Britain, France, Italy, or Germany, to any greater extent than it was
between August 1014 and April 1917.

My point is here, that this whole question of what one can assert
is the right o 0110's own ships to enter blockaded zones is so much
in doubt; it is sort of like the law west of the Pecos, that there is no
use in risking our pence on attempting any hard and fast claims
here,

Senator Borah's own resolution of 1928, calling for a convention to
see whether we could not pick Ul1) a few fragments of international
law and make them stick together and make the nations agree o
then, was another indication of the uncertain status at, present. The
resolution was not passed.

Third, the passing by Congress of tile Special provisions of the
neutrality law, providing that. American ships engaged in trade with
belligerents should do so at their own risk, is further evidence of
it. So i my claim is that when rights are vaguely defined, and when
the technique of blockade is changing, with a good certainty of ex-
pecting an attempt by continental powers to blockade Engian(l, let,
us say; by airlines, 'that technique is changing, and international
law just doesn t have anything to offer us by way of solid base at
that point. Third, when it, is so doubtful that even in the event of
our entering another war we could establish our claims to these neu-
tral rights in regard to our ships, I argue that the incidents arising
from t Le controversies about blockades in which our ships are in-
volved should go to the people. The question of whether they are
worth fighting about should not be considered as coming tinder this
question of attack.

Incidentally, I do not know whether it was you, Senator Hatch, or
one of the other Senators who raised the question, and this is my
third point, whether an embargo comes under the heading of "et-
gaging in warfare overseas." You remember it was raised.

Senator IIATcHr. Yes; it was suggested.
Mr. RAUSHENBUSH. That was suggested. In. the course of prepar.

ing for this appearance, I looked at some of our authorities on in.
ternational law, Garner and Hall and Stowell and Borchard and one
or two others. Well, they do not have very much to offer on that
subject there. It is still ip to general agreement, and they go back
to article IX of The Hague Convention, when the nations made an
attempt to overcome these things in 1907, and in article I they stated,
"Every restrictive or prohibitive measure taken by a neutral power
must be applied impartially by it to the belligerents." I draw from
that that a one-sided embargo is not neutral, but that a one-sided
embargo, if Congre-,s chose to pass it in the protection of its own
peace, would not necessarily result in war. It Inight, It would not,
necessarily.

Senator HATCH. It would be a cause for war, would it not?
Mr. RAUSHENBUSH. If the other states wanted to make something

of it.
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Senator HATCH. Yes; if the other side desired to.
Mr. RAUSHENBUSH. Just like the Panay. We could have made that

a cause of war if we had wanted to, I take it. We would not have
done anything more than horrify a lot, of people.

Those. three points I have been making are the points that were
raised here. I would like to give, in two sentences, my own par-
ticular reasons for interest in this amendment. I have had this
thought for some time. It has been told you that this referendum
is not only a vote on war but it is a vote on our form of government.
I would add to that one more thing, that I cannot think of any
international war in which we can again do what we did the last
time-go over and come back. I think the next time we go over we
will stay. It is the only thing that will make sense at all. They
are going to create al international government of some kind after
another war. I just do not think there is any use trying to envisage
a world after another war trying to repeat this experience it has
had during the last 20 years, of living as individual little broken
pieces and trying to make good. I thint that just prepares the way
for fascism. I think it prepares the way for communism or for
whatever you want to say; that after another war we will all realize
we are in there for goo. The people who want to stay out of
Europe, even as the people who want us to get in should realize
more strongly than they did the last time that after another war we
are not in for a League of Nations, we are in for something like a
world union. But that can succeed again only if the people realize
what they are getting into and do it of their own free will. Only
that realization will create responsibility. Congress taking the coun-
try into a League of Nations against the people's wll or taking
it into any form of international government against tile Nation's
will, is not going to have the permanent support of the people of
the country. So I am saying, not only is a war involved in this
referendum, not only is a change in our form of government in-
volved, but this whole question of permanent American participation
in the world's affairs is involved. I have been studying the past
couple of years the governments of various countries which have
gone Fascist. I was impressed particularly by the situation in Italy.
There the Government against the will of the people of Parliament
took tile people into the war. In fact, they did it without consulting
Parliament or the people. The people hated the war. They thought
it was a bad horse trade and they let that hate be known throughout
the whole war, as you inow. The Nation had more deserters than
any other, and after the war they went out. for that Government.
They had no confidence in it. They felt they had been betrayed by
it. The democratic government no longer meant anything to them.
The Fascists were willing to go to the people, wlo said, "Down
with the whole thing." There were some peculiar quirks in there,
but I do think that inasmuch as the responsibilities of a war are
now so much greater than they were in the early days when the Con-
stitution was drawn, that Congress is going in for a war of the kind
they never dreamed of in those days, that it involves this change
in government, that it involves our permanent participation over
there, that you do not have exactly the old question they then had.
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Now, in regard to language, I simply have very minor amendments
to aug st. On age 1, line 711 suggest that after the word "legis-
latures'l be added h words ' or conventions " to conform with the
language on page 2,, line 11, where again the language should be
changed to take in both of those possibilities, conventions or the
legislatures. The words "or the legislatures should be added after4con'entions.1))

Senator HATCH. Section 3 provides for conventions alone.
Mr. RAUSxrNIMuSH. Yes. Well, there you are. Now, we have

either got to have conventions alone, and change the preamble to
"conventions" instead of "legislatures', or else we have got to allow
for both,

Now, the Senators sponsoring the resolution may have opinions
about that. I do not know which they prefer, but that ought to be
the same in both cases.

The other possible amendment I would like to suggest, and this is
meant simply to clarify it, and if it does I wish you might consider
it. On page 1, line 10, that after the "immediately threatened,"por-
haps the language, "by a military or a naval expedition" could be
added. That gives a sense of something more than a rumor that
somebody in some foreign country has said, "Well, we ought to go
over and lick the United-States." That actually the military or naval
expedition is being got together and is about to sail, in other words.

Senator HATCH. That would be a little more restrictive upon the
word "threatened".

Mr. RAVSHENn1SH. Yes. We all admit that is a vague word.
What it means is vague. We certainly are going here, Senator,
to give an awful amount of confidence to te President and to
Congress in this thing. Any unscrupulous man, if he were of the
character of a foreign dictator for instance, could let false news
get around that we had been attacked. They did it in Germany.
You remember that at the beginning of the last war there were stories
that the French airplanes were over Nuremburg even before the war
was declared-a perfectly false story. They got it up.

We would simply have to count on two things--an amount of hon-
esty on the part of our Executive, and the ability of Congress to look
into these matters and assure the people, whether they are true or
false.

As you see, all the way through my presentation I point out that
Congress has an enormous power left here. In all these matters of
troubles abroad the landing of marines and attacks on naval vessels
and the like-those do not get to be issues of war unless Congress
considers them attacks purely through hostile action and retalia-
tion. I do not in any way feel that Congress is being completely
put oat of the picture by this. I think they have an enormous task
left for them.

Senator HATCH. Thank you, Mr. Raushenbush.
Senator La Follette, that completes the list of witnesses. On next

Wednesday and Thursday we will hear opponents of the resolu-
tion. The committee hearings will begin at 10 o'clock in the
morning. This concludes the witnesses, Senator La Follette.

(Whereupon, at 12:15 o'clock, the subcommittee adjourned until
next Wednesday, May 31, 1939, at 10 o'clock.)
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STAT'EMSNT OF GLADYS TALROTT EDWARDS, DitmToR OF JUNIOR EDUCATION,

F'AlMzIts EDUCATIONAL AND COOPERATIVE UNION OF AMI ICA

Representing the youth of a national farm organization, I make this plea on
tlie ainendnient. to the Constitution which will give the people of America the
right to express themselves ili so vital a matter as entering upon a foreign war.

During the past few months we have leard much of democracy, of our obli-
gation to it, of its great privileges and advantages, We believe that democracy
is a precious thing. We believe also if it is to be an institution and not Just
a four-syllable word, that the people must be given the vote on more things
than abstract principles and political offices.

If democracy is truly a form of government in which the people themselves
have a part in maintaining the constitutional guaranty of "life, liberty, kind the
pursui-t of happiness," then let us not shy away from this instrument which
will give them tie vote upon entrance into a foreign war where all these may
be lost.

We are aware of the influence which propaganda plays in arousing sentiment
for war. We know that propaganda would be brought to bear upon the voters
of the country In case of a referendum. This situation is bound to exist when-
ever there is danger of war. Propaganda influences the, nils of tie voters
until they demand that their congressional representatives act for them. This
Is one way of passing the responsibility on to other shoulders. A man who
must cast his vote upon so grave a matter will give it more serious thought
than lie will give to the writing of a letter to his Senator,

The responsibility for democracy must rest upon the individual citizen. In
11O other way may his civic responsilbillty be so dramatically emphasized as
through this amendment. When a citizen within tie secret confines of the
voting booth knows that within his hand lies the tremendous power which will
sead his country's youtlh into a foreign war or wilt keep them at home to work
out the destiny of their Nation-then lie will pause and weigh the responsibility
which is his.

Let us not continue to shout for democracy if we are afraid to put It to the
test il the hands of the people,

We, of the Farmers' Union, believe the people of the United States have the
right to vote upon entrance into war. We believe they have the right to exercise
the rights of democratic franchise in the most vital problem a nation must face.
We believe that democracy will work. We urge the passage of the constitutional
ainendment which will give it a chance to work,
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WEDNR2AY, 3AY 31, 1939

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMIrEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Wohington, D. C.
The subcommittee met at 10 a. in., Hon. Carl -A. Hatch (chairman)

presiding.
Present: Senators Hatch (chairman) and Wiley.
Senator HATCH. Gentlemen, I do not, know whether any of the

other members of the committee will be present this morning. We
have sometimes had trouble in getting attendance; and so I have
waited until this time, hoping that some of the others would be here.

Colonel Taylor, of the American Legion, desires to make a state-
inent. Is that correct, Colonel Taylor?

Colonel TAYLOR. I have another hearing to attend, Mr. Chairman.
Senator HATCH. Would it make any difference if we went ahead

first this morning with Colonel Taylor?
Senator WsiLY. No.
Senator HATCH. Then we will proceed now and let you make your

statement. Colonel Taylor, and then you can go to the other com-
mittee. We are glad to have you with us.

STATEMENT OF COL. ZORN THOMAS TAYLOR, REPRESENTING THE
AMERICAN LEGION

Colonel TAYLOR. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I want to express
the appreciation of the American Legion for the opportunity to come
before your committee to discuss tis question that is contained in
this Senate Joint Resolution 84. At the last session of Congress a
somewhat similar resolution was before the House, and, as you know,
it was defeated by a rather close vote. This Senate Joint Resolution
84 is practically the same as the Ludlow resolution or amendment.

I have listened with some interest to some of the witnesses who
have appeared before this committee, because all of them simply go
back to the question of the right to amend the Constitution, due to
discussions which arose at the original convention.

As the result of the Ludlow amendment last session, this thing
was very thoroughly taken up throughout the thousands of posts
in the American Legion; and at the Los Angeles Convention of the
Legion the following resolution was adopted:

Be it resolved by the American Legion in nalioplal convention assemibled at
Los Angeles, Calif, That we oppose any change in the present method as pro.
vided in the Constitution of the Unlted States relative to the declaration of
war,
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Turning back now to S. J. Resolution 84, I think I should read
it; without reading all the language contained in it; it says specifi-
cally:

Except In case of attack by armed forces, actual or Immedliately threatened,
upon tihe United States or its territorial possessiot)s, or by a non-Amrian
nation against any country in the Western Hemisphere, the people shall have
the sole power by a national referendum to declare war.

I would like to read a statement made by the National Commander
of the American Legion, Stephen F. Chadwick. He said:

We adilt that the war-referendum Idea is an intriguing doctrine for mothers.
But our mothers felt the some way about us. And those attitudes were mts-
Interpreted Immedlately by representatives of other nations, resulting In a
declaration of war by Congress.

If we ever become (ebatinig societies to deternisne whether to enter war,
we would be a people divided If we (lid enter it. The machinery required for
such a vote would be the creation of a minority party. We would be the
victims of propaganda by one side or the other.

There have been issues in the Old World In the past 2 or 3 years which, if
placed on the ballot, might have the American people divided today and Ils-
tracted from their own proper concerns.

We believe In our representative government. We want to avoid war and
to chard a course that will preserve our values and let us live in respected
peace.

I think that expresses the opinion of the American Legion very
clearly.

The commander of the American Legion has been, during the last
9 months throughout the country, speaking to thousands of audi-
ences, and lie has devoted a considerable part of his time to this qtues-
tion of a national referendum, and from each audience has received
the same response.

I do not believe that the people out in the country, when they
get to know what this war-referendum measure really provides, wil
be in the slightest degree in favor of it.

As I saidin the beginning, most of the witnesses have always gone
back to prove that dissension existed at the time of the Constitutional
Convention. Now, admitting that we can alnend the Constitution
on any given subject that is brought up, on the question of whether
dissension arose, as a matter of fact, there was discussion before the
Constitutional Convention, just the same as there is before Congress
that every subject that has been brought before Congress since that
time; and I can see no valid reason, no valid argument, to hold that
up as a reason for amending the Constitution in this particular
instance.

The question of a declaration of war, the question of this country
going to war at the present time, of course, rests on the President
of the United States with the State Department, and with the Con-
gress of the United tates.

Now it is not only foolish but impossible to keep the people of the
country constantly informed and advised on all of the information
that those three branches of our Government have. In fact, if they
were correctly advised it would cause constant dissension; there is no
question about that.

Ever since the creation of this Government, we have clothed the
Congress of the United States with authority to handle this matter;
and in the few times that we have been engaged in war Congress
exercised very careful judgment. There is no question about that.
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From the testimony of witnesses proposing this amendment, one
would think that war is something that happens precipitately, almost
immediately. As a matter of fact, it happens as the result of a
series of facts and problems that constantly our officials-the Presi-
dent and the State Department-attempt to solve in order to keep
us out of war.

But when we reach the point, after all of the negotiations on all of
the various delicate international matters have finally been disposed
of, and when-we reach the point that it'is necessary for us to go into
a war, it is the Congres of the United States together with the State
Department and the President of the United States, that knows all the
reasons that, have brought us to that very definite end of oir patience,
you might say.

MVnd to think for a moment that we could go out and submit all that
information to more than 130 millions of people, where we would
have debating socities all over the country, arguing and deciding this
questions is to me, unthinkable.

And, as i was saying this morning, suppose this question should
arise just about the time of an election, vhen everybody was running
for office, instead of running for Congress or for the Presidency, or
any other national office, on the issues really involved, they would
immediately take up this question of our engaging ini a war, and dem.
agogs would go up and down the country, and they would get this
country of ours into such a state that nobody would know where our
country has gone.

I halve also heard the argument advanced by our opponents that
this is such a simple matter that it would take" a very short time to
get the question before the people and take a plebiscite on the subject.

Granting that, does it not also apply to your Congressman and
Senator, and are the people of his State'or congressional district in a
position to know, except so far as surface matters are concerned, just
what the situation is? I do not mean now what the State Department
knows, or what the President knows, but at least follo-,:,ng the tress
and keeping track of the progress in the matter, they are in a position
to know, and they are in a position to do what they do on every other
question.

And the people are in a position to advise their Senators and to
advise their Congressman as to their particular attitude on this ques-
tion, just as they do on every other question. With the information
that the Members of the House and the Senate have, supplied to them
by the State Department and the President, certainly the Congres
itself is in a better position, a stronger position, to decide which way
we should go.

I think that we are losing sight nowadays-of course, this whole
question now of war referendum, as initiated a couple of years ago
by Congressman Ludlow, of Indiana, has been brought into the fore-
ground by world conditions. And that is the thing that we ought to
pay some attention to, because of the general conception of this
country that it is a melting pot; and I tiink, as all of us know, it
has worked out that way, as a matter of fact, that the different
nationalities, (own to the second and third generations, continue to
have leanings back to the stock from which they came; and in this
country there are groups of every nationality-German, Mexicans,
Swedish, and othelrs-who still use their own particular language
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and publish newspapers in their own language. There are literally
hundreds of foreign-language newspapers in this country.

Now, suppose a matter comes up which is in dispute between this
country and some other country, what happens? You talk about
propaganda. This country would simply become flooded with propa-
ganda from the groups that would want us to go into war and the
groups that would want to keep us out of war- and the result would
be that, after having the plebiscite completed, instead of knowing
the national opinion on the Subject, we would be a Nation divided
among ourselves. There is no question about that.

Everyone who remembers the last war willrealize that when it,
comes to war, we have to have a country that is completely united.
And I think the several wars that we have been engaged in-the
Spanish-American War, the World War, and othex:s-have proved
that that was the result. The World War went on from 1914 to 1918
before we became involved in it. But when we did become involved,
after much discussion, that was the result.

This proposal would destroy that absolutely, The groups and
classes and nationalities that had been sympathetic with one side or
the other would continue that sympathy even if there was a declara-
tion of war, and we would have more trouble preparing for it than
we can properly conceive of now. I

So that the whole thing shows a lack of proper understanding of
the subject, I think, so far as the proponents are concerned.

Now what they are thinking about, from my observation and
listening to the testimony that has been presented, is the right of
the individual himself to vote on whether his or her son is to go to
war, or the right of the individual himself, if lie is between the ages
of 21 and 35, which would be draft age, to vote on the question of
whether that individual should be compelled to go to war.

Now, I do not think that any mother is going to vote to send her
son to war, and I do not think that many young men who would be
subject to the kind of propaganda that would be everlastingly poured
upon them would want to go into war or become involved in war
at all. They would vote for their own safety. And that is a thing
that cannot be considered so far as military effort is concerned.

And it impresses us, who had some experience in the last war, that
this is a thing which should not even be considered; that after the
National Government has been established, -O have had confidence
in the Congress of the United States to handle this matter. And
there is no necessity for this proposal, and no reason for it. The
method that has been used since the establishment of the Constitu-
tion has worked out perfectly so far; there is no possible criticism
of how it has worked. Now, why not think about how it has worked
out so far, and why think about changing it in some way that nobody
knows how it would, work out ? .. - %

And when you think, from a cold, practical viewpoint-when you
think how, so far as our own national defeiise is concerned, how, it
would bring about national weakness and injure us so far as orr
national-defense situation is concerned, you can ise what it would
bring about; and I hope that this committee will see its way clear'
to votc' against this and similar resolutions.

Senator HA . Thank you, very much, Colonel:Taylor.,
Senator Wiley has some qu~tions he would like to dak you.



Colonel TAYLOR. Very well.
Senator Wiaur. May I suggest that you examine this resolution

(S. 140) ?
Colonel TArLoR .I just saw it this morning.'
Senator WImLY. I think your argument is a good one. The ques-

tionbefore us now is whether or not the people of this country should
have the right to say whether the Constitution should be amended. I
think your argument is based upon the damage you think it would
do to the people of this country.

Now, the original Ludlow amendment, as yqu see, provides a
blanket declaration of war power in the people; and I would like
to get your reaction on my bill, Senate Joint Resolution 140.

Colonel TAYLOR. Now it ou use that same language, "when
the United Sta y- 'i ies or possessions have been
in v ad ed - t4 . .. 11

Senator ILEY. Well, there is a provis on the second page,
where i ings it back to d .ng war.

Col I TAYwlo. 9,; I as 8 ing the r ution. [After a,
paus Well w y eferri to, Senator

S ator WI . n t e firs lac t says that-
th ongres s re e " declare when the sited States or
an of its Terri o ssioii VIV' 1) Ivaded or e inl Immediate

ger of invasion, and . f e tern Hem here has been
t aded by, or Is inl tin late anger f aislo by, the to es of any non-.erican nan.

ow, th is t o , sh t power.
olonel rLOn. ngressa's t power now.
senator ms then ts

an shall have to her e' O- ly If i majority of those
per us voting attonal um, eld in su manner a Congress shall
by provide shall vote-in *Vof on deeml on ofwA thus C~~on1e ii&

Ay thus Congr e .ains he e 6 declar ar, but only in
case o foreign W Would e peo speak, a that sort of -cur-
tails th wer.

Senator i tl. In other words, if the e voted. in favor of
war, Congr would still hive the privi o declaring war.

Senator W n would not h go to war.
Colonel TA R. T in the cart beforethe horse, Mr.

Chairman.
No; Senator; if we- are going to amend the, Conititutioni 6h. this

vital question of war, because of questions of safety to the lives of the
people, and that sort of thing2 as th proponents have said, it seems
to me that'if we have to submit a matter of that kind to a plebiscite
we might also submit various other questions, such as questions o
taxation, to 4 vote of the people-and such' as questions of relief.
Let them vote on the question of relief, and 'you will see where
you go.

Now, I think we 'agree that taxation today is as vital to tho welfare
of this country as any question we 'cba cohceivoeof; but would the
Congress of the United States care to submit such a questions as tlit
to the p-eopl'b 'Sirely .n '6%.

This, I i'not a pre 'doeraowrar, and-wa nover intended to be 'apurb
deMetacy; ' Th~re Was no sucl thotight in the' minds of the founders
of the Government. They had in mind responsibility in the leader-
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ship and the heads of the Government, in the Congress and the heads
of the executive branch of the Government, they placed the responsi-
bility for the conduct of the Government in tlose individuals; there
is no question about that. And for 150 years that has worked out
profitably for the benefit of the Nation.

And now that the thing has worked out, it is just like an old clock
that has been running for 150 years; there is no reason why anybody
should jam tie works or take it apart. There is no reason foi' such
action in the case of this Government. This is not a pure democracy,
but is a democracy in which the confidence of the people has been
placed in their selected leaders.

And I do not care in what kind of language you put a proposal of
this kind; if it is to put the matter back to the decision of the
150,000,000 people of this country, you will subject them to a terrific
amount of propaganda, which will 'be poured upon all of us, and the
question would be argued and discussed on the radio and everywhere
else, and this country would become the most divided country under
the sun. And that is true whether it is a foreign war or not. We
have a Navy which acts for the United States in foreign wars, in
certain matters of emergency.

Gentlemen, I do not think any change whatever should be made In
the Constitution with reference to this important question.

Senator WiLEY. The original proposition, that is, in England, was
that the King had power to declare war. Then in our Government
we said that war should be declared only by the. Congress. And
Thomas Jefferson said that was a check on the power of the States.

And my thought was that, in this kind of resolution I have sug-
gested, it was a double check. In other words, it simply says that in
all instances of foreign war, the people themselves should have the
right, not to declare war, but to vote on whether we shall be engaged
in war. Would you be in favor of that?

Colonel TALon. No, sir.
Senator HATCH. I take it from your statement that you are op-

posed to any amendment of the Coistitution on this subject.
Colonel TAYmOn, Absolutely. We have full confidence in the Con-

gress of the United States. They have handled the subject perfectly,
and why should we make a changeI

Senator HATCH. We will now hear Major General O'Ryan.

STATEMENT OF MAT. GEN. IOHN t. O'RYAN, NEW YORK CITY

Major General O'RYAN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the com-
mittee, in its original form the Ludlow bill, through constitutional
amendment, would have transferred the power to make war from
the Congress, where that power now lies, to the voting population of
the country, except in case of the actual invasion of the United States
or its territories and attack upon its citizens residing therein. The
bill in this form received impressive support, throughout the country.
But, under criticism, it became obvious that. if the amendment were
adopted in that form it would indirectly invite aggression upon the
United States and as well constitute in effect an abandonment of the
Monroe Doctrine. Therefore, regretfully many of its supporters
were forced through the inexorable logic of the criticisms leveled



against it to realize the perils it would induce. I became clear to
many, I think, that their favorable reactions had been emotional in
character, and not the result of logical analysis of what was pro-
posed. To meet the objections made to the bill in its original form
it has now been drastically amended, and it is to the bill in its present
form that I shall direct my criticism.

At the outset may I say that the bill as it now appears, bears little
relation to the hopes induced in the minds of some millions of sincere
men and women who saw in the original bill a simple solution of
the war problem so far as our country is concerned. They must have
believed in the possibility of national isolation in the present-day
world. They had not realized that an invasion of Canada was, in
military effet, an invasion of the United States, only more effec-
tively so because it would permit the invader to transport to Canada
a vast army for, the invasion of the United States, without military
or naval preventive action by the United States, at least in timely,
definie and orderly manner. They had not realized that the Republic
of Cuba, at our doorstep, being lo part of the United States or its
territories, might be made the rendezvous for aggression against the
United States, without power in our own Government to prevent it,
until the electorate of the couhtry by referendum with accompanying
pandemonium of clashing propaganda, had specifically given sucli
power. They had not realized that modern war when conducted by
a great military power strikes like a bolt of lightning, and is in fact
referred to in dermany as "blitz krieg" or lightning war. They had
not realized how vital to our Navy is the maintenance of the Panama
Canal, and that the zone which separates it from adjoining countries
is narrow, and that a seizure of one of the adjoining countries by
P blitz kreig expeditionary force could meet with no military or
naval opposition by the United States without a referendum, unless
the President and the officers concerned violated their constitutional
oaths of office. They had not visualized the potential combinations.
of military and naval power that might make entirely practical such
eventualities of aggression, nor had they therefore considered that
by the bill they were advocating, they were in effect seeking to ham-
string their own Government in times of national emergency when
every hour of delayed action would involve the preventable, and
therefore the reprehensible, loss of life in the Navy or the Army
or both.

They could not have known that.our military history shows that
it is the people-not the President or the Members of Congress.-
who develop the war spirit. Neither President McKinley nor the.
Congress could prevent the declaration of war against Spain in 1898.
The people wanted war and forced it. It was so with the declaration
of war against Great Britain in 1812.

I might go on. S'uifice it to say that the bill was so amended as
to leave with the Congress the power to declare war, if, for example,
Patagonia is threatened with invasion by, an African, Asiatic, or
European power, but is without power to declare war if the civiliza-
tion of Great Britain or France, which is akin to our own, were at
stake, and its survival dependent upon the immediate concentration
and employment of the balance of power represented by the United
States. ,
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Now the point I would make is this, that when you gentlemen of
Congress deal with this subject of war, you are dealing with a com-
plex and dynamic force which possesses potentialities -or terrifying
consequences to the Government and the people of the United States
whose representatives you are, and in referring to such consequences
I do not exclude actual disaster. And if you will compare what was
proposed in the original bill, with what is now proposed, you will be
struck with the assumption of national isolation which is the soul and
spirit of the original bill, and on the other hand with the comprehen-
siveness of the war-making power which the supporters of the bill
(though evidently suspicious of the peaceful attitude of the Con-
gress) now concede its members; and it will become obvious how
illogical and emotional and unrealistic has been their thinking.
'Strictly confining in the original bill the war powers of Congress to
the protection of the territory of the United States, they now confide
to Congress the power to make war for the protection of till the
countries of the Western Hemisphere. It would seem that this far-
flung jurisdiction, so inconsistent with the basic principle upon which
the original bill was offered, so reckless in its concession to men' who
are seemingly suspected by them, that one is tempted to conclude that
the present bill is merely a face-saving move.

But irrespective of these considerations, there are very, vital reasons
why this bill would not receive the approval of the Congress. Let us
consider, for a moment, the actual workings of the referendum and
the purpose to be served. To be of any value, a referendum implies
that the voters will vote intelligently and in the interest of the count -
try. To do this they must know what is at stake in a national sense,
not in a merely local sense. Therefore, they must be informed. By
whom? Obviously in a referendum there would be at least two op-
posing views each supported by propaganda. Over the radio, and
from the pulpit and at 50,000 crossroads throughout the country,
there would be discussions and debates instead of action. Emotion-
alism would run riot throughout the country. Every stimulus would
be exerted by enemy agents to l)romote disloyalty and treason among
those supporting the negative side. These agents would be working
with the people to obscure the realities of the situation, to stimulate
resistance and sabotage and to gain information. The hearts, the
minds, and morale of the population would be laid bare for the infor-
mation of the enemy at a time of great emergency hen reticence
regarding our family affairs should be the rule. Throughout this
period we would have, in effect, throughout the country an internal
"Blitz Krieg" of clashing racial antipathies, demagogism, regional
and locality interests. When we contemplate the size of the country,
the measure of the population, and the mean standard of the educa.
tion and knowledge of world affairs of the population, the proposal
appears astounding. Certainly 60 days would be a minimum of time
within which, with any sincerity, to present the issue to the people
with any show of opportunity for reasoned understanding and judge.
meant, and yet this is the period when attention, energies, and united
loyalties ofthe entire population should be concentrated upon mili-
tary and industrial mobilization. If the answer is that 60 days need
not be allowed for consideration of the subject, and that the referen.
dum is only a pro forma matter, then the referendum is likely to
constitute a tragic disaster.
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At present, only Congress may declare war. When there is even

remote threat of war coming to the knowledge of our State Depart-
ment, the leaders of Congress are confidentially informed of the trend.
They thus have opportunity to study the complexities involved. Say
what you please about these representatives of the people, I think you
will agree that whatever may be their understanding of public and
international affairs, the measure of that intelligence and understand-
ing will always be substantially greater than the average intelligence
and understanding of the voters of the country.

Therefore, the proposal we are discussing would, in effect, take
from Congress (a more capable body) the right to determine the ques-
tion of war and vest that determination in a less informed and less
capable body, namely, the voters of the country.

[here are 14,000,000 persons among our population who were born
in foreign countries. We have a high percentage of native-born and
naturalized citizens who are not so distantly removed in terms of time
from their former or inherited European loyalties and preferences, as
to be wholly free from foreign influences, at the time they would cast
their votes. It might therefore very well be that in a referendum the
class, of our population we may call American Americans would not
determine the issue. Conceivably they might be divided in their
views regarding at declaration of war, an d the balance of voting
power would then rest with elements or' blocs of voters whose deter-
mination might be influenced not by the interests of the United
States but consciously or unconsciously by the interests of the enemy.

There are millions of voters in the United States who in the intel-
lectual sense are underprivileged. In a close vote, they might con-
stitute the balance of power and determine the outcome of a ref-
erendum. Are these blocs of foreign voters and persons of under-
privileged intellect a safer group than Congress to determine the
question of peace or war?

There is to be considered the cruelty of a proposal which in effect
would say to millions of American mothers: "The power to declare
war and to send your son away, perhaps to be killed, rests with you
and you must say 'yes' or 'no' and record your decision in writing?
What an opportunity such a situation would offer, aside from the
barbarity of it, to release among our people the forces of disruption
and of clash between maternal instincts thid' the logic of a particular
situation.

There is also to be considered the effects of this referendum plan
upon the war plans of our potential enemies. Ask yourselves, as
experienced men, whether an aggressor nation would not secretly hail
with joy as well as with merriment the enactment of this proposal.
The basic lack of realism' affecting that proposal is clearly indicated
by the assumption that the people themselves are more to be trusted
than Congress in avoiding war.

This is -also another basic assumption of the prol)onents of this bill.
It is the idea that the declaration or the withholding of a declaration
of war, determines whether or not there shall be a war. The assump-
tion seems to be that it takes two to make a war as if one side had
offered the other the opportunity to go in for a good war and the
other could graciously decline the invitation any therefore there
would be no war. But, in reality, it takes but one, namely, the ag-
gressor, to visit war and its consequences upon another nation and
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the latter has no choice except to fight or surrender without fighting.
It is inconceivable that Americans will surrender without fighting
whether the aggression takes the form of an invasion of the Unite
States, or Canada, the Canal Zone, or some vital interest of ours,
irrespective of its location. If the urge is strong enough, the emo-
tional response of the people, including many of those who now believe
in our mythical isolation, will be for war. It will rest with Congress,
as it has in the past, to be the dam to stop and impound, if possible,
this emotional flow of antipathy, hatred, and war lust.

It has been claimed that the most sinister of all tactics employed
in this country by the Communist leadership for the destruction of
our form of government are not the tactics of violence, but rather
some form of appeal insidiously calculated favorably to arouse the
emotions of the masses of our people in favor of a project or reform
appearing superficially to be in their interest but in the heart of
which there is secreted the Communist infection. In this instance
the hidden purpose is to cut stealthily but drastically into the body
of our constitutional form of government by substituting for the
orderly debates and judgments of Congress, now provided for by
the Constitution when the decision is one involving a declaration of
war the distractions, internal disruptions, Pnd emotional reactions
of the electorate of the country. So far as a decision regarding a
war declaration is concerned what is proposed is, in effect, the sub-
stitution of the Soviet idea ior the American concept of representa-
tive government. In other words this proposal, of which most of
its supporters seem ignorant, would amputate one of the vital powers
of Congress from the body of the Constitution and graft upon that
body a Bolshevik substitute. I cannot believe that any student of
the American form of government who is a representative of the
American people in the Congress of this land would be willing, on
this point alone, to give his support to what is proposed, and if this
be true then his constituents should be advised of its significance.

Senator HATCH. We will now hear Mr. Weil.
Would you please give your full name and address?

STATEMENT OF CHARLES A, WEIL, NEW YORK CITY

Mr. Wn . One hundred Gold Street, New York City; occupation,
merchant.

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen. I feel quite humble here.
Senator HATCH. We will be glad to hear you.
Mr. WEIL. After such a distinguished witness as General O'Ryan

has spoken, I feel rather humble and I am going to file, if I may a
brief that I have prepared, with copies for each member of the
:subcommittee; and which I now submit [handing papers to clerk].

While we may sympathize with the utopian ideals of many pro-
ponents of this measure, we cannot afford being swept by, wishful
thinking into overlooking the realities of international life, which
involve the, possibility that some of' its advocates, not so sincere, not
so utopian, support this resolution as the best conceivable device for
undermining the security of the United States.

For, of tle eight cardinal principles of strategy, the instant resolu-
tion would deprive,this country of the benefits of four or possibly
five. ..
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I shall confine myself to the extent to which the proposed amend-
ment tends to handicap the national defense. I have no doubt that
others have made perfectly clear the changes involved in this pro-
posal of our fundamental structure of government, and the extent to
which our original structure of government is being changed to a
pure democracy for just this one, single purpose.

I believe that others have in the past-those who are not at the
hearing today-made clear the extent to which such an amendment
would render impotent the diplomacy of the Government.

The resolution predicates certain errors enumerated in the brief,
which I hope will be closely read. I will not enumerate them here.

But to report this resolution favorably, this committee must believe
and decide that the people as a whole will be more competent than
the Congress of the United States to pass on military problems such
as (1) whether the United States could be made to submit to a
transoceanic hegemony, by distant blockade or actual invasion; (2)
whether such hegemony is in the making (whether it is a military
and naval potentiality at any given moment); whether it is good
military strategy to wait until we are "actually or immediately threat-
ened" by an "approaching military expediting or attack."

Senator HATCiH. And attack?
Mr. IVEIL. Yes, sir. Now, if the people lack the sense to elect men

to Congress who are competent to pass on such questions, it is doubt-
ful if the same people will have the ability to pass the greater com-
plexities of international affairs themselves.

I will now read point 1 of this brief:
There is not a scintilla of evidence that the United States ever

waged war for frivolous objects, or that any war we have fought in
the past was unpopular at the moment we made our decision to fight.
The burden of proof is on the proponents. And I submit that tiey
have not borne that burden.

History rather indicates that the majority of the people not only
favored all our wars, but in many instances comp eled reluctant
Presidents to engage in them. This was true of McKinley, who
resisted efforts to force us into conflict with Spain. It was true of
Wilson.

Nowy one of the things that the proponents of this amendment must
necessarily have believed is that an attaque brusqu6e can never vitally
affect an interest of ours before we can decide to act under the pro-
posed amendment. "Never" is a long time. While many military
experts do not believe in the present efficacy of the blitzkrieg (light-
ning war), many, others do. Only the acid test of experience can
determine the matter. Who can tell what future military weapons
and methods will produce? Should it be possible to avail ourselves
of the blitzkrieg, to protect interests vital to us, is it wise to deprive
ourselves of it by self-denying ordinances, analogous to the other
noble experiment, that all but wrecked the morale of the Nation ?

Memnon, the Persian general, said that it is better to wage war in
a foreign country than in one's own. That involves the application
of offensive strategy, even to meet the needs of a defensive policy.

Applying that maxim, to the United States means stopping an
attack before it can be launched, rather than relying upon a high
water-mark defense, leaving our own waters to become the battlefield,
our coastal cities the objectives of raids, and our coastal trade the



prey of our enemies. It means nipping in the bud the development
of any power that can attack us successfully.

To disregard the maxim leaves to potential enemies the choice of
picking for attack a time and place most favorable to them. Such a
passive defense tends to cause dispersal of forces likely to lead to
defeat.

Addressing myself now to S. J. Res. 140, that is the essential defect
of that bill. It'is the same as that in S. J. Res. 84.

So to wait until we are "actually and immediately attacked"'is to
give the great military advantages of the offensive, initiative and
surprise to the enemy by constitutional guarantee, and limit ourselves
to passive defense.

One of the criticisms of our conduct of the World War was that
we spent a vast amount of blood and treasure and got nothing tan-
gible for them.

I submit that we did get our security for it.
And I submit in addition that, where there is an emergency

in advance of engagement in hostilities, it might be possible for the
President, by negotiation as to conditions for our hellp, obtain naval
bases and other advantages. It might evei be possible to prevent us
from getting into war.

And in a case of that kind we would be in a, position to engage
in a limited war. If we should engage in a limited war, we do not
have to engage the entire manpower of this comry. And then we
would not have to make the sacrifices we would have to make if we
remained, as some want us to do, in splendid isolation.

To believe that we could win any war against a transoceanic enemy
without an overseas expeditionary force is to ignore the teachings
of history and to disregard military doctrine, that no war can be
won except by offensive strategy.

Only where sea power, such as ours or that of England, has been
in coinjunction with adequate land power, has it been effective. For
no war has ever been won by wearing out an enemy with an impreg-
nable defense. Sea power alone, like air power, cannot defeat a
great power; it cannot conquer or hold territory. Sea power only
utilizes the command of the sea which its superiority confers, to send
military forces and material where they can do the most good. Thus,
for 2 centuries the British Navy performed the function of deny-
ing to the enemy its ability to suiply itself, while convoying or feed-
ing military forces which impose vast expenditures on the b lockaded
enemy, designed to exhaust it, and to penetrate the enemy and de-
stroy the power to resist.

That is particularly directed to the term "overseas" in S. J. Res. 84.
My next point is that practically all the premises underlying the

proposed amendment, all the false assumption of military and naval
science, however, fall with the premise that the United States will
never have any interest in the world distribution of power-and let
me emphasize that word "never"-will never have any interest in
the world distribution of power; and that it can afford the setting
up of transoceanic hegemonies, supreme in their own region on. both
land and sea. For if ever in the future we should have any such
interest, the proposed amendment would bar us from taking effec-
tive diplomatic steps to forestall a war involving the power equili-
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brium, and from taking I)roml)t military action necessary, perhaps,
to defend that power balance.

As with England in 1914, as with us in 1917, the election again
may be necessary- of fighting a preventive war in association with
other nations to thwart upsetting the world balance, or risk havin Y

to fight 'later alone when the chances of fighting successfully would
be greatly diminished and the American effort necessary to do so
would be immeasurably increased.

Senator WiLY. May I inject a question at this point?
Mr. WEIL. Yes; certainly.
Senator WILEY. Because we are seeking the truth. We are rep-

resenting 150,000,000; we are representing more than that, because
we are also rep)resenting the people of the world who are trying to
find a way out of war.

Now, in 1917, instead of asking Congress to declare war, suppose
that there had been a referendum submitted to the people of this
country; how would that have injured America?

Mr. WEIL, Well, I will answer that-
Senator WILFY (interposing). Suppose the people then had voted

for war, and it had taken 30 days-and we have evidence submitted
here that you could, if you wanted to get a referendum in a week.
Some people laugh at that. but nothing is impossible in America, as
some of the witnesses sid Bunker Hill demonstrated, and we dem-
onstrated in the World War. Suppose we had submitted the mat-
ter to the people in 1917, what then?-

Mr. WEIL. Well, first of all, a referendum that did not give the
people an opportunity to debate thoroughly would not be worth while
at all. To give the people time to debate would mean such a delay
as, perhaps, to lose the war. Now, turning back to the years 1917 and
1918, you vill probably recall-

Senator WILEY (interposing). Everybody lost the war in the end,
did they not?

Mr. WEIL. Well, that is something like in lawsuit today, when
you are sued and successfully resist because you have the lawyer's
fee to pay, and so in that way you bave lost the lawsuit also. But
just think how much more you would have lost if your lawyer had
not been able to nonsuit the plaintiff.

Senator WILEY. Well, we are now back to 1917.
Mr. Wnin. All right.
Senator WILEY. 'The people voted for war. The major general

stated that we would never go into a war that the people did not want
to get into. In 1917 the people voted for war, and we got into it.

r. WaIL. Well, let us say 60 days.
Senator WILEY. All right.
Mr. WEIL. Let us get the naval situation, and then we will go into

the military situation.
Now, the naval situation when we got into the war was this: The

Germans were sinking from 600,000 to 900,000 tons of shipping every
month when AdmiralSims arrived in London in April shortly after
our declaration of war. He was informed by Admirai Jellicoe that
England could not hold out much longer; and it was thanks to the
convoy suggestions of Admiral Sims, plus the effectiveness of Ameri-
can naval forces, that submarine sinkings were brought down, by the



end of the year-I say this subject to correction, to about 200,000 a
month. Had sinkings continued at the rate they were then goin in
the months of April, May, and June, the war would have been lost.
That is the period during which we would have been debating. Had
the United States delayed its entry another 0 days, the military
situation on the western front would also have been vastly different.
I doubt whether there would have been American troops in the line
at Chateau Thierry in time to stop the German advance. I also doubt
whether the superiority of rifle power would have turned in favor of
the Allies during the summer of 1918 in time to have permitted the
end of the cam pign during that sine year. Furthermore, if Ameri-
can credits and materiel Lad not been put at the disposal of the
Allies and the morale improved by our support at the very time that
it was, there is a great question whether they could have carried on
till 1918.

Senator Winy. Now, let us assume those to be the facts, What
do you mean by saying the war would have been lostI

Mr. WaiL. The war would have been lost, because England would
not have been able to continue if the sinkings had been continued,

Senator Wary. You mean by that that there would have been a
stalemate, do you not?

Mr. WaIt. No, sir; I mean that Great Britain and France would
have been overrun and conquered.

Senator Wuar. That is what you mean?
Mr. Wrr, Yes; and as I shall show later in my brief-and I will

be glad to have you ask further questions on that point-had that War
been lost, there is much reason to believe we would have been next on
the list. However, I will deal with that in its proper place. I do
call the committee's attention to-

Senator Wnrmy (interposing). I think you should elucidate there;
because I think you are making a contribution that is not very often
understood.

Mr. Wait. Well, may I deal with that later?
Senator Wiumy. Certainly.
Mr. WuL. I do want to call the committee's attention in the brief

to some of the instances in which in practice the United States was
irresistably drawn into the operation of the balance of world power.

Senator Wman. You might go into that briefly.
Mr. Wait. Up to the time that the United States began to spread

across the continent the elements of world power were all in Europe.
But in 1823 the British Prime Minister Canning suggested the Mon-
roe Doctrine to "bring the New World in to redress the balance of
the Old."

With the further development of the United States, the rise of
Japan, and the movement of the Russian center of population toward
the Pacific, the center of world power shifted.

In 1904, President Theodore Roosevelt threatened to help Japan,
when France and Germany seemed on the point of helping Russia.
But when the Russian fleet disappeared under the waters of Tsushima,
and Japan began to knock at the gates of the Russian maritime prov-
inces, Roosevelt came to Russia's rescue by negotiating peace.

Then again, when Japan needed transportation to Russian mari-
time provinces, when she remained in possession of Vladivostok in
1921, we told Japan to get out or else * * *

186 WVAR REFERENDUMl



In affairs trans-Atlantic, whether or not by conscious design, our
opposition to a combination in one nation of regionally supreme
sea and land power is quite manifest.

That is a point upon which I would like to depart from my brief
to explain:

The balance of power in the world to us means just one thing: The
separation of supreme naval power and of supreme land power in any
section of the world. An overseas nation having a supreme army can-
not reach us. An overseas nation having a supreme naval power
cannot strike us. But with a supreme army and a supreme navy in
its own region it can both reach and strike, invest and penetrate-
that is, blockade and invade us.

That is the one thing that me must beware of. And nothing else
explains our entry into the war in 1917 on the side of the Allies, ex-
cept to prevent Germany from upsetting the balance of world power
to our peril.

It is sometimes argued that after fighting a war that would result
in the creation of hegemony, the victorious nation would be unable
to fight soon again. Yet, look at Germany-after fighting a long
and exhausting war, and losing it, ini only 20 years she is ready again.
What could she have done had she won V History is replete with
proof that with the spoils of victory, it does not take long to gird up
a nation's loins for the next victim.

Any transoceanic hegemony could outbuild us upon the sea, and
with the command of the seas such as superiority confers, impose its
will upon us. We con be blockaded anl redticed by attrition, by
enemies that need not even invade this hemisphere; but we can also
be invaded by their expeditionary forces, by virtue of their superiority
at sea and the security afforded their rear as a result of disarming
other nations.

Moreover, such a hegemony can bankrupt us by closing the world
to our trade and, by imposing on us huge arms outlays, force us into
regimentation and totalitarianism.

Nor is it likely, were such hegemonies created, trans-Atlentic and
trans-Pacific, that they would conflict with each other meeting as
they would in arid Cefitral Asia with its paucity of wealth and com-
munications. Rather it is the united States, which both would face
upon the best medium of communication-the sea-which they would
command.

One cannot do better than quote Daniel Defoe when the issue was
presented to Great Britain whether or not to maintain the balance of
power. He said:

Some people talk so big of our strength that they think England able to de-
fend herself against nll the yorld. I think the prudential course is to avoid
the trial.

This does not necessarily involve, what so many people may think,
entangling a'ihances. If Imay direct the attention of the committee
to a brief tha I presented to the Committee on Naval Affairs a year
and a half ago--I think I made that rather plain, and I will be glad
to submit a copy of that, which was printed in the Marine Corps
Gazette as an article;

Senator Wny. We will be glad to have it.
Mr. WTit. Now, I am treading on ground where angels usually

fear to tread. And among the advocates of this measure are many
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habitual supporters of everything calculated to underrtwin2 the coun-
try's security in recent years, to the profit of nations known to harbor
schemes for'world dominion-for domination of the world, the world
we live in. Let us not be lulled into a false sense of security; into
a constitutional straightjacket of inaction to our perils, however
idealistic may sound the pretexts invented abroad to dupe us into it.

I have seen these people, the Ludlow-ists--they are the same fel-
lows that oppose every appropriation bill for a battleship; the same
people that wanted mandatory embargoes in the neutrality legis-
lation-who do everything that would help certain countries. They
are the same people.

This committee, therefore, is respectfully urged to report unfavor-
ably the resolution fo& the referendum on war, and to state-clearly-

(1) That the United States cannot afford, but must and will pre-
vent, by all appropriate instruments of national policy, any one
nation, trans-Atlantic or trans-Pacific, from becoming so powerful
in its own region, on both land and sea, that it will be subject to no
effective restraint, even if we were to throw our own power into the
scales against it.

(2) That the combination of supreme sea power and dominant
land power is the one thing that the United States must beware of;
that combination which can reach and strike, invest, and penetrate,
blockade and invade us.
(8) That the protection of America's vital interest in the world

distribution of power would be prejudiced by the solution before
the committee.

That, sir, is the presentation of the main case.
Senator WILEY. Now, in relation to my resolution, S. J. Res. 140,

what have you got to say about thatV
Mr. W~lL. I offer for the record an article entitled "International

Conditions," reprinted from the Marine Corps Gazette in 1938.
Senator WmY. By Charles A. Weil?
Mr. WEIL. Yes. And since we are on the subject, I will tell you

that I have here a sheaf of letters regarding that article, forn
Colonel Fegon, of the United States Marine Corps, General Craig,
Chief of Staff, among others, inclinding the Bureau of Naval Oper-
ations of the Navy, heartily endorsing the view of that article, which
is concerned with our interests in the world balance of power.

I also have here a letter from Henry Stimson to the same effect;
he was formerly Secretary of State.

Senator WILEY. This will be received and filed with the papers
in the case and be a part of the record.

(The material reerred to is here printed in full, as follows:)

INTERNATIONAL CONDITIONS

By Charles A. Well

POINT I

The order of the day is to enunciate a clear policy after determining, freed
frown prejudice, fancy, and doctrinaire obfuscation:

(a) How to avoid war?
(b) Against what dangers shall we prepare anid how, so that if war be forced

upon us we can fight successfully at minimum cost?
(c) Since how much preparation we need depends on whether or not we will

accept help from others, whether we had best work alone or in parallel action
with others?
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THE NEED TO FORMULATE AND ENUNCIATE AN AMERICAN DEFENSE POLICY

In a democracy, the clear comprehension by the people of the vital national
interests and national purpose, and the clear enunciation by its government of
the policy therefrom resultant, coupled with the evident and adequakc means
to implement such policy, is the surest safeguard against such a nation drifting
into wars that do not concern it.

Now America is contemplating a huge armament program. But America has
been told that it wasted its efforts 20 years ago in a war In which it had no con-
cern and out of which it obtained no benefit, America is being told now that it
will drift Into a war again, that will be none of its concern, that threatens
to be costlier to America than the last one In h)(lod, in treasure, and In impossible
attacks upon our cities by gas and explosives rained from the skies. The
result is a psycho-pathological flight from reality and realism.

Much of the American "peace at any price" psychosis is due to mistakes made
In past wars and to the failure to understand, on the part of the population,
as well as of many of the officers of the defense establishments, what the true
national defense policy should be. It is assumed that our only problem of
defense is to prevent a foreign power or coalition from actuiLily penetrating, from
invading, tie territory, possessions, and waters of the United States.

As von Clausewitz said, each nation must have Its own strategy or policy. The
proper strategy has seldom been fcilowed by this country, and the exaggerated
popular revulsion to armed conflict I, due to the mistakes of the past in not
fighting when we had to fight, as we should have fought; and due to the fear
that war involves the same mistakes for the future as it Involved for the past.

TIE PROBLEM TO AVOID WAR

Tire mistake we made in the rast was essentially:
Lack of preparation for war, oral as well as material, so that when it caine,

It took us too long to mobilize our strength, As a result, it required a general
war and cost too much in blood and treasure.

It Is held by many entitled to great respect that the World War would
never have lasted as long, nor have cost as much as it did, had we entered
the war oin the side of Allies, as was recommended by Theodore Roosevelt early
In 1915. It has also been held that we would never have had to enter the
war at all had we been prepared, as was urged by Leonard Wood; that Ger-
many would have stopped her submarine campaign as soon as it was made
clear to her that such means of warfare would drag in a nation against her,
whose strength added to that against which she was then opposed, would make
a successful issue impossible for her. Those views have never been proven
wrong.

Then we waited until the Allies were almost beaten, till their manpower was
almost, exhausted, and so we had to supply them with manpower, instead of
only the material and credits that we first thought would be all we would
be called upon to help them with.

PROBLEM TO AVOID COSTLY WAR IF WE MUST FIGHT

The feelings about our exorbitant war costs are to be seen and heard oni
every side, Statistics of the last war show that it cost us more in casualties
and money than any other combatant nation to hold a given length of front
over a similar period.

For Instance, based only on the western front figures, our losses were approxi-
mately 8 killed per day per. mile of front held its against 2J/ for Germany;
applying all German losses on all fronts to the mileage on the western front,
because the writer had no means of allocating. We had 50 wounded per mile
per day of front as against 9 for the Germans as calculated above. And it
cost us, calculated in the same way, $2,000,000 per day per mile of front as
against $26,000 for the Germans,

WHAT WE MUST NO DO

Nor does it serve our interest to make the same mistake as Lord Grey did
in 1914, For had he made clear to Germany, the English intention to fight if
Belgium were invaded, the war might have been prevented. So It were better,
if we really would avoid war, to give fair notice of the circumstances which
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would make us fight rather then to wait till the fat be in the fire. It is to
our interest to give such notice, unless we wish to use Stonewall Jackson's
maxim of warfare on the battlefield, in the conduct of Our diplomacy, "Mystify,
mislead, and surprise."

If our purpose be to lull certain foreign nations into a false sense of security
in the pursuit of certain objectives in order the better to fall upon them like a
bolt from the blue, then we can only cry out against the practice of such perfidy,
on them as well as on our own good y.ople whose blood must flow so unneces-
sarily.

And so in justice to ourselves as well as others, if at any moment parallel
action with any nation be the way of preventing our having to fight eventually,
or waging any war we may have to fight at a minimum cost, it seems we should
not strew the way with unnecessary obstacles nor obfuscate the issues with the
red herrings or prejudices and misstatements.

Red herrings have not been strewn across the trail only by the isolationists.
Much harm has been done by their opponents in the projection of war objec-
tives that have no place in the scheme of national defense. 'he reference is to
those who would fight a nation because of its form of economic or political
organization. We have no doctrinaire interest in making the world safe for
democracy, we only propose to spill our blood and spend our treasure to make
the world safe for America.

So let us say we are not interested in the present cry of fascism versus
democracy. If a European democracy were to attack Peru, a dictatorship;
pursuant to the Monroe Doctrine we should defend the Fascist against the-
democracyq Likewise with the conflict of extreme right versus left; a plague
on both their houses, Nor should we fight to protect or avenge those who not
only place their property, but lives, in reckless peril.

Neither have we ever fought, or will we, to act as collection agencies for
those who have unwisely loaned their pennies, at the cost to us of pounds, not
to speak of the blood Involved.

Neither will we Undertake to "police the world" ; not even if the world
appointed us policeman and paid us the policeman's salary, which latter thing,
of course, it will not do.

'

Also we do not intend to fight one nation, at war with another, simply out
of maudlin sympathy for the one or the other, where the result of the conflict
can have no conceivable effect upon our security, But, by the seme token,
simply because the one is not fancied by some of us, is no reason why we should
not come to her assistance, should our doing so coincide with the best interests
of our own security.

TRE ISSU, STATED AND ANALYZED

The American people has beau vacillating between the attempt to deal with
the situation, on one hand, by artificial methods involving the imposition of self-
denying ordinances, of legal strait jackets such as our isolationists concocted
with the Neutrality Act; and on the other band making nervous threats of
"quarantine" against nations with whom we are now at peace, with rumors
flying that.we are pursuing a policy of "parallel action" with other nations that
some of us may not like.

Evidently there is a, problem and a danger and It should be stated so that
we can deal with it in an orderly way, through 4 coordinated policy. Resolved
into its bare essentials the problem is, What is the best method of keeping us
out of war; and if those methods should fall, what is the best way of fighting?
Breaking that problem down into its own component parts we must declde what,
if anything, shall provoke Us to fight, and what is the cheapest but most
effective way of fighting if we have to,

It seems plain that, if it be conceded that there is any possibility, however
remote, of our being obliged to defend ourselves, there is the question whether
we shall cooperate with others having similar Interests. In either event, if It

1 A word ts not amiss here regarding treaties, Unfortunately too many nations have
flouted treaties and other cotractual obligations, The result is an attitude of cynicism
witli respect to such obligations on the part of our own people as well as foreign nations
that in effect says, "Why fight over a scrap of paper?"

Our purpose is not to comment on the ethics of an attitude, which to keep the record
straight the writer does not approve of. The point is mentioned in ordsr that, when we
discuss the possibilities of taking action by reason of an infringement on any treaty rights
that we may make clear to the people the facts back of the treaty which made it ree(
vital national interests,
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be conceded that we ever bave to fight, then we must determine how much and
what kind of an effort we should make to prepare for the eventuality. So,
whether or not we cooperate, we need adequate defense establishments.

However, if those isolationists, who favor a lone hand, wish to be at all con-
sistent, they then have to elect for a larger effort of preparation against war
than would be necessary If w can depend on some measure of help from others.

They must realize that our position Is the same as that of the wheat farmer
of Kansas, who might compete with and therefore hate the wheat farmer of
Missouri, but who makes common cause with him at times when it comes to
legislation proposed at Washington, that is designed to help them both against
the cattle farmer of New Mexico, the industrialists of the Jast, or the bankers
of Wall Street. These isolationists must also realize that if one wants to do
one's own insurance, as does a large company like the United States Steel, one
must build up a larger reserve and set aside larger amounts as premiums than
would be necessary were the insurance to be covered with others having the
same type of risks.

Thus we must know what dangers threaten and what nations run the same
risks. The dangers against which we must prepare are of sea powers becoming
also dominant land powers and of land powers becoming also supreme sea
powers. Let our leaders state the facts and let the people debate them openly
in terms of realism and not of ideology.

POINT II

So it is now meet to consider what vital national Interests we have, tle only
Interests the defense of which could warrant war. They are the territorial
!. tegrity, standards of living, and unity of the Nation at large.

We must have a policy to cope with-
(1) Attacks against us, whether by-

(a) Invasion.
(b) Attack on Panama,
(o) Violation of the Monroe Doctrine,
(d) Distant blockade,
(e) Assailing our national unity or standards of living;

(2) Or risks of the above, involved in a dominant land power acquired
supreme sea power and/or a dominant sea power acquiring in its own region
overseas land hegemony as well.

The strategic Interepts of the country are therefore to forestall foreign
attack by-

1. Invasion of the homeland: Americans generally assume that the Atlantic
and Pacific Oceans are barriers to Invasion of this hemisphere. In fact, the
ocean, once command of the sea is obtained, is a better highway of transport
for an expeditionary force than roads and rail.

Our own history is replete with instances whore, with command of the
seas, it proved easier and cheaper to transport troops by sea than by land,
When we fought Mexico, instead of marching through Mexico from Texas to
Mexico City, we transported by sea a force that landed at Vera Cruz and took
the capital. We know that the British and the French had no difficulty in
landing expeditionary forces on tills continent in the Seven Year War, the
Revolutionary War, and the War of 1812.

As far back as 480 B. 0., the service of supply for Xerxes' invasion of
Greece was by ship, though the land route was secure, In our own times we
have seen 2,000,000 American soldiers landed in Europe. England put nearly
800,000 men into Mesopotamia and probably 200,000 more into Salonika. She
landed 400,000 at the Dardanelles, not to speak of her expeditionary force to
tPaicstine.

It is a commonplace of peace that water-borne transportation is cheaper than
rail or motor. And in war, the movement of large bodies of troops and their
supplies are often very much slower by rail than by sea.

Moreover, a line of communication across the sea is less expensive to guard,
if you have a concentrated battle fleet, than a line equally long on land where
guerilla warfare or air raids can actually break up or paralyze the communi-
catons.

By sea deviations, or fusses routes as they are known In land warfare, are
more possible than when communications are tied to roads and rails that In
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turn are placed by the dictates of mountain passes, river beds, and the like.
At sea mere raiding is not sufficient to cut communications, but the destruc-
tion of a single bridge like that over the Danube at Cernavoda can change the
entire complexion of a war and hold up an advance for weeks.

The sea is really an open highway to our shores, not a barrier to invasion.
That is why we must beware of any one nation becoming so strong on both
land and sea, either In Europe or in Asia, that she can dispute our command
of the sea and have an army large enough to send an expeditionary force either
to North or South America.

Nor can we overlook the possibilities of attacks on this hemisphere that can
come across the short stretch of Behring Straits via Alaska. On the Atlantic
side, any foreign power, gaining command of Iceland, Greenland, and a base in
Canada, could follow the old English line of invasion traced by Burgoyne down
the Hudson Valley into the heart of the richest section of the Nation. Such
an attack can be based on Fort Churchill on Hudson Bay, or If Canada be held
by an unfriendly power, the attack can come via Quebec and Montreal.

2. Seizure or destruction of the Panama Canal would make It possible to
Interrupt our vital intercoastal trade and cut the territory of the United States
in two by military operations in the Caribbean and Gulf of Mexico through
New Orleans and the Mississippi Valley, the plan of campaign tried by Gen-
eral Pakenham in the War of 1812, and successfully carried out by Grant in
the War of Seccession.

3. Violation of the Monroe Doctrine, the purpose of which is to keep aggres-
sive European nations from positions in this hemisphere from which could be
launched effective attacks upon the American mainland, the Panama Canal,
or the sea lanes over which are borne our indispensable imports and exports.

4. Attrition by the cutting of the sea lines; to be prevented by their remain-
ing under our military control, or that of foreign powers not likely to have
the will, or be in position Impunibly, to interfere with our trade in peace or
war.

5. Affect our national prosperity and national unity.

OUR RAW-MATERIAL SITUATION

The first three require little additional comment or explanation. The two
latter warrant some discussion. There are raw materials and foodstuffs with-
out which, not only would our defense be seriously handicapped, but our stand-
ards of living and economic activity in peacetime, be seriously lowered.

Across the Atlantic come such strategic raw materials as chrome ore, mer-
cury, platinum, magnesite, potash, fix fiber, and opium, as well as the large
part of our necessary Imports of indispensable ferrograde manganese, also
large parts of our tin, cocoa, camphor, and mica.

Across the Pacific come our antimony, tungsten, graphite, tea, Jute, manila
fiber, nux voinica, quinine, rubber, shellac, silk, and substantial parts of our
ferromanganese, tin, camphor, and wool,

Through the Caribbean and South American waters come our vanadium,
iodine, nitrates, flaxseed, hides, coconuts, sugar, platinum, tin, cocoa, wool, and
quebracho.

Any prolonged war on situation In which we are cut off from all or any sub-
stantial part of these products would entail not only economic paralysis and
great suffering on the part of our people but probably the defeat of our armed
forces.

Then there are certain raw materials of which we now produce more than
enough for our needs, but the resources of which may well be exhausted in th,
next two or three generations, such as coal, petroleum, copper, and sulfur. On
top of that, our population is increasing so that the next 50 years may see our
numbers reach the 200,000,000 mark. With that increase In population we may
also become a food-iniporting instead of a food-exporting nation, since much of
our crop-raising land is losing its fertility and our forests are being cut down.
The chances are therefore that we will, as years go by, become more and more
dependent on outside sources for raw materials that we now produce.

Then if, (h a protracted war, with its increased consumption of niaterials,
there should be a drought for a year or two, our population might be made to
suffer from hunger as the people in the Confederate States suffered in the Civil
War. In the event of a blockade that could be carried out from Europe or
Asia, the enemy could win a practical victory without even landing a single
soldier on our mainland,
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OUR MUNITIONS POSITION

Not only do we need Imported raw materials today, but imported "arms,
ammunition, and Implemenlts of war." One of the severe criticisms made of
our participation in the World War, even by the then Secretary of War, was
that our munitions industry was unable to supply our needs, It is unlikely that
our munitions Industries are more capable of supplying all our war needs today
after 17 years of peace than they were in 1918, when, after being at war almost
a year, we had to buy or borrow cannon, ammunition, and airplanes from our
allies. Had it not been for our Imports of arms in 1860--2, the Southern
Confederacy would have won the Civil War,

Our experience in the World War proved that between the time we needed
munitions and the time we had them all ready, such a time lag existed that the
protection of our lines of communication, by which we can import munitions,
until domestic production is adequate, are of the utmost importance. To pro.
tect those lines we have to have a navy with overseas bases and/or allies.

THE DISTANT DTOCKADE

However, were we not to have command of the seas, our plight might con-
ceivably be made desperate. When we speak of command of the seas, we
mean not Just off these shores, but all the way across the Atlantic and all
the way across the Pacific, For, an effective blockade can be conducted by
enemy ships operating from the 15th meridian in the Atlantic and In the
Pacific from the 130th meridian, That means that small enemy forces, stationed
off Gibralter, off the Channel ports, or off Singapore, Guam, the Bonius, or
Marshall Islands, would be just as effective as if they stood just outside Sandy
Hook or the Golden Gate.

It also means that if we would break such a distant blockade we would have
to go 3,000 miles overseas on the Atlantic and 6,000 if it took place on the
Pacific, or else go without all our imports and exports save the about 10 percent
that we import from South America, and the 7 percent that we export to our
friends to the south of us.

OUR EXPORTS AND FOREIGN INVESTMENTS, THEIR FUNCTION

Is order to import goods we must have means to pay for them. To pay
for them requires our obtaining foreign exchange by credits in the currencies
of the foreign nations in the form of pounds sterling, francs, Brazilian milreis,
Japanese yen, Italian lira, etc. But to get those foreign credits we have to
earn them. To earn tlem we must supply goods and services to foreign nations.

The goods we supply are our exports. There are also the Invisible exports
that come from the rendering of services by our banking, insurance, and ship-
ping. In addition, we have available the credits put at our disposal by pay.
ments on capital and interest on loans that we have made abroad.

Thus, foreign trade and investments are vital necessities for the Nation at
large and not merely the interests of the individual citizens who would earn
profits from that trade, or of the individual investors who hold the securities.
It is not for nothing therefore that our foreign trade serves as a barometer of
business that is followed by both students and business men to forecast and
explain conditions. For periods of national prosperity and activity are con-
temporaneous with periods of great activity in foreign trade, and when that
foreign trade lets down, it Invariably presages or accompanies a depression.

One cannot consistently espouse the ideal of the more abundant life, of a
dynamic economy, unless the elements thereof be constantly borne in mind.

Hence, any change in the conditions affecting the security of the sea routes
as far away as Singapore, Gibraltar, and St. Helena are ol importance to us.
Among the factors which can change such conditions are, assuming that policies
of foreign nations remain the same-

(1) The rise of new and possibly unfriendly sea powers.
(2) The transference of sovereignty of strategic colonial positions on the sea

routes from friendly to hostile powers, or frolm poWers which by their size and
sea power are not strong enough to affect us, to powers which have the strength
and perhaps the will to et off from either our import necessities or the ready
sale of our imports.

(5) Attacks on national unity: A new form of foreign influence or attack,
affecting the welfare of the Nation and its people, has developed. Being subtle



194 WAR REFERENDUM

as well as novel, it has not yet received the popular recognition it may merit.
Whether or not it is of sufficient importance to warrant resort to arms has yet to
be decided.

The new strategic problem is to deal with insidious attempts to influence
the popular will directly, without the intervention of armed forces. For war is
the effort to attain national objectives by depriving another nation of its will
to resist through the forcible imposition of hardship.

Economic warfare: It has now been found that hardships may be imposed
dn other nations by economic maneuvers, heretofore considered peaceful; anti that
the will to resist can be overcome without necessarily imposing hardship but by
propaganda. In the economic sphere, any action by one nation affecting the
prices of securities or commodities and the normal currents of trade and finance,
must have their effects on the entire economic fabric of other nations. So,
when one power pursues economic or political policies that create major ceo.
nomic perturbations in other countries, such policies become the object of con-
cern in the countries where they create economic dislocations, that trend to
occasion social dislocations of major proportion.

Hence, a policy which violently affects the prices of, say wheat or cotton, af-
fects the lives of millions of people in our wheat and cotton districts, throws
them into bankruptcy, foreclosure, or on relief and threatens the internal unity
of the Nation if the disturbance be widespread enough.

A policy which (like any tending to create a fear of war) sends tie prices
of securities tumbling abroad, with similar repercussions in home security mar-
kets, is a policy which is beginning to be real concern to us.

A policy which affects the power of our foreign customers to buy from us,
and which affects their ability to pay Interest and capital on our loans to them,
Is also a matter of great concern to us, if widespread enough to affect our own
ability to pay for our indispensable imports of raw materials and foodstuffs.

That such policies cad be combated for a while by domestic measures is often
true, but there may come a point where foreign-trade agreements, domestic mas-
ures of protection, economic controls, pump priming, relief, devaluations, and
influation prove inadequate to cope with the situation and then the question Is
presented whether to fight the foreign cause of trouble or disintegrate in the
chaos of internal disorders that accompany widespread, enduring, acute eco-
nomic distress.

An armament policy which imposes on other nations, who must keep pace,
disproportionate expenditures for arms, affects their national standards of living
and thus also creates dissatisfaction and dissension,

PROPAGA NDA

In, like manner, independently of creating dissatisfaction by the Imposition
of economic hardship, that dissatisfaction tending to national disunity, can be
created by subversive propaganda. True, such propaganda, Is scarcely likely to
bear fruit save when sown in ground already made fertile by acute economic
distress, In fact, propaganda goes hand in hand with policies that set in motion
the vicious downward spirals of deflatiop and depression,

The agencies of propaganda are known and are mainly radio, press, cinema,
und agents provocateurs.
1, They need scarcely be discussed at length, since what they are, what they
connote, an)d how they operate are immediately understood. Their effort to
attack national unity and order. have to be recognized as hostile and deserving
of all the measures consistent with maintenance of civil liberties. Yet there Is
qnly onewhy of dealing with such efforts, esleClally when reprisals'are Impos-
sible, by reason of, control of press nd radio in the country which makes such
attacks. Weave to do what was done when virtual ultimatums werp issued
in Germany to halt the flow of Herr fabicht's subversive radio propaganda li-
reted at the national unity and independence of Austria. It will also e recalledI
that it was only upon Russia's promise that sIe would neither foster nor permit
her propagandists to attack our unity that we agreed to enter into diplomatic
relations with her,

FSA POwEsS ACQUIRING LAND VOWIS AND LAND rewarS 499VIa10 BE&A PoW5S

It has always been evident at least for niany' years'that we would' flght t6
prevent Invasion or an outright attack, on this hemisphere, What may not

alwayss have been realized was the advantage of a polkey that woldd prevent
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such attacks even being attempted, a policy designed to forestall any nation
.even acquiring the power to initiate such an attack. The first concrete state-
ment of the principle that seems to have been made, at least that has been
called to the writer's attention, is In the works of Admiral Mahan. He said:

"It cannot be to her (the United States) a matter of indifference should
events weaken a nation upon whose general accord she can count, and strength-
en one less likely to act with her. * * * It cannot be indifferent to the
United States when the relative power of the European countries interested
varies. On the contrary every such fluctuation in Europe will concern her.
* * * In looking to the future It becomes for them (the United States) a
question whether It will be to their interest, whether they can afford to ex-
change the naval supremacy of Great Britain for that of Germany. A
German navy, supreme by the fall of Great Britain, with a supreme German
army able to spare readily a large expeditionary force for overseas opera-
tions, is one of the possibilities of the future,"

That we fought against Germany in 1917 a preventive war in order to
forestall her, a land power, from becoming the sea power she seemed bent on
being, with this principle in view, is now everywhere conceded.

1

Mahan wrote the above in 1910, before the rise of Japanese power In the
Pacific. That rise to power now fills us with apprehensions, conscious or
subconscious, that she will add to her necessary sea power land power that,
extending the principle stated by Mahan, represents a potential threat to us.
Bt let Japan be assured were Russia to construct a preponderant sea power
in the Pacie 

t
he same feelings of apprehension would undoubtedly arise, too.

So let us reword the principle. It is that:
We cannot afford any one nation, trans-Atlantic or trans-Pacific, becoming

so supremely powerful, in Its own region, on both land and sea, that it is
subject to no effective restraint even if we were to throw our own power into
the scales against It, so powerful that It could single handed launch an attack
against our most vital national interests.

This policy Is expressed, less clearly perhaps, more in the Jargon of diplo-
macy no doubt, in the statement of the chairman of the Naval Affairs Cota-
mittee that "an adequate naval defense means * * * also a defense that
will keep any potential enemy away from our shores." (Italics ours.]

This policy is particularly necessary if there be a scintilla of evidence that
such aggregations of power are massing in concert with one another, on each

-side of us, Atlantic and Pacific; lest we be nut crackered at Panama, our
solar plexus.

Publicists and statesmen all over the world know that if such be not our
avowed policy, it ought to be. Those whom it favors cannot understand why
the American public Is not conscious of it. Our potential enemies hope and
pray that it will never be explained to the public and that, if it should be, that
the public will refuse to follow.

It is something like the old adage that the last one to know of a woman's
Indiscretions is her own husband. So we ourselves are the only ones not to
be aware of our position. Let us tear away the camouflage that fools no one
but ourselves.

It is not unlikely that potential enemies are behind the effort to mislead the
public by campaigns of obfuscation, of red herrings, of befuddling the people
-with the dihtraetion of doctrinaire conflict; in short with propaganda of every
sort directed by organizations with high sounding, misleading names and
slogans.
s Moreover evidence is not lacking that even some, likely to benefit from our
application of the principle,, are short sighted enough to resent our awareness
of these things, for fear it will deprive them of their traditional'role inworld
affairs to some degree.

Here it seems not inappropriate to observe that one must be on guard
against any attempt, however made, directly or indirectly, For instance,
Britain made a direct attack on Spanish sea power and wiped her off the seas,

I What is not everywhere cbateded is that our action in 1017 was justified. For instance,
General Haged like many other generals who have written concerning the war, admits
that we entere the fight bausaj."We were afraid Germany would defeat the Allies
-thin and then after that, would overrun America." However, some, such as Hagod,think that eur apprehension was unwarranted. '~ '

It Is pretended that after fighting a long and exhausting war Germany would not have
been able fight soon again,. Yet only 20 yews after losing the war site Is ready agaln.
wat e h ve done after winning it? History Is replete withproqf tbat with thespoils Of victory, it does not take long to gird up the national loins'for the nqx' let m.



Germany In the last war made direct attack by submarine and indirect at-
tack on land. Louis XIV and Napoleon each made the attack indirect, "to
conquer the sea by the land." For, all the time Napoleon was in Russia,
Italy, or Spain he was really fighting the English.

The mere fact that a nation has no apparent sea power cannot obscure the
possibilities of her acquiring it by other means such as land power. Whiei so
far sea power has always repulsed sea power, except when Rome was over-
thrown, today land power Is supplemented by a new factor that seriously condi-
tions the use of sea power when the airplane and submarine has bases near
to the bases, routes, and termini of the sea power.

No legislation is necessary or advisable to effectuate these principles. Legal
straight jackets in foreign affairs are out of place, as they are more often a
source of embarrassment than help. Let us only understand what we have to
do, and do it when, as, and if it is convenient, as with the Monroe Doctrine.

POINT III

ZNGIAND'S PROBLEM STUDIED

Britain with analogous defense problems solved them with:
(a) Seapower through the medium of a strong navy employing "fleet in

being" strategy.
(b) Preventive action by diplomacy and if that failed by war.
(c) Collaboration with nations having, at any given time, interests parallel

with her c',n.
In lookime about for a guide in matters of national strategy, it is always well

when one can look at the experiences of others, and see what has been done by
nations in positions similar to our own; for war is a business of position, Na-
poleon received more attention with that maxim than he did for another which
expresses the thought much better. The other statement is, "La politique des
etats eat dans leur geographie" which translated literally is "A state's policy Is
dictated by its geography."

When we seek a national strategy, we seek a national policy; as there Is
another truism among students of the subject, that "Policy and strategy go
hand in hand." For national policies and objectives must be chosen that con-
fotm to the possibilities of the national power. Hence we seek example from
other states having dictates of geography analogous to those which must influ-
ence us. In so doing we must also seek a nation with a long history of
successful foreign policy or strategy.,

Therefore in choosing, for example, the 'policy and strategy of Great, Britain,
it is because its position most early resembles our own, and because its policy
has been successful in making it and keeping it a great power. The only other
insular state we can study, Japan, is too young and its policy not yet tried by
the processes of time. We will describe as briefly as possible the features of
British geographical position that determine her policy; state her policy; and
show what differences there are between what she can do, and what America
can do.

ENOIND'S CENTRAL POSITION

When the effect of the discovery of America was felt in the world, the polit.
ical axis of Europe shifted from the Mediterranean and the continent itself to
the Atlantic Seaboard, That put England in the middle, It meant England's
position permitted her to operate on interior lines. She Ysed those lines to
become mistress of the seas and with her command of the~seas she developed
a national strategy we would do well to consider.

Let us quote Liddell Hart on the English strategy prior to the World War:
"Our historic practice * * * was based on economic pressure exercised

through sea power. This naval body had two arms: one financial, which em-
braced the subsidizing and military provisioning of allle; 'the other military,
which embraced sea borne expeditions against the enemy's vulnerable extrem-
ities. By our practice we safeguarded ourselves where we were weakest and
exerted our strength where the enemy was weakest."

Ihe expeditions against the enemy's extremities were always relatively small
and made up mostly of volunteers. The typical example is Wellington's
Peninsular Campaign,

The English used their armies as mobile reserves, not. for field army purposes
until the World War, but to turn the scales on the enemy's extremities. For
instance, there is an important school of thought in England, that the proper
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strategy in the great war would have been to ask France simply to contain the
German forces, a strategy favored by the geological escarpments In Northern
Franch, while the English only attacked in full force at the Dardanelles.

The reasoning is that had this been done, Germany would have wasted her
manpower in attacks on tie French lines while the English were forcing the
road to Russia. For it is held in many circles that had communications with
Russia been kept open so that she could be supplied with munitions, Russia
would have had a decisive effect at an early date and the revolution in 1917
prevented.

THE FAR-FLUNG EMPIRE

Great Britain Is an insular power, completely surrounded by water, and those
British Isles constitute the vitals of a dispersed, far-flung empire, of which
England is the heart. A stab at the heart and the empire dies. A severance of
one of the members and the empire needs crutches.

Dispersal while the main problem of imperial defense is also the great advan-
tage in the pursuit of offensive strategy. But Britain, to defend herself, is
absolutely dependent on keeping the seas open, sinu e her manpower, her food.
stuffs, and her raw materials must come from far overseas. Her dominions
must be protected and her investments which, pros ide with her exports, the
foreign exchange with which to pay for what she htiports, must be protected.

Hence it is that the responsibilities of her defense fo 'ces are-
1. Defense of sea communications against attack ,iy another power, or a

combination of powers,
2. Defense against external attack; which Include measures to prevent in-

vasion of the British Isles as well as Incursions of civilized or semi-civilized
armed forces, against dominions and possessions.

It is worth while therefore to see what dispositions insular English takes to
prevent anything being taken away from her, and how she used her means to
keel) on adding to lier wealth and power, Foe England has won all her wars
in modern history, save perhaps the American War of Independence.

EN0115U DEFENSE MEUI ODS

Her means are and have been: Concentrated battle fleets "in being" with dis-
persed cruiser forces to protect and convoy her own merchant ships all over the
world's sea routes, while denying to enemy commerce the use of those same seas.

2. An army of almost insignificant size, barely adequate for local defense,
but sufficient to: (a) provide expeditionary forces for the defense of naval
bases of importance; to assist local garrisons in holding off attacks until re-
inforcements can arrive; (b) to provide a framework for expeditionary offensive
forces; (8) for home defense to protect naval bases and ports in Great Britain
against raids or landing forces; and (4) to provide anti-aircraft defense of
vital centers.

3. Air forces, placed at points of Importance along the lines of Imperial com-
munications to cooperate with sea and land forces operating locally; and to
provide an air "fleet in being" based on England, for purposes of defense and
offense in Europe.

With these means Great Britain acquired and defended a dispersed empire,
lines of communications all over the world, that had to be kept open for the
46,000,000 tons of imports every year of the food stuffs and raw materials on
which England feeds and supports herself; in peace as well as in war.

For England Is deficient in almost every important foodstuff and industrial
raw material. She produces only about 20 percent of her necessary wheat and
practically none of her ol. It is true that all that she needs she can find
within her empire. But to use It, like the life blood of the body, it must flow
uninterruptedly to the heart, the heart of empire.

Moreover the sea lanes which feed her, converge Into, and the heart itself
are only protected from attack by a narrow sheet of water close by on which
are neighbors respectedly strong on the sea, fully as powerful in the air, and
far more formidable than Britain on the land.

Yet Britain goes on and on. She is always about to crumble, but never does.
She muddles through, she says; but this writer does not call "muddling through"
what appears to, be a policy tried and not found wanting. It is worth studying.

Thus with a couple of hundred heavy guns mounted on floating platforms
that constitute her battle fleet, an army that the Germans in the last war
termed "contemptible," and an only average air force, she is what she Is. She
protects her shores from invasion, keeps open the seven seas for her trade,
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maintains ier telegraph and wireless information services, her air routes, wins
every war, and with every war adds somewhere to her superb chain of trading
posts and naval bases.

ENGLISH FORIWON POLICY

Her policy has been to use those forces in conjunction with principles as
definite as the law of gravity:

(1) Never to allow any single European nation to acquire sea power equal
to her own (lit fact to maintain a two power navy).

(2) Never to permit any single state on the continent to acquire such land
power that if British sea power were to be thrown into the balance against it,
that England would not eventually prevail.

(8) Never to permit any great sea or land power to gain control of the
shores of the low countries opposite her own from whence may be launched an
expeditionary force against the heart of the empire.

(4) An English Monroe Doctrine which says in effect "The integrity of the
lands around the Indian Ocean are as essential to the security of the empire
as are the integrity of Mexico or Panuna to the United States.

(5) To foster the prosperity and unity of the people of the British Isles and
the Dominions, even mere dependent on foreign trade than the United States.

Moreover, she has operated on the basis of preventive action, not waiting until
the wolf was at the door, but where a continental power engaged in a policy
or a war the success of which might have conceivably resulted in the acquisition
of the power or position that England would deny, England immediately joined
such powers as were resisting the move, diplomatically, and that failing, with
well coordinated offensive strategy.

ENOLISH INTEREST IN INTERNATIONAL CONDITIONS

As was stated above. England has a policy with respect to foreign commit.
ments we would also do well to study. In fact, it can be said that it is the
policy which George Washington enjoined upon his own country In his farewell
address. For Washington said:

"'Tis our true policy to steer clear of permanent alliances with any portion of
the foreign world. * * * Taking care always to keep ourselves by suitable
establishments on a respectable defensive posture, icc may safely trust to
temporary alliances for ctraordinary ernergencles, (Italics ours.)

The English have distinguished between the temporary and the permanent
and have never hesitated to build their defense policy on cooperation with other
nations having interests similar to their own.

Now, after the failure of the post-war attempt at collective security, England
has returned to her policy of selective security, of understanding based not on
written treaties but on natural communities of Interests with nations having
effective power and whose interests they are least In conflict with.

If the distinction be borne in mind between permanent alliances and temporary
cooperation, Mr. Hull's term "parallel action" seems apt in describing a form
of cooperation that does not involve a country in commitments whereby it is
bound to fight.

Like Admiral Mahan, let us distinguish between natural relations and those
which are purely conventional and artificial, based on cleverly constructed
treaties. Parallel action, however, depends on nations having parallel interests
being educated to the realization of the fact. For if national policy is to be
strong and consistent, it must be based on an informed public opinion. And in
order to ascertain whether or not parallel action is advisable or possible, it is
necessary that those to whom foreign relations are entrusted be free to consult
with representatives of the foreign nation believed to have such common objec-
tives; to get confirmation or denial of such belief; "reserving always the fullest
freedom of judgment and the right of independence of action,"

POINT IV

Our position fits us even better than Britain to employ her methods, and the
exorbitant cost of land warfare In blood and treasure compared with the relative
cheapness of a navy policy and collaboration with states having similar inter-
ests, makes it desirable that we act accordingly and leave to experts to whom
such functions are delegated, the technical application of that policy without
undue interference.
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SOME ELEMENTARY PRINCIPLES rATICULARLY AITECTINO US

The destruction of the German U 151, off the German coast, after a successful
raid on American commerce off the American coast, by hitting a mine placed by
an American warship, simply proves that the best if not the only defense against
submarines can be made in the waters from which they emanate, That necessi-
tated offensive strategy,

There has been some confusion regarding the matter of offensive strategy
that needs clarification. While experts have spoken of the decadence of the
offensive, they have usually referred to matters of tactics rather than strategy.

Strategy is the distribution and transmission of military means to fulfill
the end of policy; whereas tactics, being where strategy leaves off, is concerned
only with the methods employed in handling forces in battle or in immediate
preparation therefor.

It is not denied that on land the lesson of the World War and subsequent
operations, between forces equally matched in material, is that the tactical
defensive is paramount to attack. It has to be admitted that offensives have
had small effect in proportion to their cost in life and material.

T116 result is that tacticians have developed what they call the "baited"
offensive which is a combination of offensive strategy, but with defensive tactics.
It consists of so conducting operations as to invite an attack by the enemy, for
which a riposte is ready, with victory in the counter attack. It has also been
termed the "luring defensive."

However, the new tactics nowise affect the old principles of strategy that a
war can only be won by offensive strategy. As for operations at sea, in the air,
or operations of combined arms, the theory has not even been suggested that
any war can be won other than by offensive strategy.

For war is a course of action to attain a national object, to which compliance
is compelled only by the imposition of hardship. That hardship can be imposed
by depriving an enemy of his internal and/or external communications,

The services of internal communications, I. e., production and transportation,
are only subject to the interference of land and perhaps air forces. The ex-
ternal communications are the field of the Navy, and if a navy is to succeed
it must attack.

It is not enough for the Navy to deny the enemy the command of the seas.
It must capture that command of the seas for itself. For no war has ever
been won by wearing out an enemy with an impregnable defense. Sea power
alone can do little against any great land power. It never has. It makes use
of the command of the seas which its superiority confers, to send superior
military forces in time to the place where they can do the most good.

Only where sea power, such as England's, has. been in alliance with effective
land power, such as the French today, has it made itself effective in war or
against War.

Such collaboration of sea power with land power is necessary if only to
provide the military forces of the sea power with a secure bridgehead or tote
de pont to the overseas scene of operations.

The Navy thus performs the function of denying to the enemy its ability to
supply itself, while it convoys or feeds the military forces, which impose vast
expenditures on the blockaded enemy designed to exhaust him, if in fact the
army does not first succeed in penetrating the enemy country and get the situa-
tion in hand.

That function requires offensive strategy. But even in the realm of naval tac-
tics, in engagements, the honors usually go to the attacker.

OOMPAIISON WITH BRITAIN THAT REQUIRE AND PAVOS OFPENSIVM STRATEGY FOR we

Now, there are certain aspects of position which differentiate ours from that
of Britain. Most of these differences tend to make us less vulnerable to attack
and facilitate a strategy of offense on our own part.

While we are not as truly insular as the British Isles; the land powers to the
north and south of us are of little military importance; If We can command the
seas and prevent any neighbors of ours from being conquered or reinforced,
should they ever be unfriendly, by some trans-Atlantic, or trans-Pacific great
power.

True, we have one disadvantage in having our most vital single spot, Panama,
external to us; and in having a line of naval defense, as to it, that extendS
14,000 miles from Unalaska to the Galapagos, if not to Cape Horn, in the Pa-
cific; and from Greenland to Rio de Janeiro, if not the cape, In the Atlantic.'
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But with offensive fleet In being, strategy not handicapped by defensive, fortress
fleet strategy, that fleet is less likely to be hurt than one like the English Fleet,
that has to operate in narrow seas most of the time, where submarines and air-
planes are most effective. Hence it is less vulnerable on defense and freer to
take the offensive.

Moreover, since we have fewer distant foreign possessions, an attack on which
we must immediately defend; since an interruption of our sea lanes will not
affect our power of resistance as rapidly as such an Interruption will do to
Britain; the Navy is not compelled to go as soon to the attack as the British
Navy may be obliged to do, Hence, since we can pick our own time and place
for offensive action, our strategy will not be imposed upon us by an enemy. For
while we must import certain raw materials and foodstuffs, we can get along
many months on our stocks on hand by measures of reasonable economy.

An attack on Gibraltar, Suez, or Singapore would necessarily immediately
divert the English Battle Fleet from its home stations in the North Sea and
leave her shores exposed to serious possibilities, But Panama and Hawaii can
be watched and both coasts guarded by a fleet from almost any position north
of the thirtieth southern latitude and within the thirtieth western and one
hundred and sixty-fifth longitude.

America Is substantially not vulnerable to any of the ordeals of the combat
zone, at least so long as the Navy is still afloat. Nor is It even vulnerable to
direct overseas air attack. The planes could not get here unless our Navy per-
mits an enemy to build a base on our own shores or somewhere near those shores.

Nor are we exposed to planes based on aircraft carriers till our fleet be
disposed of, entirely apart from the fact that experts are now agreed that it
serves no military purposes to bomb civilians, and also apart front the fact that
even the Germans are reported to favor a ban against the use of gas, poison, and
toxic bombs entirely; or, in any event, against civilians.

Hence, whereas a large part of the British air forces must be kept at home
for possible attacks on her concentrated, vulnerable, internal, industrial, and
transportation centers, within short flying distance of shore-based enemy air-
craft in great numbers that do not need aircraft carriers to bring them within
range; so practically our entire air force is available for offensive action.

Being without as large a merchant marine as England, less of our cruiser
force Is needed for convoy purposes, and more is available for offensive action
against enemy commerce.

On the land side our distance from nations having substantial land forces is
both help and hindrance. For British homed based Fvout forces--a-hplanes, sub-
marines, and surface flotilla craft-can give warning of an impending attack on
home shores. But we, far removed from whence these attacks can be launched,
with no bases or allies near the sources of trouble, are subject to military sur-
prises that Britain does not risk, save from the air. Moreover, even were we
to have knowledge of such an attempt being launched, we would experience
great difficulty In knowing what its course or objective might be. For over a
great ocean, with fusses routes open to the attacker, together with many
choices of objective, defense force can be put on the horns of a strategic
delemma likely to lead to a fatal dispersal of forces and eventual defeat.

On the other hand, tieing far away also makes it more difficult for an enemy,
as well as ourselves, to keep up communications for an expeditionary force
against the raiding operations of aircraft, submarines, and surface flotilla craft
based on home ports.

That is, however, another reason why our naval and air strategy has to be
offensive, to stop attacks before they start, and why our Army strategy must be
essentially defensive, with only such offensive operations as command of the
seas will guarantee the success of.

Thus everything favors an American strategy of offensive character. That
does not necessarily involve, however, the pursuit of an aggressive or im-
perialistic political objective; but it does mean that we can adopt a peaceful,
status quo policy implemented by the most powerful fighting naval force in the
world though dominated by preventive principles that a "stitch in time saves
nine" and "eventually, why not now?"

OUR POSITION AND WEALTH MAKE US OBJECTS OF ENVY

The development of the lands bordering on, the Pacific and the opening of the
Panama Canal have again shifted the world axis, and put us in the middle.

Being in the middle can be an asset, or it can be a liability. England by .a
realistic foreign policy and intelligent strategy made an asset of her central
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position. Had shte been less farsighted and strong, her position in the middle
would huve availed her only her conquest by Spain, by France, or by Germany,
Has th reader never heard of playing both ends against the middle? That is
what happened to the weak and the stupid.

'The United States and its inhabitants enjoy many advantages that so-called
"have not" peoples envy. We enjoy the huge resources of the most self-con-
taiued Nation on earth. We have even surpluses of many foodstuffs and raw
materials that others could and would use. We have a surplus of arable and
inhabiltable land. We are on the sea with access to the entire world, while in
a central position that enables us, if we have the will to exercise our potential
and actual power, to deprive other nations of their access to many of tile food-
stuffs and raw materials that they do not produce. This is especially true since
the opening of the Panama Canal. What is more, we stand in position to deny
to others the exploitation or colonization of the nations to the south of us, in
this hemisphere that would assuage the population problems of the envious
nations, politically as well as economically.

We have thus everything that milces for power; and in a world where politics
are still power politics, we must understand not only the economic factors, but
tile strategic.

Our position in the world is the most powerful or advantageous, from the
point of view of trade as well as that of war.

We can bring our influence to bear either in the Atlantic or the Pacific; and
if a power threatens us from Europe we have a fleet to deal with it; and if
our threat comes from Asia, that same fleet, without leaving the waters under
our control, can go out and meet it too. It means that if we are threatened on
both sides, we can do what Napoleon did, meet one force, and after disposing
of it, turn upon the other and win victory over superior forces, beating them
in detail, by the use of central positions and Interior lines of communication,
The only thing we have to fear is a concentration of enemies.

So we have everything, except the will to use it. Again when we say we have
everything, we mean we have everything that goes to make a strong strategic
position, a position that can control.

Translated into military terms that position is-
1. Central.
2. On interior lines of the greatest Importance.
3. Flanking lines of the greatest importance.
4. In control of the greatest trade crossroads of the world, Panama.
It has-
1. Natural offensive and defensive strength: (a) Sea power, (b) manpower,

(c) resources.
As referred to above, the World War cost us fifty billions, Of these fifty bil-

lions, the cost of our use of sea power-that is, the expense of the Navy, trans-
port service, and Shipping Board-amounted to seven billions, and our net
advances to our Allies in credits for material amounted to about ten billions.

Of course, no one can afford over a quarter of a million casualties and outlays
of over $30,000,000,000 to operate an average of 00 miles of front for a period of
les than 10 months.

We must never fight that way again, Nor do we have to if we exercise a
little foresight. It Is not necessary to go as far as some experts who assert
that, in the war of tomorrow, there will be no use for infantry and artillery
in trench warfare; that the entire war will be decided by airplane and swift
moving, motorized, mechanized divisions, in an "attaque brusquee,"
In the next war it is probable that sea power will exercise substantially the

influence it has always played, and on land the ability to penetrate and paralyze
the enemy will be largely dependent on the help the new arias and material will
give to the foot soldier,

Today we have nothing to fear from any single nation. None is powerful
enough even at sea to come within our own territorial waters and attack our
most vital interests here, None Is powerful enough at sea, and at the saine
time on land, to send and support an expeditionary force to this hemisphere,
But things change quickly,

WHY Wa ARE INTFRESTE IN INTERNATIONAL CONDITIONS

Tomorrow may see a nation with a fleet that could defeat ours and at the
same time an army that might meet ours on at least equal terms. Or we may
see a coalition, of states with navies that combined would be superior to ours,
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or of states with navies combined with states with armies able to spare expedi-
tionary forces for overseas operations.

Being In the mlddle-in an era of international cooperation, which in the
world of today means coalition, military and naval-involves for us the necessity
of being prepared against any conceivable attempt to deprive us of the advan-
tages we enjoy by reason of our resources and our central position. We are a
rich, ripe plum that hungry hands may well reach out to pluck.

This must make us wary also of all possible combinations and permutations
of power likely to answer to the requirements of those few nations in the
world whose geographical position, resources, climates, and political tendencies
make them factors in a world where perhaps might is not right, but where it
takes rights away from those not able and willing to fight for them.

While our interest in the conditions affecting transatlantic and even trans-
pacific power politics is more remote than other countries, let us also consider
the example of England.

For England always had a more remote interest in the conditions affecting
continental power polities than those nations en the continent themselves that
would more immediately acquire or lose relative power by any prospective
changes, However, that relative remoteness never prevented England from
being farsighted enough to pursue a policy of preventive action, diplomatic and
even military, whenever any attempt was made to disturb the continental
balance of power to Britain's possible disadvantage,

It is therefore important to keep careful watch on the ebb and flow of power
overseas so that before a storm breaks there, which may affect us, we are
prepared to do the needful. It requires our understanding Who are our
friends and whose policies involve danger to our security. It requires our
taking dispositions in advance. It requires that the clear, cool calculation
of relative risks be not befuddled by principles that are obsolete or misunder-
stood or by historical prejudices or maudlin sentimentality that tend to make
us mistake foe for friend and friend for foe.

We must be ready to collaborate with England, when it serves our interest;
we must be prepared to oppose England, when it serves our interest. We
should do likewise with France, Germany, Japan, and Russia, or any other
power that can exercise any serious influence on our sea frontiers.

Mr. Baldwin said the English land frontier was on the Rhine. It is here
contended that our sea frontier is the fifteenth meridian west and the one
one hundred and fiftieth east.

Today a land power on one frontier has policies which might make of It
a sea power; and on the other frontier, a sea power pursuing a policy of acqul-
sttion of land power. It therefore behooves us to consider collaboration
with those nations who are resisting such efforts. Tomorrow the sea power
engaged in resisting the former may be engaged in the acquisition of land
power, while the land power resisting the latter may be engaged in the

* acquisition' of sea power, and then our foe of today becomes our friend of
tomorrow and vice versa. Hence no verity, save the Eternal himself, is
eternal and so our policy, But merely because one has been once our foe
cannot be allowed to obscure the fact, when he becomes our friend.

TRIH SOLUTION

One word in closing is not amiss regarding the memace of the plane to the
battleship. It is a technical question on which we hlAve to take opinions of
technical experts that while planes might conceivably injure a battleship, the
latter has its role, At any rate, we had better be sure than sorry, and so
should build battleships inasmuch as there is no case on record of any battle-
ship, over 15,000 tons, having a 3-inch deck armor, ever being sunk or even
seriously injured from the air in battle.

If we know that other nations are building ships, wo must build also so as
not to be outdistanced quantitatively or qualitatively. If our admirals recom-
mend such building, we cannot assume the responsibility for failing to follow
their advice. It is better to be sure than sorry.

In stating that we should have a Navy second to none, at least, we state
the prindlple, We have to leave it to experts to decide what is needed to
make our Navy second to none. We cannot here presume to say how many,
how large, and what kind of elements are required. Nor by elements do we
mean only fighting ships but also auxiliaries, docks, bases, merchant marine,
canals, and the like.
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Moreover, once the principle for which we stand Is stated, so that none
may misapprehend, we have to leave it to those to whom our Constitution
delegates the handling of our foreign affairs, as confirmed in the recent decision
of Supreme Court in United State8 v. Curtis-Wright without legislating legal
strait jackets

All this means that for us the days are probably over for conscripting a
large Army of expeditionary forces, the Nation in arms. This does not mean
that we should not fight overseas; but that whatever armies we do send over-
seas, If ever, they will be small, compact units with high striking power,
aimed at the enemy's vulnerable extremities, and made up of volunteers and
professional soldiers, experts in the handling of airplanes, tanks, and the
Implements designed to cope with them, as well as chemical and other technical
forms of warfare.

It means that a realistic foreign policy shall be enunciated by us and that
for purposes of the national security, we must realize that we cannot afford
any one nation, trans-Atlantic 6r trans-Pacific, to become so supremely power-
ful in its own region on both land and sea that it is subject to no effective
restraint even if we were to throw our own power into the scales against it.

It means that we must have a Navy and air force second to none, qualita-
tively and quantitatively, and if ever the British Navy is overcome by any
land-sea power, or if England ever adopts a policy that threatens our vital
national interests, then we must have a two- or three-power Navy and air
force. It means we should develop large stores of armaments and strategic
raw materials and train a professional Army cadre and encourage our uni-
versity students to take courses which will enable them to grasp quickly the
intricacies of the modern implements of war.

It means we cn, and should, be prepared morally and physically to colla-
borato economically and politically with the fewest sovereign powers, sufficient
with us, to preponderate economically and politically on behalf of conditions
favorable to our security and to our normal economic activity. It means for-
saking our traditional prejudice for extreme isolation, so as to permit us to
enter into military and naval collaboration with such soverign nations as may
be advisable, by reason of their preponderant communities of interest and effec-
tiv military and naval power, in respect of any situation affecting our vital
interests, that may arise from time to time.

It means that we must be prepared to give outright, not lend, support in
credits and material to such associated powers in case of need, in return for
such advantages as we can negotiate fairly,

It means that the way the English have fought in the past and made them-
selves the richest people of the world is the way that we should fight, if ever we
have to consider that unpleasant necessity. If. we only realize what we should
do, and how we can do it, then really we can begin to "Fear God and take our
own part," as Theodore Roosevelt urged, in peace and prosperity.

If we do not do these things, we are put upon the horns of a dilenuna,
whether to take long chances of being conquered and despoiled, or of entering
upon an armament program that will bankrupt us with its own cost and the
cost of the war that is certain to come from the armament race it will
inaugurate.

WHY WE WENT TO WAR

A SUGGESTED LINE OF IBASONING WHICH MADL VS nIIOAI!D OMIRMANY AS TIHREATENINO

To the Nmv YoR IW CRAr, Timumura:
Admiral Phelps has shrewdly observed that if our objective in fighting Ger-

many had really only beei the submarine, it would not have been necessary
for us to wage the unlimited warfare which we did when we sent an expedi-
tionary force to France; we would only have needed to convoy our ships at
sea, For general military objectives are required for general political objectives
and vice versa. If our political objective was not a limited one, what was it,
if not to stave off a victory which would have put Germany In position to play
havoc with our vital national interests?

When we entered the war Germany was winning, and the fear existed that
If she won she might seek to challenge our national interests even in this hemi-
sphere and so involve us in a collision with her after she had demonstrated bier
ability to defeat all Europe.

203
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So widespread had this impression been created, as early as 1915--when
therefore the country turned pro-Ally, before submarine warfare, the loans
or large munitions shipments-that the German Ambassador was directed to
enter official denial to the State Department that his government "Intended to
seek expansion inI South America."

Significantly, our present Navy was only planned in 1916, when Germany was
feared as a potential enemy, long before the unlimited submarine warfare
begs n.

That considerations of this character were in President Wilson's mind is clear
from his testimony before the Senate, elicited by Senator McCumber.

Question. Do you think that if Gernnany had committed no act of war or no
act of injustice against our citizens we wouhl have gotten into the wart-
Answer. I think so.

Question. You think we would bave gotten in anyway?-Answer. I do, Pre-
viously in an address to the Senate, Mr. Wilson hod said as to Germany, "We
can ever have a friend there. * * * InI the presence of its organized power
always lying in wait to accomplish we know not what purpose, there can be no
assured security."

Though the United States was largely self-sufficient, Its prosperity, standards
of living, and economic activity required the Importation of many raw materials
and foodstuffs, such as manganese, rubber, coffee, and sugar, without which
the national defense also would have been handicapped. With American popu-
lation increasing rapidly and with the possibilly of exhaustion of natural
resources, such us petroleum, copper, sulphur, and wheat, the outlook was that
the Nation would In time be more dependent upon foreign sources of raw
products, many of which came from Allied colonies,

In order to pay for these imports, exports also were indispensable as well as
the remittances from abroad-on account of capital and interests on American-
held investments in Latin America and Canada.

The strategic interests of the country were to forestall attack by-
1. Invasion of the homeland.
2. Seizure or destruction of the Panama Canal, which would have made it

possible to interrupt our intercoastal trade and cut the territory of the United
States in two by military operation in the Caribbean and Gulf of Mexico through
New Orleans and the Mississippi Valley, the plan of campaign tried by General
Pakenham In the War of 1812 and successfully carried out by Grant in the War
of Secession.

3, Violation of the Monroe Doctrine, the purpose of which was to keep
aggressive European nations from positions in this hemisphere from which
could be launched effective attacks upon the American mainland, the Panama
Canal, or the sea ladies over which are borne our indispensable imports and
exports.

4. Attrition by the cutting of the sea lanes; to be prevented by their remain-
ing under our military control or that of foreign powers not likely to have time
will, or be in position impunibly, to Interfere with our trade in peace or war.

To protect the interests represented by time Monroe Doctrine and the covering
of our sea routes we needed a Navy capable of dealing with any power or
coalition likely to challenge them. In 1915 we lacked such a Navy. For the
Monroe Doctrine had been effective only by and with the consent of the British
sea power.

Racially, Germany required that all people of Teutonic blood should be under
her flag; economically, that the means of subsistence Important to her popula-
tion should be under the control of her military power; strategically, that she
should have positions from which she could attack any nation she wished to
crush or that might have been disposed to challenge the Reich, while depriving
others of geographic predispositions to attack Germany or to resist an attack by
Germany; politically she sought alliances with powers whose collaboration
would be useful and could be required.

Therefore, it was believed that Germany sought the entire North Sea coast
from Bremen to the Channel, Including all of Holland and Belgium and parts
of the French coast opposite the shore of England, at least to the line of the
Somme. From that line Paris, tile nerve center of France, was subject to
paralysis by any swift blow, and England thereafter herself under the per-
petual menace of starvation by having her most important ports blockaded by
sea and bombarded by air. It removed the best English bridgehead to the
Continent.
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Then, with other acquisitions, such as Gibraltar, Germany could have im-

posed against us the continental system Napoleon tried against England to
exhaust her. In that event we could have been cut off from 30 percent of our
total sports, obtained from Europe, and 50 percent of our total exports, re-
quired to pay for our imported raw materials; or we could have carried on our
trade only under such terms as the ruler of Europe might have dictated.

That Germany intended to strip Great Britain of lier fleet and colonies was
certain, and the question arose whether we could count on the same collabora-
tion with the German fleet that we had enjoyed with the English, We had no
reason to hope for it, since prolific Germany sought British and other Allied
colonies as hoies for millions of German colonists and froni which she could
get many raw materials that we ourselves required. Not only did we fear the
taking of Canada, capable of supporting a population of 100,000,000 Germans;
the strategic bases like Singapore and Suez, and other dominions as well; but
we knew that before the war the Kaiser had suggested that if England aban-
doned her support of the Monroe Doctrie and permitted Germany to seize a
large slice of Brazil, trouble with Britain could be averted.

Moreover, victorious Germany would have acquired niany island bases pointed
dagger-like at our Panama Canal and Latin-American national interests and
investments. Finally, politically Germany sought the cooperation of central
European countries for the "drang nach osten," and was bending every effort
to indueo Japan to forsake the Allies, which endeavors were endorsed by the
Kensal Kai political party in Japan.

The prospects, therefore, were that a victorious Germany allied with Japan,
in possession of important strategic bases upon our trade routes and with
strong footholds upon the Amierican continent, would have been in position to
Impose the terms on which we lived and traded all over the world, And if
that coalition had required us to let down our tariff bars to admit their manu-
factures or repeal our immigration laws against Japanese Immigrants, we could
only have submitted.

So we had a choice that England faced in August 1014, of fighting a preven-
tive war with Germany at a the when we would be associated with other
powers fighting her or of fighting her later alone when we had little or no
chance of doing so successfully.

Naw Yonx CITY, September 10, 1938.
lion, JAM S CLAK MdRzytoLus,

Associate Justice of the Supreme Court, Washhigton, D. 0.,
DEAs Ma. JusTIcg: European tensions revive interest in the forces that brought

this country into war in 1017. Sometime ago When the matter was under dis-
cusslon the annexed letter in the New York Herald Tribune was written by me
and a copy sent to Mr. Newton D, Baker. Mr. Baker wrote me at the time:

"The statement quoted from President Wilson in answer to Senator McCumber
illustrates that the incident of submarine warfare had developed into a much
wider question. I think, therefore, your own letter to the Herald Tribune on
that subject is a fair statement. Germany's prewar aims, and particularly the
aims developed in Germany after the beginning of the war, became more and
more imperialistic and wide-reaching. We in the United States knew very little
about them, and there was no general popular appreciation of the ultimate
menace of German dominance. Undoubtedly some few people who knew the
character of German militarism did foresee something of it. It therefore, seems
to mne that your statement, while accurate, is a rationalization of our motives
based upon subsequently acquired knowledge."

Now that the matter is likely to be discussed anew, I am seeking further
data on the facts.

I therefore take the liberty of writing you, as one of four surviving members
of the Wilson Cabinet, to ask whether you have any independent recollections,
or could direct me to any source material, that would bear upon the conclusion
that we entered the war in 1937 for fear that Germany would "defeat the sea
by the land" in Europe and with a supreme navy with which to reach us and a
supreme army with which to strike us, be in position to impose her will on us.

Thanking you for your courtesy, I am,
Respectfully,

CHanra A. Wnt,.

153511-89- 14
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(Associate Justice McReynolds' reply was as follows:)
SmEbFea, 1930.

I am sorry, my dear Mr. Well, that I cannot help you in this matter. We
entered the World War, I think, because Mr. Wilson rightly concluded that
our interests were seriously menaced by Germany.

J. 0. McR.
Mr. WEIL. You asked me, while I was presenting my case, a ques-

tion, Senator-I hope I am not engaging too much of your time.
Senator WiEY. No.
Mr. WEIL. You asked regarding our entry into the World War.

Sometime ago I wrote an article stating what I have just mentioned,
and which I said I would come to, namely, that we went to war to
protect our interests in the world balance of power. I sent a copy of
that to one of the members of the Cabinet of President Wilson
Newton D. Baker. I have here his letter, which perhaps you would
like to look over and decide whetheryou would like to have it inserted
in the record. [Handing paper to Senator Wiley.]

Senator WILEY. That letter can be inserted in the record. The
reporter can make a copy of it and insert it in the record and return
the original to Mr. Weil.)

The letter referred to is as follows:
BAKEu, HOSTmmr-, SIDLO & PArrIcaSON,

Cleveland, January 7, 1987.
Mr. CHARLES A. WEiL,

New York City.
My Dz.w Mi. Wam: Your letter of January 4 reached me yesterday, and

I read last night the clippings enclosed. It seems to me that the statement
made by Admiral Phelps tells only a part of the story, The resumption of
unrestricted submarine warfare undoubtedly was the occasion of our entrance
into the World War. The statement quoted from President Wilson in answer to
Senator McCumber illustrates that the incident of submarine warfare had
developed into a much wider question. I think, therefore, your own letter to
the Herald Tribune on that subject is a fair statement

Germany's pre-war aims, and particularly the aims developed in Germany
after the beginning of the war became more and more imperialistic and wide
reaching. We in the United States knew very little about them, and there was
no general popular appreciation of the ultimate menace of German dominance.
Undoubtedly some few people who know the character of German militarists did
foresee something of it. It therefore seems to me that your statement, while
accurate, is a rationalization of our motives based upon subsequently acquired
knowledge.,

Coardially yours,
NswroN D. BARER.

Senator WILEY. Go ahead and give your philosophy now.
Mr. WE L. In what respect.
Senator WILEY. You were going to start on something else, I un4er-

stood, when I interrupted you.
Mr, WEm. No, sir.
Senator WILEY. Then I will ask you this question: Whether you

think that the United States, when a question of the international
balance of power is involved should step into the picture, especially
if, in view of the Executive, that balance of power would be destroyed
to 'ir detriment?

Mr. WFAL, And the Congress-'the Executive and Congress con-
curred?

Senator WILry. Yes.



Mr. WElL. Yes, sir; that is correct.
Senator Wany. Well, this resolution (S. J. Res. 140) has in it the

fundamental idea that, before the Government should get mixed up
in any European matters, even involving the balance of power, the
people themselves that pay the price should be heard in that respect.
Would you not agree with that philosophy?

Mr. WIL. First of all, I would like to make it perfectly plain that
we have no particular interest in any purely European quarrel even
if it changes slightly the equilibrium of Europe. But when the
changes involved may well result in changing the world balance of
power-not just strictly the European balance of power, but the
world balance of power, I think there is a point at which we would
have to be able to act fairly quickly, because if we can act quickly,
we may even prevent the change in the world balance of power, by
diplomatic pressure.

Senator WILEY. Well, I believe personally that the passage of any
of these resolutions would not interfere with the right of the Gov-
ernment to act. It would interfere with the right to precipitate this
country into war. I am trying to see that field clearly in my own
mind, the field which I think the resolution contemplates covering,
and which I think some men of good judgment feel there is some
merit to. As I say, I am the judgehtere today; I am not deciding the
matter until the hearings are finished.

Let me say that you have made some very clear statements. And
I would like to get your background. Where do you live?

Mr. WEIL. In New York City.
Senator Wan.Y. What is your business?
Mr. WaIL. The leather business.
Senator Wiy. Were you born in America?
Mr. WEm. Yes, sir.
Senator WmEY. What is your nationality background ?
Mr. WaIL. My father was born in France and my mother in New

York.
Senator WILEY. What was the extent of your service?
Mr. WHIL. Very slight. Just a few months. I had enlisted just

a few months when the war ended. I did not wait to get my com-
mission. I thought it was a "war to end wars," and therefore further
military knowledge on my part was unnecessary. I am sorry to have
been disillusioned.

Senator Wn.ny. One benefit of the disillusionment feature is that
the "dogs of war" do not pay in any respect.

You made the statement that you are not in favor of this country
getting mixed up in entangling 'alliances. This brief that you have
submitted gives some elucidation on that point, together with your
statement?

Mr. Wan1 . Yes sir.
May I draw the attention of the committee particularly to the

statement, "English Interest in International Conditions."
Senator WLEY. Will, you read that paragraph? 
Mr. WmL. In this article I tried to draw from the experience of

England,, and I said:
England has'a policy with respect to foreign contltments that we would

als do Well to study In fact, it can be said that it is the policy which George
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Washington enjoined upon his own country in his farewell address. For
Washington said:

" 'Tis our true policy to steer clear of permanent alliances with any portion
of the foreign world. * * * Taking care always to keep ourselves by suit-
able establishments on a respectable defensive posture, we may safely trust
to temporary alliances for extraordinary emergencies."

And I underscored this last sentence:
We may safely trust to temporary alliances for extraordinary emergencies.
Then in my article I went on to say:

The Enlglish have distinguished between the temporary and the permanent,
and have never hesitated to build their defense policy on cooperation with
other nations having interests similar to their own.

Senator WILEY. Yes. I remember that language of Washington.
The thing that I think is troubling most people on this subject is
this: That they are recognizing that the German and Italian nations
are a growing people, and that those nations have not got their
share of the world's goods that people seem to concede that a virile
people are entitled to. And that means constant conflict between the
'haves" and the "have-nots," unless mankind can find some way out.

Have ou read Street's book?
Mr. WEIL. No, sir.
Senator WILEY. Well, read it. He suggests a way out.
Now, the millions of mothers of the boys that have to die in the

next war (and the boys themselves) if we are in it-have they any
right to be heard before they make their sacrifices? Should the peo-
ple be allowed to vote on the issue of whether or not the Constitution
should be amended? It seems to me that that is the issue.

You claim that, because war is such a barbaric thing and such an
uncertain thing, we have got to be ready to strike without any delay,
and that therelore Congress should have the sole power.

And following your argument to its lair, you might not get the
benefit of that power in Congress, because Congress might take a
month to decide the question in its debates.

But let us turn back to the King question. Now, I am just doing
as you said awhile ago, thinking aloud, trying to find my way
through this mental darkness that obscures the people. If the dark-
ness were not there, we would find the answer.

Mr. WEIL. Well, I can only answer in this way: Why not, then, let
them pass on matters of taxation?

Senator WILEY. My dear sir, they have done that in almost every
State in the Union. They have referendums on bond issues, and
they have referendums on nearly every important issue. That is a
part of democracy now that is afloat in the world. I am not saying'
that I agree with it. I am a Republican in politics, from the so-
called very liberal State of Wisconsin. I am riot saying that is the
way out. But I do recognize the tendency; but whether the cul-
mination of that is going to be the answer is a different question.
I know it will not. I know that until we correct the inner man
we will not get the answer. It is like knowing that by sitting on a
hose re could not stop the flow of the water. And there, are certain
currents that we can find best by finding that certain things are
not effective. Whether we can,pay the price I do not know..

And this thing does not reside in Congress. The mere fact that



a man is elected Senator does not make him a Solon. And sometimes
among the inhabitants of the smallest hamlet, sometimes among the
peggers of shoes and the hewers of water, you will find a philoso-
pher who could give more light on the subject than we could. That
is why it is very valuable to have men like you in the discussions of
these subjects.

As to the resolution, S. J. Res. 140, which I have introduced, I
have made two changes in regard to war. I have just added one
more to the Jefferson formula, and I have taken away from the
Ludlow proposal the real danger; that is, that the people could
declare war. I do not give them that right. I say only in the case
of a foreign war should they be heard on the subject.

Mr. WEIL. Well, may I say this? I think that my brief points
out that S. J. Res. 140 presupposes necessarily that the balance of
power cannot be changed by attaque brusquee or blitzkrieg, which
means lightning war.

You see, if we are wrong in that, Senator, then we lose "the works,"
colloquially speaking. Personally, I do not believe in, the effective-
ness of the blitzkrieg today. I do not think that by tanks and air-
planes war can be won overnight. But there are many military
people that I have talked to on my recent trip to Europe 'ho believe
that it can.

Senator Wixry. I think that there is something in. that philosophy,
but I do not think for a moment that blitzkrieg or a lightning stroke
would totally disable America, although there are many who think
it could.

Mr. WEIL. I agree with you.
Senator WiEY. That reminds me that we have been set apart

over here, and perhaps we have been set apart so that they could
come to us over here, perhaps, so that we could become the light of
the world. So that we woul4 not have to decide in a hasty manner.
And I think deliberation generally is the thing we want. And per-
haps that is the answer; perhaps that is the one vital value of this
resolution.

Mr. WEIL. I quite agree with you, Senator, that a blitzkreig can-
not be brought to bear upon us immediately; but it might be upon
those who, in the balance of power, might be favorable with us.

Senator WxTEY. There you get into the real philosophy of thethin .t7f. WzL. No, sir: it is not philosophy but geography which de-

termines the policy of nations, and geography changes but little.
Senator WaLy. I could not say that. I think the thought of the

people determines the policy of a nation-the thoughts of the leaders.
I think Germany shows 'that. It is shown by the steps she has taken
in the regimentation of the people, and taking away the freedom of
speech, freedom of the press, freedom of trial and worship; that
shows that by those mechanics the people's thoughts have been
changed.

Mr. Wn-. I have spent a great deal of time in Europe and I know
a great many Germans and French and English. I know that the
German himself has never changed. If you go back to Tacitus
his early history many years ago, you wil see that lie has always
been the same as he is today. He is warlike and social-minded.
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Senator WILEY (interposing). You will not let your French an-
cestry i uituence your judgment, will you? [Laughter.]

Mr. WFUL. No, sir. I would like you to read, :,1t. Chairman, what
Admiral Mahan said about the matter.

Senator WxiUY. Well, Admiral Mahan was a French Irishman.
I must go into the Senate now. I am sorry we could not hear you

longer,

STATEMENT OF HON. CORDELL HULL, SECRETARY OF STATE

(The following letter from the Secretary of State was ordered
incorporated in tie record:)

MAY 16, 1930.
MY DEAR SENATOR HATCH; I refer to your letter of May 5, 1039, regarding

S, J. Ites. 84 proposing an amendment to the Constitution of the United States
for a referendum on war.

When a similar proposal was receiving consideration In December in 1037,
1 stated to the press than "from the standpoint of promoting peace and keeping
this country out of war,'I am unable to see either the wisdom or practicability
of this proposal." Further reflection on the subject has confirmed me in the
view I expressed at that time.

The statesmen who founded this Government were acutely aware of the
paramount' importance of keeping our Nation out of war. They concluded
that this purpose would best be accomplished by vesting in the represonta-
tires of the people the power to declare war.

In my opinion, the experience of a century and a half has proved the wisdom
of the statesmen who established our representative form of government.

The preservation of peace is the cornerstone of the foreign policy of the
United States. I am convinced that the present constitutional provision, under
which the power to declare war rests with the Congress, Is far more satisfac-
tory from the standpoint of keeping the Nation out of war: than would be
the plan contemplated in the proposed amendment. It is my belief that this
plan would seriously impair the ability of the Government to safeguard the
peace of our people.

Referring to your suggestion that I might desire to appear before the sub-
committee of the Senate Judiciary Committee during hearings on S. J, Res, 84,
that course seems 'unnecessary as my attitude toward the proposition under
consideration is set forth in this letter. However, you may be sure that I
appreciate your courtesy in offering me an oportunity to appear during the
hearings.

Sincerely yours,
CORD& Hua,

(The following statement of the War Department was ordered
incorporated in the record:)

WAR DEPARTMENT,
Washingtot, Juno 0, 1989.

Hon. CAn'-A. BATON,
Chairman, :Subcommittee of the Committee on the JSsciolary,1 m Unted States Senate.

DnA SENATOR HATCH Farther reference is made to your letter of May 5,
I98, concerning Senate Joint Resolution 84, proposing an amendment to the
ConstitUtion providing for a referendum on war. Reference is also made to my
letter of recent date, which stated that a written statement of my views on the
subjection legislation would be submitted,

Otreftl'O0nsideiain and study 'of Senate Joint Resolution '84 convinced me
that the adoption of a constitutional amendment as set forth in that resolution
would mterially haiPer and restrit the War Department in carrylng out'its
p limaryrmipsion of defending the United States and its possessions, and might
In ome cases even Jeopardise the successful accomplishment of that mission
eiid thus result in a national disaster. Accordingly, the War Departiient ;s
oppos to the enactment of Senate Joint Resolution 84.
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This proposed legislation, with report thereon, was submitted to the Bureau

of the Budget, which reports that there would be no objection to the submission
of this unfavorable report to the committee .

Sincerely yours,
HAPRY H. WOODRINo,

Secretary of War.

STATEMENT OF NATIONAL LEAGUE OF WOMEN VOTERS,
WASHINGTON, D. C.

(The following statement of the National League of Women
Voters, Washington, D. C., was ordered incorporated in the record:)

Opposition to a war-referendum legislation was voted by the Council of the
National League of Women Voters, meeting in Washington April 25-27, 1939.
Since 1923 the league has been concerned with study of the causes of war and
possible cures. Members of the league have concentrated in the last few years
on the study of the conduct of foreign policy by the United States, the respec-
tive responsibilities of the Executive and the Congress in the conduct of foreign
affairs, and of possible legislative safeguards against Involvement in war. The
action of the council, a representative body of the league, is an accurate state-
ment of the sentiment of the membership of the organization and a logical
development from the total experience of the league, not only in the study of
foreign policy but in its activity in the whole field of government.

Disagreement between those groups advocating delegation to the people of
the decision on a declaration of war and those who oppose such a move comes
on method for achieving an objective, not on the objective. There are always
efforts to solve difficult problems by an easy formula, when they can only
be permanently solved by continuous, earnest, and tolerant effort. To members
of the League of Women Voters the proposal to delegate to the people tile final
decision on a foreign war comes into this category of too easy formulas for
difficult problems.

In the day-by-day, year-by-year conduct of the relations between the United
States and other countries is found the only adequate safeguard of this country.
War situations do not develop overnight; they brew over a long period of
time. It Is probably inevitable that the Executive and the Congress will
occasionally err in making these daily decisions. The tariff policy of the
United States after the World War; racial discrimination in immigration
laws; refusal to assume international responsibility commensurate with the
Inescapable influence of the United States on 'world affairs have been con-
tributing factors to the present war' situation. The existence of a war
referendum would hot have affected these decisions. Neither would anyone
admit or believe that these decisions were meant as war-provoking ones.
Yet proponents of the war referendum proposal argue that the existence of
such a measure would deter the Government from pursuing a policy leading
toward war, assuming that it is always possible to know without question
whether a policy Is war-provoking or in the direction of peace.' Until the
people 'of this country are willing and prepared to take into account effect!
of national actions on the international situation, to subordinate, their special
Immediate interests to the long-term public interest, this Nation will continue
to contribute to international situations that may lead to war. When war
exists in the world, keeping this country out will not be accomplished by
a mere repetition: of, "We want to stay out of war" or reliance on a vote of
the people, but on the day-to-day conduct of foreign policy.

It has Peen pointed out in the hearings on this proposal that itdoes not
take away from the power of Congress but simply shares this power with
the people. Shared responsibility frequently idads to failure on the part
of one or both of the groups concerned to make decisions with sufficient
seriousness., Dictatorships have developed through the faliere et legislative
bodies to meet situations that confronted them. Detracting from the respp-
sibility of the legislative body weakens it; it Is a disservice to representative
democracy.

Proponents of the war referendum claim that it would be ,more difficult
to ,stampede the whole citizenry Into a war tlan it would b to stampede
Congress. This argument is based on the assumption that the elected reprer
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sentatives of the people are indifferent to the welfare of the country and
tends to undermine the confidence of the people in their Government at a
time when fear and hysteria are especially dangerous. History falls to
show that such distrust Is warranted. Proponents argue that the necessity
for referring the final decision to the people would act as a check on the
conduct of foreign policy. Opponents argue that it would encourage aggressor
nations, thus making more certain the eventual outbreak and spread of war
which would jeopardize the security of this country.

In conclusion, the war-referendum proposal offers no sure and certatll
safeguard against the involvement of this country in a foreign war. There
is grave danger that through the lessening of the responsibility of tile legis-
lative body and through the false sense of safety that a war-referendum,
measure might give to large groups of people the chances for Involvement
in a foreign war would actually be increased,

STATEMENT OF DR. HARRY D. GIDEONSE, PROFESSOR OF ECO-
NOMICS, COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY, CHAIRMAN OF THE ECONOMICS
AND SOCIOLOGY DEPARTMENT AT BARNARD COLLEGE

Mr. GwDPONsE. The proposal for a war referendum has taken
many forms, and my observations will be addressed to the idea in
general. It is proposed to amend the Federal Constitution and to
take away from Congress the power to declare war which it has had
during tho past century and a half, and to confer that right upon
the people themselves.

Fortunately, we do not have to discuss this idea in the usual at-
mnosphere of partisanship. When the proposal came up in Congress
last time, former Governor Landon and Colonel Knox supported Mr.
Roosevelt and Mr. Hull in flat opposition to the idea, and the Sec-
retary of State under President Hoover, Mr. Henry Stimson, joined
them in support of President Roosevelt's opposition to the proposal.

The idea of a war referendum is based upon the practice of the
good old days when wars were officially declared. Nowadays wars
are not declared. They are only fought. It is rather unlikely thatthe world will return to the pretty old custom of yesterday just be-
cause we choose to amend our Constitution Czechoslovakia certainly
did not have the time to manage a referendum. In general, it takes
two to keep the peace-and it takes only one to make a war.

The general idea behind the proposal is that it is only democratic
to have the people settle this question by themselves. After all, the
argument runs, the people elect dog catchers, why shouldn't they de-
cide upon a question of life and death? But it certainly should be
clear that, while the people do elect dog catchers in some of our com -
munities, they would not be very wise to have a referendum every
time a mad dog was loose on the question of whether the dog catcher
should catch t is one. If such a policy were adopted, half the com-
munity would have rabies before the vote was counted. It is wiser
in such a case to leave the individual decision as to which dog to catch
to the judgment of the dog catcher, who would be well advised to
act before the dog made his first bite and not after.

The'same thing holds for the officials we elect to handle our foreign
affairs. If their powers are to be vitally limited in the final, and

possibly violent, stages it is extremely unlikely that their job will
be well done in the early, and possible preventive sta .s

At present, we rely on three lines of defense: The rat is our dip-
lomatic defense-the State Department and the Foreign Service.
The second is the Navy. The third is the Army.
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If we adopted the proposal for a war referendum, we would cripple
the first and the second of these defense lines. Warnings of our Pres-
idents have been a powerful defense in the past. President Monroe's
warning against European designs upon this hemisphere set a classic
example. -It did not even have a resolution of Congress behind it.
French imperialist adventures in Mexico were stopped by a Presiden-
tial warning in 1866. The Panama Canal has frequently been de-
fended by such purely diplomatic measures, The very name of
Venezuela suggests Cleveland's warning against Great Britain in 1895
and Theodore Roosevelt's later action against Germany. Throughout
the 150 years our diplomatic defense lines have preserved us against
encroachment in its early stages. Behind the diplomatic defense
warnings was inevitably the implication of force-if the warnings
were disregarded our military force might back them up. All of this
would now be upset. The diplomatic erm of the President would
practically be crippled, for the aggressor would know that only actual
invasion would provoke armed resistance, and that any use of force
in cases in which actual invasion had not taken place, would be
subject to a referendum. Encroachment in its early stages-where it
would be easy to resist if the President had a free hand-would now
be difficult to resist. Later foreign aggression-following the non-
violent encroachment-would be harder to resist because the
enemy would be more deeply entrenched. It is perhaps not neces-
sary to add that encroachment of a not immediately violent type has
been developed into a science in recent premilitary stages of inter-
national conflict.

The same thing holds for the Navy. Its chief purpose has been to
keep the enemy at a safe distance from our shore. Under the war
referendum no action could be taken against a foreign navy until
actual aggression or invasion took place. In that case it might be
able to strike a sudden blow at some of the most populous cities on
our coast line by sea and air power. Incidentally, one of the results
of that possibility would probably be huge increases in the Army
and coast defense with careful provisions for swift mobilization along
European lines, if the referendum were adopted. I need hardly add
that the groups that support the proposal did not intend such a result.
In fact some of them talk about disarmament as a result of our adop-
tion of this policy. Like our so-called neutrality legislation, this
proposal isn't all that it's cracked up to be.

The fundamental thought behind the agitation for the war refer-
endum is that Congress and the President cannot be trusted. It is
argued that the President may be selfish, and that Congress may be
light-headed, but that the people will remain cool and sober, and, it
is, of course clever to flatter the people. In other words, it is be-
lieved that the President and Congress can somehow be bamboozled
by foreign propaganda, but that the people will preserve their inde-
pendence in, the radio propaganda war preparing for the referendum'
There is nothing in our history to prove this-in faet, the. reverse Is
more frequently true.

Fundamentally, the advocates of the war referendum assume that
the people in a normal peace atmosphere are incapable of electing
representatives in Congress or in the White House who can be de-
pended upon to represent them in an emergency while it is at the same
time assumed that the people themselves in tie midst of the panic
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and the emergency will analyze the detailed and technical reports,
and interpret conflicting war propaganda in a more sober and de-
tached spirit than their representatives in Washington. To state
these assumptions is to reveal their weakness.

In the present situation in world politics, the adoption-and even
the discussion--of dhe war referendum proposal encourages aggres-
sion. No one studying even the headlines today can doubt that un-
certainity as to American action is a major handicap to Germany,
Italy, and Japan. When we tied our neutrality policy down to rigid
rules, we favored the aggressors as is very clear rom the story of the
Spanish Republic. The result-which supporters of the legislation
did not intend-is that Spain now has a government that will help
flood Latin America with Fascist propaganda which will have inevit-
able repercussions upon American interests, and ultimately upon
American policy.

If we tie our hands in foreign policy by adoption of this refer-
endure policy, we will encourage future aggressors to believe that
they can get away with it before we take a vote. Perhaps I might
add that the supreme tragedy of this agitation probably lies in the
fact that while it will encourage aggression, it will probably not
stop us from getting into war because there is nothing in the ref-
erendum proposal tI at deals with the causes of modern war, that
curbs the operation of the sense of justice of the American people
in the face of the fruits of aggression, or that provides alternative
methods for the settlement of international disputes. Wars cannot
be stopped by wishful thinking--or by wishful legislation. Individ-
ual nations like the American one, cannot "keep out of war"' bY
prayerful repetition of the statement that they "do not want war,'
any more than individual persons can keep themselves free 'if
typhoid if the community in which they live has an infected milk or
water supply, In the case of typhoid, only a community effort at
prevention of disease will ultimately protect individuals. In the case
of war, only a conmon effort to eradicate the causes of international
disputes and a common will to carry the cost and'the risk of alter-
native methods of settlement of disputes will reduce the risk of war
to all individual nations. In a more narrow perspective, it might
also be considered that there is nothing in the referendum proposal
to limit the, President's constitutional power to get us into war
through the conduct of foreign policy-and its conduct in his priv.
ilege and, duty--!-and through his powers as Commander in chief'of
our armed forces. In other words; the only result of the adoption
of the proposal is likely to be encouraged optimism on thepart of
aggreors who- plan war-and ultimately no security. whatsoever
that .war will' not :come anyway. Practically-if I may risk a
pohesy-.-it would probably mean a, referendum after the event in
which we would be allowed to- approve the; thingsthat had already
happened, more or les: in Hitler's style after he had, begun to digest
another of his. unall neighbors..

We live under representative government. It is silly to call this
proposal democratic, and its opponents,, undemocratic, Any policy
which we discuss democratically, and settle democratically after the
discussion, is democratic. It is.just as democratic to elect dog catch.



ers as to appoint them-if the process by which we decide to do it
either way is a democratic one.

The assumption that the people as a whole are better equipped than
their elected representatives-either in information, in intelligence,
or in emotional resistance to propaganda-is belied by our experience
under the Constitution. If the representatives to whom we delegate
these powers do not suit us, we should choose others. But to tie their
hands behind their backs in a time of secret diplomacy, broken trea-
ties, and swift modern technology, would be almost criminally negli-
gent of the facts of the modern war problem.

We are still trying to run away from those unpleasant facts by
supporting neutrality legislation that is not neutral, and a keep.us-
out-of-war referendum that doesn't keep us out of war. This is a
world in which force is in the saddle. There are no safe policies,
and it is childish to run away from harsh reality by passing another
law. It would be more manly, and more clearly designed to deal
with the nature of the present threat to our peace, to try to limit war
and its risk to America by the full participation of the United States
in such efforts as may still hold out promise to prevent war.

(It was ordered that the following letter from Mr. Norman Thomas
be incorporated in the record:)

206 EAST 18TI STREET,
New York 0ttV, May 29, 1930.Senator CARL A. HATCH,

United States Senate, Washington, D. C.
My DEAR SErATOR HAT0H: I am Informed that a Mr. Monsmaf from Balti-

more appeared at the hearing of your subcommittee on the matter of referendum
before war and that he represented himself as in some manner a spokesman for
the Keep America Out of War Congress.

As a member of the governing committee of the latter organization, I can
state authoritatively that he was not authorized to appear for the national
organization. I do not know whether any local branch authorized his appear-
ance. Indeed, Mr. Monsman, I think was informed that if he wanted to appear
at any sort of hearing he must apply to the governing committee for credentials.

I write this with no desire whatever to impeach whatever testimony Mr.
Monsman may have given, but simply to explain the fact that the Keep Aerica
Out of War Congress did not, as such, authorize anyone to appear before your
committee. It would have authorized others than Mr. Monsman had time
permitted.

Sincerely yours,
NoRMAN THOMAS.

(Whereupon, at 12: 20 p. in., the subcommittee adjourned, subject
to the call of the chairman.)
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